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EXTENSION OF THE JUVENILE JUSTICE AND DELIN-
QUENCY PREVENTION ACT OF 1974 (P.L. 93-415)
S. 1021 AND 8. 1218

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 27, 1977

U. S. SENATE,
SUBCOAMITTEE TO INVESTIGATE
JuvENILE DELINQUENCY OF THE
COMMITTEE ON THE J UDICIARY,
Washington,D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10:05 a.m., pursuant to notice, in room
2298, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. John C. Culver (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Senators Culver and Bayh.

STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN C. CULVER, A U.S. SENATOR FROM IOWA

Senator Curver. The subcomimittee will come to order.

Let me welcome all of you to the hearing this morning. It is the
first meeting of the sub.ommittee that I will have an opportunity
to chair since assuming that position in this Congress.

All of us know of Senator Bayh’s outstanding service during his
chairmanship. He has focused, in my judgment, subcommittee atten-
tion on this problem in a most remarkable and commendable way. I
think that, under his able leadership, this subcommittee set a high
standard of professional emphasis and attention to this problem.

Senator Bayh focused the subcommittee’s attention on what is one
of our society’s most pressing problems. He has offered several sig-
nificant pieces of legislation that most of you here today are aware of.
Most notably has been the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Preven-
tion Act which we will be discussing today.

We owe Senator Bayh an immeasurable debt of gratitude for his
leadership. I am certain that Senator Bayh would be the first to
aclknowledge that he was most fortunate to have the very capable
andlsupportive assistance of Senator Mathias in the subcommittee’s
work.

The problems of juvenile justice demand an informed ecitizenry
as well as an informed bipartisan approach in Congress. In this sub-
committee’s history, juvenile justice has received this attention.

I am hopeful that in the coming years the subcommittee can con-
tinue to address the problems of juvenile justice with a similar spirit
of constructive and imaginative approaches. I am encouraged that
‘President Carter, as well as Attorney General Grifin Bell, have shown

(1)
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an understanding of the importance of Federal juvenile delinquency
prevention programs in a coordinated attack on crime.

Mz, Bell told us at his confirmation hearing that “if we are going
to do anything about crime in America, we have to start with the
juvenile.” I believe that his sense of priority is borne out by the tragic

- statistical evidence that is g0 painfully familiar to most of us. Persons
24 and younger commit 6 out of every 10 viclent crimes in the United
States and 8 out of every 10 property crimes. Juveniles under 21, today
commit 62 percent of all serious erimes, Those under 18 are responsible
for 43 percent of all serious crimes.

The number of violent erimes by youth nearly quadrupled from
1960 to 1975. That probably says more about the nature and problems
of our society, in a fundamental sense, than it does the youth them-
selves. It certainly suggests problemns that go far beyond the ap-
propriate purview and jurisdietion of this subcommittee to resolve,
but they are troubling and disturbing in terms of their social, eco-
nomic, and political implications on this Nation’s way of life.

In my own State of Iowa, about 8,400 youngsters were processed
through the juvenile delinquency courts in 1965. By 1975, the number
had increased to 20,200. Last year, offenders under 18 accounted for
43 percent of all major crimes committed in Towa.

The Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act of 1974
was an attempt to bring a coordinated eifort to search for a better
juvenile justice system. Its emphasis was on attempting to prevent
Juvenile delinquency rather than reacting to it after the fact. Also,
the status offender was to be removed from the traditional juvenile
system; but the juvenile court system itself should insure that those
who commit crimes of violence or are repeatedly criminal in their
conduct receive quick and sure punishment.

The subcommaittee is now considering two bills, S. 1021 and S. 1218,
to amend the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act of
1974 in a number of respects, as well as reauthorize it.

Today’s hearing gives the subcommittee an opportunity to hear
from a number of witnesses who have observed the act in operation
and participated in its implementation. I anticipate that the subcom-
mittee will have an opportunity to learn a great deal.

This subcommittes will be exploring much of the activities that
Have been undertaken of an investigative nature in the past, as well
as more serious congressional oversight on this subject later in the
year.

We face a May 15 deadline under the Budget Control Act that will
limit us to 1 day of hearings. We have therefore asked the wit-
nesses to submit transcripts of their testimony in advance.

‘We are going to have a number of witnesses and panels today. We
have to free up this room at 12:30. I would, therefore, request that,
to most efficiently use the available time, the witnesses try as best they
can to summarize their remarks. We will make the entire text of their
statements part of the record rather than have them read their remarks
in their entirety. This will, of course, leave us time for questions.

We are particularly pleased to welcome this morning as our first
witness Mr. James Gregg, who is now the Acting Administrator of
tl%(} Law Enforcement Assistance Administration of the Department
of Justice.
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It is my understanding, Mr. Gregg, that you are accompanied by
Mr. Thomas Madden, who is the General Counsel of LIEAA ; and
Frederick Nader, the Acting Assistant Administrator for the Office of
Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention.

‘We are very pleased to welcome you here. You may begin.

STATEMENT OF JAMES M. H. GREGG,® ACTING ADMINISTRATOR,
LAW ENFORCEMENT ASSISTANCE ADMINISTRATION, DEPART-
MENT OF JUSTICE, ACCOMPANIED BY THOMAS J, MADDEN, GEN-
ERAL COUNSEL, LEAA, AND FREDERICK NADER, ACTING ASSIST-
ANT ADMINISTRATOR, OFFICE OF JUVENILE JUSTICE AND
DELINQUENCY PREVENTION, LEAA

Mbr. Greee. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

We are pleased to have the opportunity to appear this morning in
support of reauthorization of the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency
Prevention Act of 1974,

I would like to highlight some of the significant points of my writ-
ten statement.

With over two years of experience under the 1974 Act, we have
found it to be very workahle. We are convinced of the fundamental
soundness of the purposes of the act. The objectives of the act, although
difficult to obtain in some cases, are achievable. The structure of the
act and the autherity provided contribute to.our ability to implement
the policies it embodies.

‘While we have encountered some problems in the administration
of the program, they have been routine problems as are usually en-
countered in the early stages of any significant new Federal assistance
program.

Since we believe the 1974 law is sound, the amendments we are sup-
porting are few in number and generally modest in effect. However,
at least two of the amendments are of considerable significance.

The first is the reauthorization provision, which would extend the
act another 3 years through fiscal year 1980. Funds in the amount of
$75 million would be authorized for fiscal year 1978, and such sums as
may be necessary for the 2 succeeding fiscal years.

This reauthorization period will permit us to continue the substan-
tial progress already made under the 1974 act. Importantly, it will
reassure State and local governments, as well as-private agencies con-
cerning the Federal Government’s long-term commitment—-—

Senator Curver. Excuse me, Mr. Gregg, You say “the. substantial
progress made under the 1974 act.”

‘What do youbase that assessment on ?

Mr. Grece. Monitoring by our staff of the program, the preparations
by the States and among private agencies for implementing the pro-
grams, the initial start on programs—— _

Senator Curver. What:percent has actually been made available for
the customer of these services, as distinguished from administrative
overhead in total funds expended since the enactment of the legisla-
tion?

1 See p. 63 for Mr. Gregg’s prepared statement.
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Mr. Grece. Under the formula program, up to 15 percent can be
expended for the purposes of planning the programs, evaluation,
monitoring, and so forth.

Senator Curver. But, in the life of the program, how much has
actually been expended ?

Of the total amount that has been actually made available, how much
hasever gotten out in the street?

Mr. Grege. Actually expended, as of this date, by fiscal year : $9,382,-
(00 in fiscal year 1975; $1,628,000 expended in fiscal year 1976. I should
point out that, while fiscal year 1975 figures as cited, the actual appro-
priation was not made until almost the conclusion of the fiscal year.
It really became available to us for obligation only in fiscal year 1976,
For practical purpose, those 2 fiscal years should be treated as 1. That
19; 5 money was not actnally available for obligation in fiscal year
1975.

Senator Curver. Are talking about $1014 million ?

Mr. Greee. That is correct.

Senator Curver. You have actually expended that money under this
program.

Mr. Grege. That represents actual expendituras at the project level
in the various States and cities. We have obligated a good deal more
than that from LEAA, but this is the money that has actually been
spent——

Senator Curver. Dees that include overhead ?

Mr. GreGé. It would include up to 15 percent of the formula grant
part of the program.

Senator Curver. What is the bottom line figure? How much money
l}ms actually been spent on kids since 1974, when we enacted this legis-
ation? '

Mr. Gruce. The figure would be the $1014 million.

Senator Cumver. Does that include any administrative expenses?

Mr. Grege. It would include up to 15 perrent of those expenditures
that were for the formula grant program. :

Senator Curver. All right, after eliminating those funds, what was
the actual amount expended ? : )

Mr. Grece. It would be 85 percent of the $1014 million.

Senator Corver. About $10 million.

Mr. Grece. Yes,sir. ,

Senator Curver. On that basis, you say “continue the substantial
progress since 197472

Mzr. Grece. Yes, sir.

' Senator Covver. By your characterization, I think that is ludicrous.

But go ahead with your statement.

It is hardly substantial progress measured against the statistics I
cited ; is it ? '

Mr. Greea. I think, sir, I would like to address that in more detail
when I finish my statement.

Senator CurLver. I think it cries out for addressing in more detail. We
will get into that. ‘ :

Mor. Greee. The second significant change concerns provisions of the
act dealing with deinstitutionalization of status offenders. The 1974
act requires—-— D .
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Senator CoLver. Are you calling for 3 years on the reauthorization ?
Mr. Grece. Yes, sir.
* Senator Curver. The first year is $75 million ?

Mzr. Greee. And such sums as may be necessary for the 2 succeeding

fiscal years. i
" Senator Curver. As of now such subsequent funds are not defined.

Mr. Greeg. Thatis correct. :

* Senator CurLver. You are only calling for an authorization that
represents half of last year’s authorization.
- Mr. Grece. That is correct, sir.

Senator Curver. It is only equal to the $75 million that was actually
appropriated last year.

- Mr. Grece. Yes, siv. The budget for last year was $75 million. That
amount was also requested in the budget for fiscal year 1978.

Senator Curver. D¢ you know that everytime you authorize some-
thing you almost have to assume less appropriation ?

~ Mr. Grece. Well, sir, that sometimes happens.

Senator CuLver. I have noticed that sometimes happens.

Mr. Greee. The 1974 act requires that status offenders be deinstitu-
tionalized within 2 years of a State’s participation in the formula grant
program. Some States, despite streng efforts on their part, will not be
able to meet this 2-year deadline. Therefore, under this proposed leg-
islation, the Administrator of LIEAA would be granted authority to
continue funding those States which have achieved substantial compli-
ance with this requirement within the 2-year limitation and which have
evidence an unequivocal commitment to achieving this objective with-
in a reasonable time. _

This will enable States which are making good progress toward the
cbjectives of the act to continue in and benefit from the formula
program.

Mr. Chairman, there are nine other amendments proposed in this
legislation. The details concerning those are contained in the written
statement.

Senator Curver. Excuse me, Mr. Gregg. On the 2-year requirement,
are saying you would waive that 2 years and cut off funds in the ab-
sence of substantial compliance? :

~Mr. Greee. We would require substantial compliance within the
2-year period and an unequivocal commitment to achieving fully the
objective within a reasonable time.

. Senator Curver. What would you consider to be a reasonable time?

- Mr. Grege. Another several years, at most.

Senator Curver. Please proceed.

Mzr. Grege. That concludes my highlighted statement, Mr. Chair-
man. The details of the other provisions are included in the written
statement. We are prepared now to answer your questions.

Because of the very worthwhile objectives of this act—especially
the deinstitutionalization provisions—and the need to obtain legisla-
tion and carefully plan new programs before implementing them, an
initially slow Fate of expenditure has resulted. That is not unusual in
new Federal assistance programs. .

In most assistance programs there is a rather slow startup period.
In many cases, it is very fortunate that we do not have rapid imple-
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mentation. Otherwise, we would get programs that have not been well
thought through. This delay reflects careful planning on the State’s
part and the need to obtain legislative authority, in. some cases, to
mount these programs.

Y would also ask Mr. Nader to comment on your question as to prog-
ress to date.

Mr. Naper. We have four major activities operating, Mr. Chairman.
One of those activities is the special emphasis program, for which there
has been available both juvenile justice funds and funds made available
to us under the Crime Control Act. We have awarded somewhere in
excess of $40 million to programs around the country. They focus not
only on deinstitutionalization of status offenders, but also diversion.

‘We have some programs that work, for example, to take youngsters
out of adult facilities. These are facilities with cell blocks, tiers, guards,
and cages. We have supported a whole range of training programs, re-
search activities, and development of standards over the past 2 years.

It is important to note that there is a substantial difference between
the term “expended”—which means the money has actually been used-—
and the term “obligated”—which means that a proposal has been sub-
mitted, and the project is underway and is operating.

The obligation figures for this program are substantially higher
than actual funds being spent on the street.

One of the important things to note as well is that, some States must
change their entire system of dealing with these youngsters. This in-
cludes courts, correctional facilities, and police operations. That is
not easy, Senator. S

Senator Curver. Why is the administration requesting a 3-year
extension of the act?

Mr. Grece. We believe, Mr. Chairman, that this will give us another
substantial period of time to implement the act, to assess our progress,
to evaluate the programs, and, at the same time, to give sufficient
indication of commitment to the program for purposes of planning
on the part of State and local governments and private agencies.

Senator Curver. When the Attorney General sent his request for this
3-year extension to the White House, what was the authorization
request that he made?

Mr. Greee. It was a 3-year extension requesting a $150 million
authorization for each of the 3 years.

Senator Curver. It was the same, I assume, for the budget request ?

Mr. Grege. The Attorney General had requested that amount, over
and above the overall LEAA budget ceiling. The $75 million was
approved, but not as a figure over the ceiling:

Senator Curver. But he wanted $150 million under this program.

He is not asking a $150 million authorization and then asking for
less than the budget ? He is agking the same, He is consistent ; is he not ?

Mr. Grece. Yes, sir.

Senator Corver. OK. .

Unfortunately, the previous adininistration never fully imple-
mented this act. Could you give us some indication of just how high
a priority this administration assigns tc juvenile justice and
delinquency prevention, in your judgment ?

Mr. Grece. My impression is that it assigns an exceedingly high
priority to this area. In the entire LEA A budget, this was the only area
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for which Mr. Carter increased the budget request. It has been made.
clear on numerous occasions, both by the Attorney General and the
‘White House, that this is considered to be a very high priority.

Senator Cunver. What about level of maintenance? Are we going
to have problems on that? .

Mr. Grege. No, sir. We are maintaining the juvenile justice in-
vestments in the other LEA A programs.

Senator Curver. What level would that be maintained at ?

Mr. Greee. In fiscal year 1975, it amounts to $121,587,000. In fiscal
year 1976, it was $130,298,000.

Senator Cunver. What percent of your total isthat?

Mr. Greee. Our total budget was $750 million for fiscal year 1976.
$130 million of Crime Control Act funds, plus $75 million for the
Juvenile Justice Act went into juvenile programs.

Senator Curver. Around 20 pevcent? Is that what you are going to
maintain it at?

Mr. Grece. Yes. Around 20 percent, plus what is appropriated for
the Juvenile Justice Act.

Senator Corver. What about coordination? What thoughts do you
have on that?

‘What sort of reorganization or administrative changes are you con-
templating in order to effect maximum administration:

Mr. Grece. Most of LA A’ juvenile justice respongibilities have
been transferred to the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency
Prevention.

There are one or two minor exceptions to that. We are developing
with both the Juvenile Justice Office and our Statistics and Informa-
tion Service a juvenile justice information system. That is a joint
project by the two offices.

We also have a policy coordination mechanism within the Agency.
The Office of Juvenile Justice has an opportunity to review and
comment on any policy or program that would affect juvenile justice.

Senator Corver. I have been submitted a number of questions by
Senator Wallop that he wonders if you would be good enough to
respond to for the record.

Mzr. Grece. We would be happy to.

Senator CuLver. Also, in the interest of tirne, I hope you can expedite
the responses to thiese. I will malke them available to you today.

Mr. Grece. We certainly will.

Senator Curver. Without objection, your responses, when received,
will be made a part of the record.

[The following questions were submitted by Senator Wallop to Mr.
Gregg and his answers thereto :]

Question 1. Isn't it correct that one of the major interests of LEAA, and in
particular LEAA’Y Offices of Juvenile Justice and Delinqueney Prevention, is to
encourage state’s to implement standards that have been developed?

Response.  States seeking IEAA block grant funds under the Crime Control
Act must submit a comprehensive plan which establishes goals, priorities, and
standards for law enforcement and criminal justice. Standards are also a major
foecus of the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act (JIDP Act).

Section 247 of the JTDP Act requires the National Institute for Juvenile Justice
and Delinquency Prevention to review existing standards relating to the juvenile
Jjustice system in thé United States. The Instifute 18 supervised in ity activities
by the Advisory Committee on Standards for Juvenile Justice established in
section 208(e). The Advisory Committee is charged with recommending Federsdl
action, including but not limited to administrative and legislative action, required
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to facilitate the adoption of standards throughout the United States, and recomi-
mending state and local action to facilitate the adoption of these standards at
the state and local level.

Since juvenile justice and delinquency prevention is an area which is primarily
the responsibility of state and local governments, the Office of Juvenile Justice
and Delinguency Prevention (OJJDP) is encouraging each state to develop its
own standards. In this process, each state is to review and consider the recom-
merndations of the Advisory Committee and to provide a significant role for its
State Advisory Group. .

OJJDP is undertaking a series of projects to demonstrate and evaluate por-

ions of the Standards recommended by the Advisory Commictee. Operational
tools such as model statutes, guidelines, and manuals will assist implementation.
Training and technical asgsistance will be provided and Federal efforts in areas
covered by the Standards will be coordinated.

Question 2. Isn’t it correct that most of those standards would require substan-
tive changes in state law or, in any event, action by the state legislatures in order
to be implemented ?

Response. Some Standards weuld require substantive statutory changes in
various jurisdictions. Others, especially in the Prevention, Intervention, and
Adjudication areas, could be implemented administratively at the state and local
levels utilizing existing resources and statutory authority.

Question 3. Is the Ofiice of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention doing
anything to assist the state legisiatures in acquiring the capacity to understand
the very complex issues that are involved in order that the standards be
implemented?

Regponse, Yes. In October 1975, LRAA awarded Legis 50/The Center for Legis-
lative Improvement a $269,000 grant to conduct a study of legislative efforts to
divert status offenders from the juvenile justice system. The study had two com-
ponents: An in-depth analysis in four states (New Mexico, Florida, Michigan,
and Alabama) of the political and procedural dynamies involved in the formu-
lation of legislation, and four regional worksheps designed to identify ways to
enhance the process of juvenile justice policy-malking.

‘The study was considered a success by ail partieipants and it was concluded
that the project had permitted the most concentrated investigation thus faz of
the effect of state legislative institutional capacity on the establishment of laws
governing juvenile behavior.

Question 4. Would it be fair to assume that Office of Juvenile Justice funds
spent for the purpose of providing that kind of assistance, that is, assistance to
the state legislatures, might result in state resources far beyond those provided
by the Congress being applied to juvenile justice problems?

Response. Yes. Considering the state responsibility for juvenile offenders, and
the financial and manpower resources avaiiable at the state level, LEAA hopes
to continue efforts to improve the provision of resources to all branches of state
government, including legislative bodies charged with juvenile justice policy-
making responsibilities. The adoption and implementaton of some of the federally-
supoprted Standards for juvenle justice would be hampered by lack of refin-
ments in the state legislative process. The problems of the juveniie offender will,
in many cases, be impacted only by the passage of new legislation at the state
level. To expedite the legislative process, LIBAA will support state efforts to
address particular problems.

Question 5. In summary, then, isn’t it correct to say that by finding a mecha-
nism to assist the legislatures and their appropriate committees to address the
probleins which must be addressed if the standards are to be implemented, then
the funding of such & mechanism would be consistent with Congress’ intent that
juvenile justice funds be used to impact on the problems of the juvenile offender?

Response, Yes. A mechanism should be supported whereby LEAA and OJJDP -
can actively assist the state legislative capacity-building process in a manner
which will allow these legislators to deal effectively, innovatively, and efficiently
with juvenile justice matters. The systemic weaknesses identified by the Legis/50
study, when applied to the complexity of the juvenile justice system, underscore
the need for an ongoing mechanism designed to provide state legislatures with
greater expertige in dealing with juvenile justice issues.

Senator Corver. We are very fortunate to have Senator Bayh with

us this morning, who I have already referred to earlier. He has con-
tributed in a historic and remarkable way in this whole area of juve-
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nile delinquency. Weé are so fortunaté to have his continued counsel
on this subcommittee as he assumes other responsibilities on the full
committee. .

Y wonder if at this time, Senator Bayh, you have any questions.

STATEMENT OF HON. BIRCH BAYH, A U.S. SENATOR
’ FROM INDIANA ’

Senator Baym, Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Let me say that it is a privilege to have a chance to serve with a man
that I believe will bring to this subcommittee the same kind of sensi-
tivity that we tried to create in the subcommittee since 1970.

I confess that it was a heart-wrenching decision to make when the
recorganization of the Senate required us to limit our services to the
chairing of one subcommittee. Because of nuances that I do not think
are necessary to get into here, it was necessary for me to relinquish my
chair of this subcommittee to assume the chair of the subcommittee
on the constitution. : ,

- Iwant tosay that I do so in good faith, that the same kind of prin-
ciples will be carried on, perhaps even expanded and handled in a more
diligent way by my successor. I certainly intend to follow his leader-
ship and, as one member of this subcommittee, to be as interested as
it is possible for one member to be in the continuation of the thrust
“of this subcommittee. ,

As one element of Congress that is sensitive to the Important role
that Government plays, both in Congress and in the executive branch
as well as other governmental institutions throughout the country
at State and local levels, in dealing with the social problems of young
people and how they impact on society, this subcommittee’s role is
substantial.

Mz, Chairman, I would like to ask some questions of our witnesses.

There has been a good deal of opposition directed at the relatively
new juvenile justice program, which we are studying for extension.
Some elements apparently want us to stay as we have been. I assume
it is' not necessary to take the subcommittee’s time to relate what
the track record has been, as far as results are concerned, with con-
tinuing to do things the way they have been done in the past.

As one of the principal movers and shakers in this juvenile justice
legislation, I find it hard to be totally objective about it. We did not
%retend that this was a magic potion or that we had all the answers.

ut we did insist that those who suggested that we continue to do
things in the future the same way we had done them in the past were
ignoring the fact that they did not have any of the answers.

Failure was being compounded. It seemed to me that, although
we did not know whether our new program would work perfectly—
“and assumed it would not work perfectly—we at least thought it was
worth giving a try and that it made a lot of sense and came closer
to what might solve our problems.

It seems to me that one of the things that is central to accomplish-
ing what Congress intended in 1974 is the implementation of section
527, which I quote:

All programs concerned with juvenile delinquency administered by the Ad-
minigtration shall be administered or subject to the policy direetion of the
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office established by Section 201 A of the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency
Prevention Act of 1974.

‘We are all too familiar with the past failures of the agency to
respect its mandate. I know that the new Attorney (leneral shares
my concern about this matter, from bringing it to Mr. Bell’s attention
during his confirmation hearings. I would like to know precisely,
Mr. Gregg, how you infend to comply with the provisions of this
act in this respect; I think it is eritical. Right now we are in the
process of, shall I say, maturation. We are trying to determine who
13 going to be doing what in LLEAA. There may be some questions
that you just cannot answer because of the transient unature -of the
situation at LEAA.

The President has talked extensively—and I think he is sincere—
on his effort toward reorganization and making more efficient the
administration of governmental programs, One of the whole thrusts
of the Juvenile Justiee Act was to take some 39 separate independent
youth delivery and youth servicing mechanisms that existed in varions
ways in the Federal Government, bring them in there, and let the
assistant administrator have a chance to really pull things together,
to stop the competition, to stop the overlapping, and to stop some of
the inconsistencies that were going on.

So, I think we can look at that question I raised in a broader
context.

Mr, Grree. If I may, Senator Bayh, I will respond to the question
in two respects.

One is the coordination of policy and the pelicy direction of the
Office with respect to LEAA juvenile justice activities. Mr. Nader
can best respond to the progress that we have made in the area of
coordinating Federal programs and policies generally beyond the
LEAA program.

With respect to section 527, most projects and programs that fully
involve juvenile justice activities have been transferred to the Office
and are under the authority of the Office. Thers are several very
minor exceptions.

One that T mentioned in response to Senator Culver’s question is
an information-gathering program that is being conducted jointly by
the Office of Juvenile Justice and our Statistics and Systems Office
in LEAA. This is a joint project, but it is clearly under policy direc-
tion of the Office of Juvenile Justice.

We also have within LEAA a policy coordination system, whereby
any policy that the Agency would be promulgating affecting juvenile
justice would be subject to the review of the Office of Juvenile Justice.
If that Office had any problems or difficulties with that policy, this
would be considered by the Administrator of LEAA.

We also have a Grant Contract Review Board in LEAA. Tt reviews
all grants and contracts of national scope that LEAA is involved
in. The Office of Juvenile Justice has a panel member on that board.
Any grant or contract that raises issues concerning juvenile justice
would be referred by the board to the Office of Juvenile Justice for
their review and comment.

So, these are several mechanisms that we now have in place to insure
the necessary policy review and coordination. We have several addi-
tional onesunder consideration at this time.
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With vespect to the coordination of Federal programs overall,
I will ask Mr. Nader, who has been very directly and heavily involved
in that, to comment. :

Mr. Naper. We have several activities ongoing at the present time,
Senator. Of primary importance are the Coordinating Council and
the National Advisory Committee, the citizens group appointed by
the President. The National Advisory Committee has designated a
subcommittes to work with the Coordinating Council so that, every-
time that Coordinating Council meets, there is, in effect, a citizens’
group working with them. ‘

The first order of business was to try to find -out, as best as we
could, how many Federal programs relate to juvenile justice. It was
an extremely difficult process. We came up with something on the
order of 140 different Federal programs. The next item we focused
ol in order to provide some direct help to the States was to determine
‘how many of those Federal programs required State plans.

There are 26 different Federal youth programs that require State
plans. That means each State has to generate separate State plans in
response to a Federal mandate relating to, in many instances, the same
population of youths.

We are now in the process, using that as basic information, of
developing an information system that will be governmentwide.
It will give us not only legislative information, but program informa-
tion that relates to policy and objectives and project-impact in-
formation. Then we can get a better handle on what is being done for
what populatior of juveniles using Federal funds. In order to do
that, we must initially define some terms which have not been defined
in the past.

‘We want, for example, to arrive at a uniform definition of “preven-
tion”—one that makes sense and which we can hold other agencies
accountable for in their activities. Preventative activities, treatment
activities, training activities, and even the scope of who is a “juvenile”
are all items which may be viewed differently by different agencies. We
hi{il've had three initiatives operating at the same time to assist in this
effort.

Ore is development of a series of demonstration projects supported
by LEAA under the direction of the Coordinating Council at three
sites across the country. The intent is working with the local jurisdie-
tions to figure out how to best use Federal.dollars from several sources
on behalf of a specific target population of youngsters. Then there
would not be the duplication that currently is in the offing.

‘We want to know how projects work threugh the different Federal
regulations, the different funding cycles, et cetera, in order to make
that possible. We are carefully documenting this effort so that we
can provide specific feedback at the Cabinet level as to what statutory
regulatory, and administrative changes will be necessary in order to
make funds flow more easily.

In addition, the Coordinating Council decided to set an agenda
that they could follow over the next few years, focusing on one step
at a time. That agenda related to such issues as doing a proscriptive
cohort analysis to find out the major factors that contribute to young
people feeling the necessity of becoming involved in activities which
are considered antisocial—what sort of health factors are invelved,
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what. sort of educational factors are involved, and what sort of envi-
ronmental factors are involved. ) . N

Then we could speak much more clearly to the agencies responsible

as to what they ought to be doing. o .

Fhe third thing we are working on is an analysis of Federal pro-
grams, which is required. by statute, and the development of a compre-
hensive Federal plan. We will specify the policy objectives and pri-
orities in the plan to other agencies so that we will have a yardstick
of their performance. o

_That, in a very summary way, are the sorts of things that the Coordi-
nating Council, the National Advisory Committee, and the people
on my staff have been involved in over the past two years. - '

Senator Baye, When will that second study, relative to the environ;
mental questions, be completed ?

Mxr. Naper. The Coordinating Council, with the change of admin-
istrations, has not taken that step as of yet, Senator. The prospec-
tive cohort analysis has not been initiated. .

The Coordinating Council was reviewing their research agenda.,
meeting six times per year. With the changes in membership, it has not
had the opportunity to meet in the last 4 months.

1Sen;utor Baym. Is there anything we can do in Congress to prod that
along? :

Mr. Gruce. I discussed this, Senator Bayh, with Deputy Attorney
General Flaherty. He expects to be holding a meeting of the Council
in the near future. , .

Senator Baym. The chairman asked a question that I think is very
relevant. I would like to follow up on it.

This act began with very responsible and modest goals as far as
moneys were concerned. Do you think that most of these moneys
have been well spent ?

Mr. Grree. Yes, sir; I believe they have, Senator Culver raised the
issue of why more of the funds have not been spent at this time. We
tried to outline some of those reasons.

Another factor is the emphasis on evaluation and program devel-
opment in this Act. We have tried to take care to design programs,
particularly the Special Emphasis programs, in a wav that they will
be carefully evaluated. We will know at the conclusion of those
programs how effective they have been. This does take some time.

Quite candidly—and I think, sir, you are as familiar with this as
anyone—that the road was somewhat rocky during the first 2 years
of this program under the previous Administration. That caused some
people who wanted to be involved in the program to stand back a bit
until the question of the priority of this activity and the long-term
commitment to it was established.

As you will recall, the program had quite a few ups and downs—
largely downs—during that 2-year period. This affected the willingness
of people to get involved and get committed to the program. Now, as it
has becoime very clear that this is a high priority of the administration
and there is o longer term commitment to this effort, we will see the
program move more rapidly.

Senator Bavm. You pointed out the reason why I was asking the
question. I want to pursue that with another guestion.
" There has been a rocky road. There was an effort to roll up the road.
President Ford said he would sign the bill but he would not ask for
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to get any moneysatall,” :
I understand the people who work at the bureaucratic level, T say
that in a positive way. People who implement programs that are
passed in a cooperative effort between the President and the Congress
cannet be oblivious to the leadership in the executive branch. There has
been none, This has been a 2ongressional and a citizens program, If it
had not been for the private, public and volunteer groups that were
involved in this, we would never have gotten it passed. :

I think Congress deserves good marks, but I think we certainly
have to share those marks with the people and the groups that were
involved in creating the environment in which Congress could act.

Congress was never designed as an administrative body. You cannot
design a horse by committee ; asthey say, you end up with a camel. You
people downtown are the ones that have to run this program. )

The reason I ask the question is that I believe President Carter and
Attorney General Bell are firmly committed to this. But they are
dependent on some of you who have been laboring down there under
an administration that was not committed to this. It was quite the
contrary. It was doing everything it could to gut it, either on top of the
table or under the table. ‘ ’

Are we going to have different attitudes down there now? You, sir,
are a professional. You are not a political appointee. What concerns
me is that we go through this appropriation of $25 million in fiscal
vear 1975, which was done over the budget. All of these have been
over the opposition of the Director of the Budget: $25 million in fiscal
year 19:7’{ ;’); $40 million in fiscal year 1976; and $75 million in fiscal

ear 1977.
7 1 do not know whether we ever received the real answer to the ques-
tion. At a time when we were spending $75 million, the outgoing ad-
ministration asked for only $35 million for fiscal year 1978.

Isthat accurate?

Mzr. Grece. Yes, sir. v }

Senator Bayz. Mr. Chairman, that gives you a pretty good idea of
the kind of obstacles that have been thrown in our way. I think your
question was a good one, but I do not think we ever received the $35
million request on the record.

Mr. Grece. That is the correct figure.

Senator Baym. What concerns me is that President Carter and Mr.
Lance and Attorney General Bell are all relying on some of you "lown
there who have had an intimate relationshhip with this program to

make recommendations as far as the budget is concerned. Despite
the fact that we have just now begun to get in gear, you say by your
own definition moneys have been well spent—we go from $25 to $40
to $75 million. The new administration has put a high priority on this.
Yet, you are asking for the same kind of money this next year as we
spent last year. Why? .

Mr. Greca. Senator Bayh. it involves the overall difficulties with the
Federal budget and the desire to hold spending down. It is also a re-
flection of those seversl rocky years and the result of the lack of clear
and consistent policy over those years.

Tt is going to take us some time to catch up.

I donot think:

21-782—T78——2

any money. That has been the kind of battle that we have had to fight
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Senator Baya. May X interrupt? .

‘We have a new chairman. He is going to provide dynamic leader-
ship. We have a new President and Attorney General; they are going
to provide dynamic leadership.

Maybe those are good excuses; maybe not. But let’s forget about
them ; that’s yesterday.

Have any of you made any new recommendations to the Deputy
Attorney General or to the Attorney General that we ought to be
upping the budget level ¢

The appropriation process is moving. Certainly you are not ob-
livious to what is going on up here and the way we appropriate money.
It is not easy to come by. We think we have an excellent opportunity
now at getting $125 million appropriated.

The chairman very wisely pointed out, “when you ask for an au-
thorization, you very seldom get what you ask for.” What are you
doing at LICA A to prod some of these people ?

Mr. Greae. I would like to go back to your earlier question about
the professional staff. There has never been any lack of commitment on
the part of professional staff to this program. It was at a political level
that the confusion existed.

The increase in the budget up to $75 million, when the new adminis-
tration.came in is a reflection of the very hight priority for the program.
That has been made perfectly clear to the professional staff in the
Agency, who have supported the program all along.

'There is a study underway of the entire LEA A program, its struc-
ture and activities. That will probably result in some changes for the
organization and direction of the Agency. It may well be that, sub-
sequent to that time, the administration would reconsider the budget.
That is one factor in keeping the budget at the $75 million lewel. We
need some time to adjust internally to these changing priorities.

Senator Baym. Could you tell us now or, if not, could you provide
for our chairman an assessment of how much money you could spend;
how much money is presently being requested for grants?

Mr. Grrec. Considering where we are, the history of this program,
and the previous difficulties, $75 million is a very reasonable figure.
I would be very reluctant, until some further changes are made, to
suggest that a higher figure is appropriate.

‘That is not a judgment, sir, as to the nesd. We have to consider our
ability to implement the program, the history of the program, and the
effect that has had on potential participants in the program. All those
factors considered, $75 million is u reasonable figure at this time.

Senator Bayw. Mr. Gregg, that is disappointing,

. I do not know much about you, but everything I know is good. You
are a professional. You have been laboring under significant hardships.

I am sure that Chairman Culver will want to develop with people
who will be talking with him the same kind of relationship I tried to
develop with great hardships under those who were serving in the
past administration. I would think that those who are appointed under
the new administration would not be under the same inhibitions that
we dare not say to the Senators they think different than the Office
of Management and Budget.

With all respect, sir, you are just parroting that kind of situation.

Mr. Greee. Well, sir, this is the administration’s position.
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Senator Bays. What is your position ? _

Mr. Grzee. I have given you my honest, candid opinion, exclusive
of any other policy considerations: At this moment, until further
changes are made, until we can adjust to the new policy, the $75 million

‘is a reasonable figure.

Senator Curver. Would the Senator yield on this point?

Senator Bays. Yes. :

Senator Curnver. Mr. Gregg; you earlier testified that Attorney
General Bell, in his initial submission and budget request on this
particular program, requested $150 million. ; _

Now, did he overrule your professional recommendation or did you
subseribe and support this initial budget request?

[[Consultation between Mr. Gregg and Mr. Madden:] _

Mr. Greee. I wanted to refresh my memory as to the timing of the
initial reauthorization request that I believe went to OMB very, very
shortly after Judge Bell became Attorney General. I believe it was a
matter of days.

Budget adjustments were made after there had been more staff
review by the Department of the budget situation, so there was an
inconsistency-———-

Senator CuLver. After 13 years in Congress, I have some sense -of
the budget process. But here we have a newly appointed Attorney
General of the United States.

Shortly after taking office he is advised that he must make a budget
request for the program activity of this particular agency.

Did he talk to you? Did you give a recommendation? Did you at
any time suggest that $150 million was appropriate for this agency?

Mr. Grece. Yes, sir; we did. :

Senator Cunver. How on earth would you ever suggest $150 million
to the Attorney General, when you now say, for the record, that the
agency does not have the internal capability-to wisely use this amount?

I am disturbed by the fact that Attorney General Bell came into
office and turned to you, a professional civil servant, a man most inti-
mately acquainted with the history and the capability of this Agency,
and asked how much money, given the commitment of this President,
and my commitment to this as a priority matter in the area of criminal
justice should we request? How much do we need to begin to do & job
in an area that has been so sorely neglected by the previous administra-
tion ? What kind of commitment should we make in light of an election
which philosophically rejected the previous administration’s policy?

And you said $150 million.

How could you tell Mr. Bell that $150 million was needed, and now
come up and cut it right in half? How are we to believe that this is all
youneed.

I know you feel an obligation to follow the official OMB position,
but how can you reconcile this inconsistency in your professional
counsel ?

Mr. Greae. The authorization is not an appropriation; it is a ceil-
ing. We are talking about fiscal year 1978.

Senator Baym. Would you repeat just what you said?

Mr. Greee. An authorization is a ceiling. It is not an appropriation.
One can have an authoriztaion; the President can propose budgets
atlower levels than authorized amounts.
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‘Senator Baym. That’s going to make us sleep easy. - ’

" Senator COLVER. Were you just playing a game with the Attorney
General when you said we need $150 million for this program and then
said that’s a meaningless figure.

Did you say to hlm, we will fight for $150 nnlhon2 The Kkids of
America need it. The health of this society needs it.

Now you come in and say $75 million is enough. Are you really say-
“ing that $35 million is what you would settle for without quitting %
How are we to believe you are committed to this program ?

Mr. Grece. May I respond to that Senator ?

‘Senator CuLver. I would welcome it.

Mr. Grece, The point I was going to make was that $150 million was,.
in effect, a ceiling. Since the fiscal year for which that authorization
would be made would begin next fall, there could be an opportunity to
begin to ccrrect some the problems tnat developed over the years of’
gleat uncertainty about the program. If, on the basis of changed con~
ditions, additional appropriations Would be appropriate, they could
be requested at a later date. ‘

The $75 million figure is the figure that-was approved by the Depart-
ment and hy OMB. As I have stated under the circumstances, at this
time, it is an appropriate figure. -

I say that on as obJectlve a basis as T can, con51dermg the status of'
the program at this moment.

Senator Baym. Mr. Chairman, I find it very difficult to under stand
that kind of logie,

We are here addressmor ourselves to a bill that is not an approprn—
tion bill, Mr. Gregg. It is an authorization bill.

By your own words a while ago, what you said twice and what you
fully recognize, I dor’t care how lauditory this looks in November
of next year or Qctober of this next year; you can’t come back and'
ask an additional dollar in the appropriations process. We have all
sorts of supplemental appropriations bills; we are all aware of that.
But there is no way you can do that.

You ask for a ceiling in the authorization. What is the most yow
think you can 1easonablv spend ? You are telling us it is $75 mllhon
That is what we are spending this year.

Mr. Greag. The $75 mllhon authorization is the figure that was
approved by OMB and the administration.

Senator Bavir. Mr. Gregg, this is the figure that you gave me when
T just asked you tite question of how much you thought you could
spend. It is the same advice, apparently, the second time ar ound, you
have given to the Attorney General of the United States.

X am rot in the habit of jumping up and down on people. As I say,
I am very disappointed in you, sir. I thought, given the albatross of"
the past administration being removed and given the advice that
apparently you gave to the Attorney General at first of $150 million,
that we would be getting a little different answer from you, sir.

Mr. Grega. qm the ﬁfrure that the Department of Justice suggested
for the authorization was $150 million. The figure that has been ap-
proved by the administration is $75 million.

Senatsr Baym. That is why, Mr. Gregg, T asked the question.
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- 'We are all familiar with the fact that, when the decision comes down
and when Congress acts, you fellows have to carry out the orders. But
we are sitting up here—unless we have to hire mirror images of you
fellows that are down there running the program to go in and second-
guess everything you do and look over your shouldes and try to see
what is really happening, we have to rely on you fellows for inde-
pendent judgment. You have to tell us what you believe. ,

The chairman understands that, when they ask for $75 million, that
is what they are prepared to do battle for. But you told us that you
thought that’s all we could reasonably spend. I think the chairman
points out a remarkable inconsistency of only 100 percent between the
angwer you gave the Attorney General when he first requested $150
million and the answer you are giving usnow.

I did not ask the question to tell me how you are going to defend
this with Mr. Lance, who I have a great deal of respect for; but he
las one responsibility and we have another.

I don’t think I am going to get a much different answer than what
you have given us before. Let me ask you another question. Maybe
I can get, a different answer here.

What is the total dollar value of requests from the States for pro-
grams under the Juvenile Justice Act?

Mr. Grege. Are you asking, Senator, the total amount of all grant
applications that have been made to LEAA under the act?

- Senator Baym. That is right.

Mr, Grece. I do not have that figure at hand. Let me ask Mr. Nader
if he could make an educated guess. If not, we will provide that for
the record ; it would be a substantial amount.

Senator Baya. It does not have to be to the dollar. It seems to me
that we ought to be able to come close to it.

What about it, Mr. Nader ?

Mr. Naper. In our deinstitutionalization of status offender pro-
gram, we had something on the order of 450 applications. The total
requested was somewhere around $200 million. We were able to fund
a total of $11.8 million, which is all the money we had available.

Senator Bay®. You had requests for $200 million. Are those appli-
cations that have gone through the normal State screening process and
been referred to you?

Mr. Naper. Some of them we could not fund Senator. Others were
fairly good, but would need an awful lot of work.

WWe ended up with about 40 that I considered to be fundable in my
professional judgment. The dollar amount requested for those that
were fundable was about $50 million. Then we took the best of those.

Senator Baya. And you only had $11 million to spend.

May I ask you the same question that I asked Mr., Gregg about how
many dollars you think your program that you are now charged with
running specifically—his responsibility is a little different than yours.
How many dollars do you think we could inyest in that program ?

Mr. Napzr. The Special Emphasis programs and other initiatives
that we control from our central office are expandable. When we put
a program announcement out for diversion and we received 350 appli-
cations or for prevention, when we got 490 applications, the same
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thing obtains, Senator. We reduce it down to those projects that are
absolutely the best we can find. ‘

Senator Baym. I am for this program, but I do not want to spray
money on the Wabash, the Ohio, or any other river. I want it spent
wisely.

The question is directed at how many dollars do you think we could
really spend if we had-—as I think we do—a President, an Attorney
General, a chairman of this Subcommittee that are really comm?tted
to doing something to help kids. How many dollars do you think we
could spend through this program under your auspices ¢

Mpr. Naper. It is hard to put an upper limit on it, Senator. There
are such needs out there that the only thing that constrains us is the
competency of people to actually run the programs. I think we could
wisely spend substantially more than we are talking about today.
Other changes, however, would have to be made in terms of staff
support. Some changes would also have to be made in the relationship
between LEA A and the States.

‘Other Federal agencies would have to begin to pull their fair share.
A lot of the abominable conditions, Senator Culver, that you talked
about are conditions that come about from health problems, from
educational problems, from mental health problems, from all of
the problems that the juvenile and criminal justice system does not
havethe capability to deal with very effectively.

Senator Curver. I think if you listened carefully to my openin
statement—and I would suggest you might want to go back and rereacgi
it. When I extemporized a little bit, I think I more than adequately
covered the additional ground and its social implications. I even went
so far as to suggest that, perhaps, it constituted even an indictment
of our society.

I am not saying that $75 million is a magic panacea to solve all of
the world’s ills. T am also on the Armed Services Committee. I know
that every B-1 bomber now costs $117 million & copy in our national
security interests.

‘What do these facts say about our national security and our will
and ouﬁr quality of life and our allocation of resources and our pri-
orities?

Were you asked by Griffin Bell, too, to submit a number of $150
million ¢ Were you asked to sign on ?

Mr. Naozr. No, sir.

Senator Cunver. Were you consulted about the $150 million figure
we started with here in this program. You are the Acting Assistant
Administrator of this office; You are the highest ranking body they
haye over there. Were you asked to give them a number ?

Mr. Napzr, No, sir.

Senator CurLver. You were not even asked. Mr. Gregg, how do you
explain that, that Mr. Nader was not even asked? He is the one that
has the stack of applications. He is the one who has been in the real
world of this social agony. Where did you get your number?

Mzr. Grece. I should point out, Senator Culver, that neither Mr. Na-
der nor I were involved in either of those numbers. Mr. Velde the
previous Administrator of LEAA, was in office during the entire
period that both this authorization figure of $150 million and the
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budget of $75 million were discussed. Those discussions were between
Mz. Velde and Mr. Bell.

The former Administrator stayed on beyond the change of admin-
istrations. During the period you are referring to, he was dealing
with the Department concerning these issues.

“ Neither Mr. Nader nor I were involved in those discussions at that
ime.

Senator Bayr. Are you telling us, Mr. Gregg, that Pete Velde,
who I dearly love as a person, but who has hardly been a ray of
enlightenment as far as this program is concerned—I think he just
looks at it a little differently. I know he is conscientious about it. Are
you saying that he would suggest a number for funding this program
that is 100 percent higher than you would, sir?

Mr. Greee. I am saying, sir, that those discussions, both on the
authorization figures and the budget figure, were discussions that Mr.
Velde held with officials of the Department. I was not privy to those
discussions at that time.

Senator Curver. But you did subscribe to the $150 million yourself?
You have already told us you were notified about. that.

Mr. Grege. I was aware of that figure ; yes, sir.

Senator Corver. And you supported it

Mr. Grege. I.did not have an opportunity to either support it or not
support it. However, I would have supported it.

Senator Cunver. Mr. Nader, you said that the biggest obstacle to
more money was the inability to use it wisely. I wonder how you
would weigh the relative obstacles to more efficient utilization or need
of additional funds. Is the obstacle the OMB or the inability of the
LI AA and the States to develop good programs?

Admittedly, we are not talking about throwing money at the prob-
lem. You know, if we wasted every nickel in this program and were ab
least trying, in my judgment, it would be a better good-faith effort
than I can point to from other experiences in our national budgetary
activities in terms of just absolute, unconscionable waste. I cited an
example a few moments ago; they want to buy 244 B-1 bombers. They
will contribute, at best, only marginally to our true security by any
conceivable, rational definition.

I am trying to find out whether we have tc have all this internal
restructuring and study of the problem until the patient cannot:
survive another examination, or if an additional $75 million is needed
and can be used as a policy signal and be to show that there is a true
commitment to juvenile justice. It would be the kind of encourage-
ment that you mentioned earlier, Mr. Gregg, that this thing has
lacked in terms of stabilization and ccustazcy as a public policy
matter.

Mr. Naper. Senator, we are trying to remove as many youngsters
as we possibly can from the juvenile justice system because it is
criminogenic. It causes more problems than it solves.

At the same time, we are trying to determine how manyv youngsters:
and what types of youngsters need that social control. We must also-
figure out what kind of human resources are necessary to help those
kids develop into the most positive direction possible to stand as tall
as they can within only the limits of their own potertial.
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. We have people out there who take dollars from charities and use
them for pornographic purposes for children. We have people out
there who, with all good intent, set up programs that involve more
youngsters in the criminal justice system than was otherwise the case.

- It makes moral and fiscal sense to make the best judgments you can
before you start putting tons of money out on the strect——

" Senator Curver. “Tons of money #?

Let’s just define our terms in one context of the magnitude of this
social problem in our current Federal budgetary efforts.

It you come in for an authorization of $75 million, what do you
guess to be, in the absence of the leadership of Senator Bayh and
otuers expending more enormous effort to override that, the likely
figure you are going to get to work with ?

Mr. Naper. My guess is $75 million, because the President requested
$75 million. The requested authorization is $75 million.

“That had been my assumption all along, Senator. That would be
my response.

Senator Baym. Mr. Chairman, with all respect to the witnesses, I
find it totally unacceptable that the people in charge of the program
would not be more aggressive in requesting resources.

But that is neither here nor there. It looks like we are going to have
‘to continue to provide that kind of leadership up here.

What I would like to ask, Mr. Chairman, is that these folks provide
us, one, the dellar figure, broken down by States, of the applications
that you have now under the juvenile justice program for which you
are now requesting $75 million.

Can you break that down by State ?

Mr. Grege. We will do that.

Senator Baym. You can do that for 49 States. because the Indiana
‘Criminal Justice Planning Agency did not even make any applica-
tions. We have a great bunch of bureaucrats there. If you want to
include them, that would be helpful. Hopefully, we can get some of the
‘more benevolent. hearts in LEAA to forget their transgressions or
omissions.

T would like to know the level of applications. I think that gives us
-one target, .

hen, Mr. Nader, you might screen out those programs that just
-don’t make sense. ]

I am going to be distressed if it just accidentally comes to 875 million
-or $75.000,001.35. I do not think you are that kind of person. I think
yon will give us a good fair judgment. )

. You said a moment ago, Mr. Chairman, “substantially more” than
the figure we are talking about. So, I will expect a substantially
greater assessment here.

- T can submit some of these for the record.

. Mr. Grege. I wonder, Senator Bayh, if, in connection with that
‘Tequest, we might also submit to you the number of personnel or staff
that it would require to approve, review, monitor, and evaluate those
projects?

: Senator Baym. Certainly; that is fine. I would assume that paying
those stafl people would come out of the total figure. ’

Mr. Grege. The staff is paid out -of a different account. We have
to have positions appropriated by the Appropriations Committees to
-carry out all of our programs.




21

Last year, we were authorized thrée major new program areas,
but have not received one position to carry out those responsibilities.
So I make the request in order to give you an idea of how our current
staff capability would meet or not meet & higher funding level.

Senator Baym. I think that is a fair request.

I assume that you have made similar protestations to the Appro-
priations Committees before now ?

Mz. Greece. We have made protestations in a aumber of quarters,
including the Appropriations Committees.

Senator Baym. This is the first time I ever heard of it. I am on:
the Appropriations Committee. I do not happen to be on that sub-
committee, but, as one who has been intimately involved in trying
to talk to some of my colleagues who are on that subcommittee about
getting that money up there—and we have been rather successful—
ii: is rather strange that this is the first time I have ever heard about
that.

I think that is a reasonable request, se that we can go to bat and
we can see you get the administrative dollars you need to carry out
the grant level ; and then keep the two in balance.

[Tge] following information was subsequently received for the
record :

DISTRIBUTION OF SPECIAL EMPHASIS APPLICATIONS BY STATE

State Dso Diversion Prevention Total
Alab 11 3 8 22
Alaska 4 0 1 5
Arizana 4 4 6 14
Arkansas 1 0 2 3
California 43 35 57 135
Colorado 5 3 5 13
Connecticut. .. 2 2 6 10
Delaware. . 2 3 3 8
District of Columb 7 9 5 3
Florida 14 9 20 43
Georgia 3 4 9 16
Guam.. 1 0 0 1
Hawaii 0 1 1 7
1daho 4 3 1] 2
inois 27 5 13 4
{ndiana 6 3 6 15.
fowa 4 1 21 26
Kansas [ 2 2 10:
_ Kentucky 3 2 4 9
Loy 5 5 4. 14
_ Maine. 1 2 3 6.
Maryland 9 6 5 20
Massachusetts. 10 8 12 30
Michigan 14 6 11 31
Minnesot 5 4 6 15.
Missouri..... 11 5 10 26-
Mi i 2 1 1 4
Montana 1 0 1 2
Nebraska 2 1 6 9
Nevada - 6 1 2 3
New Hampshire. 3 0 1 4
New Jersey. 4 8 8 20
New Mexico. 6 1 3 10
New York.., 23 56 72 151
North Carolina... 4 1 3 8
North Dakota 1 1 5 7
Ohio. 13 8 7 28
0 2 3 4 9
Oregon....... 7 4 7 18
Pennsylv: 14 17 23 54
Puerto Rico 0 1 7 8
Rhode Island 4 2 3 9:
South Carolina 7 1 2 10+
South Daketa 1 4 2 7
T 7 3 3 13.
Texas_... 26 9 17 52
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DISTRIBUTION OF SPECIAL EMPHASIS APPLICATIONS kY STATE—Continued

State bSO Diversion  Prevention Tota
Trust territary 0 0 0 0
‘Utah.., 2 1 5 8
“Vermont... 2 0 1 3
Virginia 11 5 6 22
*Virgin Islands_.... 1] 0 0 0
Washinglon.....- 8 3 10 21
'West Virginia 2 1 0 3
“Wiscan 2 6 9 17
Wyoming. 0 1 0 1
A Samoa 0 0 0 0

SPECIAL EMPHASIS JJ
Balance
Amount Amotnt to be
appropri- awarded awarded
ated to date by fall Status
‘Program award 28, 532, 000 219,121 28,312,879
A. Diversion awards:
1. State Department of Health and _...__..__ - 8,888 oonanan
Rel-labllltatwesErwces,Flonda
(splitfunding), "
2. Memphis, Tean, (split funding) e —<omeceeeee 102,970 e
Subtotal 111,858 e
B. Other awards:
1. Washington DSO suppi tary_ 55,055 wemeeemann
2. Purchase order Mike Marvin {0 nooeecaueen 10,000 —cmomeeeaee
rovide TA for “School Crime
nitiative."
3. Transferto RO IV -
4, Oagé%'nia RPM Evaluation of e o e
'C. Staff travel (TA).
Total 28,532,000 219,121 28,312,879
D, Inprocess:
1. Prevention | 6,700,000 In process; award. projested
by June 30.
2. Gangs 6,616,436 Guidelines are in external
clearance, Awards projected
" September3.
3. Restitution. 4,371,435 Guidelines in external-awards
. September30.
4, Prevention [l 7,000,000 Guidelines are being. de-
veloped; awards profacted
) for the fall, .
5. Drug prevention 2,800,000 Interagency agreement will-be
3 ) completed by June 15,
5. Drug prevention 2,800,000 [Interagency agreement will be
~_compieted by June 15. 5
6. Program development 650,000 RCA for sole source contract in
process. :
7, Teacher Corps 145,879 Interagency - agreement in
process  should - be. com-
pleted by June 30,
8, El Dorado County... 29,129° In  process, scheduled - for
award funel.

Total. oo oo 28,532, 000 219,121 28,312, 87(9)
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SPECIAL EMPHASIS PART C

Balance
Amount Amount to be
appropri- awarded awarded
ate to date by fail Status
.Program awards. 5,679,000 3,439,656 2,239,344
A, Diversxon awards
Joha Jay College 420,035 ceemcecann
2. State Department of Health and- ..., 1,235,834 L2 I2I0
> (Rel}atb;lt tative Serwce, Florida
split fundi
3, Kansas City, Mo "(split fUNAing) —aeee e e e m 426,001 o
4, Denver, Colo: 153 864 oo
Subtotal 2,235,734 ceemee
B, Other awards:
v 1 L°f Aggelesl County (continuas —eee_.._ ee 288,250 wicemcoenn
fo
2. YMCA intervention RO-1 (5] E— 53,465 e amcameee

3. APWA (continuation)
4. Alabama Youth Services (trans-
fer to RO-I

5. Washington dr an League.. . .onon - —
6, New York State Division for .. . 1000 PO
Youth (transfer to RO-{1),
Subtotal e oo iaccan 5,679,000 1,203,922 2,239,344
+C. In process:
1, Gangs 1,089,344 Guidelines are in externa
ciearnace. Awards projected
September 3.
2. Legis 50 700,000 Application in pmcess Award
scheduled June 20,
3, Sisters United 450,000 In pmcess, award projected
June 10,
Total 5,679,000 1,203,922 2,239,344
Ral - 0

‘SPECIAL CMPHASIS, FISCAL YEAR 1977, PART E

Balance
Ameunt Amount to be
appropri- awarded awarded
ate to date by fall Status
«Prugram Awards. 13,101,000 5,326,589 8,145,014
A, Diversion awards:
. Boston, Mass 960, 000
2. Puerto Rico, 968, 979 ...
3. MFY 464,363 -
4. Convert Ave. Baptist Church 422,702 _...
5, Memphls Tena. (split funding)_- 767,290 __
6. Kansas City, Mo. (split funding). 640,664 -
7. Denver, Calo. (split funding) e cee e 7;1 988

Subtofal.ceu e ———— 13,101,000 4,955,986 8,145,014

'B. In process:
1, Serious 8,145,014 Guidelines are in draft, Shovld
be in clearance by June 30,
Projected awards Septem-
ber 30.

P

& Total 13,101,000 4,955,986 oo———___.
Balance. 0
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0J3DP GRANT AWARDS AND PERCENTAGE OF THOSE AWARDS GOING TO
PRIVATE NOT-FOR-PROFIT CORPORATIONS

The following is a partial list of Diversion and Deinstitutionalization of
Status Offender awards. The listing breaks out the grant award amount and
the total amount of funds being subcontracted or subgranted to private not-for-
profit corporations.

D8O

Aricone—Pima County Deinstitutionalization of Status Offenders; Grant
%x;ard Amount: $1,480,090 for two years; Private Nof-for-Profit: $1,093,328—

0.

Arkansas—Deinstitutionalization of Status Offenders; Grant Award Amount:
$1,108,5679 for two years; Private Not-for-Profit: $797,000~—72%.

Soutlh Carolina—Deinstitutionalization of Status Offenders; Grant Award
Amount: $1,500,000 for two years; Private Not-for-Profit: $196,480—12%.

Delaware—Deinstitutionalization of Status Offenders; Grant Award Amount:
$987,083 for two years; Private Not-for-Profit: $3581,080—39%.

Diversion

Massachusetts—Boston Youth Advocacy Diversion Project; Grant Award
Amount: $960,000 for two years; Private Not-for-Profit: $498,228—52%.

Puerto Rico—Puerto Rico Youth Diversion Program; Grant Award Amount:
$968,000 for two years; Private Not-for-Profit: $16,720—0.02%,.

South Dakota—Rosebud Sioux Tribal Council Youth Diversion Program;
Grant Award Amount: $432,858 for two years; Private Not-for-Profit: $2,016—
0.01%.

Tgnessee-—l\:tetropoljtan Memphis Yoath Diversion Project; Grant Award
Amount: $776,17S for two years; Private Not-for-Profit: $776,178—100%.

Senator Baym. Let me ask you one last question. We have a very
real problem, Mr. Chairman, that I am sure you are aware of, in
requiring deinstitutionalization for status offenses. Unless we are
innovative—Mr. Nader is aware of this and he is aware that I am
aware of the problem. You say to deinstitutionalize, and the States
are not prepared to meet that responsibility. You have kids that
obviously need some supervision, but they do not need to be incar-
cerated with hard cases.

We have not been innovative enough to provide an intervening,
moderate kind of supervision. That is really going to tax us, as to how
we can keep kids from heing institutionalized with people they learn
all the tricks of the trade from and then are abused. But, by the same
token, we want to provide supervision that apparently they have not
gotten. _

‘We have a requirement of deinstitutionalization. You said several
years; you want us to back away from that. I am prepared to be

- reasonable, but several years worries me. How long a period of time
is several years? '

Mr. Grege. Well, siv, T would say that it could be interpreted as
being anywhere between 2 to 5 years.

Senator Bavm. Two to five years?

As long as a State was making progress, was making a good faitl
effort to accomplish the goal, you would suspend them from the re-
quirement; of the act? ,

Mr. Grese. Sir, we would expect them to have made substantial
progress already. This would be an expression of good-faith intent to
fully meet the objective. Then, depending on the circumstances in
the particular State, they could completely meet the objective within
an additional 2 to § years.
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Senator Baym. Mr. Chairman, I think here you will find we have
one of the real problems that we are going to be confronted with. How
do you create the incentive for States to do something that they have
not done now, without destroying their involvement in the program
which gives them the resources to make progress {oward the goal we
want to accomplish ¢ ]

That is going to test all of our ingenuity. It is a real balance there
that I think is important. :

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Curver. Thank you, very much, Mr, Gregg.

We very much appreciate your appearance here today. We look for-
ward to working with you on these problems in the months and years
ahead.

Mr. Greee. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Corver. I ask unanimous consent that some material from
Senator Gravel be included in the record. Without objection, it will be
included at this point. .

[The above-referred-to material follows:]

UNITED STATES SENATE,

CoMMITTEE ON FIVANCE,
Washington, D.O., April 26, 1977.

Hon. Joy C. CULVER, R
Chairman, Subcommittee on Juvenile Delinquency, Senate Judiciary Commitiee,
Washington, D.C. )

_Dear JouN : The State of Alaska is experiencing some difficulties in meeting the
requirements of Section 223 (12) and (13) of the Juvenile Justice-and Delin-
quency Prevention Act of 1974. Xnclosed please find two letters, one from Gover-
nor Jay Hammond of Alaska to Presiden¢ Carter, and another from Gail Row-
land, Chairman of the Governor’s Advisory Board on Juvenile Justice to me.

These letters provide excellent summaries of the problem and I would ap-
preciate your assistance in including them in the hearing record on legislation
to extend the Act. I hope that thie Committee will be able to address these issues
in legislation later this year.

VWith best wishes.
Sincerely,
MIEE GRAVEL.
Enclosures.

STATE UF ALASKA,
OFFICE OF TITE GOVENOR,

Juneau, Alaska, April 12, 1977,
Hon, JorN CULVER,

Dirksen Senate Office Building,
Washington, D.C.

Dear Sexvaror Curnver: Alaska is completing its second year of participation
under the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act of 1974, As you may
be aware, Sections 223 (12) and (13) of that Act require that participating states
ensure that status offenders be deinstitutionalized and juveniles are not held
with adults in dentention facilities within a two year time-frame.

It has become clear that Alaska cannot respond to these mandates in 51l areas
of the State within the limited time. Alaska’s climate, geography, and popula-
tionr significantly impact ifs ability to implement and comply with this Act.
Alaska’s total population is 404,000, equal to that of Bl Paso, Texas. In terms of
people, Alaska is a small town, but in terms of the area it is vast, Alaska is 3%
the size of the continental United States stretching across four time zones and
larger than the combined areas of Texas, California, and Montana. Alaska sprawls
over 586,400 square miles, and two-thirds of it is under ice all of the year.

There are more than two hundred native villages in Alaska, some of them with
a population of less than twenty-five. Many of these villages are as much as 500
miles from the nearest service center and most of those centers, like Barrow,
Bethel, Nome, and Kodiak, are between 50 and 450 miles from major areas like
TFairbanks, Anchorage, and Juneau.
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There are only 7,270 miles of highways in Alaska, and 2,157 of them are
paved All Southeastem Alaska communities are accessible only by boat or air,
and air travel is the only connection between bush villages and populated areas.
Telephone communication is nonexistent in many villages.

Environment factors which affect the development of human services in Alaska,
have been compounded with growth and change in the State in recent years. Ur-
ban areas have had to grow rapidly to meet the sophisticated demands of devel-
opment, and many indigenous people are struggling with the transition between
village life and urban ways. Consequently, Alaska has the highest rate of resi-
dential alecholism in the country, the highest child abuse rate, one of the highest
suicide rates, and a divorce rate that is 57 percent higher than the national aver-
age. Juveniles between the ages of 10 and 18, who represent 12 percent of the,
State's total population, account for 53 percent of Alaska’s Part I criminab_
offenses.

In many areas of the State, shelter alternatives for status offenders who,
cannot be returned to their homes are presently nonexistent; and, where they-
do exist, they are not geared to handling children who may out of control from_
alcohol abuse. Providing one of these shelter facilities in Alaska easily equals,
Alaska’s yearly allotment of Juvenile Justlce and Delinquency Prevention Act;
funds.

The Division of Corrections estimates it will cost at least $100,000 to modify-
one state i’acxhty for the separation of juveniles and adults. At least five other
facilities are in need of this kind of modification, and there are any number of
small facilities under local jurisdiction in remote areas that are out of
compliance.

In order for Alaska to continue to participate in the juvenile justice program,
amendments to this Act during its re-authorization must:

(1) Permit states to proceed with the implementation of the Act’s major.
objectives at a pace that is appropriate for each state and;

(2) Permit states to expend allocated funds to effect implementation of sec-.
tions 23 (12) and (18) on the basis of local needs rather than federal require-.
ments.

The need to provide services to youth and equitable juvenile justice throughout
Alaska is eritical. I urge your assistance in making this Act viable for juveniles
in all. states, those that do not have the financial capabilities for immediate..
compliance as well as those that do. Historically Alaska's statutes have sup-
ported the philosophy and intent of the Juvenile Justice Delinquency and Pre-
vention Act, and it is my hope that the Act will be amended to permit our.
continued participation.

Sincerely,
JAY S. HAMMOND,
Governor.

Aprrr 14, 1977
Hon. JoaN C. CULVER,
U.8. Senator,
Dirlcsen Senate Office Building,
TVashington, D.C.

DeAr SexATOR CULVER : The need to provide equitable juvenile justice services .
to Alaskan children continues to be critical.

After two years of participation under the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency
DPrevention Act of 1974, Alaska cannot fully meet the requirements of Sections .
2923 (12) and (18). Although Alaska statutes, case law, and court rules have .
been in agreement with the Juvenile Justice and Dehnquency Prevention Act .
for as long as twenty years, the fiscal and financial realities of delivering juve-
nile justice services on an equitable basis in all of Alaska, preclude our state .
from meeting the mandated time frames of the Act.

Current Alaska Division of Corrections’ estimates for modification of one .
state facility for the separation of juvenile and adult offenders is $100,000.00.
At this point, five additional facilities need similar modification. Due to the .
limited funds received by Alaska for planning and implementation under the ,
Act, no accurate data exists on the needs and costs of the many small facilities .
under local jurisdiction in the remote areas of the state. In facf, it is still =
difficult to ascertain when these facilities simply serve as the only available ,
building where any child can be housed for safety sake as opposed to the
instances where a child has actually entered the justice system. We can, however, .
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project that most local facilities will require major modification. Additionally,
shelter alternatives for Alaska’s juveniles do not exist. To provide one such fa-
cility at current building costs, will easily consume the yearly Alaskan allot-
ment.of Juvenile Justice and Delinguency Prevention Act funds.

The current juvenile justice emphasis in Alaska has been on prevention. It
is andapproach which I believe is most cost effective as well.as philosophically
sound.

Because the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act has afforded
better planning and focus on juvenile problems in Alaska, I would like to see
continued Alaskan participation. To do so0, the state will require that modifica-
tions be made to the Act during its reauthorization. One of the following amend-
ments would permit Alaska’s continued participation :

1. Permit states wtih vast rural areas to participate under a substantial com-
pliance requirements, for example a compliance of ninety percent; or,

2, Permit the Assistant Administrator of LEAA to grant exemptions to ihe
current requirements of one-hundred percent compliance under specific criteria
tobe established by Congress; or,

3. Exclude from nons1derat10n when viewing compliance, communities which
have a population of less than 1, 000 people and which are unconnected by road-
ways; or,

4, Extend the mandated time-frames for compliance and increase the federal
financial support for states where unique climatic and cultural conditions se-
verely hamper impleraentation under traditional federal revenue formulas.

It i3 my belief that Alaka can be in eighty to ninety percent compliance, in
its five major urban areas, within a short period of time, S1m11a11y, it is reason-
able to estimate that remote villages, just this year receiving telephone service,
will need at least six years and a 51gn1ﬁcant amount of increased planning and
implementation fundsin order to be in compliance.

I assure you that Alaska wishes to continue its history of equitable and pro-
gressive juvenile justice planming and services. Our continued participation in
the Act will, however, depend on the state’s financial ability to do so within more
flexible time frames. We request that federal allocations and time frames under
the Act be made more flexible for those states, like Alaska, who are endeavoring
to comply.

Respectfully,
GAIL H. RowLAND,
Chairman, Governor's Advisory Board on Juvenile Justice and
AMember, Governor's Commission on the Administration of Justice.
Dnclosure 1.

[From: The Juvenile Justice Community Crime Prevention Standmds and Goals Task
Force Report, 1976]

INTRODUCTION

If you live in Barrow and are unemployed, and your roof leaks and it is thirty
degrees below zero, and your child is in Anchorage to get an education, and
crime is said to be 1009 alcohol related, and the major source of revenue in
Barrow is from alcohol, and there are nine year old alcoholies, and there are no
playgrounds, and it is dark all winter, and a judge in Fairbanks closes your
jail because it is unsafe: it is not too difficult to identify the problems, but it is
very difficult to identify solutions.

If you live in Ketchikan and it rains more than 100 inches a year, and it is
isolated on a long island, and most jobs are dependent on trees and fishing and
world markets, if the juvenile officer position was defunded and a status symbol
for a kid is to get into enough trouble to get sent out, and people from the upper
part of the State keep filying in and telling you how to solve your problems: it
is not too difficult to identify the problems, but it is not always easy to come up
with solutions.

If you live in Anchorage and it is growing like crazy and there are more than
20,000 new cars on the streets in one year and jobs on the Slope pay a fortune
and the average income exceeds $19,000, and both Mom and Dad work to pay
the rent, and school gets out at 2:00 p.m. and there is no place to go and mno
way to get there if there were: it is fairly easy to identify the problems and to
think of a few solutions.

If you are at the Crime Prevention Task Force meeting and you are a planner,
you say the problems are sudden economic growth and development, transient
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prople unemployment, ‘and cost of housing. If you are at the Task Force meeting
and you are an employee of the justice or social service system, you talk about
lack of funds for programs, insufficient data to identify the problem, and mno
alternative service. If you 4are a police officer at the meeting, you talk about
lack of specialized training, lack of recreational facilities, and lack of com-
munity involvement. If you are at the meeting and you are at the meeting and
you are a volunteer citizen, you talk about housing, schools, playgrounds, and

Jjobs.
‘The rural people with their sparse and low density population, their marginal
economies;, and their homogenous cultures, live with the symptoms of ecrime .

daily ; they live so close to basic survival that solutions within their communities

have almost ceased to be identifiable.
“The urban people with their rapid growth and high density population with .
their boom-or-bust economies, with their increasingly heterogeneous cultures,
latch on to one or two visible solutions and believe that all their problems will -

go away.
The urban solutions are: “We need planning and viable alternatives.” The -

rural reply is: “Planning by whom and alternstives to what?”

Senator Baym. Mr. Chairman, could I ask unanimous consent that
certain questions that I did not have a chance to ask relative to the
extent to which the Federal Government is involved in placing juve-
niles in a commingled situation and some other related questions to
the witnesses be included? Also I would request that some material
relative to another program that we have been looking at in this sub-
committee—as I am sure you are aware—the school vandalism and
violence problem, be put in the record at this time.

Senator Conver. Without objection, it is so ordered.

[The following quastions were submitted by Senator Bayh to M.
Gregg and his answers therto:]

Question 1. Do SPA’s lack the authority to monitor jails, detention and con-
finement institutions as required by Sec. 223 (a) (14) ?

Response. The SPA’s responsibility for plan supervision, administration, and
implementation is spelled out in the JIDP Act as well as in chapter 2, paragraph
?71 I%f gruideline Manual M4100.1F, The act and application requirements are as

ollows:

PLAN SUPERVISION AND ADMINISTRATION

(1) Act Regquirement.——According to Section 223(a) (1) of the JIDP Act, the
State plan must designate the State Planning Agency established by the State
under Section 203 of the Crime Control Act as the sole agency for supervision of
the preparation and administration of the plan.

(2) Application Requirement—The SPA must provide an assurance that is
the sole agency for administration of the plan.

PLAN IMPLEMENTATION

(1) Act Requirement.—Section 223 (a) (2) of the JTDP Act requires the State
Plan contain satisfactory evidence that the State Agency designated has or will
have authority to implement the plan.
(2) Application Requirement.—(a) The SPA must specify how it has and will
exercise its requisite authority to carry out the mandate of the JTDP Act. -
(b) If the SPA does not currently have the authority to implement the JTDP
component of the plan, it should describe what steps will be necessary within the
State to give it the authority.

The monitoring requirements in the guideline are as follows;

_{1) Act Requirement.—Section 223 (a) (14) requires that the State Plan “pro- .
vide for an adequate system of monitoring jails detention facilities, and correc-
tional facilities to insure that the requirements of Section 223(12) and (13) are
met, and for annual reporting of the results of such monitoring to the
administrator.”

(2) Plan Requirements~—(a) The State Plan must indicate how the State
plans to provide for accurate and ecomplete monitoring of jails, detention facili-
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ties, correctional facilities, and other secure facilities to insure that the require-
ments of Sections 223(12) and (13) are met. T .

(b) ¥or purposes of paragraph 7T7h, above, the monitoring must include a sur-
vey of all jails, lockups, detenfion and correctional facilities,: mcludLng the num-
ber of juveniles placed therein during the .report period, the specific-offense
charged or committed, and the disposition, if any, made for each category -of
offense.

(c) For purposes of this paragraph, the monitering must‘ inc_lude a survey of
all jails, lockups, deteation and correctional facilities in vhich juveniles m'ay.be
detained or confined with incarcerated adults, including a detailed description
of the steps taken to eliminate regular contact between juveniles and incarcerated
adults. ‘

(d) The State Plan must provide for annual on-site inspection of jails, deten-
tion and correctional facilities. .

(e) Describe the State Plan for relating the monitoring data to t}]e goals, ob-
jectives, and timetables for the implementation of paragraphs h and i as set forth
in the State Plan, in the annual report to the Administrator.

(3) Reporting Requirement~—The State Planning Agency shall make an annual
report to the LEAA Administrator ou the results of monitoring for both para-
graphs 77h and i. The first report shall be made no later than December 81, 1976.
It, and subsequent reports, must indicate the results of monitoring with regard
to the provisions of paragraphs 77h and i, including: . .

(a) Violations of these provisions and steps taken to ensure compliance, if
any.

(b) Procedures established for investigation of complaints of violation of the
provisions of paragraphs h and i.

{e¢) The manner in which data were obtained.

(d) The plan implemented to ensure compliance with (12) and (13), and
its results.

(e) An overall summary. -

Two legal opinions (Nos. 76~6 and 76-7) issued by the Office of General Coun-
sel speak directly to the SPA authority. Legal opinion 76-6 concludes, in part:

“The requirements of Section 223 extend throughout the State. In submitting its
application for funds under the Juvenile Justice Act, a State is committing itself
to meeting the statutory provisions of Section 223(a) (12) and (13) Statewide.
This coneclusion is based upon the statutory language and the explicit require-
ments of the State Planning Agency Guideline, supra, par. 82 h~j. A State ac-
cepting Juvenile Justice Act funds is expressing its intent to provide for State-
wide accomplishment of the goal of deinstitutionalization of status offenders and
the separation of adult and juvenile offenders through the accomplishment of the
State plan objectives established by the State planning agency, the State agency
which, as mentioned earlier, must have the authority to implement the State
plan. The State planning agency, although not an operational agency, has a
variety of options, means and methods swith which to effectuate these provisions.
They include agreements with operating agencies, legislative reform efforts,
public education and information, funding to establish alternative facilities, and
other methods planned to achieve those goals. It is implicit in the Juvenile Jus-
tice Act that failure to achieve the goals of Section 223 (a) (12) and (13) within
applicable time constraints will terminate a State’s eligibility for fauture Juvenlie
Justice Act funding. Certainly, this would be the case if any county or agency
‘chose’ not to comply.”

Legal opinion 9767 states, in part:

Each SPA has respopsibility for monitoring “jails, detention facilities, and
correctional facilities” under Section 223 (a) (14). A State planning agency may
attempt to obtain direct authority to monitor from the governor or legislature,
may contract with a public or private agency te carry out the monitoring under
its authority, or may contract with a State agency, which has such authority,
to perform the monitoring function, Formula grant “action” program funds
would be available to the SPA. for this purpose since monitoring services (or funds
for those services) are of a “program” or “project” nature related to functions
contemplated by the State plan.”

CONCLUSIONS

(1) Section 223(a) (12) requires that States deinstitutionalize status offenders
X'i{hin two years after submission of their initial plan under the Juvenile Justice

cl.
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(2) ‘Section 223(a) (13) requires immediate separation of alleged or adjudi-
cated delinguents and incarcerated adults only if no constraints to implemen-
tation are identified. Otherwise, identified constraints and the State's approved
plan, procedure and. timetable for implementation will determine the time
limitati

(3) Sectxon 223(a) (2) requires that the State planning agency have the same
authority to implement the Juvenile Justice Act plan that it must have to
implement the Crime Control Act plan. While this does require that the State
planning agency have authority to cause coordination o} services to juveniles
Statewide, it does not require that the Stale planmng agency have direct opera-
tional authority over State agencies providing services {o juveniles.

(4) Compliance with Section 223(a) (12) and (13) can be achleved through
a grant of direct authority to the SPA from State government or through a
wide variety of programmatic efforts.

(5) A failure to conform with the Section 228(a) (12) and (13) require-
ments may result in plan rejection or fund cut-off at any point in the planning
process or implementation of the plan. Only if there is a definite showing of a
lack of “good faith” on the part of the State planning agency in the applica-
tion process or in meeting the milestones established in the State's timetable
would LIAA consider action to recover Juvenile Justice Act funds granted to a
State. Failure to meet the 223(a) (12) requirement within two years will result
in fund cut-off, irrespectvie of “good faith” planning and implementation, unless
the failure is de minimus.

(6) As SPA may be granted direct authority to perform the Section 223
(a) (14) monitoring function or may contract with a public or private agency,
under appropriate authority, for the performance of the monitoring function.

In response to the requirement contained in Section 223 (a) (14), participating
states submitted their initial monitoring reports on December 31, 1976. The
analysis of these reports indicates that there were two general problems with
the monitoring effort. First, and of largest impact, was that most States waited
until the fall of 1976 to begin the data collection effort. Thus, there was not
enough lead time for the facilities to collect the proper data, for jurisdictional
problems to be worked out, nor time to revise the methodology in light of the
first-run problems. It is expected that the data generated for the next submission
will be much moxe complete. The second problem is that most States did not
fully understand the guideline on what had to be monitored. Responses were
received that stated as they had no jurisdiction over jails.

Those facilities were not: reviewed. Furthermore, only Alaska, District of
Columbia, and Puerto Rico monitored the private facilities that they placed
youth in. These facilities fall under the requirement of “all secure facilities.”
It is expected that feedback from the review of the 1976 submissions will solve
this problem. Some States also had informal monitoring procedures which must
be firmed up in future efforts.

DRSO (Section 223 A 12)

Ten States (Iowa, Maine, ‘\Iaryland Massachusetts, New Hampshire, New
Jersey, New York, Oregon, California, Florida) have existing laws to effect
deinstitutionalization. Four other States (Alaska, Delaware, New Mexico, and
Georgia) have proposed legislation concerning DSO presently before their
legislatures. The legislation varies widely in its effect. For example, Maine’s
law only prohibits status offender commitments and Iowa’s only pertaing to
training schools. New Jersey’s mandates that the counties set up non-secure
detention centers for youth and eliminate all other placements.

Separation (Section 223 A 13)

Nineteen States (Arkansas, Connecticut, District of Columbia, Massachusetts,
Maryland, Maine, Louisiana, Iowa, Illinois, New York, New ¥Mexico, New
Jersey, New Hampshire, Missouri, Washington, Arizona, Texas, Florida, Geor-
gia) have existing laws concerning the separation of juveniles from adults.
This usually consists of a mandate that all youth be kept separate from com-
mitted adults in facilities that hoid both or mandating that no youth may be
placed in adult facilities including jails. However, some States have variations.
In New York approval must be granted for a youth to be placed in an adult-
holding faeility, and in Missouri only first and second class counties are required
to separate. One State, New Mexico, has proposed law on separation before their
legislature.

LEGISLATION
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‘While some’ States had laws concerning DSO and separation that predate
the Juvenile Justice Act, by far the majority have passed legislation in order
to assist their efforts in achieving compliance. Thus, the Act has had a sig
nifieant effect in this area. One problem that limits the effect is that violations of
the State laws do occur. Only eight (Arkansas, Delaware, Idaho, Illinois, Maine,
Massachusetts, New Jersey, Rhode Island, Texas) of the 37 reports received
and reviewed so far mention the procedure which will be followed if there is
a report of a viclation. In addition, violations will not be found unless there
is a monitoring system that looks for such violations.

Question. Is additional legislative authority necessary?

Response. As indicated in Legal opinion 757, most SPAs lack direct authority
over operational agencies. Thus, compliance with Section 223(a) (12) and (13)
will require the establishment of agreements with operating agencies using
2 variety of methods, options and means to accomplish these requirements.

The monitoring reports indicate that states are: (1) Completing the monitor-
ing with in-house SPA staff; (2) working with other state agencies who have
responsibilities for monitoring, such as youth authorities; Department of Cor-
rections, and State jail inspectors; (8) contracting with private non-profit groups
such as schools of social worlk, and criminal justice institutes; and (4) using
data available through juvenile officers’ associations, uniform ecrime reports,
and court services.

The Act requirements and guidelines concerning the SPA responsibility are
clear. Monitoring, data collection and compliance are state and loecal issues.
The SPAs are responsible for monitoring and compliance issues. If necessary,
they may enter into agreements with appropriate state, county and/or local
operating agencies to obtain the necessary information. However, it appears
that many localities see little purpose in cooperating with the SPAs in the
collection of this data when they see no benefit to their program or operations.
Thus, if additional legislative authority is necessary, it would be at the state
and loeal level.

Question 2. Why isn’t two years an adequate period within which to require
the deinstitutionalization of status offenders?

Response., 'While the JIDP Act currently requires all Stateg participating in
the formula grant program to deinstitutionalize status offenders within two
years, the testimony before the Committee and other available information
indicates that a time extension is appropriate and necessary. Absent some
fiexibility regarding the deadline for compliance, many of the 46 states and
territories currently participating in the Act may have to withdraw or have
their eligibility terminated. The termination or withdrawal of states who have
made a good faith effort to meet the Act’s requirements would serve no pur-
pose and might well set back present efforts to reform the juvenile justice system.

Other factors which must be considered in assessing why two years isn’t
adequate for deinstitutionalization of status offenders include:

(a) Levei of Funding: To date, $77 million have been awarded under the
formula grant program. In the first year of the program, $9.25 million was:
available to the States; $24.5 million in FY 76 and $42.8 million in FY 77. These:
figures represent considerably less funds than were anticipated by the States.
The limited funding coupled with the Act’s requirements have had a great
impact on State’s participation as well as on corapliance with the deinstitutional-
ization reyuirement. Those States swhich have elected not to participate in the
Act cite limited funding and extensive requirements as key faetors in their
decision not to participate. Thoge states which are participating have continual-
1y voiced their concern over the problem of revamping the juvenile justice system
with such a small amount of resources. For example, one State estimated that
the cost of meeting the requirements of deinstitutionalization and separation
could cost one hundred times the amount of Federal funds which participation
in the Act would bring into the state. For many states, the $200,000 minimum
allecation required under the Act has become the maximum. In fact, in ¥Y 77,
13 states received the $200,000 allocation, and S more- received less than
$500,000. .

‘While most states have had to focus their funds almost exclusively in the
deinstitutionalization area due to the two year time limit, there are numerous
other requirements imposed on the States by the Act. These requirements
include : separation of juveniles and adults in detention and correctional facili-.
ties; monitoring to ensure separation and deinstitutionalization; detailed study
of State needs; and coordination of services to juveniles, to name a few. One
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keydto full participation and successful implementation is obviously adequate
funding.

"(b) gState Juwenile Codes: Pnrtlclpatwn in and compliance with the Act’s
reqmrements liag necessitatz:d major efforts at the State level directed toward
revision of juyenile codes regarding status offenders and separation of juveniles
and adults in detention and correctional facilities. While some states had statutes
in these areas prior to the passage of the Act, some states have passed and
more are attempting to pass juvenile code revisions to assist their efforts in
achieving compliance. The need for such legislative changes has impacted state
compliance with the deinstitutionalization requirement.

(¢) Monitoring Date: Lack of data in states regarding status offenders and
children in custody has made it difficult for states to adequately plan for de-
institutionalization of status offenders as well as monifor compliance at the
state and local level. The ixifial monitoring reports submitted by participating
states on December 81, 1976, indicated that many states are experiencing
difficulty in coliecting data to fully indicate the extent of their progress with
the deinstitutionalization and separation requirements.

(d) Coordination of Services to Juveniles: The deinstitutionalization mandate
requires states to establish workable mechanisms to increase coordination be-
tween youth serving agencies within states. The need for coordination coupled:
with unfamiliarity with the Act requirements, produced delays in program
development and implementation.

Question 3. What extent does the Federal Bureaun of Prisons contract for the
placement of federal prisoners in facilities that commingle juveniles and adults,
contrary to the thrust of Sec. 228 (a) (18) ?

Response, LHAA/OJIDP doesn’t have this information avajlable and we sug-
gest that you contact Ms. Constance . Springmann, Assistant Administrator,
Detention and Contract Service Branch, Bureau of Prisons, 820 First St, N.W,,
Washington D.C., 724-3171.

Question 4. Do we know how many federal dollars are currently expended to
sustain the secure placement of non-offenders, such as neglected or dependent
children or status offenders? Wouldn't such an assessment be an appropriate
priority of the Coordinating Council ?

Response. We do not currently have this information available, The diff-
culties of determining these expenditure levels are due, in part, to the lack of
reliable data from the states regarding the placement and treatment of status
offenders and, in part, to the difficulties associated with imposing reporting
requirements on general units of government and other recipients of federal
funds.

The need for this information in formulating federal policy is critical. While
the Coordinating Council is currently at a transition point, LEAA is committed
to the development of the Council as a strong and viable organization for the
coordination of policies, programs, and priorities among federal departments
and agencies which administer juvenile programs. As the Coordinating Council
develops a plan of action and formulates goals and objectives, the identification
of federal funding which sustains the secure placement of non-offenders will be
an appropriate priority.

Question 5. Would you please submit the definitions of correctional institutions,
detention facilities and other related terms, so they can be included in the Com-
mittee Reporton 8. 10217

Responsge. A copy of the guideline containing the requested definitions is
appended.

[Aypendix to Responses to Senator Bayh’s Questions (Question 5)]

DEFINITIONS

Section 228 (a) (12)—(14)

Chap. 3/Par. 52i(4), page 57, is amended to read as follows:

“(4) Implementation. —The requirements of this section are to be planned and
iraplemented by a State within two years of the date of its initial submission
of an approved plan, so that all status offenders who require care in a facility
F‘l.{l})t? plgced in shelter facilities rather than juvenile detention or correctional

auilities.
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Chap. 8/Par. 521(5), pages B7-58, is amended to read as follows :

“(5) Plan Feqmrement—-(a) Describe in deétail the State's specific plan, pro-
cedure, and timetable for assuring that within two years of the dats of its initial
submission of an approved plan, status offenders, if placed in a facility, will be
pluced in shelter facilities rather than juvenile detention or correctional facili-
ties. Include a description of existing and proposed juvenile detention and
correctional facilities.

(b) A shelter facility, as used in Section 223(a) (12), is any public or private
facility, other than a juvenile detention or correctional facility as defined in
paragraph 52k(2) below, that may be used, ih accordance with State law, for
the purpose of providing either temporary placement for the care of alleged or
adjudicated status offenders prior to the issuance of a dispositional order, or
for providing longer term care under a juvenile court dispositional order.”

Chap. 8/Par. 52k(2) and (8), pages 59-60, are redesignated as Par. 52k (3)
and (4) respectively. A new Par 52k (2) is 1nse1ted to read as follows:

*(2) For purposes of monitoring, a juvenile detention or correctional facility
is:

1. any secure public or private fecility used for the lawful custody of accused
or adjudicated juvenile offenders; or

2. any public or private facility used primarily (more than 50 percent of the
facility’s population during any consecutive 20-day period) for the lawful custody
of accused or adjudicated criminal-lype offenders even if the facility is non-
seeure; or

3. any public or private facility that has the bed capacity to house twenty or
more accused or adjudicated juvenile offenders or non-offenders, even if the
facility is non-secure, unless used ezclusively for the lawful custody of status
offenders or non-offenders, or is community-bused, or

4. any public or private facility, secure or non-secure, which is also used for
the lawful custody of accused or convicted eriminal offenders.

For definitions of underlined terms, see Appendix I, paragraph 4 (a)—(m).

VWhere State law provides statutory distinctions between permissible and
impermissible placements for alleged and adjudicated status offenders that are
compatible with the above definition, the LEAA Administrator may, at the re-
quest of the State planning agency, consider a waiver of the express terms of
the definition and substitution of the compatible State statutory provision(s).”

Appendix I, item 4, page 8, is redesignated item 5. A new item 4 ig inserted to
read as follows :

“4, DEFINITIONS RELATING TO PAR. 52. SPECIAL REQUIREMEBENTS
FOR PARTICIPATION IN FUNDING UNDER THE JUVENILE JUS-
TICE AND DELINQUENCY PREVENTION ACT OF 1974

(a) Juvenile Ojffender—an individual subject to the exercise of juvenile court
jurisdiction for purposes of adjudication and treatment based on age and offense
limitations as defined by State law.

(b) Criminal-type Offender—a juvenile who has been charged with or adjudi-
cated for conduct which would, under the law of the jurisdiction in which the
offense was committed, be a crime if committed by an adult.

(c) Status Offender—a juvenile who has been charged with or adjudicated for
conduct which would not, nnder the law of the jurisdiction in which the offense
was committed, be a crime if committed by an adult.

(d) Non-offender—a juvenile who is subject to the jurisdiction of the juvenile
court, usually under abuse, dependency. or neglect statutes, for reasons other than
legally prohibited conduct of the juvenile.

(e) Accused Juvenile Offender—a. juvenile with respect to whom a petition has
been filed in the juvenile court alleging that such juvenile is a criminal-type
offender or is a status offender and no final adjudication has been made by the
Juvenile court.

(f) Adjudicoted Juvenile Offender—a jiuvenile with respeet to whom the
juvenile court has determined that such juvenile is a criminal-type offender
or is a status offender. ,

(g) Facility—a. place, an institution, a building or part thereof. set of build-
ings or an area whether or not enclosing a building or set of buildings which is
used for the lawful custody and treatment of juveniles and may be owned
and/or operated by public or private agencies.
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(bh) Facility, Secure—one which is designed and operated so s to ensure
that all entrances and exits from such facility are under the exclusive control
of the staff of such facility, whether or not the person being detained has freedom
of movement within the perimeters of the facility or which relies on locked
rooms and buildings, fences, or physical restraint in order to control behavior
of its residents.

(i) Facility, Non-secure—a facility not characterized by the use of physically
restricting construction, hardware and procedures and which provides its resi-
dents access to the surrounding community with minimal supervision.

(J) Community-baused—facility, program, or service means a small, open
group home or other suitable place located near the juvenile’s home or family and
programs of community supervision and service whick maintain community
and consumer participation in the planning, operation, and evaluation of their
programs which may include, but are not limited to, medical, educational, vo-
cational social, and psychological guidance, training, counseling, alcoholism
treatment, drug treatment, and other rehabilitative services.

(k) Lawful Custody—the exercise of care, supervision and control over a
juvenile offender or nen-offender pursuant to the provisions of the law or of a
judicial order or decree.

(1) Bzclusively—as used to describe the population of a facility, the term
“exclusively” means that the facility is unsed only for a specifically described
category of juvenile to the exclusion of all other types of juveniles.

(m) Criminal Offender—an individual, adult or juvenile, who has been
charged with or convicted of a criminal offense in a court exercising criminal
jurisdiction.”

Senator Curver. Qur next witness is Arabella Martinez, Assistant
Secretary, Department of Health, Education, and Welfare. I under-
stand that you are accompanied by Jeanne Weaver, Acting Commis-
sioner of the Office of Youth Development, HIEW.

Again, in the interest of time, Ms. Martinez, we would appreciate
it if you would be kind enough to try to summarize your remarks.

STATEMENT OF ARABELLA MARTINEZ, ASSISTANT SECRETARY
FOR HUMAN DEVELOPMENT, HEW, ACCOMPANIED BY JEANNE
WEAVER, OFFICE OF YOUTH DEVELOPMENT*

Ms. Martivez. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I am pleased to have the opportunity to testify on the Runaway
Youth Act, title ITT, and to advise you that we have submitted legisla-
tion to Congress to provide a 1-year extension of this program. During
this extension, we intend to assess our role in relationship to youth
and their families and consider future action in this area.

As you know, the Runaway Youth Act was a response of Congress
to a growing concern about a number of young people who were run-
ning away from home without parental permission and who, while
away from home, were exposed to exploitation and to other dangers
encountered by living alone in the streets.

This Federal program helps to address the needs of this vulnerable
youth population by assisting in the development of an effective com-
munity-based system of temporary care outside the law enforcement
structure and the juvenile justice system.

Until recently, there were no reliable statistics on the number of
vouth who run away from home. The National Statistical Survey on
Runaway Youth, mandated by part B of the act and conducted during
1975 and 1976, found that approximately 733,000 youth between the
ages of 10 and 17 annually runaway from home for at least overnight.

1 8ee p. 60 for Ms. Martinez's prepared statement.



35

‘We would like to submit that report for the record.?

Ms. Marrinez. During the past 8 years, we have found that the
youth seeking services are not the stereotyped runaway of the sixties—
the runaways who leave a stable, loving home to seek their fortunes
in the eity or to fill 2 summer with adventure.

Runaways of the seventies, in. contrast, are the homeless youth, the
youth in crisis, the pushouts, and the throwaways. The severity of the
problems facing runaway youth today is clearly indicated by the
statistics related to why they run away from home.

Two-thirds of the youth seeking services from HEW-funded proj-
ects cited family problems as the major reason for seeking services.
These problems included parental strife, sibling rivalries and conflicts,
parental drug abuse, parental physical and sexual abuse, and parental
emotional instability. Nearly an additional one-third of the youth were
experiencing problems pertaining to school, interpersonal relation-
ships, and legal; drug, alcohol or other problems.

In many communities the HEW-funded projects constituted the
only resource youth can turn to during their crises. During fiscal year
1977, $8 million has been made available to provide continuation fund-
ing to the 131 current community-based projects. These projects in-
clude the National Runaway Switchboard, a toll-free hotline serving
runaway youth and their families through the provision of a neutral
communication channel as well as a referral resourcs o local services.

The projects funded by HEW are located in 44 States, Puerto Rico,
Guam, and Washington, D.C. It is anticipated that, these projects will
serve more than 57,000 youth and their families during fiscal 1977.

Lach project is mandated by the act to provide temporary shelter,
counseling, and after-care services. Counseling services are provided to
individual, group, and family sessions. Projects provide temporary
shelter, either through their own facilities or by establishing agree-
ments with group and private homes. Many of the programs have also
expanded their services to provide education, medical and legal serv-
ices, vocational training, and recreational activities.

At the termination of the service provided by the project, approxi-
mutely 49 percent of the vouth served return to their primary family
lfl()})flec,l with an additional 26 percent being placed with relatives or

riends.

Senator Curver. You mentioned there are 783,000 runaway known
today in America.

Ms. MarTinez. That is true, annually.

Senator Curver. On a roughly annual basis.

Ms. MarTINEZ. Yes.

Senator Curver. Of that number, how many are currently availing
themselves of the existing 181 community-based projects?

Ms. MarTINEZ. Approximately 57,000.

Senator Curnver. Only 57,000 out of 783,000 are currently getting
some sort of formal care? :

Ms. MarrInez. [t is about 4.8 percent.

Senator Curver. That is 4.6 percent of the eligibles.

2The report The National Statistical Survey on Runaway Youth is being retained in
committeo files.
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You are now In the process of giving us a breakout of recidivism
on the 4.6 percent that actually are subjected to this process; right?

Ms. MartiNgz. Not recidivism, sir.

Senator CoLver, I mean they run away again.

Ms. MarrrNez. No, no. We are saying that they return home.

Senator Couwver. Well, of the 4.6 percent being serviced, how many
‘reburn home after shelter experience

Ms. MarTINEZ. Approximately 49 percent——

Senator Curver. How many youngsters return home ?

Ms. Marrinez. If we serve 57,000 people, we are talking about re-
turning home approximately 27,000 or 28,000 youngsters.

Senator Corver. What happens to the other half?

Ms. Martivez, Half of the 738,000 runaways really run away to—

Senator Curver. Excuse me; I am not making myself clear.

How about the other half of the 4.6 percent that you handle?

Ms. MarriNez, Another 26 percent of those are placed with relatives
or friends or in foster care or other residential homes or independent
living situations. So, we are talking about a total of around 75 percent
that are placed in another setting. Twenty-five percent either return
to the streets or someplace else.

Senator Baym. Of the 733,000 runaways, ave those individual boys
and girls, young men and women, who have run away at least once; or
is coramingled in there a number of people who have a tendency to
run away two or three times? Are we talking about 733,000 different
individuals; or are we talking about acts of running away?

Ms. Wzaver. We are talking about individuals, 783,000 young
people who are away from home at least overnight per year.

Senator Bayx. In the study, did I understand you to say that you
were not going to examine the problem of recidivism?

In other words, of the 57,000, how many of them run away a second
or third time ? That is one way of telling whether or not a program is
working, or whether we are kidding ourselves.

Senator Corver. You said that there are essentially 25 percent that
you lose again.

Senator Bayy. Those are the ones that are not returned home——

Ms. MarTinez. Those are the people who either do not return home
or are not placed in another situation, 25 percent. Sc, we were not, I
would say, successful with those 25 percent.

Senator Bavm. My. Chairman, 1 think we also need to know this:
Having returned them to their home or having returned them to a
relative or to some other setting, do they run away again?

Ms. Mawrtinez. We would like to provide that information to yon
for the record.

[The following information was subsequently received for the
record :]

The National Statistical Survey on Runway Youth found that approximately
10 percent of the youth who were interviewed had run away frovi home more
than once during the same year. In the Survey, running away was defined as
being away from home at least overnight without the consent of the parent(s) or
legal guardian. Kowever, it shonld be noted that only 2 percent of the total num-
ber of youth interviewed during the Survey had received services from an OYD-
funded projeet. More precise data on the number of runaway episodes on the

part of the youth served by the OYD-funded projects; the number of youth who
run again affer receiving services from the OYD-funded projects; and, the num-
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ber of youth who return to OYD-funded projects for additional services are
being compiled and will be available in late fall.

Senator Baxm. In other words, we think our program is working, but
if it is not we would like to know. One way of telling is, of those we
reach and of those we place, how many are we successful with. Is that
a fair question ?

Ms. Marrinez, We only serve in the crisis situation. It is a very im-
mediate kind of service. It is not long-term service.

The program has not been designed to provide long-term service.
So, if there is recidivism, it is because we have not been able to have
a great deal of impact because of the nature of the service. It is not
long-texm counseling. We do not have the resources to do that.

‘We are very concerned within FIEW about the severe problems ex-
perienced by the young people whom we are serving. Currently, we
are examining the special needs of runaway youth due to factors such
as race, ethnicity, age, and sex.

We are also looking at the teckniques and methods for providing
services to prevent the occurrence of runaway hehavior. Most impor-
tantly, we are exploring the provision of services to youth within a
broader, national social services strategy which will minimize the frag-
mentation of service and maximize the impact.

‘We therefore believe that it is essential that we more precisely iden-
tify the service needs of youth experiencing crisis and examine the most
appropriate vehicles to deliver services to these youth and their fami-
liez. As part of this effort, we must also carefully examine whether
services for runaways and their families should ke provided separately
from services for youth and families experiencing other problems.

Based on the review of the information generated from our current
studies and from an examination of the role of HEW in the provision
of services to the broader population of young people, we proposed to
determnine what maodifications are required to respond to the changing
needs of these people. We invite your participation in this process and
hope we will be able to work together to develop « sound strategy.

For this reason, we are requesting only a 1-year extension of the act.

I will try to answer any questions you have.

Senator CorLver. As I understand it, the 1-year extension is to afford
you an opportunity to really look at the internal admiristrative service
delivery activities of the entire department in terms of welfare gen-
erally and of the interrelatedness of the problem.

Ms. Marringez, That is true, but especially in the Office of Human
Development.

Throughout the Department we are looking at what the programs
are and who they serve and how they serve them.

Senator Curver, What funding level are you requesting

Ms. Marrinez. We have requested the same level as last year, $8
million. In addition to that $8 million, we have been providing from
our research budget, under section 426 of the Social Security Act,
another $1 million for research and demonstration services. Plus, we
have the salaries and expenses allocation for the program.

Senator Curver. What is the current level of coordination between
the Office of Youth Development and the Office of Juvenile Justice and
Delinquency Prevention ?
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Ms. Marrinez. T am going to let Ms. Weaver answer that.

Ms. Wraver. Currently, we sit on the Federal Coordinating Coun-
cil, which LEAA chairs. In addition, we are working rather closely
with them on the issue of deinstitutionalization and have jointly funded
a research project to look at the impact of deinstitutionalization on
HEW programs and services.

Senator Curver. How substantively meaningful has this inter-
agency coordination been?

Ms. Wuaver. I feel the value of the coordination has often been in
the work we have been able to undertake together around specific issues,
such as deinstitutionalization.

Senator CuLver. Do you think you can really address this problem
without considering this in a larger social context of family problems
and welfare? Are we really taking off a slice here of a narrow nature
without considering this in a larger social context of family problems
situation?

Ms. Marrinez. I think one of the major problems we have in
HEW-—and maybe in other Federal departments—is the kind of
categorization and fragmentation of programs. I do not believe that
we can address any of the problems of youth in a runaway youth
program; we are addressing one part of the problem and one piece
of an individual and are not addressing the needs of families of
which these young people are a part.

We are looking forward to examining the whole issue of families
next year and eventually, to have a White House Conference on
Families. As you probably are aware, HEW programs and most Fed-
eral programs are not addressed to families but are addressed to the
particular individual client. I think that has been a problem generally
throughout the Government.

Senator Curver. Do we have anything that addresses the subject of
families in the entire Federal structure ?

Mr. Marrinez. Not really; and that is why we are asking for

Senator Corver. You mentioned in your checklist of runaway moti-
vation that three things really were directly attributable to parental
breakdown. We have how-to-do-it books on every subject except how
to be a parent in America and what the responsibilities are of the
social aspects of being a parent.

Ms. Marrrvgz. I think that families are under a great deal of stress.
T do not think we have dealt with the problems of families. Somehow
we just thought families could make it on their own—that if the Gov-
ernment intervened, it would mess things up.

Senator Cvrver. We have hardly provided an inspiring model for
more than they are messed up now in America, given the statistics on
divorce rates and suicide rates among young people. It is hardly a
roaring success with Government out.

Ms. Marmiwez. T would agree.

Senator Curver We have hardly provided an inspiring model for
the rest of mankind.

THave vou seen anv noticeable change in the trends? We attributed
so much of the youth unrest to the social resnonse from our Vietnam
agonv. Now that that situation has subsided ; have we seen a differ-
ence in the trend lines? Do we have a new generation of youth who
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are not really victimized by that particular problem? Do you see
any difference in volume of runaways?

Ms. Marrinez. We never knew who the runaways were before.
Now we are getting statistics.

‘We do not know whether there are more runaways now than there
were during that particular era, we do not have that kind of infor-
mation because the National Statistical Survey on Runaway Youth
was just completed.

My feeling about the reaction to the Vietnam war was that that it
was a very healthy reaction by youth. That was the kind of thing
{or which youth stood np and were counted. They had some values &nd
some philosephy.

I think what we are seeing now is that the kids who are in trouble
are not in trouble on the basis of:

Senator Curver. I was not questioning the social value of that
protest. As a matter of fact, I was extremely supportive of it.

My question was how much was attributable to their political family
problems, antisocial or abnormal conduct and the need to adopt a
different environment and lifestyle attributable to that particular
situation, as distinguished from a more fundamental, general, different
set of motivations? Was that just a marginal contributing number to
this staggering statistic?

Ms. MarTinez. I really do not know.

Ms. Weaver. It is difficult to identify precisely the numbers who
were affected by that period. I think the young people we are serving
now have much more serious problems. These problems can be at-
tributed not only to the family but to other institutions in our society
which are not providing the services that the youth need.

Senator Baym. Ms. Martinez, you are asking for a 1-year extension;
thatisall ?

Ms. Marrinez. That is correct, sir. :

Senator Bavym. Last year, under an administration which was not
committed to this program, the White House asked for a 3-yvear exten-
sion—or HEW asked the White House. President Ford killed it
altogether and took the money out of the budget. ‘

President Carter has reinstated the dollar figure, which is basically
the $9 million that you referred to. The Secretary is going to ask for
a 1-year extension. You are explaining that that is because you really
want to see how comprehensive the program should be before you come
up with asking for an extension on a new program.

Ts that a synopsis of your feeling ¢ .

Ms. Marrrvez. Yes; we are doing this with all of our programs.

Senator Baym. May I point out an inconsistency that you perhaps
are not aware of ¢ Under the Budget Act, it requires that new legisla-
tion be proposed at least a year in advance of the expiration of the
old program.

You are asking for a 1-year extension. If you only ask for a 1-year
extension, then, to conform to what the law says, as far as the Budget
Act is concerned, at the same time you ask for the 1-year extension
under the law you have to provide for the new program.

How do you get around that? It seems to me a 2-year extension is
the minimal amount that you have to ask for if you are going to be
able to do the job and conform to the law.
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Ms. Marrivez, We think it would be a shame to have to wait 2
years to have any impact upon the legislation and upon the program.
Yet we really have not had time to examine the program and decide
what changes might be appropriate.

Of course, it is not just this particular legislative package. We feel
that if we could have that extra time we could develop a better pro-
posal, working with your Committee, and that we would be able to
have impact sooner than 1980.

Senator Baym. I am sure this measure could be improved upon. I am
sure this subcommittee will look at what has happened and have some
suggestions; I am sure you will.

I do not know how familiar you are with the legislative process;
but just saying that you are going to extend it for 2 years does not
mean that you cannot come up here a day after 1 year and submit a
whole new program, and that could be passed and take effect as soon
as the normal legislative process occurs and the President signs the bill.

Are you aware of that? You are not precluded from making any
recommendations or impacting the program just because you extend it
for 2 or 3 years or whatever it might be.

You are going to be violating the law in October—just plain violat-
ing the law. You do not want to. The law says that you are duty-bound:
to submit a new progrvam at the same time you ask for an extension.
I do not know how you are going to keep from violating the law unless
you have an extension longer than 1 year.

Ms. Marrinez. Sir, I certainly do not want to violate the law. I
hope that somebody would bail me out of jail on that one.

Senator Bayu. Hopefully, you won't have to go to jail; that is why
T am suggesting this.

Senator Cunver. Maybe just a runaway shelter.

[Laughter.]

Ms. MarTingz. As you know, we are caught in a double bind here
because we are deeply concerned that the legislation does not address
what we consider to be the broader needs of youth. We want to have
some impact if we can come up with a proposal before the Jegislation
expires, we ‘would certainly do that. I have no objection to that.

Senator Baym. It is fair to say that your reason for opposing exten-
sion beyond 1 year is your desire to be able to come up as soon as
possible with revisions, extensions, and improvements of the present
act? Understanding that you have that right anyhow, yon would have
no hesitation for us extending for longer than 1 year, if one of our
reasons for doing that isto keep you out of jail?

Ms. Marrtinez, If that is the reason ; yes, sir.

Senator Baym. That is not the only reason.

I have another question, The percentage of runaways was what ?

Ms. Martinez. It is 4.6 percent.

While this is a low figure, it is important to note that about one-half
of the 783,000 youths who run away actually do not run away to the
streets; they run away to extended family members or to friends. So,
we are talking about more than 9 percent who we actually serve of
féhose who really run away and are on the streets. It is still not 4 high

gure.




41

Senator Bayu. T understand that the anthorization level is part of
the desive to only extend as long as it is necessary to revise the pro-
gram. But, unless you feel this program has not made any contribu-
tion at all-—do you feel that this program has not made any con-
tribution at-all to the children that it has reached ? ,

Mr. Martinez. I think it has made an enormous contribution, in
terms of its crisis intervention. And, again, this is only one kind of
service. Even with those kinds of restrictions, it has made a significant
contribution.

Senator Baym: Let me suggest that, maybe through the 1-year
extension, we ought to raise the target level. In other words, we ought
to be asking for more than the $9 million through that extension period
s0 that we can reach more than 4.5 or 9 percent of the young people.

I am very sympathetic with your feeling and the feeling expressed
by the chairman’s questions and remarks. Runaway houses do not solve
the problems of children. If you could solve the problems of children,
you would not have 733,000 run away.

It has been our experience—and I think this will change some, but
not completely—that you will find that you are going to be confronted
by other people within HEW. They are demanding a plece of HEW’s
pie. As the chairman points out, we have people across the river that
are really getting a piece of the pie that ought to be going to HEW.

It seems to me that one of our vesponsibilities as legislators is to
take advantage of those programs that seem to have a real public ac-
ceptance and ride those as hard as we can to get as many dollars in
those areas as we can. We were faced, in the past administration, with
an administration that was making major retreats in the area of deal-
ing with children’s problems. Here is one that we almost forced them
to take because it was publicly accepted.

1 would hope that, during your study of how you can put together
a comprehensive youth program, you take into consideration the fact
that in the runaway area you have a particularly sensitive area which
the public has been made very aware. Do not restructure it so as to
deny us the opportunity to get as many dollars in that program, be-
cause the public accepts it and is aware of it, in the hopes that those
dollars will automatically go someplace else. '

I would like to think that that might be the case. But, unfortunately,
I do not think it is going to change that much.

Am T making myself clear? o '

In other words, the reason for structuring that program was not the
feeling that this was going to solve the problems of kids. ,

Ms. Marrinez. I think we need to have this program. I think we
need more programs for youth. My feeling, in general, is that we have
igmnored our youngsters and that many of the problems are symptoms
of being ignored.

‘Within that context, I seriously believe that we have not paid atten-
tion to what has been going on in society and what has happened to
both the structure and functions of families. T want very much to
address those issues. ‘

Senator Bayws. Have you gotten far enough along in your study
to have an wpinion as to whether the inclusion of homeless youths, as
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T have included in the bill that T have introduced, is appropriate? Do
you support that?

Ms. Marrinez. The inclusion of homeless youth ?

Senator Baxm. Yes.

Ms. Martinez. Under the Runaway Youth Act? :

A‘Senator' Baym. Under the Juvenile Justice and the Runaway Youth
Act.

Ms. MarTinez, Should we include them ?

Senator Baym. Yes.

Ms, Martinez. I have not really studied that; but it would seem
to me that if there are homeless youths, we ought to provide services
for them. Exactly in what manner, I am not sure.

Senator Baym. Why don’t you study the way we have included
it in the act and see what your opinion is.

I must say I think we are going to find a much different environ-
ment of cooperation, Mr. Chairman, working with Ms. Martinez.

Ms: Marminez. You have a social worker on your hands.

Senator Curver. What is the breakdown of that 733,000 in terms of
sex 2 What is the percentage of young girls?

What is the percentage of young girls ?

Ms. Weaver. I would have to refer to the statistical survey to give
you the exact figures, But, much to our surprise, there are more young
men running away; almost 52 percent are young men.

Senator Curver. Isthat atrend which isincreasing?

Ms. Wzaver. This is the first study that will provide baseline data.
Prior to this study, it was our feeling—and I think the feeling on the
part of the public—that young women run away from home more often
than young men. The study has shown that not to be the case. Young
women do seek services more frequently than young men, however.

Senator Curver. Statistically, they come to your attention more.

They sent out a questionnaire to some small businessmen recently,
Senator Bayh. They asked them to fill out a questionnaire on their
degree of compliance with nondiserimination in personnel hiring prac-
tices. The first question was, “How many employees do you have
broken down by sex?”’ The answer came back, “None; our problem
is aleoholism.”

[Laughter. ]

I have no further questions of this witness. Do you, Senator Bayh?

Senator Baym. No, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Curver. We do thank you very much. We look forward to
working with you in the months ahead. Thank you.

Ms. MarTivez. Thank you.

Senator Curver. Our next witnesses appear as a panel.

I request of the panel that you be good enough to make a brief
summary of your position. We will make your prepared statements
a part of the record. ' ‘

Under the Senate rules, we have to recess this commitiee very
soon. We will be having more extensive oversight hearings later in
the year. I know the expertise and background that you bring to this
subject area will be of continual benefit to us.

In the interest of time, I would respectfully request your
cooperation.
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STATEMENT OF ROLAND LUEDTKE,* NATIONAL CONFERENCE
OF STATE LEGISLATURES, LINCOLN, NEBR.

b Mr. Lueprre, Thank you, Mr. Chairman, I am very delighted to
be here.

Prior to assuming the job of speaker in the Nebraska Legislature,
I served 6 years as chairman of the judiciary commitiss of iny Stato.
That acquaints me with the general problem that you wre Wwrestling
with.

I am here representing the National Conference of State Legisla-
tures, some 7,600 State Tegislators from all of the 50 States. I am
trying to represent their policy position here today.

One of the things I think that you have heard over and over again
is getting at the juvenile delinquency problem first and then we will
not have so many other problems. I know that is an oversimplifica-
tion of the problem, but I think it is one that we on the State level
have to emphasize. For decades, our criminal justice system has placed
more emphasis on dealing with crime after 1t has happened, after it
hasbeen committed.

I speak of things that you are well aware of : equipping police with
fancy equipment, multiplying the capacity of courts, making correc-
tional facilities more acceptable to the programs which the various
States have, dealing with individuals trying to rehabilitate them, and
that sort of thing.

In my opinion, this particular point illustrates the backward logic
that has plagued our criminal justice system. That is that we do not
start at the beginning. If we could stop it at the point of juvenile
justice, where the people go into the tunnel of the eriminal justice sys-
tem. we would not have the myriad of problems that we have later on.

That is an oversimplification, Mr. Chairman, but I want to say it at
the outset because I think it is primary to our purpose here.

One thing that really plagues us is the fact that, as you well know, a
number of States have refused to participate in the program that we
are talking about because they felt that the Federal requirements were
too strict and unreasonable. It is this lack of participation, Mr. Chair-
man, that alarms me most.

I am distressed because of the fact that, presently, Federal require-
ments are actually discouraging some States—my own State, in par-
ticular—from participating. I think, Mr. Chairman, that since you are
from Yowa you realize the problems of sparsely populated areas in
States. So, when we get into areas like deinstitutionalization of status
offenders, we have severe problems of administration on the local level.
‘Whether it be county, city, or State level, we have to wrestle with that
at thatend.

‘We are within the nose-punching range. That is the reason why we
come to you and say we need more than 2 years. This is one of the areas
L wish to address myself to.

Another change that we would like to talk about is the change which
concerns 223A (3) of the Juvenile Justice Act. That is the one that
involves State juvenile advisory groups. We support the change which,
I believe, was proposed by Senator Bayh in S. 1021.

1 See p. 71 for Mr. Luedtke’s prepared statement.



‘This requires an advisory group to advise State legislatures. Of
course, you see the interest of State legislators in that approach. We
{feel that it is long overdue. This partnership between State and Fed-
eral Government from Congress to the State legislature should take
place. This is an excellent area in which to make it work.

" Speaking for my State and all State legislators, we fee] that this is
one area where the legislator’s role is so important when it actually
comes to getting down on the line and putting it down for fiscal
matters. We have to continue these programs, as you know. Here is
where we need this input. We would stress that point, Mr. Chairman.

QOur policy position also goes along, I am sure, with some of the
people on this panel who ars going to recommend changes in the dis-
tribution of funds in section 2241, which allows the Federal Govern-
ment now to retain 25 to 50 percent of the bulk of funds we feel should
be distributed through State and local mechanisms.

We are talking about changing the formula, perhaps, fromn 25 to 50
percent down to a flat 15 percent rate.

We say this because of the fact that, realistically, you do not solve
problems in Washington, D.C. You can set up the programs. You do
not solve problems in Lincoln, Nebr., for that matter. You solve them
out at what I call nose-punching range, down at the local level.

That is the reason that we feel the bulk of these funds are going to
have to end up there. We do not want to discourage the people in
getting them, but that is where it has to be done.

The other thing T want to tallk about in this respect is that we feel
that, with regard to our friends who are going to speak here from the
counties and cities, we, from State legislatures obviously feel that that
ought to be channeled, as far as subsidy goes, through the State leg-
islature rather than direct subsidies from the Federal level to the other
local governmental level. This is because of the fact that we have to
be responsible for administering local government; counties, cities are
the creatures of the individual State.

‘We feel very strongly that we should use the Federal portion of the
Federal Juvenile Delinquency funding through the State. County, city,
local political subdivisions should come to the State, through the State
legislature, to——I am emphasizing “State legislature” because of some
of the LEAA problems that have existed with regard to the participa-
tion of State legislatures in the fiscal end of these governmental units.

I kmow county and city officials have the same problems that State
officials do in this regard, particularly the legislative end of it.

I think, other than that, Mr. Chairman, I would conclude my re-
marks. I think I have hit most of the points in my prepared statement.

Senator Curver. Thank you very much.

Donald Payne is our next witness.

STATEMENT OF DONALD PAYNE, DIRECTOR, BOARD OF CHOSEN
FREEHOLDERS, NEWARK, N.J., REPRESENTING THE NATIONAL
ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES.*

Mr. Paywe. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. ‘ -
I am Donald Payne from Newark, N.J. I am director of the Board
of Chosen Freeholders, Essex County, and chairman of our subcom-

1 See p. 73 for Mr. Payne's prepared statement.
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mittee on juvenile justice for the National Association of Counties.

I havealso had the distinction of serving as president of the National
Board of YMCAs. I was also involved greatly with the initial enact-
ment of the legislation in 1974.

Myr. Chairman, the National Association of Counties was an early
supporter of the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act. We
supported it when it was first introduced ; we support its reauthoriza-
tion today.

Comments on a number of specific amendments to the act are in-
corporated in our formal statement, which I would appreciate having
incorporated in the record of these hearings.

I would like this opportunity to address a single concept included in
our statement because I think it will be of particular interest to the
committee. It is the need for programs to deinstitutionalize status of-
fenders from secure detention and to separate juveniles from adults
in traditional facilities. That need has been well-documented.

The recent study of children’s defense fund, outlining in sometimes
graphic and painful terms what happens to youngsters placed in adult
Jails, points to a national disgrace. The recidivism rates are but a
dramatic manifestation of this dilemma. What, then, is the answer?

‘We think a major part of the answer lies within the provision of
the Juvenile Justice Act. But, for lack of notice, emphasis, or fund-
ing, it hasnot been sufficiently recognized.

We call, Mr. Chairman, your attention fo the State subsidy pro-
grams outline in section 223 (10) (H) of the act.

Mr. Chairman, we suggest that the State subsidy programs, given
proper legislative emphasis and adequate funding, could be a useful
and lighly successful tool in achieving the results desired in section
223(12) and 223(13) and thereby open the door to more States
participatingin the act.

State subsidy programs of one kind or another currently exist in
at Jeast 17 States and give us reason to think they may be an effective
weapon in this instance. _

This proposal will accomplish three objectives. It will, first of all,
provide additional moneys to encourage deinstitutionalization. Sec-
ond, it would make it possible for many States not currently par-
ticipating in the act because of financial barriers precluding com-
pliance with section 223(12) and 223(13) to do so.

Third, we feel it would allow States already participating in the
act to concentrate efforts on deinstitutionalization while not neglect-
ing other important programs encouraged by the act. ,

State subsidy programs have a number of attributes deserving of
attention. Once instituted, they tend to become long-term programs.
They intimately involve not only the States, but a myriad of local
public and private agencies concerned with juveniles in a program
in which they have a direct interest.

This will not be just another Federal program with Federal dollars
to be used while they last on short-term endeavors. State subsidy
programs require substantial commitment by local governments, com-
mitment likely to engender serious efforts. Consequently, the proposed:
program will encourage partnership between the public and private
sectors as well as intergovernmental cooperation.

21-782—78—4
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They encourage long-term planning and coordinate not only gov-
ernmental resources and programs, but, of those substantial efforts
sponsored and managed by nonprofit organizations, which in many
communities provide the bulk of services directed toward juveniles.
‘We believe that, if State subsidies did no more than encourage coordi-
nation, cooperatou, and planning, they would have served well.

Subsidy programs are versatile and can be used to encourage a wide
variety of specific goals. States currently utilizing subsidy programs
use them to finance community alternatives to incarceration, ap-
proaches to youth development and delinquency prevention, diver-
sion programs, and coordinated youth services at the county level.

We have included some descriptions of how subsidy programs
work, as an addendum to this testimmony.

Mr. Chairman, in conclusion, the National Association of Counties
respectfully urge that Congress give serious consideration to estab-
lishing a new title to the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Preven-
tion Act, one that would provide for an independently funded pro-
gram of State subsidies which would reduce the number of eommit-
ments to any form of juvenile facility and also increase the use of non-
secure community-based facilities, thereby reducing the use of in-
carceration and detention of juveniles and encouraging the develop-
ment of an organization and planning capacity to coordinate youth
development and delinquency prevention services.

We urge that the title be funded separately to infuse new and
needed funds directly into the program, encouraging decentraliza-
tion, deinstitutionalization, and the care of children deinstitutional-
ized or diverted from institutions.

Such an effort would illustrate to State governments that the
Federal Government considers deinstitutionalization of sufficient im-
portance to warrant a special fiscal and legislative effort by Congress
and, implicitly, by State and local governments as well.

We are suggesting funding of $50 million the first year, $75 million
the second year, and $100 million for the third year.

We have included specific draft language as an addendum to our
prepared testimony. It requires a great deal of work by legislative
staff; nevertheless, it will give you some sense of our intentions.

Features of this proposed program include incentives to State
governments to form subsidy programs for units of general purpose
local government to encourage decentralization and encourage or-
ganizational and planning capacities to coordinate youth develop-
ment and delinquency prevention programs, fiscal assistance to States
in the form of grants based upon the State’s under-18 population, re-
quirements that the State provide a 10 percent match, and that the
State in turn may require a 10 percent match from participating local
governments, provisions that subsidies may be distributed among in-
dividual units of local purpose government in those States not choos-
ing to participate in the subsidy title, providing proper application
ismade.

In addition, there are provisions that allow funds to go to States.
‘We feel very strongly that this new title, separately funded, would
serve as incentives. We feel that it would really deal with the problem
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of deinstitutionalization and separating youthful offenders from
adult criminals.

Thank you.

Senator Corver. Thank you very much.

Senator Bayh? : ‘

Senator ‘Baym. Mr. Chairman, T want to say to you and to the
committee staff that the witnesses you have chosen for this panel
and the second panel are characteristic of your sonsitivity in this
area and characteristic of what the subcommittee has tried to do to
oet citizen groups involved in turning this whole thing around and
?ocusing our resources on preventing juvenile crime and providing
a fairer juvenile justice system.

I +ant to salute you for it.

Senator Curver. Thank you.

Next we will hear from Richard Harris.

STATEMENT OF LEE M. THOMAS, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, OFFICE
OF CRIMINAL JUSTICE PROGRAMS, STATE OF SOUTH CARO-
LINA, ON BEHALF OF THE NATIONAL CONFERENCE OF STATE
CRIMINAY JUSTICE PLANNING ADMINISTRATORS

Mzr. Taonas. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. :

I planned to be here with Mr. Richard Harris, but he is now
testifying before the Senate Appropriations. .

I am dirvector of the criminal justice planning agency in South
Carolina. I am Mr. Harris’ counterpart in South Carolina.

I have been asked by my counterpart in North Carolina, Mr. Gor-
don Smith, to submit a statement on his behalf.? Mr. Smith and his
Governor are vitally interested in this program. North Carolina
is one of the States that has not participated in the program. They
are very anxious to participate.

It is a real pleasure for our conference to have an opportunity
to testify today. We testified when this legislation was first authorized
in 1974. We supported it very strongly then and support it very
strongly today.

There are several things I would like to speak to. First, I would like
to say that our association supports very strongly the administration’s
bill that we are considering today, S. 1218, with several exceptions.
One is the authorization level.

We very strongly support an authorization level of at least $150
million a year. We are suggesting a 2-year reauthorization so that
the reauthorization of this program will coincide with the expiration
of the Crime Control Act. Congress will have an opportunity to review
both ](;f those programs at the same time, in that they are closely tied
together. T ’

- 'We have several recommendations we would make as to reauthoriza-
tion. One specifically deals with deinstitutionalization. We feel that
the issue of deinstitutionalization is vital and that the majority of
the States, if not all of them, are committed to the issue of deinstitu-

2 See p. 80 for Mr. Thomag'’ prepared statement.
2 See p. 221 for Mr. Smith’s statement.,
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tionalization and the objectives that are laid out in this particular
legislation.

We feel, however, that the timeframe in the original bill, as well as
some of the sanctions that have been considered %y LEAA for non-
compliance with thoss timeframes, are too stringent. We would rec-
ommend, then, that the deinstitutionalization timefraimes and sanc-
tions by somewhat modified—modified not only from the existing
bill, but from the bill which you are considering as far as reauthor-
ization is concerned.

We found that, while deinstitutionalization is an objective that we
are all trying to accomplish, it lias so dominated what we are all doing
under this particular program that we have not been able to move
forward with many of the other things that we wanted to try to accom-
plish under this program.

One of the major efforts that we felt we were going to be able to
implement were & number of programs in the area of delinquency
prevention. Yet, the majority of our resources have had to be directed
to deinstitutionalization. While it is a laudible goal, there are other
goals we want to try to accomplish in the ares.

Specifically under deinstitutionalization, we would request the time
frame be changed from 2 to 5 years. Under the Bayh bill, we note that
there is an extension of 3 years there, which would be the same as our
b-year period. The only difference that we would recommend would
be that each State have the opportunity to develop a plan which would
be approved by the Office of Juvenile Justice for deinstitutionaliza-
tion, specifying goals and time frames for each year, as to how they
were going to reach 100 percent deinstitutionalization over that 5-year
period. If they do not, their funds would be cut off under the Juvenile
Justice Act.

‘We feel that this is a reasonable kind of approach. Fach State is
unique in its capabilities to deinstitutionalize. We would like for the
administration to deal with each State and allow them the opportunity
to develop a plan to deinstitutionalize in a 5-year time frame.

Second, as I have already noted, we feel that at least $150 million
needs to be authorized on an annual basis for this program.

One of the problems we face under the program has been a lack of
funds. Deinstitutionalization is a tremendously expensive program at
the State and local level.

In my State, for instance, we are putting up a significant amount of
State and local dollars to go along with what Federal dollars we are
getting to accomplish this goal.

Senator Couver. Of course, you know that is the intent. That is the
incentive to deinstitutionalize.

Mr. Tromas. We understand that.

We feel, though, that the low level of appropriation has been one
of the factors that has contributed to a number of ‘States not partici-
pating under the program. We feel that, if the carrot was a little
larger, we could get more rabbits to jump. ‘

We feel that the majority of the problems that we need to address
are at the State and Jocal level and that we have set up a mechanism
at those levels to address the problem of the majority of the funds
going to the State and local level. Therefore, we would suggest a
15 percent limit on the special emphasis funds so that the majority of
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the funds flow down to impact on those problems that are right down
at the grassroots level. ‘

Finally, we would propose that one of the problems is the lack of
direction by the administration in the implementation of this pro-
gram in LEAA. 'We feel that that was part of a lack of commitment
by the previous administration to the problems of juvenile justice
and this program. However, we do not feel that that lack of direction
and lack of commitment need to be solved by some of the changes
that ave proposed in S. 1021; that is setting up the Assistant Adminis-
trator in LEAA as a totally, basically ingependent office.

We. feel that what is needed is central direction, not only to the
juvenile justice program, but to the whole LEAA program to address
the problems of juvenile delinquency and the juvenile justice system.
‘We feel that can best be done by strengthening the role of the Admin-
istrator to work in coordination with the Assistant Administrator to
carry out the mandates of this act.

We fesl that under the new administration this will be done.

This concludes my remarks. I would be glad to answer any guestions.

Senator CurLver. Thank you very much.

Our next witness is Margaret Driscoll. We welcome you here today.

STATEMENT OF MARGARET DRISCOLL, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
COUNCIL OF JUVENILE COURT JUDGES, BRIDGEPORT, CONN,

Ms. Driscorr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

On behalf of the National Council, I want to thank you and the com-
mittee for permitting us to testify before you on what we consider one
of the most important pieces of legislation before the Congress now or
in previous years.

I am also speaking, incidentally, as an experienced judge of some
17 years on the bench of the Connecticut Juvenile Court, with a juris-
diction which includes the aves from the Massachusetts line to the New
York line, and the western part of Connecticut. Included in its
population are the wealthy, the poor, the middle class, industrial,
rural, suburban, and urban areas. It has a population of some 1 million.
So, I do not speak from any narrow kind of perspective on this whole
question of juvenile justice.

First of all, let me say, not only personally but on behalf of the
council, we think this Juvenile Justice Act has had significant impact
on the juvenile justice systems of this country. First it has had an
impact in improving the quality of justice as it is exercised bv judges
and juvenile justice personnel throughout the country. Through
LEAA grants, our council has been able to train judges and juvenile
justice personnel.

I think we may be the first judicial organization to train judges.
We began training in the fifties. With LEAA funds, we have been
able to expand those training programs so that we now have four 2-
week college training programs at the University of Nevada. We have
a 1-week graduate session at the same university or, sometimes, other
places. We have national training programs with the National Legal
Aid and Defenders Association, with the National Association of
District Attorneys. We have also run management institutes for ju-
venile justice managers.



50

These were not funded by the LEAA, but attendance at them was
funded through the State planning councils funded by LEAA. We had
an indirect benefit. :

That is why I would be a little concerned about putting all th.
emphasis on the Ioeal level and not enough on the national level. There
is a lot of impact from tlie national level which filters down to the
local level to people who are being trained through national programs.

We also have a research esnter in Pittsburgh which has been funded
by LEAA. to collect the data on juvenile justice operations that HEW
used. to collect. Included in that grant is a proposal to redesign the
model so that the data that we get will be meaningful as well as uni-
form. Up to now, I think it has been almost meaningless.

Ithinlk there has been an enormous impact, as I said, from this pro-
gram. The effect of the training programs, of course, depends on quality
and on numbers. The way we might determine quality is in the fact
that the numbers have risen from 1,127 in 1969 to 5,279 in 1976. That
would mean at least that the reports of the quality are sufficient to
attract increasing numbers of people.

Senator Curver. What do those numbers refer to, Judge?

Ms. Driscorr. These are all of the people who have been trained by
our national college training programs.

The 5,000 sounds like a lot, but we estimate that that is only one-third
of all of the juvenile judges presently sitting have been through our
program. That means that there is a lot more to be done. I could not
agree with you more that the amounts that ought to be authorized for
this program should be at least $150 million. We have a lot more work
that ought to be clone.

Prof. Robert Martinson is often quoted as the one who says that no
treatment works in juvenile justice. In updating his research on rec’d-
ivism, he discovered to his great consternation, that the rate for ju-
veniles is actually under 30 percent.

That is only part of the story. On the State part, all of us in State
juvenile courts and local juvenile courts have had all kinds of pro-
grams and resources and facilities made available to us through grants
from the State planning commissions. In our own State, for example,
we have been able to get ¢ State director of probation services and a
research director, both of whom we have built into our system now.
They are now being paid for by the State.

We have also had several programs which are dispositional alter-
natives: vocational probation, a volunteer program, a court clinic, an
intensive probation program, and an intake project which includes
parent effectiveness training as well as guided group interaction and
tutoring. All of these are measures which keep kids at home, at school,
and out of trouble. We have found ali of these to be very helpful to us
in achieving this purpose. )

Youmay ask what the success rate is. We do have a computer now in
Connecticut. We found out through the computer that in 1976, 2.000
fewer children wers referred to the Connecticut juvenile court than
in1975. Thismay be a—— .

Senator Curver. Judge, could you give me those figures again?

Ms. Driscorr. It is 2,000 fewer children. We count children, offenses,
and referrals. There were 2,000 fewer children referred to the Con-
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necticut juvenile court in 1976 than in 1975. It was a figure of 13,000
as against 15,000, The pattern is continuing.
19%’6 are getting a decreasing number of referrals. In addition, in

Senator Curver. Is this accounted for, in large part, because of
the alternative social service agency availability and the success of that
program rather than parental effectiveness training?

Ms. Driscorr. That 1s part of it.

Senator Curvrr. But the largest is accountable by the redesign?

Ms. Driscorr. Yes. I am getting to the figure that is accounting, in
part, by parent effectiveness training; that is the recidivism figures.
But in this fignre I think a lot of it is accounted for by the youth service
bureaus and by the police screening programs, both of which are
funded in part by LEAA funds. I think they must bear a major share
of the eredit for that kind of figure. But, on the recidivism figure, I
think we can have some credit for that.

‘We show that 68 percent of all referrals in 1975 were first offenders.
In contrast to some of the figures that have been bandied about nation-
ally on status offenders, only 11 percent of all offenses—not offenders—
referred to the Connecticut courts in 1975 were status offenses. That is
not atypical with us. This is about the same figure we have been getting
all along.

In fact, in our deinstitutionalization project our figures were so low
some changes had to be made to get a bigger sample. They could not
even find enough kids to get into the program.

As I say, we cannot pinpoint the cause of why we have these statis-
tics. Buf I am sure all of these elements funded by LEAA have had
impact. When you have resources and alternatives, it is possible, first,
to keep kids out of the system and then, if they get in, to help them
not return.

So, we want LEAA. to continue. We want the Juvenile Justice Act
to continue and to be funded at an even greater level than it is pres-
ently. However, we think there are some changes that ought to be made.

The changes revolve around the whole question of dealing with the
status offender as the major question which ought to be dealt with
by this Act. We are totally opposed to that kind of approach. We
believe the whole concern with deinstitutionalizing only status
offenders ought to be changed and expanded to deinstitutionalize all
offenders.

Why should it be that children who commit status offenses ought
to be treated humanely, and those who commit other kinds of offenses
should not be treated humanely ? Why should there be a difference in
treating any of these youngsters?

The fact is that, under the present Act. the status offenders, who
you are trying to protect, are really excluded:

Senator Curver. What if you have a three-time rapist who is under
18% What about that category ¢

‘What is so arbitrarily comforting about 24 years, or whatever, with-
out any discriminatory application of the nature of the offense of the
individual involved ? .

‘What you are implying to me is that there is some magic in youth
that we should not make this distinction. We ought to uniformly apply
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this noninstitutionalized status treatment to everybody in that
cutegory.

That is what I understood you to say.

Ms. Driscorr. No. I thought I said that the emphasis ought to be on
deinstitutionalizing all instead of some.

Our additional proposal is that those who commit repeated violent
offenses ought to be separated, if anybody is to be separated, from
other youngsters who commit other offenses.

The problem with this whole discussion is that the Act implies that
what happens to a youngster ought to be dependent on the offense he
commits. That is also the attitude in the criminal court and the adult
criminal system. That is totally opposed to the juvenile court philoso-
pliy, which is that each youngster should be treated as an individual,
that his total situation cught to be looked at to determine what is
needed to keep that youngster from returning to the system.

If the 30 percent recidivism rate is accnrate, then we are doing
something that is right at least a majority of the time. If the 30
percent figure is accurate again, then what we ought to do is concen-
trate on reducing that figure to zero instead of picking out a child who
commits this or that offense and saying that we are going to do one
thing for thiskid and put all the emphasis there.

You have already heard all the difficulties with the status offender
provision. You have heard what one gentleman just finished telling
vou about how the concentration on the status offender problem has
deprived us of the opportunity of really dealing with all the other

yroblems.

l Really, the major problem which the public sees is not as much the
status offender as the violent offender. The violent offender is the one
who hits the headlines. In Connecticut we had a legislative committee
going all around the State to try to find out. what the impact would be
of removing status offenders from the system and what should be done
about the whole juvenile court system. We had three people who
wanted to remove status offenders. .

‘We ended up with a proposal now in the legislature which we did
not recommend, but which the legislators apparently did on the basis
of feedback they got. Tt would extend the age for status offenders
from 16 to 18 in Connecticut. So, we had a kind of veverse effect from
all of this emphasis on status offenders. )

I really think that the Act has the wrong end of the stick. If you are
eoing to do anything effective that will have public effect, it ought to
be on the other end, where the public is geting the bad effect, where
they are getting youngsters who are repeating and are repeating
violent offenses. There are resources to deal with this, but they are
not enough. They are never enongh.

The more money we can get, the more resources can be created to
handle youngsters who have committed this kind of behavior on a
repeated basis. But, until we get the emphasis on that, we will be put-
ting it in the wrong direction. We will be wasting a lot of time and a
lot of energy. ;

We have been doing this in Connecticnt. We are in the deinstitution-
alization project. I can tell you that it is one headache after another.
We are glad to have more resources, but we really think that it would
be better if we could spend this time and energy in trying to help the
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youngsters who are causing the more serious problems in the
community. .

I also want to say tc you that I think one of the major assumptions
of this Act is that the ultimate evil is a secure placement instead of
the dangers that confront kids who do run. One of the problems of
philosophy here is those who feel that you do not need authority to
deal with youngsters who are rebelling against authority. Yet, how
else are you going to reach them ¢

You have already heard the figure of 25 percent who are not being
reached by the so-called voluntary programs. It is our feeling that it
is a mistake to try “o remove authority from dealing with youngsters
who are in rebellion against authority.

I am not going to take any more time except to thank you for lat-
ting me speak in the detail in which I have today. I urge this committee
to do what I hope you are already going to do. That is to recommend
not only the extension of the act with the amendments which we are
suggesting—by the way, we are also suggesting a redefinition of
“correctional facility.” It would only apply to public training schools.

Right now, “correctional facility” includes any private group home
or treatment agency, whatever. Status offenders, under the present
act, cannoet get Into those facilities because they all have kids who have
been adjudicated delinquent or are charged with delinquency. So, we
are recommending a change in that definition and also a change in the
community facility definition. :

Under that definition, you require that the community and the
consumer be included in the planning, operation, and evaluation of the
program. Well, I do not know of any community-based facility that
would meet all three of those requirements.

I think it is foolish to try to make the definitions so detailed and so
narrow that, in effect, you are knocking out some very good commu-
nity-based facilities.

I thank you again on behalf of the council. I hope that the act will
be passed with the authorization at $150 million.

Senator Curver. Thank you very much, Judge Driscoll. We
appreciate very much your statement.

Our next witness is Marion Mattingly.

STATEMENT OF MARION MATTINGLY, NATIONAL ADVISORY
COMMITTEE FOR JUVENILE JUSTICE AND DELINQUENCY PRE-
VENTION, BETHESDA, MD® .

Ms. Marrnery., Thanik yeu, Mr, Chalrman,

My pame iz Marion Mattingly. I am a memper of the National
Adwvisory Committee for Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Preven-
tion. I am also & member of the Maryland State Advisory Committee,
the Montgomery County Criminal Justice Coordinating Commission,
and a number of other State and local committees in the State of
Maryland. ~

I am here today representing the National Advisory Committee.

Juvenile justice aud delinquency prevention is our highest priority.
I would like to take this opportunity to emphasize some of the areas of
greatest concern to our committee.

1 See p. 85 for Ms., Mattingly’s prepared statement,
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Generally speaking, the committee supports many of the provisions
of the administration’s bill and of Senator Bayh’s bill. In both sets of
proposals, there are certain areas which we would like to see melded
1nto the authorization.

Becausse of time constraints, I will touch briefly on these areas.

Senator Bayh’s proposal for funding is far more realistic if the pur-
poses of this act are to be really accomplished. Such funding will
make it possible for the committee I represent and the coordinating
council to do a far more effective job.

Our committee of 21 members and three subcommittees legislated
has no full-time staff assigned. We share the services of two persons
who have many other responsibilities. Additional staff is needed in
order for us to work more effectively and in close cooperation with
State advisory and other citizen groups. '

This is an area that needs much closer attention than the committee
has been able to give to it. The work of the conrdinating council is
essential any successful program on juvenile justice. We also believe
that the number of job slots made available to the Office of Juvenile
Justice and Delinquency Prevention has been unreasonably limited in
Jight of the importance, complexity, and comprehensiveness of the
responsibility assigned.

The committee fully supports the amendments which would
clearly—and I do mean clearly—provide that the Assistant Adminis-
trator must be delegated not only the responsibility but also authority
for all administrative, managerial, operational, and policy decisions.
That authority is currently lacking.

The clarification of the question of full compliance is exceedingly
important. Also, the committee endorses Senator Bayh’s provision to
include the Director of the National Institute of Drug Abuse, Director
of Office of Management and Budget, and the Commissioner of the
Office of Edncation as members of the coordinating council. This is
not a part of the administration proposal. We feel it should be so that
all agencies dealing with juvenile justice will be truly coordinating
their efforts and so that there will be better understanding of the
needs of the office, resulting in more appropriate budgeting.

We fully support Senator Bayh’s amendment which would make
clear the role of the State advisory committee to advise not only its
supervigsory board but also its governor and legislature.

The National Advisory Committee believes that it should be able
to communicate directly with the President and with the Congress as
well as the Administrator of LEAA. We believe that it is imperative
that the maintenance of effort provision be continued. Leadership is
the single most important quality for juvenile justice and delinquency
prevention on every level.

In conclusion, I would like to thank the members of the subcom-
miitee for the privilege of appearing before it today. I and any mem-
ber of the committee would be glad to provide you, Senator, or mem-
bers of your staff with any additional information you might wish.

Thank you.

Senator Cunver. Thank you very much.

T thank all of the panel very much. I had a number of questions
which I think have been responded to by the various perspectives that
are represented here. I do want you to know that we will carefully
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review the full testimony you have provided us with during markup
of this legislation. : '
Our second panel this morning will be next to testify.
I thank you very much for coming.
Mr. Mould ?

STATEMENT OF CHRISTOPHER M. MOULD, GENERAL COUNSEL,
NATIONAL BOARD OF YMCA’S

Mr. Mouwn. Thank you, Mr, Chairman.

I appreciate the opportunity to appear before the subcommittee
this morning.

I would point out that I am here in a representative capacity on
behalf of Boys’ Clubs of America, Camp Fire Girls, Girls’ Clubs of
Ameriea, Girl Scouts of the USA, the National Council of YMCA's,
the National Federation of Settlements and Neighborhood- Centers,
the National Jewish Welfare Board, and Red Cross Youth Service
Programs.

All of them endorse the prepared statement that we submit for
the record.

Mr. Chairman, these organizations were actively involved 4 years
ago in the effort that went into seeking the enactment of the current
Juvenile Justice Act. We are greatly concerned that it be renewed
and extended for a minimum of 3 years.

It was noted earlier in the panel that preceded us that perhaps
it would ke best to have it go for 2 years so it would coincide with
the expiration date of the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets
Act. We, frankly, think that would be unwise and would tangle up
this very important program and act with a very different piece of
legislation with different problems. I think we ought to keep them
separate.

With respect to authorization levels, we would recommend that,
for those 3 years ensuing, for the first year the authorization be $150
million; the second, $175 million; and the third, $200 million.

I do not know that it has been mentioned today, Mr. Chairman,
but I think it is important that we bear in mind that the Juevenile
Justice Act is not the only source of funds administered by LEAA
wwhich are going into juvenile justice programs. There is, as you are
aware, a so-called maintenance of effort provision which requires in
excess of 19 percent of the appropriations under the Safe Streets Act
be devoted annually to juvenile justice programs in addition to funds
under the Juvenile Justice Act.

We are concerned that, because that formula is a percentage formula
and because the trend in funding of the Safe Streets Act is downward,
that this is going to start reducing the total amount of funds avail-
able for juvenile justice and delinquency prevention unless we are
very careful. We would urge that to the attention of the committee.

We feel very strongly, Mr. Chairman, that there has been sub-
stantial progress in the States toward deinstitutionalization of status
to}i]fendcérs as required by the act for those States participating under

0. act.

1 See p. 88 for Mr. Mould's prepared statement,
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‘We would strongly encourage retention of the current provision. We
believe the States can meet the requirement if they are serious about
it and they go to work on it. We feel it would be a backward step
to loosen thab requirement and discourage the kinds of efforts that
are starting to be made to really accomplish the goal of the act.

We would further suggest, Mr. Chairman, that the present act
be amended to enable 100 percent financing of programs and activities
authorized under the act conducted by private, nonprofit agencies.
The real world today is such that agencies like ours and our local
affiliates are having a tough time surviving. Too many are operating
on a deficit and are often having to resort to dwindling reserves where
they have reserves at all.

When you combine the frequent imposition of a 10 percent up-
front cash-match with the need—2 or 8 years down. the pike—to take
over 100 percent financing and continuation of LEAA-funded activi-
ties, it is & very heavy burden which impedes and, in many cases,
makes impossible the participation of our kinds of agencies who have
skills and commitment and a lot of dedicated volunteers ready to
work in this area.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Cuwver. Thank you very much.

Mr. Woodson, we are glad to welcome you here today.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT WOODSOi\I, DIRECTOR, NATIONAL URBAN
LEAGUE, CRIMINAL JUSTICE DIVISION, NEW YORK, N.Y.

Mr. Woopson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The National Urban League’s eriminal justice programs over the
past 5 years have had the thrust of broadening the involvement of
the minority community in the control and prevention of crimes, with
particular emphasis on youth crime.

As you know, a large proportion of those young people caught
in the system are minority youngsters. In fact, in the city of New
York, white youngsters are considered “others” in our statistics.

During the past 5 years, we have come before the Congress and
made testimony. We have cooperated with LEAA in an attempt to
bring about solutions to some of the preblems. However, I must con-
fess that we believe one of the problems facing LEAA is a lack of
sensitive, imaginative, and creative leadership. I do not know of any
amendments to the act that can substitute for that.

We have found the Office of Juvenile Justice, along with the many
other offices within LA A, have been totally insensitive to the minori-
ty community. We do not know how you can begin to talk about
solving the crime problem without significant involvement by the
minority community. The absence of that involvement is often inter-
preted by some people as if minority people condone and support
crime; we do not.

In response to this, the Urban League, on its own and with limited
funding, convened a conference of several black criminologists pro-
viding a forum for them to share their insights and experience.
There were 50 invited practitioners representing a variety of perspee-
tives within the field. These weré lay people on the street, ex gang
members, as well as the commissioner for public safety for the city
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of Atlanta, the commissioner of corrections for the State of New
York. We had a broad cross-section to discuss these problems.

Later, in response to the trend toward a declaration of war in our
young people, we convened a conference of present and former gang
members to enlist their aid in finding solutions to the problems.
In addition to this, in our own study we went around the country
and solicited information from at least 50 programs.

We found that 30 of them had dealt with young people. Only 10
received any kind of Federal support. We have found, in Phila- -
delphia, that a local organization operating with gang young people
for the past 8 years has been successful in reaching 73 gangs rep-
resenting 5,000 young people. The result is that there has been a
decline from an average of 45 gang deaths per year in the city of
Philadelphia down to a low of 7 this year.

Yet, programs like this do not receive Juvenile Justice Office funds,
We have brought these programs to the attention of the Office. They
have been totally immune to any type of discussions of funding these
programs.

What we get is the runaround. Things are so bad that the Urban
League does not encourage its affiliates or other related organizations
to even apply for funds. One has to go through the applications proec-
ess only to find that either you do not get a response back through
the mail, or there is just total insensitivity.

Senator Curver. Mr. Woodson, do you have a copy of the report
of that conference?

Mr. WoobsoN. Yes.

One report is going to be published in book form, Senator. It is
going to be called Black Perspectives on Crime and the Criminal
Justice System. That is going to be published by the G. K. Hall Co.

I do have for you a report that we prepared last year that Mr.
Carl Rowan commented on in his column last week. It is called A
Review of the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration’s Rela-
tionship to the Black Community. It has a thorough analysis and
highlights some of the problems.?

For instance, LEAA only has one minority person in any kind of
policymaking position. Most of the blacks in LEAA are in the EEO
Office. That organization has no power. We have no one in policy
and planning that reviews—I can go on and on. The report states
it much more eloquently than I can now.

Senator Curver. That will be a part of the record.

Mr. Woobson. Also, I would like to make part of the record two
articles, one from the New York Times and one from the News, that
describe the conference and also talk about some of the other problems.

Seraasor Curver. Without objection they will be inserted in the
record.

Mr. Woopson. Thank you.

Senator CourLver. We thank you very much for appearing here today,
li\‘uhl'i Woodson. We look forward to reviewing that report very care-

y-

Flora Rothman is our next witness. We are pleased to welcome you

here this morning.

1 8ee p. 91,
2 See p. 98.
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STATEMENT OF FLORA ROTHMAN, CHAIRWOMAN, JUSTICE FOR
CHILDREN TASK FORCE OF THE NATIONAL COUNCIL OF JEWISH
WOMEN, NEW YORK, H.Y.*

Ms. Rormyan. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I will be as brief as possible. For the most part, our statement re-
gards differences between S. 1021 and S. 1218. In each of the cases cited,
we support the version S. 1021, most specifically in the area of strength-
ening the administration of the Office of Juvenile Justice and in ex-
panding the National Advisory Committee role. I would point to a
number of provisions that Senator Bayh has included in his bill which
are not present in the other.

In regard to deinstitutionalization of status offenders, which is an
area that the National Council of Jewish Women feels very strongly
about, I would just like to say a few things.

One of the reasons we do feel so strongly is that, when we conducted
our national study of the juvenile justice system in this country, our
members were really quite shocked to find the large proportion of in-
carcerated children in this country who have not commaitted a crime;
those are our status offenders.

Our concern with deinstitutionalization goes beyond the matter of
llmmane treatment to the matter of justice. We feel that it has not been
done.

As a result of the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act
of 1974, a number of States are very actively pursuing that goal of
deinstitutionalization and are quite close to it. My own State, New
York, has already removed all status offenders from training schools
and is proceeding to do the same with those who are in detention
centers.

It is for this reason, the belief that it can be done, that we are quite
distressed at attempts to weaken this provision. We feel that at some
point we must fish or cut bait on the issue. We must be prepared to
penalize those States which will not make the effort, lest we continue
a pattern of further compromise rather than deciding we are going
to stand by the principle.

Senator Corver. That signal means there is a vote on the floor. T
have ahout 7 minutes before I will haveto go.

I feel embarrassed by that. I think it has hardly been fair to all of
you on the panel; you have much to contribute. I want to emphasize
we are going to look closely at all of the statements in the markup.

Second, we will be conducting extensive oversight this fall, which
has not been done on the act yet. All of you may be asked to help us.

Ms. Rormaran. I have two more sentences.

We prefer funding at $150 million for the next year; and we wish:
vou luck in the ehairmanship of the subconmittec.

Senator Curyver. Thank you very much. I am very sorry that we
have run out of time could I ask you to be good enough to submit your
testimony for the record. Those of you who have not had a chance tor
speak I would be glad to meet with individually.

Mr. Treanor. Could I suggest we take 30 seconds apiece?

Senator Curver. Fine.

1 See p. 99 for Ms. Rothman’s prepared statement.
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STATEMENT OF WILLIAM TREANGCR, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
NATIONAL YOUTH ALTERNWATIVES PROJECT*

Mr. Treanor. Mr. Chairman, the National Youth Alternatives gen-
erally supports the Bayh amendments to the Juvenlie Justice Act.

We are working on behalf of alternative community-based youth
serving agencies such as youth service bureaus, hot lines, drop in
ceﬁters, runaway centers, youth employment programs, and alternative
schools.

We do much of our work by alliances with statewide youth
coalitions.

We support the increased authority of the assistant administrator
and increasing the staff of that office.

We want to eliminate the hard match on grants.

We want to hold the line on compliance with the deinstitutionaliza-
tion requirements of the 1974 act.

We want to increase the powers of the National Advisory Board and
have youth workers represented on the National Advisory Board.

Also, we want to increase the powers of the State advisory board
and place youth workers on the State advisory board.

Senator Corver. Which are both included in the Bayh bill.

Mr., Treanor. No, sir. The National Advisory is, for youth workers;
but not on the State advisory board. I believe you need to take a look
at that area.

Senator Corver. Good.

Mr. Treawor. We would like to see the 10 percent allotment of funds
to the State advisory boards to make those obligations there.

Then, on the Runaway Youth Act, we support ccordinated net-
works, the inclusion of short-term training, raising of the grants to
$100,000 maximum, inclusion of a 24-hour - telephone crisis service
with funding up to three-quarters of $1 million. That is the program
that Assistant Secretary Martinez mentioned.

On the appropriations question, we support $150 million minimum
for the Juvenile Justice Act and the full $25 million that Senator
Bayh asked for in his amendment. The current $8 million supports
130 programs. I point out only three in Towa. Together, maybe they
have $125,000 to serve the entire State of Towa.

‘We think that $25 million is the minimal amount that is needed.

Thank you.

Senator Curver. Thank you very much.

Next is Lenore Gittis Mittelman of the Children’s Defense Fund.

STATEMENT OF LENORE GITTIS MITTELMAN, CHILDREN’S
DEFENSE FUND, WASHINGTON RESEARCH PROJECT, INC.

Ms, Mirreraran. Senator Culver, because there are a number of
issues that I would like to address that I think have not really been
addressed, at least from the perspective that the Children’s Defense
Fund has, I wonder if we could take advantage of your offer to meet
with you for a short time sometime this afternoon or perhaps tomor-
row? We would submit the testimony for the record, but meet with
you on these issues.

1'§ee p. 101 for Mr. Treanor’s prepared statement.
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Senator Curver. I would be very happy to do that.

T appreciate your cooperation and understanding.

Ms. Mrrreraan. Thank you. |

Senator Curver. We will work out a time to do that.

Ms. MrrreraanN. The issues that are of most concern to us are those
issues surrounding the change in the deinstitutionalization reguire-
ment, those issues that are raised by changes proposed by both Senator
Bayh and the administration, in changing “must” be placed in shelter
facilities to “may” be placed in shelter facilities as far as status of-
fenders are concerned, and many of the issues around the jailing of
children.

Children’s Defense Fund has issued & report that has been mentioned
this morning. I have that for the committee.?

Senator Curver. That also will be included in our records.

Our last cooperative witness is Mr. Kenneth Wooden,

STATEMENT OF KENNETH WOODEN, FOUNDER, THE NATIONAL
COALITION FOR CHILDREN'S JUSTICE, PRINCEION, N.J.

Mr. Woopen. Senator, I would prefer that you go vote and vote
your conscience.

If possible, I would like 15 minutes of your time this afternoon.

Senator CoLver. We will try to work out something for both of you
then,if itis all right.

Your statements will be made part of the record.

I do apologize to all of you. I have so much to learn, and you have
so much to provide to me and the committee. I do not want to leave
the impression that we are insensitive to your contribution or to your
experience. We have to have the full benefit of that.

I do apologize for letting this thing get out of phase a little bit on
the timing. I look forward to working with you in the months and
vears ahead and having your continued cooperation.

Thank you very much.

The hearing is adjourned.

[ Whereupon, at 1:10 p.m., the hearing was adjourned, subject to call
of the Chair.]

1 See p. 133.
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PREPARED: STATEMENTS SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD

STATEMENT 0F JAMES M, H. GREGE, ASSISTANT ADMINISTRATOR, LAW IINFORCEMENT
ASSISTANOE ADMINISTRATION, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE .

Mr, Chairman, I am pleased to appear today before this Committee to urge
your favorable consideration of legislation to reauthorize the Juvenile Justice’
and Delinquency Prevention Act of 1974. I am joined by Mr. Thomas J. Madden, -
General Counsel of the Law IHnpforcement Assistance Administration, and
Mr. Frederick P. Nader, Deputy Assistant Administrator for the Office of Juvenile
Justice and Dehnquency Prevention.

As you know, the current Aect is scheduled to explre at the end of the fiscal
year. A proposal to extend the legislation was transmitted to Congress by the
Attorney General on April 1, 1977.

In 1974, the Congress determmed that the Law Enforcement Assistance Admin-
istration was the appropriate division of the Federal Government to administer
an innovative new juvenile justice and delinquency prevention program and to
coordinate the activities of all agencies which impacted on the serious youth
crime problem. We have taken that mandate quite seriously and, with the help
of a qualified and dedicated staff, have worked hard to assure effective imple-
mentation of the program. We look forward to continuing our efforts, and appre-.
ciate the concern of the Committee regarding this program,

In my statement today, I would like to discuss the progress made by LEAA in
implementing the Act and then briefly address our proposal o reauthorize this
importent program.

Juvenile delinquency continues to be one of the most difficult problems facing
the Nation. Many factors contribute to a child’s becoming delinquent.. Emotional,
physical, and behavioral problems play a part, as do the frustrations a child meets
in a disadvantaged environment. Once a youth is labeled delinquent, this label
may itself stimulate fuirther misconduct:

‘While the role of the Federal Government in solving these problems is appro-
priately a limited one, there is much that can be accomplished through a program .
which promotes coordination and cooperation at the federal, state, and local
levels, permits innovation by both governmental and private agencies with the
help of federal-leadership, and provides for careful study of some of the problems
we face. The Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act of 1974 has given
us the framework for such an effort, )

LBAA, tbrough the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Preveution
(0T TDP), is attempting to build an effective program within the framework
provided by the Act, utilizing rescurces available under both the Juvenile Justice
Act and the Crime Control Ac¢t. I believe we have shown that the program can
have a significant impact on certain aspects of delinquency and youths at risk
of becoming delinguent.

_The functions of QJIDP are divided among four divisiong assigned major
responsibility for implementing and overseeing the activities under the Juvenile
Justice Act. F'unctional areas are State Formula Grant Programs -and Technical
Assistance, Special Emphasis Prevention and Treatment Programs, the National
Institute for Juvenile Justice and Delinguency Prevention, and Concentration of-
Federal Effort. While these functions are closely interrelated, I will, for the
convenience of the committee, organize my remarks according to these funetional
areas. :

STATE FORMULA GRANT PROGRAM AND TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE

An aspect of the program established by the Act most crucial to its succesy is
that pxowdmg formula grants to support state and local projects. Hach partici-
pating state is entitled tc an annual allocation of funds dccording to its relative
population of people under age eighteen. Funds are awarded upon approval of a
plan submitted by each state which meets the statutorv reqmrementq of ilie
legislation. '

. (63) .
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To date, 77 million dollars have been awarded for the formula grant program,
In fiseal year 1975, the first yeax of the program, 9.25 million dollars were made
available and for fiscal year 1976, 24.5 million dollars were made available. The
amount awarded rose to 43.3 million dollars in fiscal 1977.

LBEAA is concerned, however, that these funds have not been expended as

quickly as we would have preferred. Of the 38.8 million dollars made available
for fiscal year 1975 and 1976, only two. million. doilars, oir six percent, had been
expended as of December 31, 1976. Furthermore, only 27 percent of the total
formula grant funds for these two years had heen subgranted for specific state
or local projects. )

The reasous for this delay are varied. The Act requires the creation ¢f new
plannirig mechanisms and advisory groups in each participating state. Many
states have encountered difficulties in establishing these required gtructures. Also,
the ‘Act includes strict requirements that necessitate legislative action or signifi-
cant executive involvement in some jurisdictions.

‘While there are indieations that funds are being expended at an increasing
rate, the Administration’s proposed legislation seeks to correct some of the
probgemg which have delayed the use of funds, as my further testimony will
point out.

As required by the Aect, at least two-thirds of each state’s formula grant funds
aré expended through local programs. Not less than 78 percent of the available
funds are used for advanced techniques in developing, maintaining, and expand-
ing programs and services designed to prevent juvenile delinquency, to divert
juveniles from the juvenile justice system, and to provide community-based alter-
natives to juvenile detention and correction faeilities.

Sections 228(a) (12}, (13), and (14) of the Aet are central to its operation.
These deal with deinstitutionalization of status offenders, separation of juvenile
and adult offenders, and monitoring of faecilities. Ten states are currently uot
participating in the program. The primary reason mentioned by these states is
concern regarding compliance with the Act’s two-year time frame for deinstita-
tionalizing status offenders pursuant to 223 (a) (12), and the absolute prohibition
of regular contact between adult and juvenile offenders of 228(a) (13).

LEAA has also experienced some problems in assuring that the states meet the
monitoring requirements of 228(a) (14). The initial monitoring reports were
required to be submitted by participating states on December 81, 1976. Frankly,
we were ddisappointed with the content of the majority of the reports received.
Most states did not present adequate hrard data to fully indicate the extent of
their progresy with the deinstitutionalization and separation requirements. JTu
adadition, few provided base-line data that would be needed, fo demonstrate “sub-
stantial compliance™ with deinstitutionalization after two years.

Ag ( will subsequently discuss, the reauthorization bili which we have proposed
will ease the deinstitutionalization requirement. This antendment, together with
our commitment to continue the program, will probably result in some states
reconsidering their decision not to participate because of the stringent deinstitu-
tionalization requirement. )

Regarding monitoring requirements, the sfates are being notified that TEHAA
expects fiscal year 1978 plans to indicate bow accnrate and complete data on
deinstitutionalization and separation will be provided in the report due on De-~
cember 81, 1977. This is crucial because under the self-reporting system, these
data will be ased to determine whether states which first particlpated in the
program in 1975 will continue to be eligible for funding under the formula grant
cedgram, In addition, LBAA is making technical assistance available to assist
thyse states that are having problems providing the monltoring information cur-
rently required by LEAA guidelines. ‘

Both state and local efforts and national initiatives are dided with technical
assistance provided by OJIDP. Help is given in the planning, implementation,
and evaluation of projects. Technical assistance is also used to help participating
jurisdictions asgess their needs and available resources and then developing and
implementing a plan for meeting those needs.

TTechnical assistance funds have heen used to support our special emphasis
initiatives in the areas of deinstitutionalization, diversion, and delinquency pre-
vention. Awards were made to.contractors with expertise in delinquent behavior
and kuowiadge of innovative programs and techniques in the program area. Tech-
nical asuistance also suppoerts state planning agency activities to meet require-
ments of the Act.

A teclinicnl assistance plan has been prepared to support OJJDP functions, TIEe
program includes quacterly workshops for regional and central office staff. This
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approach assures a proactive rather than reactive technical assistance stance
by 0JIDP, since all personnel are kept informed of dev elopments in implement-
ing the program, and the techniques which may be of assistance in improving the
program.

SPECIAL EMPHASIS PREVENTION AND TREATMENT PROGRAMS

An important element of the OJJDP effort is the discretionary fund which is
to be used by LEAA for special emphasis prevention and treatment programs.
Fundg are used for implementing and testing programs in five generic areas:
Prevention of juvenile delinquency ; diversion of juveniles from traditional juve-
nile justice system processing ; development and maintenance of community-based
alternatives to traditioral forms of institutionalization ; reduetion and control of
juvenile crime and delinquency ; and, improvement of the juvenile justice system.
In each area, program approaches are to be used which will strengthen the capac-
ity of public and private youth service agencies to provide services to youths.

Parameters for development of Special Emphasis Program initiatives are as
follows: Eacli program initiative will focus on a specific category of juveniles;
a specific program strategy will direct this focus for achievement of concrete
purposes within a specified time frame; sizeable grants will be awarded for two
or three-year funding, based upon satisfactory achievement of specific goals at
the end of each year; program specifications will require applicant conceptuali-
zation of approaches and delineation of problems to be addressed ; projects will
be selected in accordance with pre-defined criteria based upon the degree to which
applicants reflect the ability and intent to meet program and performance
standards; applicants may be private non-profit organizations or units of state
or local government; program descriptions and performance standards will iden-
tify those elements essential to successful achievement of program objectives and
operate as a screening device; the development of the objectives and goals of
each program initiative is based on an assessment of existing data and previous
research and evaluation studies; each program is designed so that we can learn
from it and add to our knowledge of programiming in that area; selections are
made through review and rating of preliminary applications. This results in selec-
tion for full application development of those proposals considered to most
clearly reflect elements essential to achievement of program objectives.

Using this approach, four special emphasis initintives have already been an-
nounced. The first major initiative was announced in March 1975 and involved
programs for the deinstitutionalization of status offenders. Over 460 applications
were received for programs to provide community-based services to statud
offenders over two years, By December 1975, grants totalling nearly twelve mil-
lion dollars were awarded.

Of the thirteen projects funded, eleven were action programs to remove status
offenders from jails, detention centers, and correctional institutions over tiwvo
vears. Nearly 24,000 juveniles will be affeeted in five state and six county pro-
grams through grants which range up to 1.5 million dollars. Of the total funds
awarded, nearly 8.5 million (lollav;, or 71 percent of the total, will be available
for contmcts and purchase of services from private nonprofit youth servirng ugen—
cies and organizations.

A second special emphasis program was developed to divert juveniles from the
eriminal justice system through better coordination of existing youtih services
and use of ecommunity-based nrograms. This program is for those juveniles who
would normally be adjudicated delinguent and who dre at greatsst risk of further
juvenile justice system penetration. Eleven grants, totalling over 8.5 million del-
lars, have been awarded for two-vear programs. As a result of planning and eo-
ordination with the Department of Housing and Urban Development, local hous-
ing aunthorities in HUD’s Target Project Program have been encouraged to par-
tieipate in the diversion program. OJJDP gave special consideration in project
selection to those programs which reflected a mix ¢f federal resources in achleve-
ment of mutual goals,

Several menths ago, 8.2 million dollars was transferred tn the T.S. Ofﬁce of
Education through an interagency agreement to fund programs designed to
reduce crime and violence in public schools. The Teacher Corps received two
million dollars for ten demonstration programs in low income areas directed spe-
cifieally at use of teacher skills to help students plan and implement workable
programs to improve the school environment and reduce erime. The Office of Drug
Abuse Prevention received funds to train and provide technical assistance to
sixty-six teams of seven individuals to initiate local programs to reduce ‘and
control violence in public schools., The drag education training model and train-
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dng centers will be utilized. OTIDP also expects to award a $600,000 grant Inter
this year for a School Crime Resource Center. : '

_An.announcemeut and guideline lias been istued for a program to prevent de-
linquency through strengthening the capacity of private nonprofit agencies to
sserve youth who are at risk of becomig delinquént. Over 300 applications have
jbeen received. The Office expects to award 14-18 grants totalling 7.5 million dol-
lars for this program. Grantees will be national youth-serving agencies, local
eombinations of public and private youth-serving agencies, and regional organi-
zations serving smaller and rural communities. )

_Ixamples of other special emphasis initifaives include awards to the State of
Fennsylvania to remove juveniles from Camp Hill, an adult prison facility;
female offender programs in Massachusetts; arbitration and mediation programs
involving juvenile offenders in the District of Columbia ; and projects in support
of the American Public Welfare Association’s efforts to coordinate local youth
programs,

OJJDP has planned four additional special empbasis program initiatives for
fiseal year 1977, as follows:

The Serious Offender Program will be designed to rehabilitate the serious or
chyonic juvenile offender. It is expected that projects will help develop links be-
tween organizations in the offenders’ ¢ommunities. A national evaluation will
examine the overall effectiveness of the program, as well as each alternative
treatment strategy.

A major purpose of the Youth Gangs Program will be to develop and test effec-
tive means by which gang-related delinquency can be reduced through develop-
ment of constructive alternatives to delinguency closely coordinated with appli-
cations of authority,

The Neighborhood Prevention Program will focus on improving the planning of
programs at the neighborhood level and development of new action programs
which can impact on the youth of particular neighborhoods.

The Restitution Initiative will develop and test means of providing for restitu-
tion by juvenile offenders to the victims of their offenses. The program will
examine the rehabilitative aspect of restitution, as well as the impaet, on victims
receiving thig redress.

Tentative plans for fiseal year 1978 call for demonstration programs in the
areas of Youth Advocacy, Alternative Hducation, Probation, Standards Imple-
mentation, and Alternatives to Incarceration.

NATIONAL INSTITUTE FOR JUVENILE JUSTICE AND BELINQUENCY PREVENTION

The program areas which I just mentioned are not only included because of the
special emphasis given them in the Juvenile Justice Act, but also because they
have been identified as needed programmatic thrusts in research sponsored
or reviewed by the National Institute for Juvenile Justice and Delinquency
Prevention. Prior to announcement of any special emphasis program, the Institufe
provides an assessment of the state-of-the-art in the topic area and develops
1 coneise background paper for the nse in the program announcement.

The four major functions of the Institnte are information collection and dis-
wsemination, research and evaluation, development and review of standards, and
training. As an information center, the Institute collects, synthesizes, publishes,
and disseminates data and knowledge concerning all aspects of delinquency.
Three topical Assessment Centers deal with Delinquent Behavior and Its Pre-
vention, the Juvenile Justice System, and Alternatives to Juvenile Justice System
Processing. Bach center gathers data, studies, and information on its topic
aren. A fourth Coordinating Center integrates ail of this information and will
produce an annual volume entitled Youtkh Orime and Delinquency in America.

The Institute has a long-range goal of developing a comprehensive, auto-
mated information system that will gather data on the flow of juvenile offenders
throughout the juvenile justice systems of selected jurisdictions: A reporting
system regarding juvenile court handling of offenders has already been sponsored.

A broad range of research ard evaluation studies are being sponsored by the
Ingtitute. These studies will add to the base of knowledge ahout the nature of
delinquency and success in preventing, treating, and controlling it. In the area of
prevention, projects will be encouraged which increase our understanding of
gocial factors that promote conforming behavior and legitimate identities among
youths and permit evaluation of innovative approaches to inducing such behavior.
" The Institute sometimes funds unsolicited research projects that address areas
not - in¢luded in the established yYesearch program. Unsolicited concept papers
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are reviewed twice edch year, Other funds sre set aside for unique research op-
_portunities that cannot be created through solicitations. These might consist 6f
-opportunities to conduct yesearch in natural field settings such ag those that would
‘result from legislative changes, or to add a juvenile delmquency research . com-
ponent to a larger project fuaded by another source.

.The Institute is participating in LIBAA’s Visiting - I‘b:.lOWShlp Program. Under
‘this program, up to three Fellows conduct research on juvenile delinguency
issues while i residence at the Institute.

In recent years, increasing attention has been paid to the pOSSIl)lhty of a re-
lationship between learning disabilities and juvenile delinquency. Ciurrent
theory and knowledge were investigated and a report completed under an
Institute grant. While a relationship seems to exist between learning difficulty
and juvenile delinquency, there remains an absence of experimental evidence.
Research has been funded to further investigate this area.

Another Institute-sponsored study seeks to determine the relationship between
Jjuvenile and adult offenses. The tbirteen-month study will conduct extensive
analyses of data collected on 975 males born in 1945 in Philadelphia. A further
study has been undertaken to examine a birth cohort study of 14,000 males and
4,500 females born during 1958 to determine the nature and patterns of de-
lmqueucy among those examined.

The Institute’s efforts in the area of evaluation have concentrated on maxi-
mizing what may be learned from the action programs funded by OJJDP,
on bolstering the ability of the states to evaluate their own juvenile p1on1am§
and to capxtahze on what they learn, and on taking advantage of unigue pro-
gram experiments undertalken at the state and local levels that warrant a
nationally sponsored evaluation.

The Juvenile Justice Act authorizes the Institute to evaluate all programs
assisted under the Act. Efforts focus largely on evaluating major action initia-
tives funded by OJIDP. To implement the approach of OJJDP that program
development and evaluation planning must be conducted concurrently, the In-
stitute undertakes three related activities for each action program area: develop-
mental work; evaluation plannmg, and implementation of the evaluation plan.

Institute staff are currently reviewing the recommendations of the Advisory
Committee on Standards, a Subcommittee of the National Advisory Committee
for Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention. A paper will be prepared
describing action programs which. could be undertaken by the Ofice to imple-
ment the standards. Development of an implementation strategy will provide
duechon for OJJDP activities in coming years.

‘The Institute has broad authority to conduct training programs. Training
is viewed as a major link in the process of disseminating current information
developed from research, evaluatlon, and assessment activities. It is also an
Important resource for insuring the success of the OJJDP program initiatives.

Two main types of iraining programs are being utilized. National training in-

stitutes held on a regional basis acquaint key policy aad demswn-makers with
recent results and fulure needs in the field of delinquency prevention and control.
Mraining institutes are also held to assist local teams of interested officials con-
‘eentrate youth service efforts and expand program capacities in their communi-
ties. Workshops and seminars are held on a \'amety of juvenile justice and
delinquency prevention issues, techniques, and methods.
- iThe PrOJect READ training program was designed to improve literacy among
the Nation’s incarcerated juveniles, Over 4,000 youths were tested on reading
ability, mental age, and self-concept. Dmmg the brief period of four months, the
average juvenile tested gained one ‘year in reading ability, seven months in
mental age, five pomts in self—concept and had a better applecm tion of the read-
ing process. This pr ouect is now in its second yeor,

Continuing funding is being provided to the Natmrnl College of Juvenile Court
Judges to provide training for 1,150 juvenile court judges and related person-
nel such as probation officers and distriet attorneys.

' CONCENTRATION OF FEDERAL EFFORTS

Under the terms of the Juvenile Justice Act, LBAA iz assigned responsibility
for implementing overall policy and developing objectives and priorities for all
Federal juvenile delinquency programs. Two organizations were established by
the Act-to assist in this .coordination. The Coordinating Council on Juvenile
Justice -and Delinquency -Prevention is composed of the heads of Federal agen-
-cies most directly involved in youth-related program activities and is chaired by
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the Attorney General. The National Advisory Committee for Juvenile Justice
and Delinguency Prevention is.composed of persons who, by virtue of their train-
ing-and experience, have special Knowledge conterning the preventior and treat-
mernt of juvenile delinquency or the administration of juvenile justice, One-third
of the 21 Presidentially-appointed members must be under age 26 at ‘the time
of their appointment. \ ]

The Coordinafing ‘Council has met eight times. Early meetings focused on
general goals and priorities for Tederal programs. Later meetings concentrated
or: policy options and the development of a Federal agenda for research into
Jnvenile delinquency issues. The most recent meeting was held jointly with the
National Advisory Committee.

The First Comprehensive Plan for Federal Juvenile Delinguency Programs,

developed by the Coordinating Council, provided the foundation for future pro-
gramming and addressed the roles of each agency in the overall strategy. The
plan provides policy direction and a description of preliminary steps necessary
before large scale program and fiscal coordination is attempted.
. In February 1977, the Second Analysis and Bvaluation of Federal Juvenile
Delinquency Programs was submitted to the President and Congress. This report
contains g detailed statement of criteria developed for identifying and classifying
Federal juvenile elinguency programs. i

Integrated funding and programmatic approdches have been initiated among
Federal agencies in selected projects. In one example, the Department of Housing
and Urban Development cooperated with ‘OJJDP's diversion program by yprovid-
ing funding to locales choSen as gites for diversion projects,. The Departnent of
Labor worked with OJJDP to establish priorities for CETA funds utilized for
youth involved in OJJDP discretionary grant programs. An additional coopera-
tive effort I previously mentioned is the transfer of OYJDP funds to the Office
of Education to initiate programs to combat school violence.

The National Advisory Commititee has also met eight times. It has focused
primarily on the orientation of members to their roles, their relatiomship to
OJJDP and other juvenile programs, and the development of a workplan. Three
subeommittees have been established: the Advisory Committee for the National
Institute, the Advisory Committee on Standards for the Administration of Juve-
nile Justice, and the Advisory Committee for the Concentration of Federal effort.
The Standards Committee has submitted two reports on its activities and findings
to the President and Congress.

Upon recommendation of the National Advisory Committee and in .cooperation
with the Coordinating Council, QJIDP contracted with a private consulting firm
to develop a major project to facilitate the coordination and mobilization of
Federal resources for juvenile delinguency programming in three jurisdictions,
The Coordinating Council and the National Advisory Committee participated
in selecting demonstration sites and both organizations are currently monitoring
Program progress.

. The Juvenile Justice ond Delinguency Prevention Amendments of 1977.—
I would like to turn now, Mr, Chairman, to the legislation proposed by the Ad-
ministration to reauthorize the 1974 Act.

The Juvenile Justice and Delinguency Prevention Amendments would extend
the authority of LEAA. to administer the program for an additional three years.
Several amendments are included which are -degigned to strenghten the coordi-
nation of Federal efforts, The Coordinating .Council would be authorized to
assist in the preparation of LEAA annual reports on the analysis, evaluation,
and planning of Federal juvenile delinquency programs. LEAA runaway -pro-
grams would be coordinated with ithe Department of Health, Bducation, and
Welfare’'sprograms under the Runaway Youth Act.

To insure that each state planning mgency receives the benefit of the input-of
‘the Advisory ‘Groups established pursuant to the Act, our bill would also amend
Title I of the Crime Control Act, The chairman and af least two other members
of each state’s Advisory Group would have to be appointed to the state planning
agency supervisory board.

The Administration’s proposal would make significant changes in the formula
grant program. The 1974 Act, as you Kkunow, requires that status offenders be
deinstitutionalized within fwo years of a state’s participation in the formula
grant program. Our bill would grant the Administrator authority to continue
funding to those states which have achieved substantial eompliance with ‘this
requirement within the two-vear statutory perind and have evidenced an un-
equivocal commitment to achieving the objective within a reasonable time.
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The use of in-kind mateh woiuld be prohibifed by the Administration bill.
Huwever, assistance to, private nonprofit organizations would be authorized at
up to 100¢percent of thie approved costs of any progran: or activity receiving
gupport. Th addition, the Administrator would be autlorized to waive the cash
mateh requirement; ifi-whole or in part; for public-agencies ifa good faith effort
hag been made to obtain ecash mateh and such funds were not available, No change
would be made to the provigion réquiring that programs receiving satisfactory
annual evaluations continue to receive funds. . ' v

Special emphasis school programs would: be required to be coordinated with
the U.8 Office of Bdiication under-the proposal; A new category of youth advo-
cacy programs:would be added to the listing of special emphasis programs in
order to focus upon this means of vringing improversents-{o the juvenile justice
system, C o

The Bill would authorize the Administrator to permitup fo 100 percent ofi' o
state’s formula grant funds to be utilized’ ag match for other Federal juvenile
delinquency program grants. This would: inercase the flexibility of the Aunt and
permit maximum use of these funds in states which have been restricted in fully
utilizing available Federal fund sources. The Administrator would also be author-
ized to waive matech for Indian tribes and other ahoriginal groups where match
funds are not available and could waive state liability wlhere a state did not have
jurisdiction to enforce grant agreements with Yudian tribes. This parallels pro-
visions now included in the Crime Control Act for other LEAA programs,

The Administration proposal would authorize appropriation of 75 million
dollars for programs under the Act in fiscal year 1978, and such sums as may
be necessary for each of the two following years. The maintenance-of-effort pro-
vision, applicable to juvenile delinquency programs funded under the Crime
Control Act, would be retained. The retention of this provision underscores the
Administration’s commitment to juvenile justice and delinquency prevention
programming.

TFinally, the nroposal would incorporate a number of administrative provisions
of the Crime Control Act as applicable to the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency
Prevention Act. This wovld permit LIBAA to administer the two Acts in a paraliel
fashion. Incorporated provisions would include formalized rulemalking authority,
hearing and appeal procedures, civil rights compliance, record-keeping require-
ments, and restriciions or the disclosure of research and statistical information.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my formal presentation. We would now be
pleased to respond to any questions which the committee might; have,

STATEMENT OF ARABELLA MARTINEZ, ASSISTANT SECRETARY FoR HUMAN DEVELOR-
MENT, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION, AND WELFARE

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, I am pleased to have the
opportunity to-come here today to discuss the Runaway Youth Act, Title III of
the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act of 1974, and to advise you
that we are submitting legislation to Congress to provide a one year extension
of this program. During this extension, we intend to assess our role in relation
to youth and their families and to consider future action in this area.

As you know, I have recently come to the Federal Government. Although I
have not had direct personal experience with the runaway youth program during
itg first three years, I am familiar with its operation. Therefore, I will present
an overview of' the activities conducted under its authority and will conclude by
%iér%ifying some concerns about the Act which we are now addressing within

HW.

The Runaway Youth Act was a response of the Congress to a growihg concern
apout a number of young people who were running away from home without

" pa¥ental permission and who, while away ffom home, were exposed to exploita-
tion and to the otlier dangers encountered by living alone on the streets. This
Federal program helps to address the needs of this vulnerable youth population
by assisting in the development of an effective community-based system of tem-
portary care outside the law enforcement structure and the juvenile justice
gystem.

‘Until recently no reliable statistics were available on the number of youth
who run away from home. The National Statistical Survey on Runaway Youth,
mandated by Part B of the Act and conduected during 1975 and 1976, found that
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approximiately 783,000 youth between the ages of 10 and 17 annually run away
from home for at least overnight, Many of these young people are on the streets,
suryiving without any form of assistance, &nd are continuously exposed to the
‘vagaries and dangers of contemporary street life, These youth, due to their cir-
cumstances of being alone and friendless with litfle money, are left with few
.choices for their survival-—frequently living in condemned buildings or out in
the open, trading their bodies for friendship or food, and violating the law just
to meet their bagic daily needs.

.. During the past three years, we have found that the youth seeking services are
‘pot the stereotyped runaway of the 60’s—the runaways who leave a stable, loving
‘Thome to seek their fortunes in the city or to fill & summer with youthful adven-
tures. Runaways of the 70's in contrast, are the homeless youth, the youth in
erisig, the “pushouts” and the “throwaways.” These youth have no home; or they
have left home to avoid physical, sexual,-or emotional abuse; or they have been
thrown out of thelr home by their parents or guardians. For many of these youth,
leaving home is the only viable alternative. As a rule, they are fleeing from what
they believe is an intolerable situation so they may attempt to live in a less
painful, disruptive environment.

The severity of the problems facing runaway youth today is clearly indicated
by statisties related to why they run away from home. Almost two-thirds of
the youth seeking services from the HRW-funded runaway projects cited
family problems as the major reason for seeking services. These problems in-
cluded parental strife, sibling rivalries and conflicts, parental drug abuse, parental
physical and sexual abuse, and parental emotional instability. Nearly an addi-
tional one-third of the youth were experiencing problems pertaining to school,
inter-personal relationships, and legal, drug, alcohol or other health problems.

In many communities, the HEW-funded projects constitute the only resource
youth can turn to during their crises. During F'Y 1977, eight million dollars have
been made available to provide continuation funding to the i31 current com-
munity-based projects. These projects include the National Runaway Switch-
board, a toll-free hotline serving runaway youth and their families through the
provision of a neutral communication channel, as well as a rveferral resource to
local services. The projects funded by HEW are located in forty-four States,
Puerto Rico, Guam, and Washington, D.C. It is anticipated that these projects
‘Wwill serve more than 57,000 youth and their families during FY 1977.
© Bach project is mandated by the Act to provide temporary shelter, counseling,
‘and affercare services, as required, to runaway youth and their fam111es
Counseling services are provided through individual, group, and family sessions.
Projects provide temporary shelter either through their own facilities or by
establishing agreements with group and private homes. Many of the programs
have also expanded their services to provide education programs, medical and
legal services, vocational training, and recreational activities either directly or
through linkages with other commmunity agencies.

At the termination of the services provided by the project, approximately
forty-nine percent of the youth served return to their primary family homie, with
an additional tweniy-six percent being placed with relatives or friends, in
foster care or other residential homes, or in independent living situations.

We are very concerned within HEW about the severe problems experienced
by the young people whom we are serving. It is clear to ns that the problems of
the population being served by the Runaway Youth Act have changed—many
timeg they are indications of dysfunction within the family structure. Running
away from home ig a response of youth to the problems they are encountering
within the family setting. Pushing youth out of their home environments or
encouraging them to leave is often the response of the parents. A brief period
of temporary shelter and counseling cannot adequately address the needs of
these youth.

Additienally, it has also become clear to us that family problems are not the
only cause of youth running away from home, Running away is a manifestation
of nroblems youth are encountering in contemporary society. Young people are
experiencing crises related to school, peexr relationships, lack of employment, and
ooy health. For these vouth, too, a brief neriod of temporary shelter and counsel-
ing cannot adequately assist them in dealing with theirproblems, .

Currently, we are examining the special needs of runaway youth dﬂe to factors
guch. as race; ethnieity, aze: and sex. We are also looking at the techniques and
methods for providing services to prevent the occurrence of runaway behavior.
And most importantly, we are exploring the provision of services to youth swithin
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a broader national social services strategy which will minimize the fragienta-
tion of services and maximize their impact,

‘We, therefore, believe that it is essential that we 1dent1fy more precisely the
service needs of youth experiencing crises and examine the most appropriate
vehicles to deliver services te¢ these youths and their families. As part of this
effort, we must also carefully examine whether services for runaways and their
families should be provided separately from services for youth and familieg
experiencing other problems.

Based on the review of the information generated from our current studies
and from an examination of the role of HEW in the provision of services to the
Jbroader population of vulnerable young people, we propose to determine what
modifications are required to respond to the changing needs of these vulnerable
youth, We invite your participation in this process and hope we will be able to
work together to develop a sound strategy. For this reason, we are requesting
only o one-year extension of the Act.

Thank you. I will be glad to answer any questions youmay have.

STATEMENT OF ROLAND LUEDTEE, CHAIRMAN, CRIMINAL JUSTICE AND CONSUMER
AFFAIRS COMMITTEE, NATIONAL CONFERENCE OF STATE LEGISLATURES Lincoiw,
NEBR.

My, Chairman, it is my pleasure to appear before you and the distinguished
members of the Subcommittee on Juvenile Delinquency of the Judiciary
Committee.

I am here representing the National Conference of State Legislatures which
is comprised of the nation’s 7.600 state legislators and their staffs from all
fifty states. I am chairman of the commiftee on Criminal Justice and Consumer
Affairs, and my remarks today will present the policy of this committee and the
State-Federal Assembly.

On behalf of the National Conference of State Legislatures I would like to
reaffirm our support for the objectives of the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency
Prevention Act of 1974. If Congressional hearings are similar to our state
legislative hearings, I am certain that at every hearing witnesses have testified
that juvenile delinquency is the most important problem in our criminal justice
system today. I feel strongly about delinquency prevention because our efforts
to help young people before they become career criminals can dramatically
change the future for thousands of our citizens.

The National Conference of State Legislatures has consistently supported the
Juvenile Delinguency Act as evidenced by our attached policy position. On the
basis of this policy, I would like to offer recommendations to this subeommittee
on a few of the Act’s provisions and suggest some additional changes. As you
undoubtedly know, a number of states have refused to participate in this pro-
gram, hecause they felt the federal requirements were too striet and nnreason-
able. This lack of participation by some states bothers me, hecause every state
in this nation has an acute need to deal with juvenile delmquency. The require-
ments of sections 223(a) (12) and 223(a) (13) are the primary obstacles to
participation by these states. Before I suggest changes to these provisions I want
to stress that I fully support the objectives of these two sections and firinly
believe that states and localities should deinstitutionalize status offenders and
should not place juveniles in the same correctional facilities with adults. T feel,
however, that Congress should understand the difficulties states and localities
have had in complying with these provisions. The federal law should be sensi-
tive to good faith efforts by states and localities which may fall short of total
compliance. I would therefore, like to suggest the following changes to these
sections.

Tirst, amend Section 223(a) (12) as proposed by deleting the word ‘“‘must”
and inserting the word “may” before the phrase which requires that status
offenders “must” be placed in shelter facilities. Second, reaquiring comiliance
with these two sections in two years is minreasonable and unlikely to oceur in
very many jurisdictions. The federal government should recognize good faith
efforts bv states to achieve compliance with these provisions throughout their
jurisdictions. But we must deal with the reality that total compliance can not
be achieved in each of the thousands of jurisdictions in every state in two
short years. For these reasons we suggest the language be changed to require
substantial compliance within a three year period and full compliance in a five
year period.
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Another change we advocate eoncerns section 223 (a) (8) and the state Juvenile
Advisory Groups. We support the change proposed by Senator Bayh in S. 1021
which would require this advisory group to advise the state legislature on
Juvenile Delingueney matters. Speaking for myself and my colleagues in the
fifty state legislatures I can: assure you that we appreciate this recognition of
the legislator’s role in juvenile delinquency prevention and our need to be fully
informed of activities related to the Juvenile Delinquency Act within our state.
This amendment, making the expertise and information of the advisory groups
available to the legislatures, would provide a valuable resource for legislators
as they structure and refine their state’s juvenile delinquency program.

,Our policy position also recommends changes to the distribution of funds
enumerated in section 224(b) which currently allows the federal government
to retain 25% to 50% of the funds for its special emphasis programs. In a program
which is premised on the block grant approach, the bulk of funds should be
distributed through state and local mechanisms. We therefore, recommended that
the current language be changed from a 25% to 50% range to a flat 15% of
funds for federal programs.

Mr, Chairman, you are likely to hear from representatives of counties advocat-
ing federal incentives for state subsidies to local units of government, Personally,
I favor subsidies to local units of government for the prevention of juvenile
delinquency. Our objection to these proposals is that they would use & portion of
the federal juvenile delinquency funds to reward or penalize states which provide
their own general fund subsidies to counties. Because of varying financial eondi-
tions among the states, some states may be able to subsidize local prevention and
correctional programs while other states have insufficient revenues te provide
subsidies. It is for these reasons that we think it is inappropriate for the federal
law to provide rewards and/or penalties to the states for this type of activity.
It'is our feeling that if counties need and want stute general fund subsidies from
their own state legislatures they should then present their cases to the state
Jegislature and seek state funds directly without relying on the federal governs
ment to mandate state action.

"My, Chairman and members of the committee I feel that the success of this
program to a large extent depends on the commitment of funds by Congress and
{he President. Since the passage of this landmark act in 1974, we in the states
have been disappointed by the lack of commitment in the federal executive
branch. The Crime Control Act programs of the Law Enforcement Assistance
Administretion have always been more important to the previous administra-
tion than were the juvenile delinquency efforts. In my opinion this illustrates
the backwards logic which has plagued our criminal justice system for decades.
‘We place more emphasis on dealing with crime after it has been committed,
by equipping police with fancy equipment and multiplying the capacity of our
courts and correctional facilities to deal with individuals who have already
made a career out of crime. In my opinion if sve are fo ever curb the intolerable
rate of crime in the U.S. we must engage in éfforts to curb juvenile delinquency.
It is the juvenile we can help and steer away from & lifetime of crime. If we
miss the opportunity to provide assistance to a young person we have probably
forgone the chance to rehabilitate that person at a later date. The startling
faect that over fifty percent of the arrests in this country are of youngsters
between the ages of 10 and 17 is sufficient evidence to warrant a councentrated
federal-state effort to prevent and deter juvenile delinquency.

" ¥From my experience in the Nebraska legislature and my discussions with
lawmakers from other states, I ean assure you that efforfs to prevent juvenile
dehnquencv is one of our top priorities, both in reforming delinquency laws
and in funding new programs. In my own state of Nebraska, we are beginning
an extensive vevision of our juvenile delmquencv laws this year. Rather than
enacting piecemeal measures, we intend to review our entive juvenile code, in-
cluding an examination of the status offender issne and modernizing juvenile
courts protedures. We hope to adopt a comprehensive ¢ode yreforming Nebraska's
juvenile jusiice system.

-States are also experimenting twith an endless number of programs. In
Touisiana, for eéxample, the state legislature funded a juvenile delinquency
program which created a youth development assoeiation in New Orleans. This
type of program, providing recreational and reading services to youngsters in
the community. is necessary if we are to give youne people glfernatives to the
1ifé of delinquency. The rate of unemployment among teenagers is at a record
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high and minority teenage unemployment exceeds 50 percent. If we do not provide
constructive alternatives for these unemployed young people, we: should not be
surprised when they engage in acts of delinguency. Another important feature
of this New Orleans program is reading assistance, because studies of juvenile
delinquent in correctional institutions have shown that they have a very low
reading ability, It is also known that reading ability is a problem with students
who drop out of gehnol, If we are fo give these young people a chance to compete
in our society and help them avold criminal activity, then we must help them
gain the necessary skills to compete,

After eight years of LLEAA crime control programs Congress should now
realize that there is no short term solution to our crime problem. The best
we can hope for is to improve our system of justice, engage in prevention of
crime, and hope to reduce long range criminal activity. If we continue to accept
these intolerable levels of unemployment for teenagers and do not engage in
massive prevention efforts in our schools and communities we can only expect
our crime problem to continue.

On behalf of the state legislators, you can be assured of our support in these
efforts to curb juvenile delinquency. We will do our best to reform state laws
and provide programs in our states, and hope that you will assist us in these
endeavors.

STATEMENT OF DONALD PAYNE, DIRECTOR, BOARD oF CHOSEN FREEHOLDERS, HSSEX
CouNnty, NEW JERSEY, REPRESENTING THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES

Mr, Chairman, I am Donald Payne, director, Board of Chosen Freeholders,
Essex County, New Jersey, past president of the National Board of Y.M.C.A/’s,
and chairman of the National Association of Counties’* Policy Subcommittee
on Juvenile Justice. I am here today to present testimony with respect to
S. 1021, the Reauthorization of the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Preven-
tion Act of 1974, .

The National Association of Counties was an early supporter of the Juvenile
Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act. We supported it when it was first in-
troduced for much the same reasons we support its reauthorization today. The -
act offers the single most promising federal commitment to our mational effort
to salvage thousands of cur youngest citizens from the ravages of a deteriorat-
ing system of juvenile justice: A system that incarcerates young people for
status offenses; a system that jails youngsters with adult criminals; a system
which often denies children basic human rights.

The act itself addresses these issues in a number of ways. Most importantly,
it provides substantial focus on prevention, on keeping children from even enter-
ing the juvenile justice system that has proven to be so harmful to their develop-
ing into responsible members of society. i

At the last annual convention of our association, our members adopted a
new, and we think, progressive juvenile justice and delinquency prevention plat-
form. Our policies reflect a growing awareness on the part of fthe nation’s
counties that the juvenile justice system in our country is desperately in need of
reform and that county government has both a responsibility and an opportunity
to help affect that reform. In some respeci, I believe our policies are even miore
progressive than is the act we are here to tallkk about today. Our policies eall
for the complete removal of status offenders from the jurisdiction of the juvenile
court, a program of state subsidies, about which I will speak in a moment,
and a call to counties to actively develop organizational and planning capacities
for the coordination and regulation of youth development and delinquency
prevention services in the community. ’

Mr. Chairman, much of the debate that has taken place with respect to this
law bas revolved around: two highly controversial provisions: Provisions which
are given much of the blame for a number of states not having participated in
the act. These provisions are section 223(12) and (13) which mandate that

2 The National Association of Countles is the only national organization representing
county government in the United States. Through its membership, urban, suburban and
rural counties join together to build effective, responsive county government,

The goals ~f the organization are to:

Improve ~- ity governments;

Serve au :ae national spokesman for county governments ;

Act as a liaison between the nation’s counties and other levels of government ;

Achieve public understanding of the role of counties in the federal system.
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status offenders must be placed in shelter facilities rather than detention or
correctional facilities, and the complete separation of juvenile and adult
offenders within secure institutions. We are pleased to note that one of the
proposed amendmpnts, if adopted, will improve section 223(12) by making
the use of shelter facilities optional rather than mandatory, but it will not solve
f:hi-hprobéem which discourages full compliance, and consequently, participation
in the act. :

This proposed amendment, recognizes that there are worthwhile alternatives
for status offenders other than shelter facilities. Certainly, placing the child safely
in the home would have to be assigned the highest preference.

Another proposed amendment would extend the time limit to five years for
deinstitutionalizing status offenders—provided a state was in “‘substantial
compliance” after two years. Substantial compliance is defined as 759 de-
institutionalization. We believe that to demand a blanket 75% compliance for
each state within two years without regard for their dQiffering resources is
unrealistie, particularly in light of the history of appropriations for his act.

These changes aside, it is admitted tiiat in some instances there is outright
philosoplic opposition to the concepts put forth in sections 223(12) and 223(13).
But more commonly, the dollar costs of eompliance are so prohibitive that some
states have chosen not to participate in the act at all. This is an extremely
sad commentary considering what we know about the condition these sections
seelkk to remedy. The sitvation the act addresses is not simply that of the
youngster already in jail or detention but of the youngster who may well end
up in jail if the community fails to provide community based services designed
to prevent juvenile delinquency. )

‘The dilemma for many communities is that services for youngsters are
intertwined with the juvenile justice system. A child must too often penetrate
the system before he can receive help. In my state of New Jersey we already
have a law requiring the physical separation of status offenders from delinquent
children, Status offenders must be housed separately in a non-secure shelter
facility.

The problem however, is that we do not have a system in place to prevent
4, child from going to shelter in the first instance. Only 8 counties in our state
out of 21 have a youth service hureau: Only 35 municipalities out of 600 have
youth service bureans. We clearly need a grassroots network of organizations
to coordinate youth services and to direct youngsters and their families in
needed services—prior to any contact with the system. )

The National Association of Counties strongly supports the concepts articu-
lated in section 223(12) .as per the proposed amendment and section 223(i3),
but the fact remains that these paragraphs, while correctly identifying goals,
do not point to a realistic financial strategy by which those goals may be achieved.
The fact remains that in states and communities that do nof already have
community based programs and shelter facilities to divert status offenders
from the juvenile justice system, or which do not have separate facilities for
those already incarcerated, or who may be incarcerated in the future, the act
offers little financial hope for achieving compliance.

The reasons are simple: In fiscal 1977, $75 million dollars were appropriated
for financing all of the programs of the Juvenile Justice andt Delingquency
Prevention Act. Only part of that money was directly available for use by loeal
governments. Of that which was available, programs seeking alternatives to
inearceration for status offenders or for providing separate facilities for those
who have been incarcerated, had to compete with & myriad of other worth-
while endeavors for scarce resources. The result was that many counties witheut
well developed programs or resources were not able to come up with the sub-
stantial investments required to comply with seetion 223 (12) and (13).

"X want to eraphasize that we think there is implicit in section 223(12) and
section 223(13) an- obligation on the part of the communitiey attemping to
comply with these sections, that there be established within those communities or-
ganizational and planning capacities to coordinate youth development and
delinquency services, It seems to us to be genseless {0 make individual reforms
for children already in trouble if we do not somehow address preventive pro-
grams in a serious manner, or if services for troubled children are not properly
provided. To accomplish this, we must insure that we have agencies and volun-
tary services in place that are capable of meeting the needs of young people
prior to any contact with the juvenile justice system.
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The need for programs to deinstitutionalize status offenders from secure déten-
tion and to sepavate juveniles from adults in traditional conectlonal facilities
has been well documented. T'he recent study of the children’s defense fund out-
lining in sometimes graphic and painful terms what liappens to youngsters placed
in adult jails points to a national disgrace. The recidivism rates are but a
dramatic manifestation of this dilemma. What then ig the answer?

We think a major part of the answer lies within the provisions of the Juvenile
Justice Act, but for lack of notice, emphasis, or funding, it has not been sufficently
recognized. We call your attention to the State subsidy programs outlined in
section 223 (10) (E) of the act.

Mr, Chairman, we suggest today that State subsidy programs, given properv
legislative emphasis and adequate funding, could be useful and highly successful
tools in achieving the results desired in section 223 (12) and section 223(13) and
thereby open the door to more States participating in the act. State subsidy pro-
grams of one kind or another currently exist in at least seventeen States and
give us reason to think they may be effective in this instance.

State subsidy programs have a number of attributes deserving of attention.
Once instituted, they tend to become long term programs. They intimately involve
not just the States but the myriad of local public and private agencies concerned
with juveniles in a program in whiclhi they have a direct interest. We no longer
have just another Federal program with Federal dollars to be used while they
last on short term endeavors. State subsidy programs require substantial com-
mitment by local government-commitment likely to engender serious efforts.

Congequently, State subsidy programs encourage partnerships between the
public and private sectors as well as intergovernmental cooperation. They encour-
age long term planning and coordination not only of governmental resources and
programs, but of those substantial efforts sponsored and managed by non-profit
private organizations which in many communities provide the bulk of the services
direeted toward juveniles. We believe that if State subsidies did no more than
encourage coordination, cooperation, and planning, they would have served as
well.

State subsidy programs are versatile and can be used to encourage a wide
variety of specific goals. States currently utilizing subsidy programs use them
to finance (a) community alternatives to incarceration, (b) approaches to youth
development and delinquency prevention, (¢) diversion programs and (d) coordi-
nated youth services at the county level.

We have included some descriptions of how subsidy programs work as adden-
dum “B” to this testimony for your information.

Mr, Chairman, the National Association of Counties respectfully urges that
Congress give serious consideration to establishing a new title to the Juvenile
Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act: One that would provide for an inde-
pendently funded program of State subsidies which would (a) reduce the number
of commitments to gny form of juvenile facility, (b) increase the use of non-
secure community pbased facilities, (¢) reduce the use of incarceration and deten-
tion of juvenjles, (d) encourage the development of an organizational and
planmng capacity to coordinate youth development and delmquency pleventlon
services,

We urge that the title be funded separately to infuse new and needed funds
directly into programs encouraginiz deinstitutionalization and the care of chil-
dren deinstitutionalized or diverted from institutions. Such an effort would illus-
trate to State governments that the Federal Government considers deinstitution-
alization of sufficient importance to warrant a special fiscal and legislative effort
by the Congress, and implicitly, by State and local governments as well,

We have included specific draft language as addenum “A” to this testimony,
which while requiring a great deal of work by legislative draftsmen, nevertheless
will give you some sense as to our intentions. Features of the proposed program
ineclude:

Incentives to State governments to form subsidy programs for units of general
purpose loeal governments to encourage deinstitutionalization and encourage
organizational and planning capacities to coordinate youth development and
delinquency prevention services,

Fiscal assistance to the States in the form of grants based upon the State’s
under 18 population,

Requirements that the State provide a 109 match and that the State in turn
may require a 10% mateh from participating local governments,
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Provisions that subsidies may be distributed among individual units of local
general purpose governments in those States not choosing to participate in the
subsidy title providing proper application is made,

Submission of a plan by the Stateg to LEAA for implementation of the subsidy
program,

‘Provisions that allow funds to go to States with existing subsidy programs to
either expand those programs or begin new programs consistent with the purposes
of the new tiile,

Prohibitions against the use of Federal monies to replace existing funding in
States already having subsidy programs,

Requirements tlhiat private nonprofit agencies be prime participants in subsidy
programs through contracts with local governments,

Authorizations for the next three years of $50, $75 and $100 million
respectively. ) :

Significantly, the concepts we have outlined have been developed in cooperation
with such organizations as the National League of Cities, the National Council
on Crime and Delinquency and the National Youth Alternatives project.

Mr, Chairman, we bave carefully reviewed the proposed amendments to the
act incorporated in 8. 1021 and find that we are in substantial agreement with
most of them, The authority of the Assistant Administrator for Juvenile Justice
does indeed need to be strengthened and more specifically defined in order to
better f£ulfill the intentions of the Congress in creating that position, and we are
pleased to see substantial language to this end. We are all aware of the difficulties
that an absence of such an emphasgis has had in the past.

Efforts to extend the act for an additional five years are certainly in order.
Qur preblems are not going to disappear overnight and a substantial commitment
by the Federal Government will both increase confidence in the endurance of
the program and provide the basis for much needed long term planning.

We believe the authorization ievels set forth in the bill further indicate the
Congress’ commitment to helping solve the problems inherent in our juvenile
justice system and represent realistic levels of dollars that can be wisely speut.
In our testimony before the House Appropriations Subcommittee two weeks ago
we called for full funding of the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention
Agt, nsing the anthorization figures of 8. 1021 as a basis. We have made a similar
appeal to the Senate Appropriations Committee.

NACoe eontinues te support the preference for the alloeation of unused formula
griant monies for special emphasis grants in those States that have chosen not to
participate in the programs sponsored by the Act. We do not believe that States
and their local governments that choose not to participate because they are not
able to comply with certain portions of the act should be penalized by not receiv-
ing funds for worthy projects. Should they be, it would be the juveniles in those
States who would be most affected, not the elected officials who can not or will
not comply with the act.

New provisions which would allow up to 1009 of a State’s formula funds to
be used as matches for other Federal juvenile delinquency programs are also
welecome, State and local governments continue to suffer the effects of the
recession and will long after the private economy has recovered. This provision
will allew greater flexibility and encourage better funded -juvenile justice
programs,

Despite the many improvements in the act, only a few of which we have com-
mented upon, there are still areas deserving of additional congressional attention,
For-example, provision has not been made for the representation of either State
or local elected officials, other than judges, on the national advisory committee.
We think this omission crucial in light of the role elected officials play in our
juveanile justice system. Their participation would lend credibility and emphasis
to recommenidations made by the committee and would help ensure that the com-
mittee's recommendations were carefully considered by LEBAA. We believe a
proposed requirement that some members of the committee have experience in
the juvenile justice system is a step in the right direction, but why not go one
step further and provide for those with broad governmental experience partici-
pate as well.

We also note, in the same vein, that provision has not been made for the
representation of local elected officials on the State planning agency advisory
grounps. 'We think the State planning agency is thus denied a valuable source of
experience and subsequently support for iis efforts. It seems logical to us that
the entire juvenile justice community be surveyed with respect to State plans
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and that wiihout local elected officials an important segment-of that cominunity
is ignored.

We would also recommend changes in those provisions that provide for plan-
ning monies. Reports have been received that planning monies have not been
passed through to local governments in some States. We believe there should be
a mandatory pass through of these planning funds just as there is for formula
allocations. Planning is every bit as 1mportan at the local level as it is at the
State level. If there are no planning monies, programs are implemented without
adequate coordination or evaluation. Dollars for juvenile justice programs are
scarce. We can ill afford not to use them wisely. Shortchanging local governments
in planning research and evaluation monies is inconsistent with the purposes of
the aet.

Furthermore, we strongly urge increasing the overall amounts of planning
funds to regional planning agencies and units of local government. The 159 cur-
rently provided, even when it reaches the local level, is not sufficient to meet
planning needs.

Mr. Chairman, we commend the Congress in ity dedication to address the
problems of juvenile justice in a forthright manner. We have reason to believe
the new administration is equally committed. County governments look forward
to a new partnership with the Federal Government in this effort.

In closing, ti*e National Association of Counties urges reauthorization of the
Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act and 1equests that serious con-
sideration be given to inclusion of a new title providing for a program of State
subsidies to better accomplish the purposes of the act,

ADDENDUM A

Traft: Langnage for new title to Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention
Act of 1974.
Delete paragraph 10 H of Section 223, Title II; include this language as a
new title IV and renumber everything thereafter,

Trree IV STATE SUBSIDIES

PURPOSE OF TITLE

This title provides a federal incentive for the establishment of voluntary state
programs that will, through the use of subsidies to units of general purpose local
governments :

(a) reduce the number of commitments of juveniles to any form of juvenile
fncnity as a percentage of the state juvenile population ;

(b) increase the use of non-secure community based facilities as a percentage
of total commitments to juvernile facilities ; and to

(e) reduce the uge.of secure inearceration and detention of juveniles;

(d) encourage the development of an organizational and planning ecapacity
to coordinate youth development and delinquency prevention services and to
ensure for service delivery accountability.

FEDERAL ASSISTANCE

The Administrator is futhorized to make grants to states to accomplish the
purposes of this title. Funds are to be allocated annually among the states on
the basis of relative population of people under the age of eighteen pursuant
tn regulations promulgated under this part. Funds for part (d) will only
be provided if, in the opinion of the Administration, states are in substantial
compliance with one or more of parts (o), (b) or (c\ ‘listed above; or if the
administrator is satisfied that there are currently being conducted programs to
achieve the goals outlined in (a), (b) ur (e).

Funds remaining unallocated dt the end of a fiscal year shall be reallocated
among participating states, as defined in this title, in a manner consistent with
and in proportion to the original grants to those states.

Financial assistance - extended to the states under this title shall be pred-
icated upon . astate contribution to the subsidy program of not less than
109% of the amount determined to be that state’s share of the federal monies
available under this title. :

States may not withhold amounts in excess of their own contribution for admin-
istration ¢f the subsidy program.

21-782—T78———6



AMONIES ALLOCATED TO NON-PARTICIPATING STATES

Monies that are earmarked for particular states under the allocation formula,
but which remain unallocated because those states do not choose to participate
in the program, shall be deposited in a general discretionary fund under the
direction of the Administrator.

Those monies will be uged fo fund, upon application as provided by regu-
lations promulgated under this title, programs sponscred by individual units
of general purpose local government in those states mot participating in the
program. The funds available for this purpose must be used in non-participating
states, but, at the discretion of the Administrater, not necessarily in the propor-
tion mandated by the original allocation formula. The Administrator will, how-
ever, be responsible for ensuring that funds from the discretionary fund estab-
lished by this title be distributed equifably among the states and that their use
be consistent with the purposes of this title.

Those units of general purpose local government in participating states that
submit aceeptable applications for assistance under this title may, at the dis-
eretion of the Administrator, be required to provide a mateh, not to exceed
10% of the total federal dollars provided; and that match, if required, will be
consistent with all monies provided under this program within that state.

PARTICIPATING S&TATES

States will be required to give notice to the Administrator of their intention
to participate in this program within 80 days of the enactment of this title.
In those states where an act of the legislatures are not in session, the Admin-
istrator will hold funds for those states in trust until 30 days after the convening
of that legislature to ensure the opportunity for participation.

PLAN FOR PARTICIPATION

Following notification of the Administrator of an intent to participats, euch
state will have 120 days to submit an acceptable plan to the Administrator for
the establishment of a state subsidy program consistent with the purposes of this
title. The Administrator may, at his discretion, extend the 120 day planning
period, when it ig in the best interests of the states and the federal government,

An acceptable plan will include programs that will promote the purposes
of this tifle, will utilize the contracted services of private mnon-profit youth
services agencies to promote the purpose of this title, will provide adequate
reporting and aunditing requirements to ensure the expenditure of funds are
consistent with the intent of this title, and will comply with regulations promul-
gated under this title.

DRAFTING OF THE STATE PLAN

The state subsidy plan submitted to the Administrator will be the product of
a joint and cooperative effort by officials of state government, representatives
of general purpose units of local government within the state and spokesman for
private non-profit youth service agencies within the state,

The Administrator will notify states of the acceptability of their plans within
30 days of their receipt. Plans which are not acceptable will be sommented upon
by the Administrator and the states given opportunity to resubmit,

THE SUBSIDY PROGRAM

Tocal government programs receiving funds through state subsidy programs
must be consistent with the purposes of this title. States requiring matches from
participating units of general purpose local governments may not require that
those matches exceed 109% of the federal monies in each project funded. States
are not required to stipulate such matches, Experimentation among the states
is encouraged with various kinds of subsidy programs.

STATES WITH EXISTING SUBSIDY PROGRAME

States which have already instituted subsidy programs may participate fully
in the program established by this title. Funds from thig title may be used to
expand existing programs in those states alveady having programs or they may
be used to start new programs s0 long as all programs utilizing these monieg are
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consistent with the purposes of this title. Federal funds may not be used to-

replace existing state or local efforts in existing subsidy programs.
* PARTICIPATION OF PRIVATE AGENCIES

Thig title recognizes the important role private non-profit youth service agen-
cies can and should play in resolving delinquency related community problems,

Units of general purpoese local governments receiving funds under this program .

are urged and encouraged to utilize private non-profit youth agencies to help
accomplish the purposes of this title through contracted services when feasibie.
Nothing in this title shall give the federal government control over the staffing
and personnel decisions of private facilities receiving funds under this program,

AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS

To carry out the purposes of this title there is authorized to be appropriated
850 million for the fiseal year ending September 30, 1977; $75 million for the
fiseal year ending September 30, 1978 ; and $100 million for the fiscal year ending

September 30, 1979.
ADDENDUM B
Oalifornia
California operates a $21 million program of probation subsidies: counties
apply to be reimbursed for each youthful offender they keep at home swho would
otherwise go to a state institution. The state then pays the county the per capita,
per day expense that would have been incurred. The state alsc offers a §2.8 mil-

lion subsidy program for residential and day-care programs (provided in 24 of .

California’s 58 counties). The Department of Youth Authority also administers
$200,000 in special prégram funds, and is now irying to pry loose some state
money for a new subsidy program that would fund loeal youth service bureaus,

Minnesota . )

The Minnesota Community Corrections Act of 1973 provides state funds to
counties or groups of counties with populations of 80,000 or more that write a
comprehensive plan for community correctisns. This plan must apply to offenders
of all ages.

The formula by which funds are distribufed is based on per capita income,
per capita taxable value, and per capiti expenditures for each 1,000 people in
the population for corrections, and the percentage of county population between
6 and 30 years old. (This formula matches a county’s correctional needs to its
apility to pay, and makeg up the difference).

' By allowing groups of counties to get together aud develop a plan, Minnesota
opens up the possibility of comprehensive serviceg to rural counties.

Alissouri :

Missouri passed legislation a year ago that mandated the Division of Youth
Services to provide subsidies to local governments for the development of com-
munity-based treatment services. But the state has not yet appropriated money
to launch the subsidy program. Missouri's Division of Youth Services is working
within the limits of the funding it has now to start the subsidy program, and is
looking for other sources of meney.

New York

New York appropriated $20 million this year to cities and counties that develop
both a plan for comprehensive youth services, and thie means to carry it out.
Counties may rzceive $4.50 for each resident under 18 years old if' they meet
eligibility requi-emeits and file a County Comprehensive Plan, A maximum of
875,000 is availahle for County Youth Rervice Bureaus. Counties put up a dollar
for each dollar they receive,

To encourage developing and carrying out a comprehensive plan, the state
ghz;;igets. courties 50 per cent of the cost of keeping the youth they send to state
institutions.

Virginia

- Virginia has had a program of subsidies to counties for 25 years, but only in
the past five has the program been well-funded. The state reimburses 80 per cent
of the costs incurred by counties to develop youth service programs. The state

will 5lso reimburse 66 per cent of staff salaries, 100 per cent of operating costs, i
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artl 50'per:centof papital expenditures (to $100,000) for community residential
rograms,
v The state offers to administer local programs directly, and -assume all costs
except for housing, furnishings, and maintenance. Virginia makes special funds
available to courts for alternative boarding of children in facilities or foster
homes, and for transportation,court-ordered tests, and:diagnosis,
“Virginia plans to spend $40 million in the next two years for community based

yotthprograms.

SrareMENT oF LEE M., THoMAS, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF CRIMINAL JUSTICE
PRroGRAMS, "STATE -0F SO0UTH CAROLINA, ON EEHALF OF THE NATIONAL CONFER-~
ENCE OF STATE CRIMINAL JUSTICE PLANNING ADMINISTRATORS

Mr. Chairman, and distingnished members of‘the Committiee,

On behalf of 'the National Conference of Stute Criminal Justice Plapning
Administrators and as Executive Director of the Office of Oriminal Justice Pro-
grams-of the State of South Caroling, I both welcome and appreciate this oppor-
tunity to provide you with oral and written testimony on the matter of the
reauthorization of the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act of 1874.

The national conference

The Wational Conference of State Criminal Justice Planning Administrators:
represents the directors of the fifty-five (55) State and territorial criminal justice
Planning Agencies (SPAs) created by the states and territories to plan for and
encourage improvements inthe administration of-adult and juvenile justice. The
SPAs have been designated by their jurisdictions to administer federal financial
assistance programs created by ‘the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act
of 1968 as amended (Crime Control Act) and the Juvenile Justice and Delin-
quency Prevention Act of 1974 (Juvenile Justice Act). During Fiscal Year 1977,
the SPAs have been responsible for determining how best to allocate approxi-
mately 60 peveent of the total appropriations under the Orime Control Act and
approximately 64 percent of the iotal appropriations under the Juvenile Justice
Act. In essence, the states through the SPAs are assigned the central role under

the two Acts,

National conference perspective

The National Conferencefully supports reauthorization of the Juvenile Justice
Act and continuation ‘of ‘the administration of Title II of the :Act:by the Law
Tnforcement Assistance Administration (LBAA).

However, the National Conference believes (a) certain requirements of the
Act must be modified to encourage realization of the totality of the objectives of
that measure and (b) the level of federal assistance directéd ‘to the Act must
be substantiglly increased to that end. The National Conference agrees in prin-
ciple with S. 1218, the Administration’s bill to extend and amend the Act, Specifi-
cally, the National Conference supports four major amendments to the FJuvenile
Justice Act of 1974 :

(1) the Actshould be extended for two years at 3150 million per year:

(2) Section 223(a) (12) should be amended to require deinstitutionalization
of status offenders over a five year period, wifh annual benchmarks to be estab-
lisbed for each state through individual agreements made by T'HAA with each
state;

(3) Section 224(b) should be amended to limit LIWAA’s special emphasis pro-
gram 10 no more than 15 per centum of the funds appropriated for Part B of
Title IT; and )

(4) -Section 223 () (17) of the Act regarding special srrangements for state
and local employees should be stricken,

Need for Federal assistance )

As we in the states have refined the art of eriminal justice planning and re-
search, one shocking faet has become increasingly clear: juvenile delinquency
is a problem far more serious than many seem to believe—and it is growing
worse each year. Although youngsters from ages 10 to 17 account for only
16 percent of our population, they account for fully 45 percent of all persons
arrested for serious crimes. More than 60 percent of ‘all eriminal arrests are oft
peonte 22 years of age of younger.

The State Planning Agencies have applied increasing amounts of funds to
address juvenile problems, and the programs which we have developed have begun
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#o reshape the nation’s youth service systems. The states have placed emphasis
.on deinstitutionalization of status offenders, segregation of juvenile from ad'ult
«detainees in. correctional institutions, community-based programming ineluding
shelter-care and foster-home placement, youth service bureaus, a_nd .other pro-
wgrams aimed at diverting juveniles away from the formal criminal justice systgm.
“These are the types of programs which have been developed by the stz}tes during
the past eight years. This is where the emphasis has béen and where it is expected
‘to continue to be. )

We firmly believe that more programs and more new ideas are needed. The
philosophy in these progrzms is thaf juvenile delinquency should be addressed at
the community level and that large institutions do not serve the rehubilitative
qieads of most juveniles. The community-based programs, which have been estab-
1lishd to date, have been too few in number to show substantial impact on juvenile
-crime, The public demands results and quite frankly, we sense the beginnings of
hardening public attitudes in dealing with juvenile offenders. Those who once
supported & community-bDased  approach may, out of sheer frustration, soon de-
mand a return to institutionalization. We are uncomfortably close to coming full
«circle,

In a number of cities, conflicts are already beginning to develop between law
enforcement officials frustrated by large numbers of juveniles arrested and re-
leased by the courts, and juvenile justice officials equally exasperated by the lack
of sentencing and programming alternatives. There have, in snmne cases, been
«efforts directed at the establishment of new maximum sectixity institutions for
juvenile offenders. We do not believe this is the answer, but it is a manifestation
-of an uneasiness in our cities and counties, about which something must be done.

We believe that community-based programs contribute to a reduction in juvenile
crime, and we continue to look to the Juvenile Justice Act as a means to that end.
‘We urgently need the Juvenile Justice Act to be reauthorized and appropriations
increased to expand our efforts. The job of reducing juvenile delinquency has
lready begun in the states. but it cannot be expanded as rapidly as is desirabie
or improved without the additional resources that should be provided pursuant
“to a reauthorized program.

Reauthorization period and funding level

We support the reauthorization of the Juvenile Justice Act for a two year period
-at $150 million per year.

The National Conference believes that because juvenile erime and delinqueney
is essentially a local problem it is best addressed at the local level. The Juvenile
Jusiice Act is primarily a block grant program whick authorizes federal funding
‘and technical assistance based on problems identified and strategies formulated
-at the local level. We fael that it is important that the federal government con-
tinue to provide this financial and technical assistance without federal direction
-and control,

The two year authorization is recommended so that the Juvenile Justice Act
-and the Crime Confrol Act will beth terminate at thie end of Fiscal Year 1979, This
will énable Congress to reconsider the two Aets simultaneously so that the sub-
-stantive direction and administration of the two Acts can he made mutually
supportive. Moreover, a two year reanthorization period will provide the Carter
Administration with a reasonable period of time in which to assess the juvenile
Justice program and develop a long-range plan. The two year extension would
-also provide the Congress with approximately four years' experience from which
to evaluate the operational and administrative activities under the Juvenile
Justice Act priorto having to make maior struetural changes.

The National Conference recommends that the program be authorized at a level
of $150 million per year. which is the same as the last year of the authorization of
the present enabling Tegisiation, The purpose of the Juvenile Justice Act is to in-
-crease funding for juvenile delinguency. The Crime Control Act also provides
funds for this purpose. Increaged authorization and appropriation levels for the
Juvenile Justice Act should not result in equivalent decreases in authorization
-and appropriation levels for the Crime Control Act, as has occurred in the past,
‘Congress should not play a shell game with appropriations for the two Acts.

Deinstitutionalization

We havq every indication that states, even those not participating in the formal
grant portion of the Juvenile Justice Act, support the concept that “juveniles swho
are charged with or who committed offenses that would not be eriminal if com-
mitted by an adult should not be placed in juvenile detention or correctional
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-facilities”. Hlowever, a major factor for the 15 jurisdictions which decided not to
participate in the formuia grant portion of the program in F'Y 1975, the 14 in FY
1976 and the current 10 in ¥Y 1977, and for the slow rate of subgranting and ex-
penditure of formula grants funds in participating states has been related to the
deinstitutionalization requirement. :

Some states thought they knew what the requirement meant, and concluded
they could not “in good faith” make a commitment to a requirement for which
they had insufficient; resources and time to comply. Other states were truly puzzled
over the meaning of the section which was “clarified” in different ways over a
period of two yearg. Still other states felt they could in good conscience malke “a
.good faith effort and commifment to deinstitutionalization, but they were feavful
of sanctions if the requirement was not achieved., Many states were univilling to
move forward untit there was an indication that significant federal funding would
be provided, Given the Ford Administration’s efforts to stifle the program
throagh the appropriations process, many states were not willing t6 move until a
clear indication of the direction of federal funding emerged from the battle
Dbetween Congress and the President.

The National Counference believes that the deinstitutionalization requirement
-of Section 223 (a) (12) must be modified in guch a way that the states will have
a reasonable time and resources to comply. The National Conference's recommen-
dations take the following form.

(1) The states should have five years of program participation to deinstitution-
alize. Many states had no or few resources available for caring for status oifenders
outside of institutions at the time of the passage of the Aect. It takes significant
time to get the political commitment behind a major reduction effort, to develop a
network of service, and to have appropriate delivery mechanisms. Two or three
years is simply not encugh time to produce the required ingredients.

(2) Each state is extremely different. Appropriate, phased milestones for each
state should be negotiated by the state and LEAA. Thig would enable there to be
estaplished repsonable and enforceable benchmarks for each state.

{8) The alternatives for deinstitutionalization should be broad. Placement in
4 shelter faeility eliminates such community-based alternatives as (2) placement
back in the parental home or in the home of a relative or friend, (b) a foster
lhome, (e) a day placement or, (d) a school placenient.

(4) The sanction for non-compliance should not be so severe that states whe
are philosophically and politically committed to deinstitutionalization wonld not
dare to 1-is}: participation. We recommend that the most severe sanction for fail-
ure to achieve deinstitutionalization of status offenders be denial of future for-
mula: grant funding. If states are threatened with having to repay formula grant
money and/or losing juvenile delingqueney “maintenance of effort” money under
the Crime Control Act, we are certain even more states will decide to drop out of
the Juvenile Justice Act program.

We believe that with a reasonable deinstitutionalization reguirement und
adequate Juvenile Justice Act funding close to 1009 of the states and territories
will participate in the program. Moreover, a reasonable requirement and sufficient
funding would also permit states to use some of the Act monies on other juvenile
Justice priorities. States which elected to participate in the program created by
the Juvenile Justice Act have found it diffienlt, indeed impossible, to do more with
the current level of appropriations than address the deinstitutionalization and
separation requirements. The National Conference believes these are worthwhile
ends, but it believes also, as did Congress in legislating the Act, that strong
initiatives must be undertaken to strengthen the juvenile justice system and pre-
veut delinqupncy as well as to deinstitutionalize status offenders and segregate
adults anq juveniles. The Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act is
aggrently in name only an act to improve juvenile justice and prevention delin-

ney.

Special emphasis

. The National Conference supports an amendment to Secticn 224( b) that would

_lmut th_e special emphasis program to not more than 15 percent of the funds
appropriated for Pari B. We believe that the major portion of the money and
LEAA's effort should be in snpport of the formula grant. Since the delinquency
prehlem is essentially local, the major funding should be wnder the control of
state nnd local officials. The National Conference believes that there should not be
two different standards for digerstionary programs under the two Acts. We do
not know of any meaningful polivy distinetion which would limit LEAA to 15
percent under the relevant parts of the Crime Control Act but permit up to 50
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-percepri of funds under Part B of the Juvenile Justice Act. The 15 percent limita-
tion would create the same standard for both Acts,

Hmployee protection ) .

The National Conference recommends that Section 223(a) (17) of the Act be
stricken, Bxisting state and loeal laws appear to be adequate to cover this area,
It is also inappropriate for federal legislation to deal with local and individual
employee relations, especially in areas which are fikely the subject of collective
bargaining agreements, Units of state and local government should not be required
by the federal government to be the employer of last resort. When employees are
no longer needed, units of state and local govermment should not be required to
keep them on and thereby create sinecure positions.

Oomments on S. 1218

The National Conference is generally supportive of S, 1218, It makes a number
of substantive and technical amendments which should improve the implementa-
tion of the Act. What follows are some specific comments on a few key provisions
of 8. 1218,

(1) The National Conference supports Section 2 (4). The additional word
should clarify that the subsection deals with federal agencies and prohibits LIEAA,
mandating state units of government to comply.

(2) The National Conference opposes Section 3(4). We would prefer the
current language of Section 222(d). The “ in kind” matching provision for the
juvenile justice program should be preserved. At a time of severe state and
local fiscal dislocation, it is counterproductive to increase financial burdens on
state and local communities. However, we support the exception for private, non-
profit organizations. Much of the money under the Act is to start up new private,
non-profit operated programs in local communities, These programs vwill fre-
quently be run by newly formed or resource poor charitable corporations which
cannot provide match. The newly proposed Subsection (e) is' mot applicant if
the present “‘in kind"” is retained.

(8) We support Section 3(5). The major amount of juvenile delinguency re-
habilitation and prevention programs operate at the local level. :

(4) The National Conference supports the intent of Section 3(13), but would
suggest that the better way to clarify this matter would be to strike the phrase
“but must be placed in shelter facilities,” ending the sentence after words ‘“cor-
rectional facilities.” This change provides the states with greater flexibility
and eliminates any misunderstanding that placing a child in a statutorily
undefined entity called a shelter facility is the only alternative to institutional-
ization. Moreover, if the words “shelter facilities” are used, LEAA must define
the words later. Any such definition would run.the danger of excluding some
appropriate alternatives to institutionalization.

(5) The National Conference would add a section striking Sections 223 (a) (17)
for the reasons set forth earlier.

(6) The National Conference opposes Section 3(14). As indicated earlier,
we would modify the deinstitutionalization requirement by providing the states
five years to achieve the target, with annual benchmarks decided upon through
negotiations between LBAA and the individual states. ‘

(7) The National Conference would add a section that limited the special
emphasis program tc not more than 15 percent of the funds appropriated for
Part B for the reasons set forth in the earlier discussion.

(8) The National Conference opposes Section 3(24) (f). We support the
present language of the Act. We believe that funds not required by a state
or which become available following administrative action to terminate funding
should be reallocated by Section 222(b) as formula funds and not as special
emphasis funds to those participating states which have shown an ability to
ultilize the funds. . .

(9) The National Conference opposes Section §i(1) for the reasons explained
supra. Rather, the National Conference calls for a two year authorization of
$150 million per year.

(10) The National Conference opposes Section 5(4) which would require the
chairman and two other members of the advisory group to become members of
the state supervisory board. While we support the purpose of the amendment
to assure appropriate coordination of the two groups, we feel that it should be
left to each state to work out the appropriate liaison relationship. We feel that
the composition of the state supervisory hoards should not be echanged again
as it has been by amendments in 1970, 1973, 1974 and 1976 to the Crime Control
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Aegislation. This change should have been required, if meritorious, during the
reguthorization of the Crime. Control Act in 1976. Because state supervisory
boards are now required by the 1976 amendments to be established by statute,
this amendment would require fifty-five jurisdictions to go to their legislatures
to securet the chiange. This will create significant implementation problems in
Some states,

Oomments on 8. 1021 )

The National Conference is generally opposed to §. 1021, It makes numerous
substantive and techniecal amendments which would make more complex the
-operation of the Juvenile Justice and Crime Control Acts. What follows are
some specific comments on key provigions of S: 1021.

(1) The National Conference opposes Sections 2(1), 2(2), 2(5), 2(6), 2(7),
2(9), 2(10), 2(24), 3(1), 3(41), 3(44) and any other sections which wrest
-control of the Juvenile Justice Act from the direction of the Admixistrator and
vests it in the hands of the Assistant Administrator in charge of the Office of
Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention.

A major problem with the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention
has been that if has virtually been a separate agency within LEAA, over which
the former LEAA Administraior exercised very little control. The Office has
operated largely independent of the rest of LEAA in such areas as guidelines
-development, monitoring, financial management and program development. What
ig needed is far greater control and coordination by the Administrator over this
entity running adrift.

Present Section 201(d) of the Juvenile Justice Act indicates that all powers
of the Assistant Administrator are subject to the direction of the Administrator.
Throughout the Act authority is vested in the Administrator. Examples are
‘Sections 202, 203, 204, 221, 223 (¢) and (d), 224, 225, 226, 228, ete. In practice,
the Administrator has failed to exercise that power, bnt delegated it to the
Assistant Administrator. Seetion 527 of the Crime Control Act permits the
Assistant Administrator under the direction of the Administrator to coordinate
juvenile justice activities. Some people have interpreted this section as giving
‘final authority to the Assistant Administrator. Since this interpretation is prob-
lematie, perhaps Section 527 is better deleted than retained. In light of all the
sections of the Juvenile Justice Act, it was never intended that the Assistant
Administrator would every have dictatorial powers.

Rather than deleting the power and authority vested in the Administrator as
suggested by S. 1021, perhaps it should be increased by adding the words “and
—fontgﬂ” after the word ‘“direction’ and deleting Section 527 of the Crime Con-
trol Act,

8. 1021 would cause further separation and confusion at both the LEAA and
state level. There would likely be two bureaucracies rather {han one, with differ~
ent administrative procedures, programmatic priorities and operating philoso-
phies. At many points of operation, the eriminal justice system is the same for
adults and juveniles. The same crime prevention, police, courts resources and
activities deal with juveniles and adults, It is artificial to conceive of the
activities of these agencies as entirely separate. If the two LEAA programs are
‘permitted to operite separately, one LEAA policy for adults conld conflict with
another L'HAA policy for juveniles. We don’t need a double-headed hydra.

Additional reasons for the National Conference’s opposition to the bill concern
-gections 2(3), 2(4), 2(5), 2(7) and 2(9) of 8. 1021 swhich further add to the
weight of bureaucracy by increasing the number and pay of high level executives.
‘Section 2 (28) creates another grant making organization.

(2) The National Conference specifically opposes Sections 2(9), which would
add a Section 202 (f). This new section would grant the Asgistant Administrator
‘open ended powers, making the Assistant Administrator the “ezar” of juvenile
delinquency . As a result the formula grant program could become only an illusory
hlock grant program since all efféctive power would rest with the Assistant
.Administrator.

(3) We oppose Section 3(8) which would prohibit a state from increasing a
grantee’s matching share over a period of time, leading to a full assumption of
-cost at the-end of an appropriate period.

(4) The National Conference opposes Section 3(4) which would require 10
percent of the formula grant to be allotted to the state advisory group and
*Section 3(8). It makes no sense to fragment the find administration and incerease
‘the number of decision-making bodies. Bither the state supervisory board is the
-appropriate decision-maker, or it is not, An advisory group with grantamaking
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authority is no longer .advisory. Why increase .the administrative costs-of the
program?

(5) The National Conference opposes Sections 3(6) and .3(7) changing the
requirements for the advisory groups. Constant.changes in direction in composi-
tion requirements only lead to increasedl frustration, changing group dynamics
and upheaval. The new people cailed for by Sections 3(6) and 3(7) can already
'be members of the advisory groups. However, by making these new requirements,.
changes will oecur in most advisory groups; and.a period of reeducation will
have to occur before effective action can be undertaken.

(6) The National Conference opposes Sections 3(20), 8(21}, 8(22), 8(23) and
3(28). Rather than lessening the requirements for deinstitutionalization of status:
offenders, these sections increase the burdens and harshen the sanctions. As a
result, the number of states that opt to continue participation in the program can
be expected to decrease dramatieally.

(7) Section 3(29) is opposed. Funds not applied for should be reallocated as
formula funds to participating states.

(8) The National Conference opposes Section 5(1). We believe that a two year
authorization of $150 million per year is advisable.

In sumamary, the National Conference can find little good to say about S, 1021.
It makes a few technical improvements which are the same or similar to S, 1218.
However, the vast majority of provisious, if enacted, will cause maladministra~
tion and non-participation. Because of the plethora of changes recommended,
many provisions were not commented upon as they could be.

Myr. Chairman, you have heard from a representative of counties advocating
federal incentives for state subsidies to local units of government. We, like the
National Qonference of State Legislatures, oppose this proposal. The objection
is that the program would use a portion of federal funds to reward or penalize
states which provide their own general fund subsidies to local government.
Because of varying financial conditions among the states, some states may be
able to subsidize local prevention and correctional programs while other states
have insuflicient revenues to provide subsidies. We find it abhorrent that the
federal government should be asked to mandate state governments be required to
subsidize local government, It is our feeling that units of local government shonld
present their cases to the state legislatures and seek state funds direetly without
relying on the federal government to mandate state action.

Mr, Chairman, the National Conference appreciates the opportunity you have
provided to us to make our views'known.

Attached for your information is a eopy. of the National Conference’s proposed
synendments.

PROPOSED  AMENDMENTS

(1) Amend Section 204(f) to read: “The Administrator may require, through-
appropriate authority, Federal departments and .agencies . . .” {additional word
italicized).

(2} Amend Section 223(a) by substituting the word “develop” for the word
“implement”.

(3) Modify Section 223 (a) (12) to indicate that deinstitutionalization should
be achieved within 5 years, with reasonable annual benchmarks agreed upon by
LBAA and the state planning agency. Delete the phrase “but must be placed in
shelter facilities”.

(4) Delefe Section 223 (a) (17).

(5) Amend Section 224(b) to read “not more than 15 percentum of the funds:
appropriated . . .” (change italicized).

(6) Amend Section 261(a) to provide for a two.year authorization at $150
million pet year.

STATEMENT OF MARION W. MATTINGLY, MEMBER, NATIONAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE
FOR JUVENILE JUSTICE AND DELINQUENCY PREVENTION, BETHEESDA, MD.

Mr, Chairman: I am pleased to appear before this subcommittee as a rep-
resentative of the National Advisory Committee on Juvenile Justice and De-
linquency Prevention, The Committee urges the Congress to reauthorize the-
Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act of 1974 and has voted on a
comprehensive set of recommendations rogarding this legislation. These rec-
ommendations were submitted to Senator Bayh, then chairman of the Senate-
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i;lbct')mmittee to ‘Investigate Juvenile Delinguency, at his request, on March 11,
77, . .

' Phé National Adviséry Committee was created by the Juvenile Justice Act
as part of a congressional emphasis on improving the coordination of ¥ederal
Jjuvenile delinquency programs. The Committee has 21 Presidentially appointed
members with wide raiiging experience in the fields of youth, juvenile delinquency,
and the administration of juvenile justice. By law, one third of the members
must be under the age of 26 at the time of their appointment. This provision
has brought to the group the viewsdnd special concerns of the young in formulat-
ing public policy and in developing programs for delinquency prevention and
juvenile justive. Committee membership is further strengthened by a require-
ment that a majority cannot Le full-time Federal, State, or loeal government
employees. The Committee’s makeup thus includes members from a number
of private agencis whose support and activities are essential for the successful
implementation of the Act.

The National Advisory Committee has three major subcommittees: The Ad-
visory Committee to the Administrator on Standards for the Administration of
Juvenile Justice ; the Advisory Committee for the National Insgtitute for Juvenile
Justice and Delinquency Prevention; and the Advisory Committee on the Con-
centx:ation of Federal Effort, all of which have met frequently and developed
specific recommendations in their areas respective responsibility.

The full Committee has met nine times, Barly meetings served to orient the
Committee to the range of Iederal programs and to its relationship to the
Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinguency Prevention {OJJDP) and other
Federal programs. Later meetings focused on specific issues in juvenile justice
and on particulay programs. The Committee developed a set of recommended
regearch priorities for the National Institute, formulated national standards
Tor juvenile justice which have been submitted to the Congress and the President,
and prepared a set of objectives to guide the Committee’s activities over the
next year. The Commitiee considers the standards on juvenile justice to be one
of its major accomplishments and to be a significant contribution to the im-
provement of juvenile justice. The Committee is pleased that the office feels this
way as well, and will use the standards as a guide for program and coordination
activities. It is the strong hope of the Committee that through the demonstration
and evaluation of the concepts contained in the standards, they will become
strongly supported by the Congress and other Tederal youth service prograras.
The Committee also prepared and submitted its first report to the Administrator
of the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration on Sepfember 30, 1976
which includes 13 recommendations for improving the Federal juvenile delin-
quency prevention effort,

Before discussing specific recommendations of the National Advisory Com-
mittee I would like to commend the OJIDP staff for doing an outstanding job
in attempting to carry out the purposes of the 1974 Juvenile Justice. However,
I ywould like to state for the record that the number of job slots made available
to OJIDP for support of the Act has been unreasonably limited in light of the
importance, complexity, and comprehensiveness of the responsibilities assigned.

I would now like to highlight a few of the recommendations of the National
Advisory Committee. as they are relevant to the proposed legislation:

Congress and the President should support full funding for the 1974 Tuvenile
Justice Act, including money for appropriate staffing of the National Advisory
Committee and the Coordinating Council on Juvenile Justice and Delinquency
Prevention ; . . :

The various agencies and bodies working in the juvenile justice and delin-
quency prevention fieldls should make delinquency prevention as well as juvenile
justice a high priority in their programs and activities: ‘

States and localities should develon supportive services for status offenders.
Juvenile courts shonld not be involved in such cases unléss all other community
resources have failed : ) . .

- Tha President and the Attnrnev Geperal shonld give the highest possihle
nrierity to the work of the Coordinating Council on Juvenile Justice and De-
linruency Prevention.

To improve Federal eonrdination of delinquency nroerames, the Office nf Man-

agement and Budget should be added to the membership of the Coordinating
Conneil,

Tet me furn now to the National Advigory Committee’s specific recommenda-
tions on the legislation under consideracion.
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The Committee beliéves that the 1974 Act réprésents a landmark: achievement
in helping prevent delinquency by removing inappropriate youths from the
javenile justice system and by providing them with alternative methods of
.care, The Act provides a needed framework for combining the delinquency
plevpntmn efforts of Federal, State, and local governments with those of the
pmvate sector. Thus, the Commlttee endorses the general philosophy and pro-
visions of the Act and recommends its reauthorization with only relatively minor
changes, The Committee believes that LEAA should continue to have jurisdiction
over the Act. LIBAA’s legislative mandates and organizational structure are
‘closely related to those of the Act and the Committee believes that I'EAA’s
administration has facilitated the Act’s implementation.

The Committee strongly recommends that the Presidentially appointed Assist-
ant Administrator who heads OJIDP be delegated all administrative, managerial,

operational, and policy respons1b1ht1es related to the Act. The Committee beheves
that some of these responsibilities, which have been carried out to date by the
"URAA Administrator, should more appropriately be delegated to the Assistant
Administrator in ch:uge of this important national office. Under the present
arrangement, the Assistant Adm1mst1ator bears the responsibility without having
the conespondmg authority.

Another Committee recommendation concerns the makeup of the Coordinating
Council. The Council is charged with making recommendations to the Attorney
General and the President with respect to the coordinaton of overall policy and
development of objectives and priorities for all Federal juvenile delinquency
programs. The Committee believes that several additinns to the Council’s mem-
bership would enable it to carry out these functions more effectively. Therefore
the Committee recommends that the Directors of the Office of Management
and Budget, and the National Institute on Drug Abuse; as well as the Commis-
sioner of the Office of Education be included on the Council.

The Commitiee has several recommendations concerning the matching require-
ments of the Act. The Committee believes that there should be a 10 percent
hard match required for units of government but that the Assistant Adminis-
trator should be permltted to waive matching requirements for private nonprofit
agencies. These agencies gre critical to the successful 1mp1ementatlon of the Act,
representing the efforts of millions of citizens whose services could not be bought;
at any price. Furthermore, the involvement of these groups in providing services
for youths offers an alternative to costly and often stigmatizing processing by
the juvenile justice system. Many of the private nonprofit agencies operate on
severely limited budgets and would not be able to participate in the Act if the
match reqguirements were strictly adhered to. The Committee also recommends
that the Assisiant Administrafor should have authority to waive the matchmg
requirements for Indian tribes and other aboriginal groups and tc waive State
liability and to direct Federal action where the State lacks jurisdiction to proceed.

The Committee has noted that some States have been reluctant to participate
in the Aet's formula grant program because of the requirement that participating
States deinstitutionalize all status offenders within two years. The Committee
believes that this problem could be lessened and more States influenced to dein-
stitutionalize status offenders if the Assistant Administrator were graited the
autherity to continue funding if the State is in substantial compliance with the
requirement and has an unequivocal commitment to achieving fuil compliance.
The Committee has also developed clearcut guidelines defining conformity.

A number of other amendments suggested by the Committee are:

. Require that State advisory commlttees advise the Governor and State legis-
latures as, well as State planning agencies regarding juvenile delinguency policies
and programming;

. Provide that the subcommittees of the National Advisory Committee are sub-
ordmate to.the parent body ;

Broaden the scope of the Runaway Youth Act to include other homeless youth;

Fransfer responsibility for the Runaway Youth Act to OJJDP;

Improve the coordination of OJJDP's programs with the Ofﬁce of Wducation;

Improve advocacy activities aimed at improving services to youth affected by
the juvenile justice system; . .

Jmprove government and private prozrams for youth employment

Continue the maintenance of effort provision. .

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my formal presentation. I would like t» thank
the Committee for the opportunity of testifying and I would ke pleased to respond
1o avy questions the Subcommittee may have.

L
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SraTEMENT 0F CHRISTOPHER M. Mourp, GeNERAL COUNSEL, NATIONAL CoUNeIL
oF YMCA'S, oN BEHALF OF THE NATIONAL COLLABORATION FOR YOUTH, NEW

Yorg, N.Y.

Mr, Chairman, on behalf of the National Collaboration for Youth, I want to
thank you and the Subcommittee for the invitation to testify before you on
renewal and extension of the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act
of 1974, We welcome the opportunity to share our views on juvenile justice and
delinquency prevention—a matter of inecreasingly critical importance to this
nation. This testimony is endorsed by the organizuations listed at the conclusion.

It was a mutual concern over escalating delinquency and the future of young
Americans that led twelve national youth serving organizations to join together
as the National Collaboration for Youth about four years ago. The member
organizationg.are:

Boys' Clubs of America, Boy Scouts of America, Camp Fire Girls, Inc., 4-IH,
Future Homemakers of Ameriea, Girls Olubs of America, Inc., Girl Scouts of the
U.8.A., National Board of YWCA, National Counecil of YMCAs, National Fed-
eration of Settlements and Neighborhood Centers, National Jewish Welfare
Board, Red Cross Youth Service Programs.

‘Our organizations collectively are serving in excess of 30 million boys and:
girls from a diverse and broad cross-section of this nation’s young people from
rural and urban areas, from all income levels.and from all ethnic, racial, religious
and social backgrounds. We cite this to make the point that our organizations
represent valuable resources that can be tapped in cooperative ventures with
federal leadership and funding. We have the experience of working with chil-
dren and youth, many of whom are poor-—poor in economiec resctirees, poor in
spirit, poor in opportunity, children who are alienated, children who are troubled,
and childsen who get inte trouble, very real trouble.

‘We have the expertise of tens of thousands of full-time professional staff, both
men and women, who believe in the importance of their work in youth devalop-
ment, who are particularly committed to the need for diveriing children from
our ontmoded American juvenile jnsfice system.

We have the service of hundreds of thousands of voluntéers, men and women:
dedicated to helping young people grow and develop into contributing citizens
in their own right. They are people who realize that this is the only next gen-
eration we've got.

We also have the support of hundreds.of thousands of concerned business and
professional leaders across the country, These people serve on our iocal and
national boards of directors. These are men and women of substance, who
iﬁgui‘nely care .and actively support programs designed to help the youth of

america.,

And we have billions of dollars in capifal investment in equipment and facili-
ties. Billiong of program dollars have been expended by our organizations. But
only within the last decade have we fully recognized and begun to focus on the
youth who are most troubled and alienated. We have had to broaden our more
traditignal approaches fo begin to include concentrated efforts with those in
the jgreatest need. Through national legdership turning the spotlight on the
problems of the poor, we have increasingly used our resources to provide positive:
program opportunities and environments for a wider spectrum of young people.
With the addition of adequate federal leadership, direction and funding, these
resources could be multiplied many times over in their effectiveness in reaching
girls:and boys who most need help.

Onur Arst priority, at the inception of the National Collahoration for Youth,
was enlisting the Federal government in a comprehensive effort to prevent and
treat youth delinquency. Legislatively, our hapes were fulfilled in 1974 with
enactment of Public Law 93-415, in great measure a fxibute to the leadership
{\)}3 «gﬁnator Rayh. Qur cause was imimeasureahly .assisted 28 well by Senator

Iathias. .

It is of course that Act, :the Juvenile Justioe & Delinquency Prevention Act,
which expires this year.

Mr. Chairman. we strongly endorse the renewal and extension .of Public Law
93-415. We would urge the Congress to make this extension at least three yearsy
in duration.

The need for this legislation is, it that s possible, even more profound now
than at the fime of its-original enactment. The news meilia provide us with an
hourly and daily litany of school violence, substance addiction, gang resurgence,
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vandalism and violent erime sufficient to persuade even the most casual observer
that this country ig failing on a massive scdle to meet the needs of ifs: young
people. The price being paid in terms of deaths, injuries, property damage and,
most 1mportant wasted human potential is staggering,

The price in taxes for school security and repair, for incregsed police: man~
power, for incarceration facilities and corréetional personnel, efe,, is itself of
monumental proportions.

While the Juvenile Justice .Act is no panacea, it does provide a Federal com-
mitment for the first time fo addres§ youth delinquency and its prevention
head-on. It does provide the:tools with which we cdn start to fashion services
Jand programs for young pecple to maximize their positive human development.
It does mandate thie collaboration of' the public and the private sectors on pre-
vention and treatment of delinguency, a partuersmp indispensable to any prog-
ress. It does put the Congress on record as saying that prevention is the indis-
putable key to the reduction and elimination of youth delinquency. It does
authorize desperately needed funds.

Has the full potential of the Act been proven since its passage? By no means.
“The time has been toe short and the appropriations too small. Moreover, the
previous Administration was actively opposed to funding of the Act and in
numerous ways administratively delayed and impeded 1mplementat10n of the
Aect. Furthermore, many states opted not to participate in funding under the
Act because the approppriations were so small that the gllocable dollars did not
Jjustify the required administrative and programmatic efforts.

Remarkably, almost three years since the Act was passed, LEAA has yet to
award its first grant specifically for prevention of delinquency !

On the positive gide, the Act has induced numerous states to make definite
‘progress toward the deinstitutionalization of status offenders. The requirement
of the Act that participating states complete that process is, in our view, both
sound and of major importance. We do not favor a relaxation of the existing
.deinstitutionalization requirement, confident as we are that LEAA can and will
be reasonable in its enforcement thereof.

The Act has served to initiate a valuable planning process in participating
.states, to identify needs, to set priorities and to aliocate resources specifically
to prevent and treat delinquency. As required by the Act, that planning process
‘is beginning to bring together the public sector and the private non-profit sector,
a too rare event in the aunals of criminal justice planning.

LEBAA. funding has enabled ten of the Collaboration’s member agencies and
six other major national veluntary agencies to jointly undertake, with their
respective local affiliates, action to build up the capacity of the private volun-
-tary agencies to deliver needed community based services, in parinership with
public agencies, to status offenders in Tueson, Arizona; Oakland, California;
Spokane, Washington; Spartanburg, South Carolina; and a service district
‘in. Connecticut, )

The progress evident at these and other sites toward deinstitutionalization of
status offenders would not have occurred absent the Act’s requirement. Reten-
tion of that requirement and development of these pubhc/ private partnerships
-to enhance capacity to deliver a vanety of supportive services to status offenders
is critieal if deinstitutionalization is to be achieved and if status offenders are
to have their chance to become positive and responsible members of society.

Without the remewal of P.L. 93-415, Mr. Chairman, such approaches to
prevention and freatment of delinquency will wither on the vine. The beginning
of hope for the future of many young people will sputter cut if this landmark
‘legislation is allowed to expire, erasing a vital Federal commitment o young
people and depriving promising initiatives of the wherewithall to continue.

We are, of course, heartened by the new Administration’s proposal to renew
the Act for gnother three year period, following its recommendation to maintain
Piseal Year 1978 funding at the $75 million level of Fiscal 1977 instead of the
prior Admiaistration’s proposal: of $35 million. 'We are further encouraged by
Senator Bayh's continued commitment to young people as evidenced in hig
‘introduction this session of 8. 1021 and his continued service on this Subcommittee.

The subject of funding for implementation of the Act has greatly concerned
ns from its enactment and eontinues to do so. The appropriations made so far
pale in comparison with authorization levels. As indieated earlier; a significant
number of: states either delayed participation under the Act or opted not to par-
-ticipate because the available funds were not worth the effort.
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= Mr, Chdirman, this government: directly spends more money annually on sport
fishing and ‘wildlife than is appropriated for this, Act which is focused on helpmf'
and protecting our -very own children. The.annual expenditure per capita. to’
incarcerate a juvenile offender far gxceeds the cost of 8 year at Harvard Univer-
sity !'We spend infinitely ‘meore on pmcessmg and. jailing- offenders. than we do
on preventing the offenses from occurring.

Our spending priorities are not suppor table when we look at what is happemng‘
to ors young people who-ure our only future.. )

' We-urge your leadership to secure authorizations O.f $150 million, $175 mllhon
and: :$200 million respectively to fund the Juvenile Justice Act for the next three
fiscal years. Such levels will hopefully induce non-participating states to elect
to participate and will begin to allow. a level of effort commensurate with the’
scale of the nation’s delinguency problem.

. We would respectfully point cut to this Subcommittee that should there be
an erosion of the dollars available for juvenile justice expenditures under the,
Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act, the recommended authorization
levels for the Juvenile Justice Act would, to’ that extent, be less than what ig
needed. This is & very real concern of ours since the “maintenance of effort”.
requirement earmarks o percentage of the total Safe Streets Aet appropriation
for juvenile justice rather tk.n a specific sum. Accordingly, if the downward
trend of the Safe Streets Act appropriations continues, the amounts earmarked
for juvenile justice expenditure will corresnondingly diminish, We need your
leadership to assure that this does not work to reduce, rather than increase,
the aggregate dollars available for juvenile Justlce initiatives. :

Related to the cfitical subject of dollars is the issue of so-called matehing
requirements under’ Section 222(d) of P.I. 93-415. Our organizations and our
local affiliates have experienced I,EAA imposition of a hard cash 109, match.
In many cases this has either made the undertaking of new initiatives impossible
or in others very onerous.

- In today’s real world, private non-profit organizations are doing well if they’
operate on a break even basis. Too many are operating at a deficit and drawing on
limited and dwindling reserves. Contributions and other revenues are not keep-
ing pace with inflation. As costs escalate, our sector canpot, as business can,
sunply pass on those costs to the recipients of our services.

As we struggle to simply maintain our level of services, we do not have the’
spare cash to match a grant to enable us to initiate new services or expand estab-
lished programs, Moreover, we always face the dilemma of financing the con-
tinuation of programs and services once LEAA funding terminates, which is
typically two or three years from the first award. The combination of the up-
front cash match and the limited duration of funding allowed by LEAA in
niractice, in too many cases, effectively precludes private non-profit agencies
from undertaking badly needed new initiatives.

For. these reasons, we would urge this Subcommittee to amend Public Law
93-415 to provide for 100 percent funding of approved costs of assisted programs
or activities of private non-profit organizations,

We would also ask that this Subcommittee communicate to LITAA an intent
that programs assisted under the Act not be limited to two or three years! funding
provided that such programs or activities are, on the basis of evaluation, accom-
plishing their stated and approved objectives. -

As this Subcommittee well knows, the best of legislation can founder in
implementation due to the manner and means of executive administration. In
the case of the Juvenile Justice Act, we have experienced ongoing problems as
to the manner and means of its administration at LBAA too numerouns to totally
enumerate here.

In our experience, the Assistant Administrator and the Ofiice of Juvenile
Justice & Delinguency Prevention have been wholly dominated and subordinated
by LIEAA superstructure and the bureaucratic patterns and policies developed
for admmmtermg the Safe Streets Act, The Juvenile Justice Act and the office it
created. have, in practice, been treated by LIWAA leadership as a mere appenduve
to its mainline criminal justice programs and their mandate, the Safe Strests
Act. Implementation of the Juvenile Justice Act his almost been smothered in
inaprronrinte regulations, policies, and guidelines developed for the very differ-
ent Safe Streets Act program .and simply engrafted onto the Juvenile Justice’
prorram mmd-office.

We would respectfully suggest that vigorous Gongreswonal oversight of LEA A’
administration of thé Aect is needed. An example would be the need to assure-
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the establishment by LBAA of a credible system for monitoring LEAA’s: com-
pliance with Section 261(b) of the Juventile Justice Act, the so-called “mainte-,
nance of effort” provision, . :

The Act should be amended to give the Assistant Administrator the authority.
to make grant awards under the Act instead of reserving that authority to the
Administrator. The Assistant Administrator is presumed o have special lknowl-
gdge of the juvenile justice field which the Administrator cannof be presumed

0 possess. .

Through legislation, or other appropriate means, the initiative of Congress is
needed to assure adequate staffing of the Office of Juvenile Justice generally,
and particularly for the support of the Federal Coordinating Counecil and the.
National Advisory Committee created by the Act. The staff for the National
Advisory Committee ought to be accountable to the Committee Chairperson. We
would urge amending the Act, with regard to the states, to require that the
chairperson of the required state advisory committees and perhaps one or two
other members of such committees be made members of the state supervisory
boards overseeing criminal justice planning. This should give greater assurance
that the work of the state advisory commitiees is not carried on in splendid, but
relatively impotent isolation from decision making.

Mr. Chairman, we are mindful that young people are the nation’s greatest
natural resource and that this places a special responsibility on this Subcom-
mittee as it carries out ity mandate. Most of those young people eannot vote and
therefore are without a voice in public policy deliberations and decisions. This
fact underscores the very crucial role this Subcommittee has in protecting the
present and future of American young people. We have every confidence you
will fully meet that responsibility. i

Our organizations, with years of experience working directly with youth, would
welcome the opportunity to be of assistance to this Subcommittee as it works.
to assure that young people are given the opportunity to achieve their fullest
human potential.

Thank you Mr. Chairman.

This statement is endorsed by tne following organizations: Boys' Clubs of
America, Camp Fire Girls, Inc,, Girls Clubs of America, Inc, Girl Scouts of the
U.8.A., National Council of YMCAs, National Federation of Settlements & Neigh-
borhood Centers, National Jewish Welfare Board, Red Cross Youth Service
Programs.

A REVIEW OF THE LAW ENFORCEMENT ASSISTANCE ADMINISTRATION’S
RELATIONSHIP TO THE BLACK COMMUNITY

(By Robert L. Woodson, Director, Administration of Justice, National Urban
League, Inc., New York, N.Y.)

The National Urban League is an interracial, nonprofit, and nonpartisan com-
munity service and civil rights organization. Throughout its 65-year history, the
League has been committed to the achievement of equal opportunity for all
Amevricans, That commitment has been and eontinues t¢ be carried out through
a constantly expanding network of 104 affiliates located in 34 states.

‘We welcome this opportunity to express the National Urban League's concerns
and views on the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration’s re-authorizing
legislation under consideration by this Subcommittee. The thrust of the testi-
mony today will be to emphasize and encourage you to recognize the enormous
potential for community involvement, especially minority community involve-
ment, in crime control and prevention. Specifically, the League’s position is that
ag this Subcommittee amends the Crime Control Act of 1973. it will recognize
that community involvement should be a mandatory and substantial part of
LBAA’s activity.

The “War on Crime” has been one of -the few battles in our history in which
the black community has not been enlisted. Some yearg ago, the Administration.
prematurely declared a vietory in that war. But, then and now, on urhan fronts
throughout the country, thousands of poor and black people continue to be
dispronortionately victimized Ly crime. The lack of black participation in the
crime fight has creafed the false impression that the black community condones
crime and protects eriminals. Crime prevention, however, is a high priority in
the llack community, As the level of crime and fear increases in communities.
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throughout the-nation, minority group organizations have exercised leadership,
and focused much of’ theirenergy on direct involvement in combating crime.

Officials in the law enforcement field have long recogiiized the importance of
dctive-citizen/community support in crinie prevention, Yet, attempts fo officially
introduce the “community perspective’ into the criminal justice system have met
with indifference, limited technical/funding support, and on oceasion, open resist-
ance., The Law Enforcement Assistance Administration (DEAA), as a primary
vehicle for innovation, reform and progress in the criminal justice system has
failed: to réetognize or support minority citizen involvement in the crime fight,

The Urban League hasy a particulnr inferest in community participation in
crime prevention; crime has had a particularly ravaging effect on the black
commupity, The reported 17 percent imcrease in crime during 1974 has been
doubly felt in low-income and minority communities.

According to studies on crime victimization conducted in 18 American cities,
Wlacks: and other minorities are more than four times as likely to be vietimized
by crime as whites. Low and moderate income families experience significantly
higher rates of robbery and aggravated assault* The studies also indicated that
at least one-half of all crimes committed are not reported. The victims' most
commonly cited reason for not reporting a crime were that they felt “it was not
worth it”, or that nothing would® he accomplished. This high incidence of unre-
ported crimes provides only a small measure of citizen disenchantment and
distrust of the criminal justice system.

The black community has been multiply victimized by erime, First, by the dis-
proportionately high incidence of ¢rimes against it} second, by the disproportion-
ate numbers of black men and women imprisoned in 4 correctional system
plarued with iiequities and abuses; third, by the revaging soeial and economic
costs of crime; fourth, by the crime-induced fear and suspicion that permeates
our communities at a time when we need.community unity ; fifth, by the unwilling-
ness of the criminal justiee system to golicit and support the input of informed
citizens and community organizations; and sixth, by national policies that fail
to address the root causes of crime—poverty, unemployment, discrimination,
inadequate housing, education and health care.

The facts and figures on crime in Anierica are haxsh realities for the black
community :

Criminal homicide, perpetrated by blacks on blacks, is particularly severe.
Of an estimated 1,500 homicides committed in New York City in 1974, 545 of
the victims were black; 67 of those victims were slain by whites or members
of other racial groups.® .

Youth, under nineteen ynars old, commit over 40 percent of all violent
crimes and 70 percent of all poverty crimes in the nation. In the black com-
munity, the potential for juvenile crime is further exacerbated by the high
rates of joblessness among our youth. If current trends continue, more than
half of the nation’s black youth will be out of work over the next ¥ years.

About 40 percent of the State and Federal prison population is black. In
1978, nearly, 83,000 of the 204,000 inmates in State and Iederal correctional
insitutions were black—a disproporionately high percentage when we note
that blacks constituted less than 12 percent of the overall U.S. population.

The costs of crime and imprisonment depletes our communities of vitally
needed manpower and economic resources. It has been estimated that every
1 million unemployed workers cost the nation about $16 billion in lost reve-
nues and productivity. Today, there are roughly 400,000 inmates in Federal,
State, local and juvenile penal institutions. Per capita expenditures on each
person ranges from $9,606 to $12,000 per year. As citizens engaged in mean-
Ingful, lawful employment this prison population could put over $7 billion
back into our economy.® In addition, as taxpayers, we bear not only the costs
of imprisonment, but also the costs of welfare and social services to which
the prisoners’ families and dependents are forced to turn. During the course
of a year, our correction iustitutions receive some 2.5 million persons {in-

raQriminal Victimization Surveys in 13 American Citles,” U.S, Department of Justice,
Law BEnforcement Assistance Administration; National Criminal Justice Information and
Statistics Service, June 1975.

2 “Black on Black Crime: Why Do You Tolerate the Lawless?’, Speech delivered by
Roosevelt Dunning, Deputy Commissioner, New York City Police Department, Dec. 7, 1075.

i“Prisoners in Siate and Federal Institutions on December 31, 1971, 1972 and 1973."
Law Enforcement Assistance Administratiom National Criminal Justice Informatit.a and
Statistics Service, May 1975,
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mates, probationers, parolees) and an additional 5.8 million family members
are affected.*

And what of the victims of crime? Each eriminal act has a tragic but
immeasurable impact upon the victim. It is difficult to quantify the emotional
as well as economic cost to the survivors of a slain loved one, the trauma
experienced by a victim of robbery, assault, or rape. The crime victimization
study, referred to prowously revealed that persons from families earning
less than 3,000, or in the $3,000 to $7,499 range, were more apt to be crime
vietims., \emly one-third of the rcbberies and larcenies perpetuated on these
victims involved losses of between $50 and $250. A significant proportion of
the crimes also led to serious injury and hospitalization of the vietim.

The dangers of criminal vietimization for school children and those work-
ing within schools—particularly those serving low-income and minority stu-
dents——are high. In 1975, on school property juveniles committed 100 murders,
9,000 rapes, 12,000 armed robberies and 204,000 reported assaults on other
students and teachers. In addition, school age children were responsible for
more than $600 million in damage to school property. A proportionately
higher number of these incidences occurred in the 104 largest school districts
that service about 60 percent of all minority pupils.”

Ordinary crimes against business cost an estimated $16 billion a year. In
1973, the Small Business Administration estimated that losses to small firms
from vandalism alone totaled $800 million annually. Black businesses, gen-
erally undercapitalized, can ill-afford the costs of extensive crime prevention
and detection measures. Minority entrepreneurs, involved in local retail
operations, suffer four to five times greater injury from crime than white
business in the larger business/corporate community.

In this period of national economic down-turn, no community, least of all
black and poor communibies, can afford the costs of destroyed or stolen prop-
erty, slain loved ones, personal injuries, disruption of families, imprisorment
and other illg wrought by crime,.

The criminal justice system showld be the nation’s first line of defense against
crime. However, in mmonty communities, citizens must balance their concerns
between escalfxtmg crime and their historical e\peuences with inequity and con-
tradictions in the law enforcement system. The inereasing numbers of poor and
black people in correctional facilities appear to support the notion that wealth
and race, more than the nature of guilt or ¢character of a crime, are key deter-
minants of who goes to jail and how long they are imprisoned. Our experience
and observations also indicate that the allocation of police resources and the
responsiveness of 1aw enforcement officials to various communities are measured
DLy these same key determinants.

Minorities, who are disproportionately the first victimized by crime and the
most penalized for eriminal activity when apprehended, are the least represerted
in the staffing and management of our criminal justice system. The Law Enforce-
ment Assistance Administration, our one national vehicle for innovation and
reform in the criminal justice system, has a dismal infernal staffing pattern.
Our review of reports obtained on LIBAA employment patterns reveals that of the
184 employees at EAA’s professional, administrative and management levels
(above GS 14-16), only nine are black. In the key Office of Management and
Planning—where decisions on grant priorities and policies are made—there are
no blacks in administrative or management positions. In LIZAA’s cenfral and
regional staff offices, of the 196 employees below GS-6 grade level, some 106 are
from minority groups.

LEAA, itself, recognizes the lack of minority participation among criminal
justice practitioners. In 1968, the National Advisory Commission on Civil Dis-
orders conducted a study of 28 police agencies and found that while the black
population in cities surveyed was 24 percent, the median figure for black law
enforcement personnel was only about 6 percent. Today, of nearly -600,000 em-
ployees with State and local law enforcement agencies, throughout the nation
only 21,000, or about 3.5 percent are black, Little more than 1 percent of the
judges in the U.S. court system are black.® Despite some marked advances over
the last decade, minority representation in professional staff levels of correc-
tional institutions remains limited.

4 Greenberg, D, “The Problem of Prisons,” American Friends Service Committee, 1970.
% Tuvenile Justice Digest. February 13, 1976
¢ Black Law Journal, “Black Representatlon in the Third Branch,” winter 1971.
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LEAA's 406 (e) Curriculum Development Programs allocate funds to universi-
ties and colleges for the development of substantive eriminal justice curricula.
A consortinin of seven predominantly white colleges and universities each re-
ceived, over 2 3-year period, $750,000 for their criminal justice curriculum devel-
opment efforts and their coordinating office received $350,000 over the same
period. Nearly $5.7 million was awarded to this consortium over a three-year
period. In contrast, a consortium of nine black universities and colleges was
recently awarded a nominal grant of $750,000 over a 14-month period—oxr $64,000
a year for each school in the black consortium versus $250,000 per year for each
school in the white consortium.

The need for greater recognition of black colleges as potential resources for
development of criminal justice programs is evidenced by the fact that of the
85 four-year black colleges and universities in sthe United States, they enroll
over 40 percent of all black students and present 70 percent of the bachelor de-
grees received by black graduates. Further, according to reports by the Amer-
ican Counecil on Bducation, the number of blacks enrolled in white institutions
hag been ‘steadily declining since 1970.

The Law Enforcement ducation Program (LEEP) provides finanecial support
to colleges for the education of persons employed by police, courts, correction
facilities and other eriminal justice agencies. LEEP assistance provides an op-
portunity for men and women working in criminal justice fields to improve their
professional competence and upgrade their general performance. Students pre-
paring for criminal justice careers may also take advantage of the program.
Historically, LEEP’s program emphasis has been on in-service training.

This emphasis, we believe is misdirected. Pre-service training and education
programs targeted into the Southeast and Southwest sections where predomi-
nately black colleges and universities are located and where the size of the
law enforcement labor force is generally smaller would certainly help fill the
well-documented need for accelerated recruitment of black personnel into crim-
inal justice professions.

An intensified pre-service training effort would allow greater participation
by minority colleges and universities ultimately resulting in the creation of a
strengthened affirmative action initiative,

The National Urban League, through its Administration of Justice Division,
has attempted to increase the direct participation of the black community in a
broad range of criminal justice activities. We have developed extensive experi-
ences in administering criminal justice programs. In 1970, with a grant from
New York City’s Department of Corrections, the Urban League conducted a cor-
rection officers training program-—training 700 raw recruits, 480 experienced
correction officers and assistant deputy wardens. This demonstration project,
designed to upgrade the correction officers’ skills and sensitivity to inmate prob-
lems, resulted in the establishment of the nation’s first training academies for
correctional officers.

In cooperation with the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration, the
National Urban League conducts a Law Enforcement Minority Manpower Proj-
ect. Operating in 10 cities, the project has, since its inception in 1978, recruited
12,025 minorities who were counselled to pass appropriate civil service exam-
inations in the er'minal justice field, and placed 5,159 blacks and Hispanics in
law enforcement and related jobs. The project recently produced a major docu-
mentary film on opportunities in the eriminal justice field.

At the community level, the Urban League conducts a highly sucecessful pre-
trial diversion program in Chester, Pennsylvania. This “Community Assistance
Project,” utilizing a community based staff which includes ex-ofienders, resolves
family disputes and neighborhood conflicts through arbitration. The early resolu-
tion of such disputes is important in that these conflicts normally account for
50 percent of all police homicides and result in the arrest and incarceration of
participants as well as spectators.

The trend toward increased citizen involvement in crime prevention is espe-
ciolly marked in poor urban neighborhoods with high crime rates. However, many
public and private nonprofit community organizations lack the funds to establish
an ongoing institutional capacity to alert citizens to crime trends, mobilize
residents to wateh and report criminal activity, improve police-community com-
munications and responsiveness, and deploy aid to victims. Poor and black com-
munities across the country recognize the fact that neighborhood efforts to
alleviate crime must not deter national efforts to combat the root economic
and social causes of crime.
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The National Urban League is gréatly encouraged by the crime prevention
activities of national organizationis such as the National Center for Urban
Bthnic Affairs, the Center for Community Change, their local affiliates and
other community-based groups. A number of sighificant models for ecrmmunity
action and involvement have emerged:

The Woodlawn Organization (TWOQO), a black community service and
economiec: development group in Chicago’s South Side section has trained
and employed a neighborhood security force for nearly eight years. This
18-man force is employed to guard TWO's economic development and busi-
ness interests. These include a major housing development (Jackson Park
Terrace), a 504-unit housing project (Woodlawn Gardens), a shopping
plaza and supermarket. In addition, the organization last year initiated a
block watchers project in which local residents reported suspicious activities
to the police. Ad Hoc escort services for the elderly have also been provided.

BUII'D, a black community-based non-profit service organization in
Buffale, N.¥., operates a half-way house for ex-offenders; issues periodic
community alerts on crime—flyers designed to elicit community cooperation
in providing evidence and information to local police investigations; and
conducts. ad hoe counseling services for victims of crime and a referral-
advoecacy service in cases of alleged police brutality. BUILD has also par-
ticipated in an in-depth study of discrimination in Buiffalo’s jury selection
process, participated in negotiations during the Attica Prison revolt, and
conducted a police precinct and court monitoring effort, using resident
volunteers.

A comnmnity-based Crisis Intervention Program has been established in
Philadelphia, Pa. For 10 years prior to its establishment in 1975, juvenile
gangs in Philadelphia murdered an average of 30 or more people a year,
Nearly all of the vietims were young and black. Last year, that death rate
dropped by half, principally the result of efforts of the Crisis Intervention
Program-ga program run largely by former gang members,

The Bast Los Angeles Community Union (THLACU), an alliance of
¢leven predominantly Chicano International unions and twelve independ-
ent community groups, has been highly successful in curbing gang violence
within a local housing project. The Casa Marvilla organization (a member
of TELACU) operates a gang dispersion program which provided family
crisis intervention and counseling for gang members, and involves the youth
in the development and construction of a new 504-unit housing project that
will replace the current dilapidated publie housing. In addition, TEILACU
played a key role in developing a HUD sponsored Security Patrol. This
service, established in 1971, is staffed by young men who reside in the
housing projects or surrounding neighborhoods., Since the initiation of the
Tenant Security Patrol, there has been an appreciable decline in eriminal
activity (burglaries, assaults, violent disputes, ete.) within the projects.

In New Haven, Conn,, SAND, a community organization, employs and
involves a 200-member juvenile gang in construective community services—
rehabilifation of houses, support services for the elderly, community organ-
izing, job training and other worthwhile efforts.

In Chieago, 2 years ago, a. core group of 40 women built the Coalition of
Concerned Women in the War on Crime. They established a program called
“Operation Dialogue” in which neighborhood residents, churches, local police
began meeting in small groups to express their concerns and ideas on
resolving the problem of crime in Chieago. The group, now has some 1,500
members and, in cooperation with the police, has distributed information
on neighborhood crime trends and patterns; and assisted block clubs in
formulating crime prevention strategies. The group has also aggressively
challenged discrimination in the police department.

In New York City, a variety of citizen-based crime prevention models
have been developed. An estimated 6,000 volunteers are involved in child
'sgfety patrols t13r011ghout the city. Police have reported a marked reduc-
tion in street crimes during the hours of these parent patrols. More than
3,000 taxies are equipped with two-way radios connected to a base station
and New York City radio police dispatcher, This program, using individual
drivers, provides an added measure of self-protection for the «drivers and
provides citizens with additional eyes and ears against crimiral activities
-on the streets. )

- 'The Block As_sociation of West Philadelphia adopted intensive crime pre-
vention strategies that include: use of piercing freon horns by volunteer-
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neighborhood patrolers; help and coungeling for crime victims: assistance
to ex-convicts; and the.organizing of youth social functions. At least 25
block groups belong to the association. In the four years of the program’s
operation, crime in the neighborhoods involved has been reduced, the
deecline in property values has been reversed, and the neighborhoods have
shown much greater stability.

A national organization, the National Urban Coalition, in conjunction
with the TField Ioundation, funded the Xawyer’s Committee for Civil
Rights Under Law to conduct a major critique of LIEAA programs (1969
to 1972). The report, entitled “Law and Disorder” las been a major tool
for community involvement.

The preceding examples of positive citizen/community involvement in erime
prevention provide only a modést indication of the potential for success of
diverse community models for participation in the criminal justice system.

In 1974, Donald E. Santarelli, former Administrator of LIAA, observed

that: .
“It is time for us to carry out the will of the Congress through the LIEAA
program, to become the spokesmen and advocates of the people—to malke cer-
tain that their inferests arve a primary factor in all we do. The criminal justice
system, in working to achieve the goal of crime reduction, must make citizen
interests and citizen participation an integral part of its operation .. .”

That mandate has yet to be met. LIEBAA support of community- based and
community-run crim prevention initiatives has been halting and piecemeal.
In proposing the Community Crime Prevention Act of 1973 (legislation which
was not acted upon by Congress), it was noted that only about 2 percent of the
LIBAA action funds were allocated by the states for community involvement
programs. In fiscal year 1975, there was only a modest improvement in sup-
port of such community efforts. Indeed, we even question LEAA’s definition
of community involvement funding. Since fiscal year 1971, over $26 million
has been allocated to public and private interest groups that are, themselves
:an integral part of the criminal justice system’s operation—e.g., the National
Disirict Attorneys Association, the National Sheriffs Association, the Inter-
national Association of Chiefs of Police, the Natioual Conference of State
Criminal Justice Planning Administrators. LEAA officials have cited support
of such groups as proof of its commitment to community/citizen involvement.
“While we in no way wish to demean the valuable work of such groups, we o
not believe that their funding by TIBAA is representative of or responsive
to a realistic commitment to involving neighborhood-based and controlled non-
profit community organizations in the planning and implementation of erime
prevention programs.

Further evidence of LEAA’s lack of understanding or commitment to funding
community c¢rime prevention and control activities can he found in its Sixth
Annual Report where, counted among the agency's citizen-initiative efforts,
“were the following programs: : ‘

An QOmnibus Courts Improvement Project—$1.04 million grant to the
Kentucky Department of Justice.

Support for the National Crime Prevention Institute—a $295,998 grant
to the University of Louisville’s School of Police Administration.

Project Turn-Around—a $1.6 million grant to the Fxecutive Office, Mil-
waukee County Courts.

The largest portion of LIDAA’s discretionary grants continue to be allocated
1o police science, police technical research and gadgetry. Small and large grants
Tor relatively unimaginative projects with rather spacious benefits continue to
‘Tecelve preference, while community organization proposals are given cursory
Teviews and are, more often than not, rejected.

We believe that the intent of citizen initiative in crime prevention is not
‘b_eing met in LWA’s eurrent community crinie prevention foecus. Numerous pub-
lic and private consultant and technical research firms have received grants
under the auspices of “community crime prevention”. The involvement of these
firms in technieal research on “victimology” or assessment of crime trends and
the operation of criminal justice systems has resulted in a useful body of data.
‘However, their involvement in the planning and implémentation of local crime
prevention programs has been characterized by limited insight, indifference to
the input and concerns of community residents, and general ineptness.

One of the largest recipients of such funds-—a research institute operating in
-4 major metropolitan area—has, over the last 3 years used much of its $2
million in LEAA funds to devise community crime prevention plans of ques-
tionable merit. For example, this institute’s solution to the high crime rate
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plaguing a local neighborhood square involved fencing in the area. The recom-
mendation, accompanied by an impressive array of supportive charts and docu-
mentation, and developed with no real input from area vesidents, was approved
by city officials. If irate citizen reaction and protest are measures of com-
munity involvement in crime prevention, then this project successfully involved
1he community. When citizens: were apprized of the. dubious “fencing” plan,
they banded together in understandable opposition and, after heated debate
with eity officials, -the plan was mercifully trashed.

Another milestone in the institute’s recommendations involved changing street
traffic patterns in an effort to reduce congestion in a residential-commereinl area
plagued with crime. The neighborhood included a number of small retail and
other commercial operations that would lose business with the change in traffie
flow. In addition, area residents and merchants were not involved in the forma-
tion of this plan. The city approved this ill-devised plan, despite the vigorous pro-
test of citizens. After all, the institute represented “experts” in the criminal jus-
tice field, and served as the city’s prime technical assistance resource. However,
the citizens docuniented the detrimental impact of the new traffic plan on the
commercial viability of their area and initiated a lawsuit to halt implementation
of the plan. .

Representatives of the criminal justice system have readily and repeatedly
admitted that, in the absence of citizen assistance, additional manpower, im-
proved technology, and/or additional money will not enable law enforcement
agencies to effectively combat crime. We strongly urge that this sentiment be an
integral part of LEAA mandates, policies and funding under the new authorizing
legislation. Specifieally, the National Urban League recommends that:

1. Language lLe added to the declaration and purpose of the legislation
noting that it iy the purpose of Title I to also “encourage research and de-
velopment directed toward improving and increasing citizen/community
input and responsiveness to the law enforcement and criminal justice system,
thereby enhancing the effectiveness and overall operation of the system.”

2, That Part C, Grants for Law Enforcement Purposes, State Block Grants
Purpose and Funding (Sec. 302, 803), Title I, be amended to include in the
State Plon a requirement that the plan “demonstrate the willingness of the
State an.. local government to support citizen/community-based initiatives by
local private/public non-profit agencies in law enforcement, criminal justice,
and crime prevention activities.”

3. In Title I, Section 306, Allocation of Funds: Block Grants and Discre-

~ tionary Funds, in the statement of eligible recipients of diseretionary grants,

the existing legislation states the eligibility of private nonprofit organiza-
tiong. There are many neighborhiood groups, however, that perform quite well.
but lack the formal organizational structure for participation in this pro-
gram, We recommend that a statement be added specifying eligibility for such
groups, noting, “such groups that lack a formal structure with proven record,
be qualified as eligible applicants for funding provided that they have a
private, nonprofit sponsoring organization. This nonprofit sponsor will have
administrative responsibility for no more than one year or until such time
as the citizen group is able to satisfy the Director that they meef the mini-
mum standard outlined in the legislation for nonprofit organization.”

4. That Part D, Training, Education, Researel, Demonstration and Special
Grants Purpose (Sec. 401) and Section 406, Academic Education Assistance,
be amended to provide full assurance for the recruitment, eligibility and in-
volvement of disadvantaged and minority students, and minority colleges and
universities.

In 1973, the National Advisory Commission on Criminal Justice Standards
stated that “citizen involvement in crime prevention efforts is not merely desir-
able but necessary.” This premise should beé prominent in congressional delibera~
tions on LEAA’s authorizing legislation.

OTHER SOURCES

Radzinowicz, I.. and Wolfgang, M. E., “Crime and Justice,” vols, I and II, New
York, Basic Books, 1971, :

“Combating Crime Against Small Business,” Dryden Press, 1973.

“Impact of Crime on Small Business,” 1949-1970, Part 2, Hearings before the-
Select Committee on Small Business, U.S. Senate.

National Journal, “Justice Report Renewal of LEAA Likely, Despite Doubts on
Crime Impact,” Sept. 20, 1975, vol. 7, No. 38, p. 1329.

The Sixth Annual Report of LEAA, fiscal year 1974,
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[From the Neiv York Times, Ont. 29, 1976]
Fuxps 10 END YOUTH-GANG VIOLENCE TERMED MISSPENT
(By Judith Cuminings)

The National Urban League, reacting to recent flare-ups of yougth-gang vio-
lence in major cities said yesterday that millions of dollars in public money were
being migspent through failure to use the expert knowledge of experienced minori-
ty-group organizations and gang members to combat the rise.

Moverover, & New York City Police Department youth-gang detective, in an
interview at the league's offices; assailed the department’s youth services as
‘“totally ineffective” and said the pohce were making no serious attempt to rem-
edy the situation,

“They don't talk about the ineffectiveness of the program, they talk about
locking up the kids,” said Sgt. Charles Gilliam, supervisor of youth gang intelli-
gence in Queens.

League officials contended that positive results achieved by and for former
gang members had been ignored, because the people and institutions paid to pro-
duce research are not aware of them,

“The Harvards of this country can never solve the problems of the Harlems
of this country,” Robert Woodson, director of the league’s administration of jus-
tice division, said at a news conference that opened a two-day discussion with
former gang members, criminologists, and others,

CONCLUSIONS OF STUDY

“Blacks and other minorities are identified as the perpetrators, but when allo-
cations are made for research, it goes to the white institutions,” he continued.

The league official’s wrath was directed specifically toward a recent study o
gang violence conducted by Dr. Walter B. Miller, of the Center for Criminal
Justice at the Harvard Law School, under a $49, 000 grant from the Federal Law
Enforcement Assistance Administration. The study concluded that gang violence
had reached a magnitude “without precedeuce” and would increase further as the
population of “minority youths” grew in the large cities.

Mr. Woodson charged the research was done “without talking to a single gang
member,” an approach he contended was all too common and was the reason for
the failure of programs to address the real problems. Dr. Miller was not available
yesterday for comment.

The failure of the programe, Urban League officials and others charged, is con-
sequently used as “an excuse” to seek stiffer penalties that would put more black
and Hispanie youth in jail for longer periods.

[From: the New York Daily News, Oct. 29, 1976]
Gaveixe Ur oN PROBLEMS OF YOUTH
(By Dick Brass)

A two-day conference on the growing problem of gang violence opened here
yesterday, but the participants—instead of being college professors—were the
youth gang members themselves.

“We recognize that the Harvards of this country can never solve the problems of
the Harlems of this country,” said Robert Woodson of the National Urban League,
which is sponsoring the session at its headquarters, at 50 E. 62d St.

The neatly dressed gang members—many of whom now call themselves former
gang members—eame from California, Florida and Pennsylvania, as well as
from the New York area. And while they offered no solutions for the problem,
they all suggested that criminal gang activities are the result of unemployment,
oppression, idleness and despair.

“The gangs, they don’t got nothing to do,” said John Delgado, a 16-year-old
former members of the Savage Sunrise gang in Harlem, “They. figure they'll
2o out and have a good time. They get high on whatever they get high on. And
when you're lngh you don’t feel the same way.”

“The people in these gangs are just that—they're people,” agreed Carlos Cas-
tenyetta, a 19-year-old youth worker who grew up in a troubled section of San
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Diego, Calif. “People who happen to be unemployed; people who happen to be
black; who happen to be Chicano; who happend o need services.”

Denying that harsher punishment would prevent rampages of the sort that
marred. the Ali-Norton fight at Yankee Stadium in September, the gang members
instead suggested that the gang organization itself could be used for more peace-
ful purposes.

“We have a saying,” said 24-year-old Robert Allen, who once led Philadelphia’s
fierce Empire Gang, “when you get busted, you're being saved@. That's because
nine times out of 10, the jail is better than the cell you're living in at home.”

Indeed, all youths present agreed that they would not be deterred from commit-
ting erimes by stiff punishment. Instead, they suggested, the best help for gang
violence victims is help the gang members mature. “When I was young,” Allen
said, “life didn’t mean anything to me.”

Accoxdmfr to Robexts, director of the Urban League’s eriminal justice division,
the confeleuce is part of an extensive study of youth violence begun jin January.
A reportis expected next year.

STATEMENT OF FLORA RoTHMAN, CHAIRWOMAN, JUSTICE FOrR OHILDREN TASK
FORCE OF THE NATIONAL COUNCIL OF JEWISH WOMEN, NEW YoRrK, N.Y.

The National Council of Jewish Women, & social action and community service
organization of 100,000 women in sections across the country, has, since its in-
ception 84 years ago, been concerned with the welfare of children and youth. In
1974, the members of the National Council of Jewish Women conducted a national
survey of juvenile justice which resulted m the publication of a report, “Children
Without Justice.”

A symposium on Status Offenders was sponsored by the National Council of
Jewish Women in 1976. The National Council of Jewish Women’s sponsorship of
the Symposiom adds to the organization’s list of prideful achievements in a
most significant way. Justice William O. Douglas, in his foreword to NCIW’s
penetrating survey, said that, “We must as a people look to community participa-
tion; to neighborhood awareness; and to regimes of help and surveillance that
lean on people other than parents and police.” As an outgrowth of the Symposium,
a Manual for Action was prepared and is now being widely distributed.

Thank you for this opportunity to appear before you. I am Flora Rothman,
Chairwoman of the Justice for Children Task Force of the National Council of
Jewish Women. My statement is based on the experience of the National Council
of Jewish Women’s involvement in juvenile iustice throughout the country, as
well as my personal experience as a member of the National Advisory Committee
on Juvenile Justice and Delinquenecy Prevention and as a participant in state and
local juvenile justice efforts.

The National Council of Jewish Womern was part of the widespread citizen
effort to secure passage of the Act, so we share, with you in the Congress, the
desire to make its implementation effective and a true reflection of the legis-
lative intent. It is with this goal in mind that I would like to discuss some
of the proposals made in 8. 1021 and 8. 1218.

Under Sections 201 and 202, several differences between the two proposed sets
of amendments deal with the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Preven-
tion and its Administration. Most particularly, S. 1021 would vest greater power
in the Assistant Administrator as chief executive of the Office and would extend
the Office’s authority over juvenile programs funded nnder the Omnibus Crime
Control and Safe Streets Act. Both warrant support. Reinforcing the Assistant
Administrator’s control over his Office is appropriate to his responsibilities in
assuring implementation of the JIDPA. Including other LEAA-funded juvenile
programs in the Office’s responsibilities would speak directly to the Office’s
mandated role as coordinator of federal efforis—a role which as the General
Accounting Office’s study had indieated, requires strong suppert by Congress
and the Administration.

Under Section 208, Duties of the Advisory Committee, S. 1021 would provide
that the Advisory Committee’s recommendations be made to Congress and
the President as well as to the LEAA Administration. This would serve to
support Congress’ oversight efforts and should be included. In addition, I
would endorse 8. 1021's provision expanding the National Advisory Committee’s
role to include the training of state advisory groups. Reports from many states
indicate that such support is necessary if state-level implementation is to be
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achieved. I would also urge suppoit of 8. 1021's proposal reinforcing the Act’s
provision for independent staff for the Advisory Committee if the Committee
is to fulfill its mandated duties. :

Under Section 223, S. 1021 svould strengthen state advisory groups’ role in
the development of state plans. This warrants your consideration since in the

past some state planning agencies and supervisory boards have not given juve-
mle justice and delinquency preventmn high priority. Advisory groups, reflecting
public concern and relevant experience, would help strengthen efforts to -deal
with these areas.

Several provisions under Section 223 are concerned with deinstitutionalization
efforts. Perhaps no section of the JTDPA has had more significant impact on
juvenile justice than 223{a) (12), which called for the deinstitutionalization
of status offenders. This provision finally put into action a recommendation
made by national commissions and other authorities over many years.

I spenk to this with some feeling since the National Council of Jewish Women
members who participated in our original Justice For Children study were ap-
palled to learn that non-criminal youngsters comprised so large a proportion of
the children locked up in their states. Not only is this an injustice to children
but, in light of public concern with serious crime, it is an inexcusable use of
juvenile justice resources.

What we have learned since the passage of the JTDPA is that the deinstitu-
tionalization of status offenders is quite practicable-—where there is a com-
mitment to do it. In New York state, no status offenders remain in training
schools and full attention is being given their removal from secure detention.
In Florida, a network of volunteer beds has expedited their deinstitutional-
ization. In West Virginia, not originally a participant, a recent court decision
as well as a new state juvenile code forbid secure confinement of status offenders.
In some states, the resistance of those with a stake in the status quo continues
to be an obstacle. But to paraphrase Hamlet, ‘“The fault lies not \n the Iasw, but
in themselves.”

It is with this background that we particularly urge the adoption of 8. 1021’s
provisions:

1. That Section 223(a) (12) be expanded to include “such non-offenders as
dependent or neglected children.”

2. That Section 223(a) (18) emphasize the effort by including all children
listed under (a) (12) among those to be barred from contact with adults in
jails., Indeed, we would go further and urge that such placement be totally
forbidden not merely protected by segregated cells.

3. That Section 223(a) (14) include non-secure facilities among those insti-
tutions to be monitored to assure that both the spirit and the letter of the law
are observed.

4. That Section 223(c), outlining enforcement of this effort, include, in the
penalty for non-compliance, withholding of maintenance-of-effort funds.

We hive been distressed by modification of the original deinstitutionalization
mandate. Our concern is that non-compliance will result not in penslty, but in
further compromise. We believe that the deinstitutionalization effort will be
as effective as its enforcement is observed. Should the cut-off of juvenile justice
funds to a state be warranted, it will take the strong support of a Congress
which stands by its principles to see that the mandate is observed.

In regard to Section 224(a) (7), we welcome the addition of youth advocacy

to the list of Special Bmphasis programs, but would recommend broadening it
to include matters of rights as well as services.
. In regard to the development of standards, two amendments recommended in
S. 1021 are necessary to clarify an ambiguity in the JTDPA. The deletion of
the words “on Standards for Juvenile Justice” in Section 225(c)(8) and of
“on Standards for Juvenile Justice established in Section 208(e)” from Section
247 (a) would clarify the role of the standards group as a sub-committee of
the National Advisory Committee. We assume that Congress intended to have
the full Advisory Committee approve and recommend stgndards not merely
a §-person sub-committee.

Although we would suggest several additional changes, the above reflect our
major concerns except, of course, for funding.

The effort to secure adequate funding to implement the JIDPA has been an
arduous one. The original authorization recommended for the first three years
has never been followed. We hope that this Congress will make every effort to
provide the money necessary to accomplish the effort it envisioned. We therefore
urge that the appropriation for the fiscal year ending September 30, 197S, be
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$150 million, with annual increments of $25 million over the next four years, as

recommended in 8. 1021. .
Once again, may I express my appreciation for the opportunity to present these

views.

STATEMENT OF WILLIaM V. TREANOR, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, NATIONAL YOUTH
ALTERNATIVES PROJECT

My, Chairman, my name is William Tresnor, Txecutive Director o.f the Natim}al
Youth Alternatives Project (N.Y.A.P.) N.Y.A.P. is grateful for this oppqrtpmty
to testify before the subcommittee on S. 1021. N.Y.A.P. is a non-profit public mt‘er-
est group, working on behalf of alternative, community-based youth serving
agencies such as youth service bureaus, hot lines, drop-in centers, runaway cen-
ters, youth employment programs, and alternative schools. We do much of our
work via alliance with state-wide youth work coalitions. .

Starting in 1978 the N.Y.A.P. strongly backed the efforts of Senator Birch Bay.h
and others to pass the J.J.ID.P.A. We viewed the Act as the critical first step in
the Nation’s recognition of the problems and issues surrounding youth in trouble.
The N.Y.A.P. believes that significant positive inroads have been made and that
any faltering in commitment to this Act would have an extremely detrimental
effect.

With a few exceptions, N.Y.A.P. strorgly supports S. 1021—Senator Bayh’s
amendments to the J.J.D.P.A. The Bayh amnendments offer a clear and continuing
commitment toward meeting the challenges of juvenile delinquency prevention.
Anything less than full suprort may in fact sentence our activities to mediocrity
ox failure.

Specifically N.Y.A.P. wishes to bring to the Subcommittee’s attention the
following key points in the amendments. Addressed first will be points unique to
the Juvenile Justice Section, addressed second, points unique to Title IIX or The
Runaway Youth Section, and addressed last will be the issue of appropriations.

Please also accept these articles from the publication Youth Alternatives con-
cerning the Aet.

JUVENILE DELINQUENCY PREVENTION ACT

Increased authority to the Office of the Assistant Administrator and the addition
of staff to the Office of Juvenile Justice

Although former Assistant Administrator, Milton Lugar, and the staff are to
be commended for a job well done, it is, unfortunately, only a “job well done”
because of the limited powers of the Assistant Administrator and shortage of the
staff at the Office of Juvenile Justice.. As was clearly brought out in testimony
last week before the Hotise Subcommittee on Economic Opportunity, the Office of
J.J.D.P. ig severely understaffed in relation to its amount of funding and respon-
sibilities. Under S. 1021 the Assistant Administrator, while continuing to report
directly to the Office of the Administrator is given broad new powers to ensure
prompt implementation of the Act. N.X.A.P, supports the strengthening of the
Assistant Administrator’s role. '

Noin-kind match for nonprofit corporations

8. 1021 proposed the elimination of the requirement for a 109 in-kind non-
Federal contribution. We support the amendment as it is consistent with the Act’s
encouragement of innovative private sector progi- mming. Many private non-
profit corporations find it difficult to meet the 109, mateh requirement.

Deinstitutionalization compliance relazed

N.Y.A.P. strongly opposed any retreat from the Federal commitment to remove
status offenders from the Juvenile Justice System. The thousands of young people
\vllosg future would be jeopardized as a result of inappropriate confinement are
more important than capitulating to some state’s inability to develop an effective
system of community based agencies.

National advisory commitice makeup/powers

We strongly support the concept and role of the National Advisory Group.
Unlike the Administration Bill, 8. 1021 recognized the need for broad citizen in-
put by allocating both funding and staff support for its successful operations.
Furthermore, 8. 1021 states that “Youth workers involved with alternative youth
programs® be included in the National Advisory Committee, we strongly support
this concept as alternative youth programs are playing an increasingly important
role inflocal/state youth strategies. They should be represented.
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Trurthermore, we believe this representation should be extended to state ad-
visory committees as well. We support the inclusion of language that will ensure
the representation of youth workers on the National Advisory Committee and on
state advisory committees.

The allotment of at least 10 percent of State funds in support of the State Juvenile
Justice Advisory Group
TWe have reports of many state juvenile justice advisory groups being stifled
in their performance because of limited staff support, paltry travel and per diém
reimbursement for members and lack of training especially those members under
26 years of age. This amendment is essential if Congress is serious about youth
and citizen participation in the development of juvenile justice policy.

The State Juvenile Justice Delinquency Prevention Advisory Groups should be
strengthened even more than 8. 1021 proposcs ’

The State Juvenile Justice Delinquency Prevention Advisory Group sliould have
the right of approval over the state plan. Citizen representation from the state
juvenile justice advisory groups should be appointed to the State Planning Agency
Supervisory Board.

Ti7LE III—THE RUNAWAY YOUTH PROGRAMS

Support for coordinated networks

The funding of such programs has an especially high multiplier effect, youth
work coalitions can contribtue significantly towards the development of & pro-
gressive youth serving system if advocacy funds are available. They have a track
record of positive accomplishment. Enclosed ig a list of 37 of these you advocacy
networks across the country. N.XY.P.A. believes these coalitions to be especially
deserving of consideration and support. We believe that support by LEAA’s Office
of Juvenile Justice Advocacy Program should be of highest priority.

Inclusion of short term training

N.Y.A.P. supports this amendment as providing a much needed strengthening
of the support capacity of the administering agency.

The Runawey Youtlh Act shouwld include a $§750,000 funding provision for a 24
hour toll free telephone orisis line
This National hotline would assist a runaway youth in initiating a reconcilia-
tion process with his or her family and enable runaway centers to communicate
with service providers in the runaway’s hometown. We believe specific language
should be included mandating this service.

Raising the mazimum amount of a grant to a runaway center from $75,000 to
$100,000; and changing the priority of giving grants to programs with pro-
gram dudgets of less than $100,000 to programs 1with budgets of less than
$150,600 )

Thig change is based upon computations of the actual cost of operating pro-
grams designed to provide services to runaway youth and their families. Also, the
Congress should reaffirm that the purpose of the Runaway Youth Act is to provide
services to runaway youth and their families and not to provide HEW with
research data.

APPROPRIATIONS

Delinguency prevention and the treatment of juveniles already in the justice
system are fields frought with difficulties, contradictions and elusive solutions, If
we have learned anything during these past three years it is simply, that half
measures or quick angwers do not work.

ull funding for juvenile justice
We _strongly suppoyt the proposed five year extension and accompanying
autherized appropriations. We believe that any reduction in the appropriations

may serve to undermine not only future activities but those successful programs
already in action.

Pive-year authorization for runaway programs
N.XY.A.P. supports the proposed five year authorization level of 25 million for
Tunaway programs covered under Title IIT of 8. 1021. The present funded level of

8 million supports only 130 programs. Under the proposed authorization upwards
of 300 such centers could be supported.
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NATIONAL YoUTH ALTERNATIVES PROJECT
A LIST OF YOUTH ADVOCACY NETWORKS
(Grouped by Federal regions)
FEDERAL REGION I

Burlington Youth Opportunity Federation, 94 Church Street, Burlington, Ver-
mont 05401, Liz Anderson 802/863-2533.

Boston Leen Center Alliance, 178 Humboldt Ave., Boston, Massachusetts 02121,
Rodney Jackson 617/442-1055.

Connecticut Youth Services Association, ¢/o Bioomfield Youth Services, Town
Hall, SO0 Bloomfield Avenue, Bloomfield, Connecticut 06002, John McKevitt
203/243-1945,

Connecticut Host Home Association, 220 Valley Street, Willimantie, Connecti-
cut 06226, Fr. Malcolin MacDowell 203/633-9325.

New Hampshire Federation of Youth Services, ¢/o The Youth Assistance Proj-

e

ect, 1 School Street, Tilton, New Hampshire 03276, Lily Gulian 603/286-8577.
FEDERAT REGION I

Conlition of New York State, Alternative Youth Services, 1 Lodge Street,
Albany, New York 12207, Newell Baton 518/434-6135.

Garden State Crisis Intervention Assoc., 7 State Street, Glassboro, New Jersey
08028, Paul Taylor 609/881-4040.

‘\*ew Jersey Youth Service Bureau Assoc., 1064 Clinton Avenue, Irvington, New
Jersey 07111, Elizabeth Gegen 201/372-2624,

New York State Association of Youth Bureaus, 515 North Ave., New Rochelle,
New York 10801, Paul Dennis 914/632-2460.

TFEDERAL REGION III

Baltimore Youth Alternative Services Association, ¢/o The Lighthouse, 2 Win-
ters Lane, Baltimore, Maryland 21228, Oliver Brown 301/788-5485.

Federation of Alternative Community Services, ¢/o Second Mile House, Queens
Chapel/Queensbury Road, Hyattsville, Maryland 20782, Les Ulm 301/779-1257.

Maryland Association of Youth Service Bureaus, ¢/o0 Bowie Youth Service
Bureau, City Building, Bowie, Maryland 20715, Carolyn Rodgers 301,/262-1913.

Washington D.C. Area Hotline Assoc., P.O. Box 187, Arlington, Virginia 22210,
Bobbie Kuehn 703/522-4460,

FEDERAL REGION IV

Florida Network of Runaway and Youth Serviees, 919 BE. Norfolk Ave., Tampa,
Florida 33604, Brian Dyak 813/238-7419. )

FEDERAT: REGION V

Chicago Alternative Schools Network, 1105 W. Laurence Avenue (#210),
Chieago, I1linois 60640, Jack Wuest 312/728-4030.

Chicago Youth \Ietworlx Council, 721 N. LaSalle (#317), Chicago, INinois
60610, Trish DeJean 312/649-9120.

Enablers Network, 100 W. Franklin Ave., Minneapolis, Minnesota 55404, Jackie
O'Donoghue 612/871-4994.

ESCALT, 924 . Ogden Avenue, Milwaukee, Wisconsin 53211, Dr. Andrew
Kane 414/271-4610.

Federation of Alternative Schools, 1536 E. Lake Street, Mirneapolis, Minnesota
55407, David Nasby 612/724-2117.

Tlinois Youth Service Bureau Assoc., 23 N. 5th Avenue (#303), Maywood,
Illinois 60153, Rick King 312/344-7753.

Indiana Youth Service Bureau Assoc.,, 104 Chicago Street, Valparaiso, Indiana
46383, Dennis Morgan 219/464-9585.

Michigan Assoc, of Crisis Services, ¢/o Riverwood Community MHC, 127 Iast
Napier Avenue, Benton Harbor, Michigan 49022, Kelly Kellogg 616/926-7271.

Michigan Coalition of Bunaway Services, 2043% East Grand River Avenue,
Bast Lansing, Michigan 48823, Bill Szarfarczyk 517/279-9759.

Michigan Youth Service Bureau Assoc., ¢/0 Newaygo Co. Youth Service Bureau,
P.0. Box 438, White Cloud, Michigan 49349, Don Switzer 616/689-6669.
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Milwaukee Hotlines Council, 2890 N. Lake Drive, Milwaukee, Wisconsin 53211,
Annette Stoddard 414/273~4610.

Ohio Assoc. of Youth Service Bureaus, ¢/o Allen County Youth Service Bureaw,
114 Bast High Street, Lima, Ohio 45801, Bruce Maag 419/227-1108.

Ohio Coalition of Runaway Youth and Family Crisis Services, 1421 IHamlet
Street, Columbus, Ohio 43201, Kay Satterthwaite 614/294~5553.

Wisconsin Assoc. for Youth, Xenosha Co. Advocates for Youth, 6527 3Yth
Avenue, Kenosha, Wisconsin 53140, Michael Gonzales 414/658-4911,

Wisconsin Network of Alternatives in Education, 1441 N, 24th Street, Mil-
wiaukee, Wisconsin 53205, Michael Howden,

FEDERAL REGION VI

Oklahoma Youth Service Bureau Assoc, ¢/o Youth Service Center, 319 Norru
Grand, Bnid, Oklahoma 73701, Lerry Lacrosse 405/233-7220.

FEDERAL REGION VII

Jowa Youth Advocates Coalition, 712 Burnett Avenue, Ames, Iowa 50010,
George Belitsos 513/233--2330.

FEDERAL REGIOIT VIIIL

Colorado Council of Youth Services, 212 I, Vermijo, Colorado Springs, Colo-
rado 80903, Jan Prowell 303/471-6880.

FEDERAL REGION IX

Arizona Youth Development Assoc., ¢/o Maicopa County Youth Services, 1802
Itast Thomas Road (Suite 8), Phoenix, Arizona 85016, Clifford McTavish 602/
277-4704.

Community Congress of San Diego, 1172 Morena Street, San Diego, California
92110, John Wedemeyer 714/275-1700.

FEDERAL REGION X

Alaska Youth Alfernatives Network, ¢/o The Family Connection, 428 East 4th
Avenue, Anchorage, Alaska 95501. Melissa Middleton 907/279-3497.

Oregon Coalition of Alternative Human Services, P.O. Box 1005, Salem, QOregon
97303, Laverne Pierce 503/364-7280.

Washington Association of Community Youth Serviees, P.0. Box 18644, Colum-
bia Station, Seattle, Washington 98118, Barry Goren 206/322-7676.

[The following are articles from the publication ¥ outh Alternatives
concerning the act.]
JANUARY 1976

DEecrSioN MEANS PROBLEMS FOR YOUTH SERVICES—LEAA To REQUIRE 109 CAsH
MarcE For JUVENILE Act FUxDps

(The following article was written by Mark Thennes, coordinator of NYAP's
Juvenile Justice Project.)

TWord has finally filtered down to the private sector that LEAA Administrator
Richard Velde—with the concurrence of the Office of Juvenile Justice—has
interpreted the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act as allowing
LEAA to require at least 109% cash matching funds. All units of local govern-
ment and, with rare exceptions, all private agencies will be required to secure
a 109 cash (or hard) mateh rather than a 10% in kind (or soft) match for
Juvenile Justice Aet funds.

The probable effect of this administrative decision will be to make it more
difficult for youth services—public and private alike-~to participate in the Act.
In tight fiscal times, youth services will be required to spend even more time
acquiring the cash match; and there is the possibility that some states will not
participate in the Act because of legislatures not providing the matching funds.
This decision, then, may potentially sabotage the purposes of the Act.

Tiscal Guidelines M7100.1A Change 3, dated October 29, 1973, oufline a diffi-
cult and bureaucratic process by which private agencies might obtain excep-
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tions—though the rule will be exceptions will not be granted lightly. The appro-
priate LEAA Regional Office may grant exceptions if:

(1) A project meets the Act’s requirements, is consistent with the State Plan,
and is'meriterious. :

(2) A demonstrated and determined good faith effort has been made to find
a cash match.

(3) No other reasonsble alternative exists except to allow an in kind mateh.

Taking its line of argument from the Act itself, TBAA quotes See. 222(d),
“the nonfederal share shall be made in cash or kind,” and Sec. 228(c), “(the
Administrator) may require the recipient of any grant or contract to contribute
money, facilities, or services.” With capricious reasoning, LEAA maintains that
its intention is to allow private agencies to participate in the program and to
fulfill the intent of Congress to integrate the Juvenile Justice Act with the Safe
Streets Act (which Oongress required a 109% hard cash match for}.

A persistent argument for cash rather than in kind is that cash is easier for
LEAA accountants to count. However, the purposes of the juvenile Justice Act
do not list making the jobs of accountants easier.

In previous Senate debate, both Sens. Hruska (R-Neb.) and Bayh (D-Ind.)
made references to changing LBAA policy to in kind match for the juvenile
Justice Act. In his speech of August 19, 1974, Hruska noted :

“PThe conferees agreed upon a compromise mateh provision for formula grants.
Trederal financial assistance is not to exceed 909 of approved costs with the
nonfederal share to be in cash or kind, a so-called soft match. This means that
private agencies, organizations, and institutions will be better able to take ad-
vantage of opportunities afforded for financial assistance. The agreed upon
mateh provision is in lieu of the provision of the Senate for no match and the
House provision for a 109 cash, or hard mateh.”

Two other references were made during the debate to a compromise between
the House and the Senate. In the opinion of NYAP, the LEAA Fiscal Guidelines
contradict the intent of that compromise, and as such clearly exceed the admin-
istrative authority of LEAA.

The Vermont Commission on the Administration of Justice (the LEAA State
Planning Agency) has challenged the interpretations LEAA has made. They are
considering seeking relief through administrative procedures or legal action.
They bave guestioned whether LEAA has acted in “good faith,” labeling this
decision as “one of the best kept secrets of the century.” The preliminary deci-
sion to require cash match was formulated last Spring, with most State Planning
Agencies not being notified until late November—after already agreeing to par-
ticipate in the Act.

LEAA failed to consult eny national private youth organization on these
Guidelines. Previously, LBAA had invited their comments on the juvenile justice
Act Program Guidelines and received valuable input from the private sector.
Additionally, it failed to heed input from national public organizations which
strongly encouraged LEAA to drop the hard cash requirements.

It appears that Mr. Velde is unaware of the hardships this decision will cause
for community based youth services. Both he and the Senate Subcommittee to
Investigate Juvenile Delinquency could benefit from hearing from youth workers
about the potential implications of this administrative decision. (Remember
that feedback on guidelines in not lobbying.) You can write :
20§§ifhard Velde, LEHAA Administrator, 633 Indiana Ave. NW., Washington, D.C.

Dol

U.S. Senate Subcommittee to Investigate Juvenile Delinquency, Washing-
ton; D.C. 20510,

LBEAA PrESsES JUVENILE JUSTICE REPRESENTATION

S.ince Spring, LEAA has been pressing its State Planning Agencies (SPA’s) and
their Regional Planning Units (RPU’s) to comply with the juvenile Justice repre-
sentation required by the Juvenile Justice and Delinqueney Prevention Act. Both
SPA Supervisory Board and RPU Boards review and approve comprehensive
plans and funding related to the juvenile justice and other law enforcement
programs.

As of December, 47 of 50 Supervisory Boards of SPA’s met the required repre-
sentat_ion of “citizen, professional, or community organization directly related
to delinquency prevention.” The three that do not meet the requirements are
Maryland, Connecticut and Virginia.

21-782 0-78 - &
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The same representation is required of the Boards of the RPU’s. Compliance
at this local level is not yet complete. The following is a partial listing of RPU
compliance: New York (6 of 13 comply), Pennsylvania (5 of 8), Virginia (17
of 22}, Maryland (0 of 5), Michigan (12 of 14), Ilinois (6 of 19), Colorado
(8 of 10), Missouri (10 of 19), .Nebraska (6 of 19), and Florida (14 of 13).

Thege assessments were made by LEAA Regional Office staff,

In most cases of noncompliance, LIBAA Regional Offices have placed “specinl
conditions” on the state's planning funds. These conditions usually require com-
pliance Ly a specified date or penalties are imposed. New York, for example,
was placed under special conditions to prohibit funding of local planning units
beyond December 81, 1875, if they are not in compliance.

‘While LEAA presses for quantitative compliance, community youth services
need to press for guality in these boards. Information on who represents juvenile
justice, and vacant seats causing noncompliance, is available from your State
Planning Agency. Where vacancies on these policy boards exist now, and when
they ocecur in the future, youth services can advocate for persons who have dem-
onstrated their interest in youth development. People who currently serve on
these hoards can also benefit greatly by hearing from youth workers about
current needs of young people. For further information, contact Mark Thennes
at NYAP, (202)785-0764.

REOISION OF JUVENILE JUSTICE AcT FUNDS RUMORED

High government sources have confirmed a rumor is circulating to the effect
that the White House is considering requesting a recission of the $40 million
I'Y 76 funding for the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act. Whether
there is any truth to the rumor is yet to be determined.

Recision, you will remember, is a Congressional response to former Presi-
dent Nixon’s habit of impounding funds. It works like this: Congress creates
a Bill and the President decides whether he approves of it or not. If hie does
approve, he signs it and it becomes an Act. Then Congress votes funds for the
Act. If the President thinks it is too much, he can veto the funding; but if he
approves he will gign it.

Later, if the President changes his mind—or worse, if he never intended to
spend the money in the first place—he can order a recission, which, in effect,
gives him a budget item veto. The catch, of course, is that he must go back to
Congress where it can disapprove of this change of mind. The onus for acting
to prevent a recission rests with Congress. If it does nothing, the appropriation
is rescinded. Given the past Congressional support of the Juvenile Justice Act,
however, it seems highly unlikely that a recission would be allowed.

FesrUARY 1976
LEAA Hirp MaToH DrcIsioNn Draws CONGRESSIONAL FIRE

The two authors of the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act of
1974, Sen. Birch Bayh (D-Ind) and Rep. Augustus Hawkins (D-Ca), have
notified LEAA that ifs rclent gunidelines on matching requirements for grants
under the Act to public and private agencies are a violation of congressional
intent.

LEAA Administrator Richard Velde, with the concurrence of Milton Luger,
head of the Office of Juvenile Justice, had interpreted the Act as allowing LEAA
to require at least 109% matching funds from recipients which, with rare excep-
tions, were to be in cash (or hard) rather than in kind (or soft). This decision
would obviously create difficulties for financially squeezed youth services—public
and private alike—which wanted to participate in the Act. (See January, 1976,
Y. 4.) In addition, LTAA failed to consult any national private youth organiza-
tions in formulating these guidelines.

In a letter to Afforney General Edward Levi, Sen. Bayh wrote, “The Admin-
istrator has clearly misconstrued the Act and I am hopeful that your office
will take appropriate steps to rectify this situation.” Bayh included copies of
an exchange of correspondence. between himself and Rep. James Jeffords con-
cerning an LEAA directive to Jeffords’ home state of Vermont that its share of
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programs under the Act be in cash. “If the matching cash is not avaflable,
Vermont stands tolose this vital program,” Jeffords had written to Bayh,

Bayh responded to Jeffords that “our near half-decade review of LEAA policy
made abundantly clear a need to facilitate-the receipt of assistance by public
and private entities, especially in the area of delinquency prevention. A primary
obstacle to such progress was the 109, hard mateh requirement under the Safe
Streets Act.

LEAA does not expect that SPA’s will spend all of their FY 76 funds in FY 76,
but it does expect them to spend more than they were before, about 30409 as
compared to 7-10%. Thus, while an SPA's budget may be cut, it has the choice
of actually increasing its spending, thereby balancing or surpassing any cuts.

Reductions in the amounts of funds received by LEBAA will, in some cases, affect
the resource available for juvenile justice. For the first few years at least, there
exists some measure of choice to mitigate the effects of fewer dollars. This choice
has not been generally made clear to people interested in juvenile justice.

Youth workers concerned about the implications of LEAA’s hard ~ash require-
ment should make thése concerns known to LEAA and to Congress. Yuvu can write:
Dléi(él(x)ggd Velde, LEAA Administrator, 633 Indiana Ave. N.W., Washington

.C. 1.

U.S. Senate Subcommittee to Investigate Juvénile Delinquency, Washington
D.C. 20510. )

MArK THENNES, NYAP staff.

LBAA’s National Advisery Committee on Juvenile Justice met.in San Fran-
cisco at the end of January and heard LEAA Administrator Richard Velde
say the agency would soon ask Congress to completely eliminate provisions for
in kind (soft) matches under the Juvenile Justice Act.

Velde told the Committee TEAA was requiredi to'submit its ideas for chang~<
in the Act to Congress by May 15. He said the requested changes would probal
include the removal.of the soft mateh provisions.

“Soft match has had-some interesting side effects,” Velde said. Until 1971, he
said, LEAA allowed 25% soft matches in its grants and it began “making, liars
out of criminal justice agences” who were squeezed for funds. LEAA discovered
that some agencies were using the same volunteered services and equipment as in
kird contributions on different LIAA grants, Velde said; and added that ‘“we
can expect this same problem with private agencies” because they are inexperi-
enced with. hanpdling fedgral monids, bookkeeping procedures and complicated
audit problems.

Velde also said LEAA would request extending the life of the Juvenile Justice
Act until September, 1981, to allow it“tevexpire at tlie sdiie tinle as the Crime
Control Act of 1975. The Juvenile Justice Act is now set to expire in September,
1977.

JUVENILE JUSTICE REPRESENTATION NEARS COMPLETION

Only twenty of the approximately 450 Regional Plarinihg Units (RPU’s) of the
LEAA State Planning Agencies (SPA’s) in the country do not comply with the
required representation of persons involved with juvenile justice, according to
the most recent LEAA memorandum on the subject. These twenty RPU’s are
scattered among nine states and are expected to be in compliance by March 1, 1976,

An amendment to the Safe Streets Act which created LEAA was added to the
Juvenile Jusice Act requiring representation of citizen, professional or com-
munitv organizations directly related to delinquency prevention. (See January
1976, Y.A.) ,

‘We reported last month that Maryland was one of three states whose SPA did
not meet the required representation. We also said that none of Maryland’s five
RPU’s were in compliance. This informaion, based on LEAA assessments, was
the most current information available as we went to press last month.

We received a letter in January from Richard C. Wertz, Executive Director of
the Maryland Governer’s Commission on Law Enforcement and the Administra-
tion of Justice, saying this report was wrong and that Maryland’'s SPA and
RPU'’s are in compliance, At press time this month, LEAA reports that Mary-
land is in compliance in terms of its requirements.

The.other two state SPA’s which were in question were those of Virginia and
Connecticut. Virginia’s will come into compliance in June, according to the LEAA
memorandum. Approval for Connecticut is still pending in the LEBAA Regional
Office.
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MArcH 1976

MArcE DEcisioNs LeEFT 10 SPA'’s—LEAA CHANGES GUIDELINES, BUT HALD
Matex Stz Rure

LEAA has revised its fiscal guidelines which had required a “hard” (cash)
match from public agencies receiving Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Preven-
tion Aet funds. Previously, only private agencies were to be eligible for possible
exceptions to the cash match requirement. (See January, February Y.A.'s)

LEAA Administrator Richard Velde is still insisting that in-kind (“soft”)
matceh is to be an exception to the rule requiring cash match. In an undated change
that takes effect meedmtely, Velde will now permit in-kind match to be sub-
stituted for cash in any project—public or private-—upon the request of a State
Planning Agency (SPA) to an LEAA Regional Office, The SPA must first make
a formal determination that two specified criteria have been met

(1) a demonstrated and determined good faith eff01t has been made to
obtain cash match and cash match is not available,

(2) no other reasonable alternative exists except to allow in-kind match.

The SPA is required to review any exception granted each year to determine
whether the criteria still apply. Velde has also reserved the right to make
similar exceptions of match for Special Emphasis grants from LEAA’s Office of
Juvenile Justice, which is headed by Milton Luger.

Luger, responding for Velde to questions from Roger Biraben, of the Second
Mile runaway center in Hyattsville, Md., wrote “it is not our intention that
private nonprofit agencies be denied funding consideration on the basis of in-
ability to generate cash match”, nor is it “LEA’s intent to place unreasonable
administrative burdens on potential applicants.”

Velde’s new guideline passes decisions on the Congressionally intended in-kind
mateh to the SPA’s. Serious questions are raised by giving this discretionary
power to the SPA’s in light of the increased burden in auditing an in-kind match
and in view of their obvious biases against the Act. On January 81, the Legisla-
tive Advisory Committee to the National Conference of State Criminal Justice
Planning Administrators (the national body of SPA’s) recommended :

(1) opposing the reauthorization of the Juvenile Justice Act.

(2) abolishing both LEAA’s Office and Institute of Juvenile Justice.

(3) ending the Juvenile Justice Act’s maintenance of effort provision which
requires that LEAA maintain its 1972 level of delinquency prevention Spending
(about $112 million a year) over and above those funds distributed by the
Juvenile Justice Office.

(4) supporting only hard cash match, noting that the *“deletion of in-kind
mateh eliminates a problem-producing administrative process and enhances
greater grantee commitment to 1 vojects.”

Most of the SPA staff personnel Y.4. has talked with are opposed to the in-
kind match provisions, citing auditing headaches and questions about the
grantee’s commitments. Regardless of what it intends, LEAA has passed deci-
sions on hard match to an obviously unsympathetic branch of state government,
the SPA’s, whose best interests are not compatible with in-kind match.

Mark Thennes, NYAP staff.

Attorney General Edward H. Levi has responded to a letter sent him in January
by Sen. Birch Bayh (D-Ind), co-author of the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency
Prevention Act, in which Bayh charged that LEAA Administrator Richard Velde
had “clearly misconstrued” the intent of the Act by requiring a hard (cash) match
from public agencies receiving funds under the Act.

Levi’s letter to Bayh states that LINAA has revised its guidelines to establish
parallel match provisions for both public and private agencies which would
permit in-kind (soft) mateh under certain circumstances. (See main story.)

But Levi’s letter also makes clear LEA’s preference for hard match and lists
four reasons for this:

(1) State and local legislative oversight is insured, thus guaranteeing some
State and local governmental control over Federally assisted programs,

(2) State and local fiscal controls would be brought into play to minimize the
chances of waste,

(8) the responsibility on the part of the State and local governments to ad-
vance the purpose of the program is underscored.

(4) continuation of programs after Federal funding terminates is encouraged
by requiring a local financial commitment.
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“It was for the above-cited reasons,” Levi's letter continues, “that the Omni-
bus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 1968 was amended in 1978 to utilize
a hard match requirement, rather than the previous in-kind match.”

But John Rector, chief counsel of the Senate Juvenile Delinquency Subcom-
mittee, told Y.4. that whatever the intent of Congress was in that amendment
hag no bearing on what the intent was in passing the Juvenile Justice Act. “The
intent was clearly for in-kind match,” Rector said, “and Mr. Levi’s letter
ignores that.”

YourH WoRKERS INFLUENCE SPA ADVISORY BoARD PICKS

On ¥ebruary 13-15, the newly-appointed members of the Massachusetts Ad-
visory Board on. Juvenile Justice met for a training session funded by the
Massachusetts Committee on Criminal Justice (the state’s SPA), which pre-
sented members with an overview of the ILEAA system, the Juvenile Justice and
Delinquency Prevention Act, and a discussion of the SPA.

The sesion marked an end to one phase of NYAP’s involvement with that
state’s effort to appoint and train Advisory Board members. Beginning in Sep-
tember, 1975, NYAP supported the work of a part-time organizer whose mandate
was to impact appointments to the Advisory Board.

Through some pressure and negotiating, a small group of hardworking youth
workers convinced Governor Dukakis to agree to a screening committee that
would interview prospective members, Seliciting names from around the state,
the sereening committee submitted a list of 66 candidates to the Governor which
represented a cross-section of youth work as well as a serions commitment to
reform of the juvenile justice system.

In January, the Governor appointed thirty people from the screening committee
list—representing a victory for concerned youth workers in the siate and for
NYAP’s overali concern with impacting the implementation of the Juvenile
Justice Act.

Cheryl Weiss, NYAP staff.

AprIiL 1976

Youse RETECTS DEFERRAL OF JUVENILE JUSTICE FUNDS

President Ford’s request for a deferral of $15 million of the $40 million already
appropriated for the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act was re-
jected by a voice vote in the House on March 4. A deferral is terminated if
either body of Congress rejects it.

LEAA’s Office of Juvenile Justice now has the full $40 million Y76 appropri-
ation. Over the next sixty days, $28.3 million will be given to State Planning
Agencies as their Comprelensive Juvenile Justice Plans are approved. Barlier
in Y76, the Office had distributed $17.4 million to the states for juvenile justice
programs, including $10.8 million of the $25 million ¥FY75 Juvenile Justice
Act funds.

Of the $40 miilion FY76 funds, $10 million must be spent on Special Emphasis
programs. The Juvenile Justice Office has committed an additional $15 million
of Safe Streets Act funds for Special Emplasis uses. Most of these monies are
expected to finance the next three Special Emphasis initiatives: Diversion (see
following story), Prevention and Reduction of Serious Juvenile Crime,

Also, $2.5 million has been earmarked for the Office’s Technical Assistance
responsibilities; and $6.4 million will be used by the National Institute of
Juvenile Justice in fulfillment of its mandates for research, training and an
information clearinghouse. -

In addition to the $40 million, the Office will receive $10 million for the
“pransition Quarter” (July 1-September 80) between FY76 and FYTT. No
decisions have been made on allocating these funds. .

Congress is currently considering the appropriation level for the Juvenile
TJustice Act for FYT7. The President is requesting $10 million, but a few youth
services have begun to urge the Congressional appropriations committee to
provide at least $75 million for the Juvenile Justice Act in FY77 in order to
mount effective juvenile justice programs in the states and territories.

Mark Thennes, NYAP staff.



110

DIvERSION PROPOSALS SOUGHT

LEAA’s Office of Juvenile Justice is to announce 4 major funding effort for
Diversion programs in mid-April. Last July, the Office was tentatively estimating
that between $5-10 million would be made available for the funding of a limited
number of Diversion programs around the country (see Y.d., August, 1975).

The Diversion annvuncement is to be the second of four Special Emphasis
Initiatives of the Office of Juvenile Justice. The first Initiative on Deinstitution-
alization of Status Offenders distributed $11.8 million to 13 programs. Two other
Initiatives, one on Delinquency Prevention and the other on Reduction of Serious
Juvenile Crime, are expected to be announced later this year.

Previously, the National Advisory Committee on Juvenile Justice and Delin-
quency Prevention expressed an interest in reviewing these grants before they
are awarded—a position supported by Attorney General Edward Levi. The
Advsiory Committee’s exercise of this power of project review is similar to the
project review that LEAA Guidelines reguire for State Juvenile Justice Advisory
Boards.

Information on how to apply for the Diversion grants will be available in mid-
April from the ten LIAA Regional Offices, or by writing to: Special Emphasis,
Qffice of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention. 633 Indiana Ave. N.W..

‘Washington, D.C. 20531.

May 1976
STATES LACKING ADVISORY BoArDps Wirr Lose LEAA FUNDS

LEAA announced it intenas te reallocate the FY 76 Juvenile Justice and
Delinquency Prevention Act sta‘e formula grants of those states not having

Juvenile Justice Advisory Boards in place and operating by June 30. Citing

powers given it by the Act (Sec. 222b, 223d), LEAA said it will reallocate these

unobligated funds for special emphasis prevention and treatment programs
around the eountry.

The following states have indicated they swill not be participating under the
Act, and are therefore not creating Advisory Boards : Alabama, Kansas, Nebraska,
‘Wyoming, Oklahoma, West Virginia, Guam and American Samoa. Nearly $2
miilion in formula grants set aside for them will be committed to special em-
phasis programs by LEAA’s Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention

An informal poll conducted by Youth Alternatives in April indicates the follow-
ing states do not have advisory Boards and would lose the designated amounts
of money should they mot appoint them: Connecticut ($434,000), Vermont
($200,000), Texas ($1,402,000), South Dakota ($200,000), Utah (§200,000), Iowa
($334,000), Michigan ($1,104,000), California ($2,250,000), Hawaii ($200,000),
Oregon $240,000), District of Columbia ($200,000), Puerto Rico (200,009}, Virgin
Islands ($200,000), and the Trust Tervitories ($200,000). Maine has appointed
an Advisory Board that is not in compliance with LEAA guidelines and the state
is reconsidering its participation under the Act.

LIBAA has granted numerous extensions to states for submission of their Com-
prehensive Juvenile Justice Plans which must be reviewed by the Advisory
Boards, A December 31, 1975, deadline was extended sixty days. President Ford’s
requested deferral of Juvenile Justice Act funds, overturned by the House in
March, caused other delays. LBAA has just granted another forty-five day ex-
tension, until May 12, for submission of the Plans.

qu:t of the difficulty in creating the Advisory Boards appears to stem from
stz}ﬁ in the Governor’s offices attempting to gain political mileage from the ap-
po;ntments. This not only endangers the funds, but fails to recognize the need to
n.ment thege Advisory Boards to their functions of plan and project review. Addi-
(tll'?lrilalist,’ it makes effective planning by State Planning Agency staff more

ifficult.

Interested youth advocates should contact their LEAA State Planning Agency
and Governor's Office for further information on the status of the Advisory
Boards and possible loss of funds; i

MARK THENNES, NYAP stajf.
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OvErLAP BETWEEN YSB'S, JUVENILE JUSTICE SYSTEM A CoNcerN oF LEAA
REPORT
rvi ] i “ informal and
A new assessment of Youth Service Bureaus claims that “the in
formal conditions attached to Youth Service Bu;eéué' refelira‘tls M‘)lpafzglﬁlti tglrllg
reinfor ati nuections between YSB’s and juvenile courts,
to reinforce the operational co e eto Stady

ion as r'm- of probation agency.
eause them to function as a form of p > LRAM-funded sty

s ip by university researchers Arnold Schuchter _
T e bt o nder the Freedom of Information Act.

ained a draft copy of the assessment u nfo 1
Ob’tl‘he%p'(:lzt}f)(,l()ﬂo smﬁs;' notes that “YSB’s are one of the feiv existing llglplqg serv-
ices for youth in trouble with the law and fill a large gap in such services in com-
munities of all sizes. On the face of it, therefore, their existence seems justifiable
even if reliable research evidence is not available to prove their effect1vene§s.

“However,” the report continues, “since so many Y8B's actually function or
end up functioning as extensions of the juvenile justicq system, one must seri-
ously question and further research the specific operational processes whereby
the connection with the justice system ocecurs, its impact on ‘ghe yputh handlgd,
and its policy implication for development of alternative diversion strategies
and mechanisms.”

The study also examines the issue of YSB’s and due process. “Evgluation qf
court intake processes are necessary across a range of types of court intake um_t
to determine the potential disadvantages for the youth involved ;n sueh quasi-
legal informal adjudicative and dispositional processes and the impact on the
youth involved of the de facto transfer of dispositional authority to YSB's.”

Dr. James Howell, acting director of the National Institute of Juvenile Justice
and Delinquency Prevention, said this study “swas designed to conduct an assess-
ment of what is known about YSB's and their effectiveness”, but “was not in-
tended to constitute an evaluation of YSB’s.” Rather, he said, its purpose was
to determine the current state of the art in that area. The report is currently
being revised and edited and is scheduled for publieation in June.

The question of YSB’s and advocacy was also addressed in the study. The role
and effectiveness of ¥YSB's in initiating, catalyzing and coordinating efforts to
change local justice system and no system agencies remains a matter of specula-
tion, the authors note. “The findings suggest that advocacy (nonlegal) aimed at
changing institutional practices of schools and youth-serving agencies is going
on extensively among YSB’s (primarily non-juvenile justice system based) but
is inadequately documented, in part for obvious political and practical reasons.”

The study also maintains that most YSB’s “spend a considerable portion of
their limited time, energy and staff resources to obtain the financial means for
survival while, at the same time, dealing with diverse pressures that operate
Eo dli)llniz}ish their credibility and effectiveness as an agency serving youth in

rouble.

Copies of the study will be available from the National Institute of Juvenile
Justice and Delinquency Prevention, 633 Indiana Ave. NW. Washington, D.C.

20531,

T19% or LEBAA STATUS OFFENDER FUNDS AVAILABLE TO PRIVATE NON-PROFIT
Grouprs

LEAf\ estimates that 719, of the more than $11.8 million recently awarded to
13 projects for the deinstitutionalization of status offenders is available to
private non-profit groups. Six of the 18 projects are themselves private non-profit
groups.

This figure is based upon a recent analysis of the project budgets done by
LBAA’s Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention. The analysis
counted the amounts in the budgets for “purchase of services” or under the
budget heading “contractual” How these funds will be awarded is at the
discretion of the grantees.

The goal of the program is to halt the incarceration of juvenile offenders within
!:\vo'_vet}rs and to develop community-based resources to replace correctional
1lxsqt11ﬁ10ns used by juveniles. The 18 projects were. chosen from more than 400
preliminary applications submitted to TEAA.

. LE:_\.A’S second special emphasis program will concentrate on diversion of
juveniles from the traditional juvenile justice system. The program announce-
ment requesting applications was issued on April 15.
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Joune 1976

ADMINISTRATION'S HANDLING OF JUVENILE JUSTICE AcT HIT IN SENATE HEARING

The Senate Subcommittee on Juvenile Delinquency held an oversight hearing
on May 20 to question LEAA officials about the implementation of the Juvenile
Justice Act to date and to learn what amendments the Administration has pro-
posed in extending the Act beyond its current expiration at the end of ¥Y 77.

LBAA Administrator Richard Velde presented the 49, amendments to the Sub-
ecommittee, prompting its Chairman. Sen. Birch Bayh (D-Ind), to say that
instead of calling them amendments to extend the Act, the Administration would
do better to call them “an aect to repeal” the Juvenile Justice Act. Velde, how-
ever, termed the amendments “basically an extension of tle program as it now
exists.,” (For a more detailed examination of the amendments, see story on
p. 2)

Bayh, as in the past, was critical of the Administrations’ handling of the
Act; at one point saying that since the IWhite House was unsuccessful in pre-
venting funding for the Act and later in deferring what funding there was, it was
now intent upon “emasculating” the Act through the proposed amendments.

However, Bayh excluded Velde and LEAA from much of his fire, saying it
was apparent to him that LEAA swas being thwarted by the Administration in
fully implementing the Act. Velde, who was once & Subcommittee staff member,
did not deny this, and in his responses offered two examples of iiow the Adminis-
tration turned down LEAA requests in regard to the Act.

One, Velde said, was when LEAA requested $80 million in FY 77 funding for
the Act, only to have the Administration’s Office of Management and Budget
(OMB) slice that down to $10 million. And, Velde said, while LBAA wanted a
four-year extension of the Act, the Administration proposed only a one-year ex-
tension. Bayh commented on this point, saying “this dangling from year to year
will guarantee thata good program will not be as good as it could be.”

Velde, however, defended the Administration’s proposal to delete the “mainte-
nance of effort” provision from the Act, which requires LIBAA to spend a constant
amount of money each year on juvenile justice programs. “This has been a time
of declining overall resources for LEAA,” Velde said. “Since FY 75, which was
the highwater mark in terms of appropriations for LEAA, our resources have
declined 40%. There are many, many priorities to be served in the face of
declining resources.”

The Subcommittee also heard from Michael Krell and Marion Cummings, of
the Vermont Governor’'s Commission on the Administration of Justice (the state
planning agency), who recounted their battle with I.LEAA over the recent hard
versus soft match issue. The state had lost its share of funds under the Act when
LBAA said it could not use a soft, or in kind, mateh instead of a cash match.

‘Cummings told Y.4., however, that the Commission had an “oral” agreement
from LEAA that Vermont could substitute a soft mateh. During Velde's testi-
mony, he said LEAA was prepared to waive the hard mateh provision if a state
could show “good cause’.

SuBMITS 40 AMENDMENTS TO JUVENILE JUSTICE AcT—LEAA SEEKS AUTHORITY
IN DEINSTITUTIONALIZATION RULE

LBAA has asked Congress to allow flexibility in the required deinstitutionaliza-
tion of status offenders called for under the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency
Prevention Act. 'Sen. Birch Bayh (D-Ind), the author of the Act which requires
participating states to achieve this goal within two years, agreed with LBEAA
Administrator Richard Velde that this requirement needed more flexibility, but
he said he did not want to create a loophole for noncompliance.

LBAA submitted to Congress a list of 49 amendments to the Juvenile Justice
Act. Under the Budget Reform Act of 1974, the Administration is required to
submit to -Congress its recommendations for changes in existing legislation 18
months before that legislation expires. Most of the 49 recommendations are of a
technical nature, and others come as no¢ surprise to those following L'EAA’s
implementation of the Act.

Ag expected, TAiCAA called for eliminating the soft, or in-kind match, in favor
of a 10% hard, or cash, match for Juvenile Justice Act funds. Consistent with
Administration policy, LEAA is also recommending the deletion of the provi-
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sion requiring LEAA to spend $112 million of Crime Control funds on juvenile
justice programs. This provision is known ag the “Maintenance of Bffort".

The most significant change recommended, however, involves the mandatory
deinstitutionalization of status offenders. Under Section 223(a)12 of the Act,
participating states must accomplish this within two years. LEAA is asking for
the flexibility to grant exemptions to those states unable to comply within two
years. Exemptions would be granted if the LEAA Administrator determines that
“substantial compliance” has been achieved, and the state has made an “un-
equivocal commitment to achieving full compliance within a reasonable time.”

During an oversight hearing on TEAA’s implementation of the Juvenile Justice
Act held May 20, Sen. Bayh agreed with the need for more flexibility. He cau-
tioned, however, against creating a loophole, and spoke of establishing a bench-
mark of what “substantial compliance” might mean. Off the top of his head, lie
suggested that a state having deinstitutionalized 759, of its status offenders
could be in substantial compliance.

It seems certain that some flexibility will be given to states in their compliance
when the new Juvenile Justice Act takes effect October 1, 1977.

Citing inability to meet the two-year requirement and lack of adequate sup-
port, three states (Kentucky, Utah, and Nebraska) have withdrawn from par-
ticipating in the Juvenile Justice Act in the past few weeks. Five other states
(Texas, Tennessee, Mississippi, North Dakota, and Missouri) are apparently
reconsidering their participation.

There are 41 states which have agreed to accomplish the deinstitutionalization
of status offenders from secure facilities by August 1, 1977, 60 days before the
revised Juvenile Justice Act would go into effect.

In a separate development, IEAA is granting up to an additional $100,000
to those states participating in the Juvenile Justice Act, effective this month.
Youth advocates would do well to re-examine with their LEAA State Planning
Agencies the arguments for non-participation in the Aect in light of these new
developments. ’

In other amendments to the Juvenile Justice Act, IBAA is asking for authority
nunder its Special Emphasis program to “develop and support programs stressing
advocacy aimed at improving services impacted by the juvenile justice system”,
which is to say youth advocacy. LEAA is also now suggesting that drug and
alcohol abuse education and prevention prograrms be deleted from “advanced
techniques”.

Last, and least, IBAA has asked for only a one-year extension of the Juvenile
Justice Act, with a maximum funding level of $50 million. This, you might note,
could potentially require LIEAA to submit to Congress its recommendations for
the second revision of the Juvenile Justice Act six months before the revised
Act goes into effect on October 1, 1977. The absurdity of LBAA’s program people
attempting to work with the Administration’s Office of Janagement and Budget
has its lighter moments.

MARK THENNES, NYAP staff.

LEGISLATIVE REPORT—LEAA REAUTHORIZATION AND APPROPRIATION BILLS
CONSIDERED

L'BAA Reauthorization : House and ‘Senate bills:

The House version of the Crime Control Act of 1976 extends the Law HEnforce-
ment Assistance Administration for one year with an authorized maximum
appropriation of $880 million. The bill retains the “maintenance of effort” provi-
sion which requires EAA to spend $112 million per year of Crime Control funds
on juvenile justice.

The Senate bill extends LEAA for five years at $1.1 billion per year. It elimi-
nates the fixed dollar amount “maintenance of effort” and replaces it with a
formula which requires 19.15% of Crime Control funds in Part C (State Formula
Block Grants) and Part B (Corrections) to be spent -on juvenile justice, This
formula applied to the Administration’s request of $667 million would allow
about $104 million for juvenile justice.

On May. 12, Sen. Birch Bayh lost a vote in subecommittee (7-5) which would
have retained the “maintenance of effort” provision. He is considering offering
this provision as an amendment on the Senate fioor.

Both reauthorization bills are expected to be out of their respective Judiciary
Committees and on the floor by mid-June.
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LEAA Appropriations : House and Senate bills:

The Ford Administration’s latest reqiest for LEAA funding during FY 77 is
$667 million. This is $40 million less than first requested by the Administration
and about $140 million less than LEAA's current FY 76 appropriation. The House
Appropriations Subcommittee on State, Justice, Commerce and the Judiciary has
cut this request to about $600 million and added an extra $40 million fo that
amount for the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act. The bill goes
to the full House Appropriations Committee at press time and to the floor in
mid-June.

The Senate Appropriations Subcommittee is expected to follow the Admin-
istration’s $667 million figure which includes $10 million earmarked for the
Juvenile Justice Act. The Subcommittee will mark up the bill during July, after
the House passes its appropriation hill.

In April, Sen, Bayh attempted to obtain stronger funding for the Juvenile
Justice Act. He offered an amendment to allow the funding of the Juvenile Jus-
tice Act inn FY 77 at $100 million, and gave an impassioned plea on the floor for
its acceptance. At the time, however, the Senate was debating a ceiling on the
budget and Sen. Edmund Muskie (1D-Me) spoke in favor of following the Senate
Budget Committee’s recommendation.

While the Bayh amendment failed (46-39), it was the closest any amendment
came to passing, indieating strong support in the Senate for an appropriation
larger than $10 milliorn.

Jury 1976

Congress SETs $75 MILLION FOR JUVENILE JUSTICE ACT

Meeting on June 28, a joint House-Senate Conference Committee voted to
appropriate $75 million for the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act
in FY 77, which begins this coming October 1. The Committee also agreed to fund
the Runaway Youth Act (Title IITI of the Juvenile Justice Act) at $10 million for
¥y 77. .

While the Juvenile Justice Act itself authorizes as much as $150 million for
the coming fiscal year, the Administration continued its minimal level of support
for the Act by asking for only $10 million earlier this year. The House ignored
this request, and voted to continue the Act’s current funding level of $40 million.
However, at the insistent prodding of Sen. Rirch Bayh (D-Ind.), the author of
the Act, the Senate voted to appropriate $100 million for it.

The funding bill for the Juvenile Justice Act now gces to the President along
with the rest of the appropriation for the Justice Department. The President’s
approval is seen ag likely. But the Runaway Youth Act, which is administered
by HEW, will be included within the total appropriation for HEW and faces an
almost certain Presidential veto in the Fall.

LBEAA has announced how it intends to use the $75 million once it is approved
by the President. Generally, there will be about double the amount of money
in each area LEAA earmarked for FY 76. .

$47.6 million will go to the states in formula grants, up from $23 million in
Y 76. States can expect to receive approximately twice what they received
in ¥Y 76.

Approximately $15.9 million will be used for Special Emphasis programs.
LBAA has tentatively identified five priorities for special funding in FY 77:
juvenile gangs, restitution to vietims of juvenile erime, violent offenders, learning
disabilities, and delinquency prevention.

$3 million will go for technical assistance, more than double the amount for
FY 76.

$7.5 million will go to LEAA’s Rational Institute of Juvenile Justice and
Delinquency Prevention to be used for training, information dissemination,
research and evaluation, and implementation of juvenile justice standards.

$1 million will be used in concentration of the federal effort towards de-
linqueney prevention. The Federal Coordinating Counecil on Juvenile Delinquency,
which was established by the Act, is reported to be considering joint program-
ming between federal departments, such as HEW and the Labor Department.
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AvausT 1976

INTERVIEW—OHD's STANIEY THOMAS ON THE RUNAWAY YOUTH Aor,
DEINSTITUTIONALIZATION, AND IMPACTING POLIOY

(Youth Alternatives interviewed Stanley B. Thomas, Jr., Assmt.ant ‘Secretary
for Human Development, HEW, on July 21. Thomas has served in his I{rgsent
post for three years, overseeing a broad range of programs serving children,
youth, the aged, physically and mentally disabled persomns, the rural poor, and
Native Americans. The Office of Human Develepment, which he heads, inecludes
the Office of Youth Development and has a total staff of more than 1300 and an
annual budget of $1.9 billion. Thomas once headed HEW's Office of Student and
Youth Affairs, and has been an active, long time supporter of services for
runaway youth.)

Q. What degree of success do you feel the Office of Human Development has
had in implementing the Runaway Youth Act? . .

A. Recognizing that I would probably not he the most objective person with
a question like that, X am convinced that the implemerntation of the Runaway
Youth Act has been the single most well done implementation of a program th'ftt
« T've been involved with. I think one of the reasons is that the statute passed in
the early Fall and we didn’t have to allocate all the dollars until the succeeding
June. So we had some months to plan for it. But it's been one of the best imple-
mented programs I've been involved with, because (1) we were able to buiid
on research HEW had undertaken and demonstration activities HEW had under-
taken in the past, (2) we had plenty of time to involve in the goals and objectives
of the program people who had been integrally involved with runaway youth,
and (3) we were able to and are still in the process of developing the kinds of
quality services we think are essential as a basic eleme:i of any runaway youth
project.

Q. Looking at the runaway youth program from the point of view of the Act
itself, as opposed to the implementation, can we assume from the smoothness of
the implementation that it was a pretty goed piece of legislation and was able
to address the needs that it targeted?

A. While we didn’t and still don’t have the exact and most accurate statistics
as to the number of young people who run away, there is no question that there
has been a gap between the needs of those kids and the services which were made
available to them, X think there has been a lot of worthwhile activity which
has either been supplemented or initiated as a result of the Runaway Youth Act,
s0 I'd say, in the net, from every vantage point I can think of, that it’s been a
good thing. It's also awakened, I think, local and state governments more to the
problem than had been the case before.

Q. In the event the Ford Administration continues for four more years, do
you lse';a any changes or initiatives ahead in HEW'’s policies towards young
people?

A, T think one of the most significant developments that will occur, and I don't
think this is dependent on whether President Ford or Carter is in the White
House, will he the necessity of catalyzing more substantial youth involvement in
the local decision making process. If you look at any of HEW’s projects, you find
that—and this is something that has been going on for years—that there is a
tremendous degree of state involvement and control in the social services, health,
and education. That basie situation is not going to change with Administrations.
There should be a continuing interest in defining what the gaps are that we
ought to respond to at the federal level. for instance, looking at the whole
question of runaway youth and deinstitutionalization. But there should also be
a great deal more involverwznt at c:e local level. One of the great things about the
Runaway Youth Aect, and it's a small but an important thing, is the mandatory
inclusion of young people in the decision making apparatus. I am not one of those
people who over-romanticizes the ability of young people to be involved in
making important decisions, but their involvement in that process is critical,
because they learn from it and they learn how to affect decisions, When you,
look at this Department and when you look at most of the federal agencies, you
find that most of the decisions, or most of the determinstion of priorities, are
made ot the state and local level. If youth and people concerned with youth
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don’t i.m_pact on that system, it's going to be a continuing problem. We'll spend
$2.5 bxlhop in the next year or so on social Services, and most of what will
happen with that mony is going to be defined at the state level. There’s got to
be leverage made at that local level. That means loeal organizations have to
be sensitive to planning processes and decision making systems, and they have
to be assertive about including young people in that and representing the
interests of young people.

Q. Many youth workers are interested in youth advocacy and impacting publice
policy. You've been talking about the necessity of working on the local level;
which level of government do you feel it's most important for people to be
focused in on in terms of where policy is really made?

A.‘Every level is important to impact on. But I think there has been a dispro-
portionate investment of time and energy at the federal level. Now I’m not
saying there is enough involvement at the federal level, I'm just saying it's
been disproportionate. This Department’s dollars, except those that go to
individuals in cash payment terms, are general purpose and go primarily to
state governments. I believe we at the federal level have certain responsibilities
to provide services where there are major gaps, and I think the runaway yonuth
program is an example of that. I think the federal government hag an important
responsibility in long range planning, information collection, research, demon-
strations and all that kind of thing, and for providing resources to local com-
munities, states and others for provision of serviees. But that doesn’t alter the
fact that, and I don’t care if Jimmy Carter is President or Gerald Ford is
President, the major investment of this Department’s resources that aren’t
flowing directly to people—and those of the Labor Department and the Transpor-
tation Department and the Department of Housing and Urban Development—
are going to go to local communities and state governments, which are going to
make important decisions about what happens to people. The Community Con-
gress in San Diego, which has managed to tap into general revenue sharing,
should bé a model in terms, at least, of impacting on the basic system, That is
what the future should be, and I think more and more communities will beeome
sophisticated about this.

Y.088 MirrioNs 1y Funps—Six More States Drop Quz
OF JUVENILE JUSTICE AcCT

Despite a near doubling in its funding and a new flexibility in its mandatory
removal of status offenders from prisons, six more states have decided not to
participate in the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act, making a
total of thirteen.

For these states, millions of dollars for critically needed youth services are
lost. For most, the prospect of their participation in FY 1977 looks bleak. The six,
Hawaii, Kentucky, Mississippi, Nebraska, North Carolina, and Tennessee, have
added their names to those of Alabama, Kansas, Nevada, Oklahoma, Utah,
West Virginia, and Wyoming. LBAA rejected Hawail’s effort to participate after
the state was unable to commit itself to removing 75% of its status offenders
from its prisons.

Milton Luger, head of LEAA’s Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency
Prevention, told Y.4. that many of the new states withdrawing endorse the
principles of the Juvenile Justice Act but feel the cost to them is too much.
He also noted that others were unable to promise in good faith to remove 5%
of their status offenders from secure detention.

Senator Birch Bayh (D-Ind.), the author of the Act, and LEAA reached
agreement on a 75% compliance figure for the required removal of statqs
offenders from secure detention within two years (see June 1976, ¥.4.). Provi-
sions for extensions in reaching 1009 compliance will be debated in Congress
next Spring when the question of renewal of the J uvenile Justice Act comes up.
Liuger said the agreement of 759 compliance probably kept several states from
ending their participation in the Act.

States unwilling to comply with the Juvenile Justice Act have already.lqst
substantial sums of money for youth services (see chart, page 7). LEAA Adminis-
trator Richard Velde has warned that a state’s nonparticipation would have a
“chilling effect” on the state’s ability to garner special emphasis grants fpl: yogth
work from LEAA, The block grants that would have gone to nonpartlc-lpm:'mg
states under the Act are returngd to LEAA’S Special Emphasis kitty for distribu-
tion based on national competitio:.
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But when queried on this by ¥. A., Luger stated that the recommendations he
makes to Velde will be based on “the important issue of where the needs of kids
are, and I would not penalize a nonparticipating state that submits a well-written
application for Special Emphasis funds.”

In a lettes explaining his decision not to participate, Governor Calvin Rampton
of Utah moted, “while I am not prepared to state at this time that the federal
guidelines are not reasonable, and would not lead to an improved program, the
fact is that the guidelines are so detailed and inflexible that it would intefere
with our ability to do our own planning.”

He also noted that the Advisory Board might be duplicative and that Utah
might have to raise $300,000 to match $200,000 in federal funds for the program,
Thus, Utah rejected more than $800,000 (see chart) in youth service funds because
an advisory board already exists, because $800,000 is not sufficient funding, and
because the guidelines for $800,000 limits the state’s right to do its own planning.

The Utah Board of Juvenile Court Judges, lobbying the Governor, issued a
position statement that simultaneously praises the “laudable” purposes of the
Juvenile Justice Act while duly noting, as juvenile judges have elsewhere, the
burdensome duty they have to demand the right to incarcerate an unknown and
unquantified number of status offenders for their own good.

While it is the consensus of the judges that “extended incarceration of such
children” is “frequently not an appropriate disposition and may often cause harm
to the child”, they refer to an unnamed group of youths—a multitude, one must
assume—who are chronically truant and who chronically run away from home
to justify incarceration that “‘often causes harm”.

North Carolina withdrew from participation after estimating its costs of remov-
ing 2,600 youths from its prisons at $7 million. The state doubted its ability to
comply with the 75% floor even with adequate funds, and questioned the legality
of the 759, figure. In anticipation of the Juvenile Justice Act, the state legislature
in 1975 passed a law requiring the removal of status offenders from state train-
ing schools by July 1, 1977. At a recent meeting, juvenile judges in the state voted
unanimously 'to work on repealing this legislation. The Advisory Board is now in
limbo and will probably be dissolved.

Mississippi cited its inability to guarantee segregation of juveniles from adults
as a prime reason for not participating. Noting it had removed 229 of the status
offenders in training schools last year, officials there pointed out that no single
agency has responsibility for issuing guidelines to local sheriffs. Jimmy Russell,
Director of the Division of Youth Services, told ¥. A. that ‘it is disheartenng that
a few local sheriffs could kill a statewide program.”

Kentucky estimated its costs in removing status offenders at $1.2 million, much
more than they would receive. With the Act's increased funding, the state is
renegotiating its participation. “If we don’t receive a dime, at least they raised
our consciousness and goi the powers that be thinking about treatment of status
offenders,” said Dave Richart, juvenile justice planner with the Kennedy Crime
Commission. “And that’s What this Act is about,” he said.

Youth advocates in nonparticipating states would be well advised to continue
asking their Governor about eventual participation,

Mark Thennes, NYAP staff.

(ABoUT TIXE TABLE oN P. 118)

During the fifteen month period of July, 1975, to October, 1976, LEAA's Office
of Juvenile Justice and Delinguency Prevention will have distributed about $93.7
million to the states for juvenile justice programs. These funds are distributed
based on each state’s population under 18 years of age.

The first column lists how $2 million worth of Special Emphasis Planning
Grants was made in July, 1975, to assist State Planning Agencies in gearing up
for submission of their Juvenile Justice Plans and the creation of Juvenile Justice
Advisory Boards.
19’.1‘5he second column iists $10.6 million in FY 1975 block grants, made in August,

75.

The third column lists $19.8 million in FY 1976 block grants, whose distribution
‘began in February, 1976.

The fourth column lists $4.9 million worth of funds, one-fourth the ¥FY 1976
figure, for the Transitional Quarter (July 1 to September 30, 1976). The federal
zovernment changed its Fiscal Years beginning this year, in effect making FY
1976 a fifteen month year.
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The fifth column covers a special grant of $100,000 made to each state partici-
pating in the JTDPA in June, 1976.

The sixth column covers a special grant of §4.7 million made to every state for
juvenile programs.

The geventh column lists $47.6 million in FY 1977 block grants, which states
will receive upon acceptance of their State Plans.

None of these figures include any money granted to the states under the Speciaf
Emphasis Initiatives program, which distributed about $13 million for Deinstitu-
tionalization and is about to distribute $10 miHion for Diversion.

HOW THE JUVENILE JUSTICE OFFICE DISTRIBUTED ITS FUNDS

Fiscal Fiscal Fiscal June June Fiscal
ear ear gay 1976 1976 ear
N 975 975 876 TQ pt. E pt. C 977
special JIDPA 1DPA July I~  supple-  supple- JIDPA
emphasis bloc bloc  Sept. 30, ment ment bloc
“planping” grant grant 1876 grant grant grant Total
Alabamat . . . ___....._.. 3t 200 366 91 100 79 813 1,680
Alaska,.. 15 200 200 50 100 7 200 172
Ari 16 200 200 50 100 47 425 1,038
17 200 200 50 100 45 432 1,044
168 680 1,966 491 100 460 4,373 8,238
20 200 228 57 100 55 510 1,171
26 200 300 7% 100 68 673 1,443
....... 15 200 200 50 100 13 200 778
....... 54 216 625 156 100 178 1,390 2,719
..... 42 200 487 122 100 107 1,083 2,101
15 200 200 50 100 19 200 784
18 200 200 50 100 17 200 782
96 389 1,125 281 100 246 2,501 4,738
47 200 545 138 100 17 1,213 2,360
25 260 289 72 100 63 643 81
19 200 221 54 100 50 492 1,136
Kentucky t 28 200 330 82 100 74 734 1,481
Louisiana.. 35 200 411 103 100 83 915 1, 847
aine.. . 15 200 200 50 00 23 227 815
Maryland___ 35 200 409 102 100 90 910 1, 846
Massachusetts.. 38 200 556 139 100 128 1,236 3
chigan.... 83 333 963 241 100 201 2,142 4,063
Minnesota... - 35 200 409 102 100 86 1,842
M‘ssisslrpl L - 21 200 250 62 100 51 556 1,240
Missairt. ... . 23 200 460 115 100 105 1,024 1,633
Montana... - 15 200 200 50 100 16 781
Nebraskal. . ..o oaoenn . 15 200 200 50 100 34 335 934
Nevatdalooe weemciecanaan 15 200 200 50 100 13 200 778
Mew Hampshire. . cvoeceenan 15 200 200 50 100 18 200 783
Hew Jersey_ . .o.ouceomnnes 61 248 707 177 100 16} 1,571 3,025
New Mexico. .caeeeooioonn i5 200 200 50 100 25 268 858
148 539 1,731 433 100 399 3,850 7,260
45 200 130 100 118 1, 159 2,273
15 200 50 100 14
95 383 1,108 27 100 237 2,463 4,663
21 200 62 100 59 1,241
13 200 52 100 50 6 1,087
98 395 1,140 280 100 261 2,536 4,810
15 200 50 100 21
24 200 283 71 100 61 629 1,368
15 200 200 50 100 15 200
....... 34 200 98 100 91 1,790
....... 102 410 1,185 296 100 26 2,635 4,
....... 15 200 50 100 26
....... 15 200 200 50 100 10 200 775
an 200 471 118 100 108 1,047 2,084
o, 29 200 344 88 100 1,602
West Virginia 1. 15 200 200 50 100
Wisconsin...... - 40 200 469 117 100 100 10, 044 2,030
Wyomingl.__ - 15 200 200 50 100
Washington 0.G._.. . 15 200 200 50 100 16 200 781
Puerto Rieo. . ieuaeeas 30 200 349 87 100 65 776 1,607

1 Nonparticipating States, fosing all or most of these funds.
SEPTEAMBER 1576 '

Bayx To SEEK RENEWAL OF JUSTICE, RUNAWAY AcTS

Sen. Birch Bayh (D-Ind.), the author of both the Juvenile Justice and De-
linguency Prevention Act and the Runaway Youth Act, will introduce two bills
this month to extend both pieces of legislation.
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In the summmer of 1974, Bayh, in concert with Rep. Augustus Hawkins (D-Ca.),
successfully steered both Aects through Congress as one law (P.L. 93-415). With
HEW lobbying against the Juvenile Justice Act and LEAA pointi.g out how nicely
it would fit into their current program, the Congress, in a compromise forced by
Republicans, voted to place the Runaway Youth Act in HEW and the Juvenile
Justice Act in TEAA.

The current legislation is due to expire September 30, 1977. The Budget Reformn
Act of 1974 required the Administration to notify Congress by last May 15 of its
intention to request a renewal of these Acts, The Administration has asked for a
one year extension of the Juvenile Justice Act (see June Y. 4.) but it will ap-
parently not seek any extension of the Runaway Youth Act.

The present Congress, the 94th, is expected to adjsurn the first week of October.
When the 95th Congress convenes in January, 1977, Bayh will reintroduce the
bills to extend both Acts. Hearings on the bills would then be conducted in
February and March of next year.

Bayh's introduction of the proposed legislation at this time allows youth advo-
cates and others participating in the implementation of both Aets to commeit on
the drafts before Jannary.

Interested persens are encouraged to make commments regarding. the positive
aspects and the shorteomings of the current implementation of these two Acts
to Senator Bayh. Copies of the proposed legislation may be obtained from him,
% the Senate Subcommittee to Investigate Juvenile Delinquency, A504, Wash-
ington D.C. 20510, (202) 224-2951.

PREVENTION PROGRAM To BE ANNOUNCED

The Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, LEAA, is to an-
nounce its major effort in funding Prevention programs by the middle of October,
according to Emily Martin, head of the Office’s Special Emphasis Section. The
program, the third in a series of Special Emphasis Initiatives, is expected to
distribute $8.5 million, with a possibility the figure may reach $10 million.

The program is being designed primarily to prevent delinquency in communi-
ties which have certain statistieal characteristics correspondng to the problem
of delinquency, such as unemployment, median income, and crime rates.

Prevention is being defined as “the sum total of activities which create a con-
structive environment designed to promote positive patterns of youth develop-
ment and growth. The process includes direct services to youth and indirect
activities which address community and institutional conditions that hinder
postitive youth development and lead to youth involvement with juvenile justice
systems.”

The Prevention Initiative will probably address private nonprofit organizations
as primary applicants. Information on the program can be obtained by writing
th% Spec;al BEmphasis Section, OJIDP/LEAA, 633 Indiana Ave, N.W., Washington
D.C. 20531.

(See the “Grants, Contracts, & Negotiations” seetion of this newsletter for a
list of finalists in the Special Emphasis Initiative on Diversion.)

A NATIONAL YourH PoLICY —AFTER NOVEMBER: WHAT'S AHEAD FOR YOUTH
WORKERS

(The following was sent in the form of a letter by NYAP Project Coordinator
Bill Treanor to directors of several coalitions of alternative youth services
programs. )

During the coming year we are going to witness major national developments
in direction and tone in the field of youth work. Some of these developments will
be in areas not very familiar to us; others will be a continuation of current
trends. I believe that it is vital that the leadership in youth work anticipate and
influence the direction of this country’s youth service priorities. Therefore, I
want to share with you my best estimate of wha* is likely to unfold during the
coming year. This analysis makes only one major assumption: that the Carter-
Mondale ticket will be victorious in November.

Youth workers’ top priority during the coming year must be the renewal of the
Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act and the Runaway Youth Act.
There are, of course, several major unresolved questions concerning theze laws.
Some of the outstanding questions are: Should the Juvenile Justice Delinquency
Act continue under LEAA, and. if not, then under what agency? Should the
Runaway Youth Act remain with HEW’s Office of Youth Development? If not,



120

then be administered by whom? What should the authorized appropriation level
be for each? Should a separate youth policy agency be espoused? If so, with
what power and responsibilities? Should mandatory coordination and joint plan-
ning and funding be required between HEW /Justice youth efforts and those of
the Department of Labor?

Other important issues will also be addresesd before the Juvenile Justice Act
and Runaway Youth Act are renewed, but it is clear that youth workers would
be foolish to abandon the little enabling youth service legislation that we have
now until a coherent, progressive national youth policy is developed. Therefore,
1 expect the renewal of the Juvenile Justice Act and Runaway Youth Act to be
widely supported by youth workers and to constume a large part of our energies
at the national level.

An absolutely key element in the creation of a high quality youth development
system in this country is cur ability to monitor and evaluate the performance of
government at the regional, state, and local levels. This capability is essential in
influencirg public policy. Of course, government officials are not enthralled with
our developing capacity to rate their job and agency performance and we can
expect some vigorous counter-attacks to try and prevent youth workers from
organizing. Fortunately ,youth work coalitions have developed sufficiently so
that, despite setbacks in some states, growth in influence seems assured. Re-
member that nine out of ten of today’s youth work coalition didn’t exist three
years ago!

‘With the developing infrastructure of youth work coalitions we are in a posi-
tion to influence the likely major policy initiatives of a Carter-Mondale adminis-
tration. I expect the development of a national “pro-family’’ policy along the
lines advocated for many years by Senator Mondale. Basically, a pro-family
policy would mean that every government program would be analyzed to deter-
mine if it helps to keep the family unit together. Under this philosophy, major
changes in social welfare policy can be expected. For example, we could expect
a greater reliance in youth work on family counseling and homemaker service
for a troubled family with a problem teenager rather than removal from the home
and placement in a group home. Of concern to youth workers is that any new
legislation or poliey reflect the special needs of adolescents.

It is probable that the most dramatic change in youth work will be in the area
of youth unemployment. Well over 209, of Americans 1 to 24 are unemployed,
and the rate is over 409 for young blacks. That is an estimated 3,580,000 unem-
ployed 16 to 24 year olds who are actively seeking work., The impact on youth
work of providing public employment jobs to even half of these young people is
enormous.

An important goal during the next year is to ensure any major revision of
national manpower legislation acknowledges and provides support for the nation’s
youth service system. If even 5% of 2 million jobs under a comprehensive youth
employment program were set aside for youth workers, it would fund 100,000
young adults to work in youth agencies. That's $100 million towards meeting the
funding needs of youth agencies, or, to put it another way, twice the combined
total funding of the Juvenile Justice Act and Runaway Youth Act in FY 1976.

One major hurdle is the lack of dialogue between youth workers and those who
develop youth manpower policies. While former Secretary of Labor Willard
Wirtz and others concerned about youth unemployment have a clear analysis of
the problem, they fail to appreciate the invaluable role that a strong youth
service system can play in helping young people to become more productive and
ereative members of society. The encouragement of a much closed relationship
between policy makers in youth and manpower fields may prove to be the most
productive direction at both the national and state levels for creating a compre-
hensive youth service system.

Increased commitment to solving the problems of youth unemployment will
undoubtedly generate increased interest in a National Youth Service. The Na-
tional Youth Service concept—providing young adults an expanded opportunity
to work in some socially productive way—is an old one. The concept as currently
discussed is sort of a bloated combination VISTA/Job Corps with no entry
requirements. Enrollment would be voluntary and placement assured in either
“community service” or “environmental service.” This approach to youth develop-
ment got a bad name during the debate over the draft, but now deserves a fresh
assessment by youth workers.

Some things I would like to see are not likely during the early years of a
Carter-Mondale administration. But, whatever the flaws might be in the new
administration, they will likely be the result of activity and not passivity, of
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deve}oping young people and not focusing on youth crime prevention. If the new
administration is serious about full employment, national health insurance,

wgrei]l?&g% reform and a pro-family policy—can a national youth policy be far
ehind?

OcToBER 1976

LEAA ¥Fuxps ScHOOL VIOLENCE INITIATIVE QUIETLY AND QUICKLY

LBAA’s Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, appavently
under pressure to quickly obligate Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention
funds, has quietly completed its third Special Emphasis Initiative. In an effort
to respond to School violence, the Office is giving $4.78 million in Juvenile Justice
Act funds to the T.S. Office of Education, one of the federal agencies least respon-
sive to coordinating its efforts on youth affairs with other agencies,

The pressure to obligate funds must have been intense, for the Juvenile Justice
Office did not circeulate any guidelines on this Initiative to the public and private
sectors for their comments before committing the funds. This had been the case
with its other Special Emphasis Initiatives.

This process of external agencies reviewing guidelines before they are finalized
has produced valuable, experience-based input. The Juvenile Justice Office had
also convened a meeting in early June with the national private youth organiza-
tions to build a partnership envisioned to “Include the involvement of the private
sector in the mission of (the Juvenile Justice Office) from the conceptualization
to completion of its Special Emphasis programs as one example of cooperative
approaches.”

Of the $4.73 million, $2 million has been given to the Teacher Corps. Each of
ten sites is to receive $100,000 for two years to develop forms of youth participa-
tion in eutting down school violence. The ten sites already had Teacher Corps
youth advoeacy projects, making it easier to dump additional funds into the
projects. The ten sites are Burlington, Vt.; Odona, Maine; Phoenix; Denver;
Chicago ; Farmington, Mich. ; Atlanta ; Baltimore ; Stanislaus, Calif. ; and Indian-
apolis.

Another $1.23 million was given to the Division of Drug Eduecation, which
operates five Office of Rducation Drug Training Ceunters (the minigrant pro-
gram) around the country. Using the existing model of training teams for two
weeks, each site will train school teams in problem solving related to school
violence over the next year.

In addition, $1.5 million of Juvenile Justice Act funds are to be combined with
tens of millions of dollars already allocated to the Office of Equal Educational
Opportunity to assist school districts in planning for court-ordered desegregation.

The Juvenile Justice Office, under this Initiative, is now in the process of
conceptualizing the funding of a Resource Center to dispense information about
promising programs and training information for school security personnel and
administrators. A target figure of $500,000 has ben set until plans are finalized.

Youth advocates interested in obtaining further intormation about the train-
ing funds should contact the Office of Education Drug Training Center nearest
them, or the Special Emphasis Section, Office of Juvenile Justice, LEAA, 633
Indiara Ave, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20531.

—Mark Thennes, NYAP staff.

LEAA 7o SpENp $305 Mirrron oN DELINQUENCY IN FY 77

After two days of negotiations, a joint House-Senate conference committee
approved a Crime Control Act of 1976, reauthorizing the Law Enforcement
Assistance Administration (LBAA) for three more years and accepting Sen.
Birch Bayh’s (D-Ind.) proposal to utilize 19.159% of LEAA’s total annual appro-
priation for juvenile delinquency programs. The compromise bill was sent to the
President for his expected signature.

Bayh came up with his percentage formula after the Senate had earlier deleted
the so-called “maintenance of effort” provision from the bill which Wot}ld have
required LEAA to maintain at least its 1972 spending level of $112 million on
juvenile delinquency programs. Bayh’s formula was rejected by the Senate J u_dl-
ciary Committee, but it was subsequently approved by the full Senaﬁe .desplte
attempts by Senators MeClellan (D-Ark.) and Hruska (R-Neb.) to kill .1t.. .

Of the $758 million already appropriated for LEAA in FY 77, $756 million is
earmarkeu for the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Aect. The new

21-782 O - 78 -9
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formula requires that 19.15% of the remaining $678 million, or $130 million, be
maintained for juvenile delinquency programs in FY 77; $18 million more than
the “maintenance of effort” provision would have brought. The flexibility of the
percentage formula means that funding for juvenile programs will be tied ‘to
appropriation levels and could, in some years, conceivably be lower than the
former $112 million minimum.

The bill reauthorizes LIDAA for three years; fiscal years 1977, 1978, and 1979.
This compromise was reached amid growing public criticism of LEAA's in-
effectiveness in meeting the escalating crime rate and concern over how the $5
billion authorized to date for the program has been spent. The Senate had pro-
posed a reauthorization of five years, while the House version called for a fifteen
month limit. This shorter period was to have facilitated Congressional oversight
and review by keeping LEAA “on a short leash”.

Authorization levels were set at $3880 million for the first year and $800 million
for each of the other two years.

—Liz Anderson, NYAP staff,

DECEMEBER 1976

INTERVIEW—BREED HOPEFUL ABOUT DELINQUENCY PROGRAMS UNDER CARTER

(Allen P. Breed was for many years director of the California Youth Author-
ity, and is now a member of the National Advisory Comimittee on Juvenile Justice
and Delinquency Prevention and chairman of LEAA's Committee on Standards
and Goals. He recently accepted a Fellowship with LEAA’s Office of Juvenile
Justice and Delinquency Prevention to study the coordination of federal delin-
quency prevention programs.)

Q. Congress will be considering the renewal of the Juvenile Justice and Delin-
quency Prevention Act in 1977, YWhat is your assessment of the Act’s impaet and
are there any revisions you'd like to see?

A. Having long been a strong supporter of the need for Congressional action
in this area and having testified on frequent occasions in the hope we could get
a strong bill through, I would have to say that the 1974 Act was certainly a
giant step forward. But I think that most of us in the field believe there’s still
much to be done, and much of the hope that is spoken to in the Act such as
more effective coordination of the federal effort is far more a blueprint than it
is a reality. For example, I would hope one of the things that could be done is a
closer look at how coordination comes about and what inducements and what
mechanisms are going to bring about some coordination, which up to this time
I see only being done minimally. I would also like to see the Act take stronger
steps regarding how to deal with those children that have been identified as
status offenders. I think that deinstitutionalization is really only a first step,
and I think now we must recognize that there have to be restrictions on any
kind of coercive intervention in terms of the court dealing with status offenders.
I have myself been unable to go to the third step and say that the juvenile court
should have no responsibility for status offenders because I think there has to
be some public agency with some degree of authority that can, in effect, order
certain kinds of services that so far we haven’t seemingly been able to get by
any other way. But in still leaving the status offender in the juvenile court,
I would hope that the Aet would strongly say that the courts should have no
authority to coercively intervene in the lives of these young people nor that
there should be any way that once they're brought under the jurisdiction of a
court that the court can escalate status offenders into juvenile delinquents.
What I'm hoping is that the Act will strongly speak to the need of providing
services, but that these services should be provided on a strictly voluntary basis.

Q. Doesn’t the fact that having juvenile courts retain jurisdiction over status
offenders mean that alternative forms of services won't be established, simply
because there aren’t the resources to have it both ways?

A. I'm not so sure that's true. I am, however, sure that as long as the courts
provide these services there’s not going to be any real effort on the part of
society and the general public to find other ways of making these services avail-
able to young people. On the other hand, I think that sometimes we have to
move in phases, and that doesn’t mean I'm basically conservative and slow about
change. I share with those who have a basic concern about children that those
services need to be there, and until such time as we see the private sector or the
non-governmental sector truly being able to provide these services, we have to
have some mechanism through government that can see that they’re provided.




123

Q. What steps would you recommend to stimulate the development of this
capacity on the part of private agencies?

A. T would start by providing the juvenile court with the ability to act as a
broker to the private sector, purchasing these services rather than ordering the
services through public agencies. I think that as soon as funds become available
to the private sector, it is going to be able to expand its capabilities in providing
these services. The next logical step would be, hopefully, that those services
are so effective that we don’t have to go through the court mechanism in order
to be able to get them.

Q. Then you would eventually favor a system where the public agency is only
the provider of last resort?

A. That’s correct. Of course, there can be just as much bureaucracy in private
agencies as there can be in public agencies—we all recognize that. I guess what
I want is the assurance that regardless of what system we have, if there's a kid
who needs some kind of service it's going to be provided for.

Q. What impact do you see the Carter Administration having on this office
aund on the national effort in general?

A. I would have to assume on the basis of what one reads in the newspapers
and on the basis of the things he did as Governor of Georgia that the new Ad-
ministration will be more people oriented, that there will be a deeper concern
and commitment to the needs of children, than has generally been demonstrated
by the current Administration. With that introductory statement, my eternal
optimism comes out that with this kind of change and with this kind of hope for
leadership, there would be a greater attention to the needs of young people and
there would be more resources poured into these needs.

Q. Do you see a lessening of the linkage between young people and the current
anti-crime approach to policy, and more of a linkage toward prevention and social
welfare concerns? )

A, T think we're going to see more concern about the basic factors that cause
these problems, whether they concern just young people or citizens in general;
and a far greater emphasis, I think, on services that can reinforce the home and
reinforece the school. I tend to see a concentration in those two areas.

Q. Do you see the introduction of a pro-family policy with an analysis of
various federal efforts looking at the impact on the family as eventually having
some nnpact on delinquency ?

A, This is where I'm predicting, and I have to be honest and say perhaps it's
more of a hope than anything else.

Q. Given the current structure of the federal government, it would appear that
the federal Coordinating Council on Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention
has a key role. What would you like to see that board become?

A, That's the very focus of my Fellowship study. I'd rather answer that a year
from now because then, hopefully, I'd give you a more knowledgeable answer;
and secondly, if I knew the answer now I'd quit the Fellowship and go do some-
thing else. T said earlier, and I'd like to restate it, that I have some real concerns
about coordination and what it means, In the short time I've been around Wash-
ington, I haven't seen any reason why the departments of the federal government
should coordinate around delinquenecy prevention. There's no real incentive for
them to do so, and there isn’t even any authority, legislatively, to require them
to, other than the fact that they have to meet and that certain reports have to be
prepared for Congress and for the President. If coordination is going to be
effective, either in delinquency prevention or in any other service need, it seems
to me that we’ve got to look at ways of putting some teeth into that coordination
effort or some incentive into it, one or the other. The second early conclusion
that I'd make from a standpoint of about three weeks’ expertise, is that I have
some early reservations whether or not coordination should be around such a
limited symptom as delinquency. Perhaps we should be thinking about this co-
ordination around a broader perspective of youth needs: delinquency only being
one symptom of that.

Q. California recently enacted legislation that will revamp its juvenile justice
system; providing separate community-based programs for status offenders,
among other things, What are the critical areas this legislation was designed to
meet and do you see it as a model piece of legislation for other states?

A. Senate Bill 3121 is an excellent piece of legislation, particularly considering
that it was a compromise act built to take into account the very strong feelings
of the law enforcement fraternity about tougher laws for young people, strong
feelings on the part of the district attorneys that they should be made a part of



124

the juvenile court process, and strong feelings on the part of a rather wide cross
section of young people that felt young adults aged 16 and 17 who commit very
serious crimes should be treated as adults in the adult eriminal system. Merged
with those attitudes was another cross section of Californians who felt very
strongly that status offenders should be separated out from juvenile delinquents
and that the whole deinstitutionalization process should be carried ahead as
rapidly as possible. That there should be a marriage as there was in that bill is
really almost remarkable. I don’t know whether I would say it is a model act that
should be emulated by other states. I think there are basic ingredients of the act
that make absolute sense. If speaks very strongly to the fact that the juvenile
court must be an adversary process and that in providing due process protections
the district attorney has a role. It speaks very strongly to the fact that there are
certain young people who, because of their maturity aund the serious offenses they
commit, should at least be considered for waiver into the criminal court. But the
protection built into that act is that that decision should be done that’s made in
the juvenile court, not in the eriminal court. And then I think a very forward
step, and I'm very proud to have been a part of it, is that California will as of
January 1, 1977, no longer place status offenders in any kind of institutional
setting with delinquents; and secondly, that status offenders under no circum-
stances can be escalated into juvenile delinquents even if they are found in
violation of a court order. So from that standpoint, those particular features of
it could well be used as a model for other states.

Q. What do you see in the future in terms of this whole area of juvenile justice
and delinquency prevention? President Ford recently gave his view to the Chiefs
of Police meeting in Miami when he said it was time for a crackdown on juvenile
crime. What are the things you'd like to see done?

A. Certainly any efforts, regardless of what they are, that deal only with the
offender after he’s caught aren’t going to do anything about making our streets
any safer. If our concern is doing something about reducing crime, then we’d
better start thinking about doing something besides getting tough when the
offender is caught, I do have some reservation about what that sanction should
be, and I don't think we have to use a form of incarceration as often as we do
in America. On the other hand, I am even more concerned about the fact that,
in trying to make our streets safer, if we only concentrate on the offender we're
only hitting at the tip of the iceberg. Nothing is going to be changed about all
the vast amount of crime that's happening out there unless we begin directing
some of our attention, some of our creativity, and certainly a lot of our resources
to those things which occur in our society which produce crime.

Q. Which are?

A. Tl respond with the ones that are understood most clearly ; such as poverty,
discrimination, poor housing, poor education, and lack of opportunity. Having said
those things, I realize that in many respects I haven't spoken to the specific
causes. But I think what we have to face up to is that there’s a tremendous
amount of erime that's occurring because our society has beer unwilling to deal
with a large segment of our citizens, who are the have nots. Until such time as
we can deal more effectively and more fairly with the have nots, I think we're
always going to have a great deal of crime. So that speaks to some very radical
ways in which we deal with economic, social, and moral needs. I don’t care how
effective youth service bureaus, YMCA’s, or 4-H programs are in dealing with a
small minority of our young. There are some far more basic changes in society
that have got to take place and I'd hope we'd speak to the need for that. But
until that day comes along, I hope we do everything we can to have more effective
youth service bureaus, YMCA programs, and so forth. Perhaps it’s a holding
action until we become more mature and sensitive to the needs of everyone in
our society.

Q. The National Advisory Committee on Juvenile Justice is a year and a half
old now. Speaking as a member, how do you rate its performance?

A. Like any large group of citizens brought in from many walks of life from
all over the country, there was a period of getitng acquainted, becoming more
knowledgeable about the subject matter at hand, and not having adequate staff
to provide the necessary services, These are all excuses, but I think they speak
to the fact that the National Advisory Committee has been slower in terms of
developing the understanding and suggested programs that the members I've had
the opportunity to talk to would like to have seen.
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JANUARY 1977

JUVENILE - JUsTICE OFFICE CALLS CONFERENCE—KEY MiD-WEST ADVISORY BOARD
MeMBERS MEET

Representatives of six Mid-Western state advisory boards met with LEAA’s
Office of Juvenile Jusice December 5-7 in Chicago to discuss the implementation
of the Juvenile Justice Act and the role and development of state advisory
boards. Milton Luger, head of the Juvenile Justice Office, invited the chairman,
vice chairman, youth advisory member, and juvenile justice specialist from each
board to the conference; and attendance was excellent except for the youth
representatives, who were present from only three states. Only one of these,
Wisconsin's Patricia Jaegers, 15, is on the receiving end of the youth service
system.

Participants heard a discussion of current issues in juvenile justice from
Luger ; Fred Nader and Dave West from the Juvenile Justice Office ; Allen Breed,
former director of the California Youth Authority and now a Fellow at LEAA;
and Prof. Paul Hahn of Xavier University, Cincinnati. The core of the confer-
ence, however, was extensive discussions among board members on the past
performance and future role of the state advisory boards; and participants were
able to share with their counterparts from other states the problems and prog-
ress of developing their state plan.

The final panel of the conference was on gaining and using clout to fully imple-
ment the Juvenile Justice Act., Panel members were J. D. Anderson, chairman of
the National Advisory Board on Juvenile Justice, who discussed the activities of
the National Board; Bill Drake, of the League of Cities, who discussed the
realities of developing political power for youth serving agencies; James Arnold,
of Legis 50, who focused on the vital role of upgrading the quality of the decision
making process in state legislatures; and NYA director Bill Treanor, who
stressed the importance of strong juvenile justice state advisory boards and
developing state-wide coalitions of youth workers,

Treanor also lambasted the National Council of Juvenile Court Judges for
opposing the mandatory deinstitutionalization of status offenders and the Na-
tional Conference of State Criminal Justice Planning Administrators for oppos-
ing the development of strong state advisory boards (it turned out most advisory
board members had never heard of this latter group).

Fred Nader said the Juvenile Justice Office would evaluate tfhe Region V
(Mid-West) conference before deciding whether to hold additional regional con-
ferences or to have a national conference of key advisory board members. Ad-
visory board members wishing to make known their sentiments on the issue of
additional training for advisory board members can write Milton Luger, Office
of Juvenile Justice, LEAA, 633 Indiana Ave. N.W., Washington D.C. 20531.

SENATE To CoNsSIDER NEw AcT—NYAP RECOMMENDS CHANGES IN RUNAWAY
Yourr Act

Due to the Ford Administration’s refusal to request reauthorization of the
Runaway Youth Act (Title II1 of the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Preven-
tion Act of 1974), Sen. Birch Bayh’s Subcommittee on Juvenile Delinquency is
proceeding to develop a new Runaway Youth Act and may begin hearings on this
as early as February. Sen. Bayh and the subcommittee staff have requested
recommendations concerning the Act and among those responding was NYAP,
which drafted a list of suggested changes including the following:

* Amending the title of the Act to read “Runoway Youth and Families and
Youth in Crisis.” Limiting the scope to runaway youth excludes young people
who have been compelled for one reason or another to leave their homes, young-
sters who have been thrown out of their homes, and young people recently dis-
charged from an institution or from a series of foster care or group care place-
ments who have no home to which they can return. These young people often
find themselves on the streets with little in the way of resources, skills, or oppor-
tunities; and outside the scope of the program established by the Act. The
amendment would also broaden the Act to include services that could result in
preventing those events that might cause a young person to leave home, and to
provide families with supportive services that might be required to keep families
intact.
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* Raising the mazimum amount of a grant to a runaway program from $75,000
to $100,000; and changing the priority of giving grants to programs with program
budgets of less than 3100,000 to programs with budgets of less than $150,000.
This change was suggested by the National Network of Runaway and Youth
Services, based on computations of the actual cost of operating programs designed
to provide services to runaway youth and their families.

* Returning at 90% the federal share of a program’s budget during any fiscal
year. The Office of Youth Development, HEW, recommended that the federal
share be 909 the first year; 80% the second year, and 609 the third year; based
on the assumption that local funding would be used to supplant the federal share.
The realities of the situation, however, indicate that the small programs en-
visioned as grantees must anticipate a developmental process for receiving local
funds, including, for instance, certification from the state as an official childcare
agency before approaching a local unit of government for funding. The entire
process of breaking into the cycle of local funding can often take a new or small
program well over two years; therefore, the federal share of funding should
remain constant during that period.

* Hstablishing o toll free telephone service to assist runaway youth in reuniting
with their families and to enable centers working with runcways to communicate
with service providers in the runaway’s homeitown. This will provide for better
communication leading to a return of the runaway to his family and community.

* Adding a section entitled “Families and Youth in Crisis.” This section would
have an authorization of $30 million per year, and would provide 4 means through
which many of the root causes of the problems of runaways, undomiciled youth,
and families and youth in crisis can be approached. It would also close service
gaps not envisioned in the original Act. Grants and contracts would be awarded
to develop programs which would assist families in coping with problems related
to family life, including single parent families, child abuse and neglect, educa-
tional deficits, major illnesses, unemployment or underemployment, inadequate
housing, aleohol and drug abuse, and disintegration of the nuclear family.
Training, research, and coordination of community resources would also be a
part of this effort.

* Raising the authorization level from $10 million to $30 million for the fiscal
years ending September 30, 1978, 1979, 1980, and 1981, These funds would be for
all activities under the Act except those discussed in the section immediately
above, which would also have an authorization of $30 million.

FEBRUARY 1977

SENATE 70 CONSIDER 3-YEAR BEXTENSION—NYAP RECOMMENDS CHANGES IN
JUVENILE JUSTICE ACT

Sen. Birch Bayh (D-Ind.) will introduce a 3-year extension of the Juvenile
Justice and Delinguency Prevention Act within the next few weeks, calling for
an authorization of at least $500 million for that period: $125 million for ¥Y 78,
$175 million for ¥Y 79, and $200 million for FY 80. The appropriation for the
current fiscal year is $75 million.

The bill will propose the creation of a new office within the Department of
Justice-——but separate from LEAA, which is currently administering the Act—
to act as a legal advocate for children and youth in areas ranging from child
abuse to delinquency prevention to adequate medical cave. This office would be
given the authority to pursue litigation against state and local jurisdictions
as well as private individuals who violate the rights of children.

LEAA has already submitted the changes it would like to see made in the Act,
a8 have youth workers and youth service programs. NYAP has drafted a lengthy
list of recommended additions and deletions, which are smnmarized below.

In attempting to compile these recommendations, NYAP found itself con-
fronted by a number of gaps in its knowledge; the first among these being a
result of the current state of the Executive branch of government as a system
in transition. The broad policy considerations of who should administer the
varions provisions of the Act should be based, in part, upon a clear under-
standing of the goals, directions, priorities, and personalities of the Executive
branch. This clarity has not yet emerged. .

The secorid gap exists as a result of the relatively short period of time the
Office of Juvenile Justice has been in actual, operating existence, and the lack of
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commitment on the part of the Ford Administration to the expeditious and
industrious implementation of the Act. Therefore, it is difficult to make a mean-
ingful assessment of the Juvenile Justice Office to operate within the Justice
Department as the vehicle for the implementation of the Act.

A number of options have been discussed on this topie. First, that jurisdiction
over the Act be transferred from Justice to HEW. NYAP is in philosophical
agreement with this as being consistent with the trend towards removing the
treatment and prevention of juvenile delinqueney from the criminal justice
system. However, the practical consideration of the ability of HEW as currently
constituted to successfully implement the provisions of the Act or even to perform
at the-level of efficiency and expertise demonstrated by the Office of Juvenile
Justice seems to outweigh philosophical considerations.

Another option is to create a new Office of Juvenile Justice within the Justice
Department but separate from LEAA. This would tend to increase the level of
visibility and importance accorded the Office and it would remove a level of
administrative control and access within the Department, The drawbacks in such
a move include the cost of establishing a parallel system of support services for
the Office apart from LEAA and the difficulty of coordinating juvenile justice
activities initiated undev the Maintenance of Effort provisions for the Omnibus
Crime Control and Safe Streets Act, which LEAA is administering.

A third option is to create a special office within the White House which,
among other tasks, would administer the Act. Such an office would be similar
to the one proposed by Bayh in his original bill. It would also be the closest
approximation to that long fabled Cabinet position for youth.

Therefore, NYAP will assume that jurisdiction over the various titles of the
Act will remain within the Office of Juvenile Justice. NYAP’s specific recom-
mendations, of course, are keyed to the many sections and subsections of the
Act; but taken as a whole, most of them come under one of the following
categories:

* More administrative authority should be vested in the LEAA Assistant Ad-
ministrator in charge of the Office of Juvenile Justice rather than in the LEAA
Administrator. This should lead to more effective operation of the Ofiice. The
Assistant Administrator should be authorized to select employees of the Office,
to implement overall policy and develop objectives and priorities for all federal
juvenile delinquency programs and activities, and to arrange grants and contracts
with states.

* The staff of the Juvenile Justice Office should be increased. The Assistant
Administrator should be able to hire as many staff people as are necessary. One
of the apparent impediments to the efficient administration of the Act under the
Office has been the Iack of a staff of adequate size and composition.

* Coordination should be increased betweew federal agencies working in the
areas of juvenile justice and delinquency prevention. For instance, the federal
Coordinating Couneil on Juvenile Justice should be expanded to include HEW
agencies.

MArcH 1977

CENTERS To ASSESS “STATE oF ART" OF YOUTH WORK—LEBEAA AssessMENT CENTER
ApvisorY BoARD MEETS

. The Assessment Center Program Advisory Board, created by LEAA’s National
Institute on Juvenile Justice and Delinquenecy Prevention (NIJJDP) to oversee
the work of its four national assessment centers, met for the first time last month
in Hackensack, N.J. The 10-member board is to perform a variety of tasks in
regard {o the assessment centers; including selecting topics for consideration,
providing guidance, making decisions to improve effectiveness, and insuring
quality control.

The four assessment centers have contracts with the NIJTJDP to assess “the
state of the art” of youth work and to produce guidance and training materials
for youth work practitioners and planners. It is hoped the ambitious, costly
($2 million annually) project will result in the production of a steady stream
of useful, readablé material on what works and how to do it in the youth services
field.

Three assessment centers will concentrate on specific topies, while a fourth—
the National Council on Crime and Delinquency in Hackensack—will provide
overall coordination under the direction of Dr. Robert Emrich. The Center fo.r
Alternatives to Fuvenile Justice System Processing will be located at the Uni-
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versity of Chicago and the Center for the Assessment of the Juvenile Justice
System will be administered by the American Justice Institute in Sacramento,
Calif. TBAA has yet to award the contract for a prevention assessment center.

The advisory board will be chaired by Judge Marshall Young of Rapid City,
S.D. The other members are Bill Bricker, National Director, Boys Club of
America ; Dr. Lee Brown, Director of Justice Services, Portland, Ore.; Dr. Inger
Davis, San Diego State School of Social Work; Prof. Albert Reiss, Yale Uni-
versity ; Angel Rivera, Community Services Administration, HEW ; Bill Treanor,
Director, NYAP; and Prof. Franklin Zimring, University of Chicago. Dr. James
(Buddy) Howell, Director of the NIJJDP, is an ex-officio member of the board.

The board will meet again this May in Chicago. Youth workers should be
prepared fo review the utility and relevance of materials produced by these
assessment centers to give timely analytical comment to board members and
to others involved in this effort.

{(Inquiries concerning the National Assessment Center Program should be
directed to Dr. Robert Emrich, National Council on Crime and Delinquency,
411 Hackensack Ave., Hackensack, N.J,, (201) 488-44400.)

—Bill Treanor, NYAP Director.

AprIL 1977

Brin AsKS FOR 5 YEAR, $1 BiirioNy REAUTHORIZATION-—JUVENILE JUSTICE ACT
ExTeENSION ENLARGES YOUTH WORKER RoOLE

A five-year, $1 billion reauthorization of the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency
Prevention Act of 1974 was introduced in the Senate by Sen. Birch Bayh (D-Ind.)
last month. Bayh, the main author of the Act, said his bill basically perfects and
reaffirms existing provisions: but it clearly incorporates recommendations from
youth workers and community-based youth service programs and provides them
a larger role under the Act. The Act expires in September.

The Senate Subcommittee to Investigate Juvenile Delinquency has slated
hearings on the reauthorization bill for April; but the current committee re-
organization in the Senate may delay that. In addition, Sen. Bayh is expected
to leave his post as subcommittee chairman to become head of the Subcommittee
on Constitutional Amendments; while the Subcommittee’s chief counsel, John
Rector, will be leaving to become chief of L.EBAA’s Office of Juvenile Justice.
These moves may cause additional delays. Bayh’s successor on the delinquency
subcommittee i8 Sen. John Culver (D-Iowa).

The Senate faces a May 15 budget deadline on reauthorizing the Act. Bayh
said he was “cautiously limiting substantive alterations” to the Act to speed
the process—omitting provisions for a national conference on learning disabilities
and an Office of Children’s Justice within the Justice Department. (On the House
side, Rep. Claude Pepper (D-Fla.) has introduced an amendment to tpe Act
calling for a learning disabilities conference). Bayh said such additions’ to the
Act could be subject of hearings this summer or fall.

Yet the bill does propose amendments to strengthen the federal delinquency
prevention effort so that recent actions by the Ford Administration to weaken
the Act’s provisions will not be repeated under future Presidents. However, Bayh
said, he was certain of President Carter’s commitment to the program.

The major points of the Bayh reauthorization bill are as follows.

* The powers of the Assistant Administrator—the executive head of the Juve-
nile Justice Office—are strengthened. The 1974 Act intended that the head of -ie
office be delegated all administrative, managerial, operational, and policy re-
sponsibilities for LEBAA’s delinquency prevention activities. However, the LEAA
Administrator did not delegate these responsibilities to him during the years of
the Ford Administration. The new bill reaffirms and facilitates these powers. The
bill also emphasizes the autonomy of the Assistant Administrator from the regular
LEAA structure.

* The Juvenile Justice Office is provided additional staff, including a deputy
administrator to oversee the Part B activities under Title I (federal assistance
to state and local programs).

* The 33 member National Advisory Committee is strengthened. The 1974 Act
said committee members would be chosen from those having special knowledge
concerning delinquency prevention and juvenile justice; and Bayh now includes
among these “youth workers involved with alternative youth programs.” In addi-
tion, at least one-third of the members must be 22 or under-—down from 25—and
at least one-third of these “shall have been under the jurisdiction of the juvenile
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justice system.” The committee will receive at least 19 of the funds for the Act,
which it could use to award grants and contracts to carry out its functions; and
will conduct seminars, workshops, and training programs around the country io
assist state advisory groups.

* The state advisory groups are also strengthened by requiring their in rolve-
ment in policy formulation and the implementation of the Act in their staies, At
least 109 of the formula grant funds going to a state will go to the state advisory
group; and it, too, could award grants and contracts. Similarly, at least one-third
of the members must be under 22.

* The reatch provision is waived for private, non-profit organizations. Bayh said
the formula grant program is improved by eliminating the “burdensome records-
keeping associated with in-kind match for non-profit groups.”

* Among the advanced techniques which states may fund will be youth ad-
vocacy programs aimed at improving services for and protecting the rights of
youth.

* Dependent or neglected children will be included under the provision that
status offenders may not be placed in juvenile detention or correctional facilities.
The wording that such children “must” be placed, instead, in shelter facilities
will be changed to read “may.” States would still have two years in which to
meet this requirement,

* A state failing to meet this deinstitutionalization requirement within two
years would have to show it was in “substantial compliance” to avoid becoming
ineligible for future funds. Substantial compliance would mean 759% deinstitu-
tionalization had been achieved, and the state would have three years to meet
the requirement.

* Special Emphasis school programs will be more closely coordinated with
HAW’s Office of Education. In addition, new categories for special emphasis will
include youth advoeacy, due process, and programs to encourage the development
of neighborhood courts, “Through the encouragement of arbitration, mediation,
conciliation by the use of paralegals, ombudspersons, advocates, community
participants, and others, while assisting vietims, we can encourage the develop-
ment of more rational and economical responses to minor delinquent behavior,”
Bayh said.

* Authorized for the Act is $150 million for FY 78, $175 million for FY 79,
$200 millicn for FY 80, $225 million for FY 81, and $250 million for ¥Y 82. The
authorization for FY 77 is $150 million, though only $75 million was actually
appropriated in the face of intense opposition from the Ford Administration.

STATEMENT 0F LENORE GITTIS MITTELMAN, THE CHILDREX'S DErENSE FUND OF
THE WASHINGTON RESEARCH PROJECT, INC.

I thank you for giving the Children’s Defense Fund of the Washington Re-
search Project the opportunity to present testimony on proposed amendments to
the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act of 1974, CDF is a national,
nonprofit, publie interest child advocacy organization created in 1973 to gather
evidence about, and address systematically, the conditions and needs of American
children. We have issued a number of reports on specific problems faced by large
numbers cf children in this country, and will issue several more in 1977, We seek
to correct problems uncovered by our research through federal and state adminis-
trative policy changes and monitoring, litigation, public information and support
to parents and local community groups representing children’s interests.

‘Our monitoring of federal programs designed to provide services for children in
the areas of health, education, child welfare, child development and family support
have naturally lead us to our interest in the juvenile justice system and those
children caught up in it. The Juvenile Justice Division of the Children’s Defense
Fund, formerly in New York City under the direction of the Honorable Justine
Wise Polier, conducted a study of children in jails as well as a more broadly
focused study of non-delinquent children, including status offenders, who are in
placement out of their homes.

It is clear to us that often children subject to juvenile court jurisdiction are
the very same children who were deprived, and continue to be deprived, of those
essential developmental, educational and support services that have been- CDF's
traditional concern. Too often for these very same youngsters there are addi-
tional sets of problems caused by failures and inadequacies vithin the juvenile
justice system. Thus the Children’s Defense Fund approaches the Juvenile
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Justice Act with the understanding that a federal delinquency program cannot
solve all the problems caused by the failures of the other systems that impact
on children. However, we do believe that there must be a vigorous federal {delin-
quency program that responds to the very real problems imposed upon children
by the clear inadequacies in the juvenile justice system.

We appreciate the past efforts of both the House and Senate oversight com-
mittees on important issues affecting children caught up in the juvenile justice
system and are grateful to have thls opportunity to appear before you and offer
our comments on a number of proposed amendments.

Status offenders (§§ 223 (a) (12) & 223(c))

1. Requirement for Deinstitutionalization within two years

We are concerned that both the Administration bill, H.R. 6111, and Senator
Bayh's bill, $1021, propose changes that seemingly underniine the Acts mandate
that States deinstitutionalize status offenders within two years of submission of
State plans. The initial decision to incorporate the two year requirement in the
statute was based upon a clear body of evidence that institutionalization of
status offenders in remotely placed, large warehousing institutions, bereft of
services, was totally destructive to the children and, indeed, provided them with
excellent schooling in crime. Conditions in these institutions created settings in
which the truant learned well from the mugger and the runaway learned equally
as well from the rapist. Both children and society were irrevocably damaged.
This evidence has not changed, and the requirement for deinstitutionalization,
based upon the evidence, should not change.

Nevertheless both bills change the requirement for full compliance within two
years by providing that “substantial compliance” is also acceptable if a State
has made an unequivocal commitment to full compliance within a “reasonable
time”. Presently the law sets a clear standard. It requires deinstitutionalization
of status offenders within two years, and a State is in compliance only if it
conforms to that standard. If a State does not deinstitutionalize within two
years, it is in violation of the law. However, under the proposed changes the
act would essentially provide that a State is in compliance with the law even if it
is only in substantial compliance, The full compliance standard becomes meaning-
less because it allows a State to be in non-compliance yet still be in conformance
with the law.

If a State is presently not in full compliance, the agency administering the
act, the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, has the power to
negotiate with the State to bring it into full compliance. OJTDP alicays has the
diseretion to be reasonable in negotiations and indeed must be to retain its
credibility with the States, However, the requirement for full compliance gives
OITDP the tpol it hesds in nﬁgn(ia’cmg with the States to work out compliance
meachinizms,

"Therefore we oppose allowing a State either 3 years above the first 2 years or
a reasonable time after those first two years for deinstitutionalization of status
offenders. Deinstitutionalization will never happen if the requirement is so
wvreakened as to allow States either 5 years or an undefined period in which to
accomplish it.

Indeed, we believe that new legislation should strengthen the commitment to
deinstitutionalize. We fully support Senator Bayh's proposal to make a State
ineligible for its maintenance of effort funds under the Safe Streets Act if the
State is not in compliance with deinstitutionalization requirements. This gives
LEAA a badly needed tool for negotiating with the States to bring them into
compliance. The amount of funds available under the JTJDPA has not yet been
large enough to be effective.

2. Shelter Facilitics (§223(a) (12))—This section provides that status of-
fenders, both those charged and those who have committed offenses, cannot be
placed in juvenile detention or correctional facilities but “. . . must be placed
in shelter facilities.” We are troubled by the use of the term “shelter facilities”
which is not defined any place in the Act. Neither the Administration nor Senator
Bayh has proposed any changes in the use of the term,

Used alone, without further elaboration, the term *shelter facilities” has many
different meanings, Yt is used to describe facilities of different sizes in both urban
and rural areas. It is used to refer to facilities with different levels of security
and facilities used for different groups of children, i.e., dependent or neglected
children and status offenders. Further, it applies to facilities for temporary place-
ment prior to adjudication as well as to facilities used for both temporary and
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permanent placement subsequent to adjudication. Frequently there are no re-
quirements concerning the extent and quility of services that must be provided
to children placed in shelter facilities.

For the above reasons, we do not believe the term ‘‘shelter facilities” should
be retained in the Act. Further, we would like to propose that any substitute
language describing alternative facilities where status offenders must be placed
embody the following requirements: Any alternative placement should be in
the least restrictive alternative appropriate to a child’s needs and within reason-
able proximity to the child’s family and home community. The facility should
be required to provide appropriate services, including education, health, voca-
tional, social and psychological guidance and other rehabilitative services,

It appears that Senator Bayh and the Administration both attempt to enlarge
placement options under this section by proposing that “. . . must be placed
in shelter facilities” be changed to “. .. may be placed in shelter facilities.”
In fact, we believe that such a change increases the potential for the placement
of status offenders in inappropriate facilities and defeats one of the original
purposes of the Act which is to clearly limit the types of facilities in which
status offenders can be placed. We believe that a better solution to the problems
of increasing alternatives for status offenders is to redefine, as follows, the
alternative facilities in which status offenders can be placed under the Act:

§223(a) “ . . such plan must

(12) provide within two years after submission of the plan that juveniles
who are charged with or who have committed offenses that would not be
criminal if committed by an adult, shall not be placed in juvenile detention
or correctional facilities (, but must be placed in shelter facilities). Such
juveniles must be placed in facilities that are the least restrictive alterna-
tives appropriate to their needs. These facilities must be in reasonable
proximity to the family and home communities of the juveniles taking
into account any special needs of the juveniles, and shall provide the services
described in section 103 (1) ;*

Children in Adult Jails (§223(a) (13)

In January of the year CDI released its study on Children in Adult Jails.t I
will not repeat many of our findings since most of you have received copies of
the study. However, I wish to recall for you that the jailing of children has been
condemned for nearly a century as a cruel and unnecessary practice. It is often
prohibited by State laws yet it persists in every region of the country. Every day
across this country thousands of children are subjected to the harsh reality of
jail, too often to their everlasting damage.

It is a tragedy for any child to be held in jail. It is also a travesty because the
overwhelming majority of children in adult jails are not even detained for violent
crimes and cannot be considered a threat to themselves nor to their ecmmunities.
In our study we found that only 11.7¢, of jailed children were charged with
serious offenses against persons, The rest—88.89,—were charged with property
or minor offenses. Most alarmingly, 17.99 of jailed children bad committed status
offenses. That is, truants and runaways were held in jails, under abysmal condi-
tions, easy prey for hardened adult criminals, An additional 4.3% of the jailed
children had committed no offense at all.

Section 223 (a) (13) of the JTDPA restricts use of jails for juveniles only by
providing that children have no “regular contact” with adult offenders. Qur
study has shown that “this prohibition eannot protect children from physieal or
sexual abuse any more than state laws with similar provisions have protected
children in fhe past.” We have recommended and we continue to recommend that
the JIDPA should be amended io require State plans to include provisions for
ending the incarceration of children in jails within 12 months. In addition we
recommend that the federal government should set a date after which no federal
law enforcement aid will be granted to any state that continues to hold children
of juvenile court age in any correctional facility, including jails or lockups.

Further, we recommend that § 223(a) (13) be amended by deleting the word
“regnlar” so that «ll contact between children and adult offenders in correctional
institutions is completely prohibited. We think there is little disagreement that
children need protection from incarcerated adults. This is one way to provide
them with more protection than exists under present federal requirements.

*Deleted material in parentheses, new material in italie.
T See p. 133.
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Maintenance of Bffort (§ 261(b))

The JIDPA requires that LEAA devote 19.5% of its 1972 Safe Streets funds
to juvenile justice. However, there is no mechanism that contains information
nor reveals that this is happening. We propose that the Act be amended to require
LBEAA to establish a monitoring system to track compliance with this require-
ment.

Hatch Requirement (§ 222(d))

The statute presently gives the LEAA Administrator diseretion to require cash
or in-kind matching funds. Senator Bayh’s amendments retain that Ziscretion.
However, the Administration’s amendments delete the possibility of in-kind mateh
and only permit cash match. We strongly oppose the Administration’s proposal.
Removing the possibility of in-kind match effectively destroys the ability of many
private organizations with funding problems to apply for grants. We know that
organizations, even some of the larger private nonprofits, have funding problems
under present economic conditions. Further, the proposed changes handicap small
agencies and organizations which are developing innovative programs and cannot
secure money from financially troubled municipalities and counties. In short, the
deletion of the possibility of the use of in-kind match hampers the private sector
in developing and implementing the kinds of programs envisaged by the Act.

State Advisory Councils-State Planning Agencies (SPA’s)

There have been problems in a number of States in that SPA’s have not been
giving Advisory Councils sufficient opportunity to “advise and consult” in the
formation of State plans. Too often SPA’s have submitted State plans to Advisory
Councilg directly before submitting them to Washington. This is in direct contra-
vention of the purpose of the Act in creating Staff Advisory Councils. Advisory -
Councils are to provide citizen participation in the planning process. We ask you
to consider impyosing a reasonable time frame upon the process, or, as has been
recommended by other organizations, statutorily requiring submission of Ad-
visory Council comments on Siate plans along with submission of the plan. We
wish to add to this last recommendation a further condition that the SPA’s be
required to submit in writing its reasons for not accepting specific Advisory
Council proposals.

Again, we appreciate thiz opportunity to present our concerns to you. We
believe the JIDPA has enormous potential in aiding both States and private
organizations to address the problems of juvenile delinquency and its prevention.
We hope to see that potential realized.




" 133

CHILDREN

IN ADULT JAILS

A Repeort by the
CHILDREN’S DEFENSE FUND
~ of the Washington Research Project, Inc.



©

134

Copyright® December 1976
by the Washington Research Project, Inc.

All rights reserved.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any
form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopy,
recording, or any information storage and retricval system, without
permission in writing from the publisher. .

For information about the material in this report
or for additional copies, contact:

Children’s Defense Fund

1520 New Hampshire Avenue, N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20036
{202) 483-1470

Library of Congress Catalog Card Number: 76-55873
Printed in the United States of America
Flrst Pﬁndng
Price: $2.00




135

People Who Worked on This Report

Project Directors
Justine Wise Polier
Donald Rademacher
t
!
CDF Staff
Rochelle Beck Brenda McGowan
Gary Bellow « Fern Nesson
Jean M. Bellow Marilyn Rash .
Thomas J. Cottle Mary Kathléen Reynolds
Michael David Charlene Sanders
Franna Diamond Janet Shur .
Elizabeth Dollard Paul V. Smith
Joan FitzGerald Richard Sobol
Jane Knitzer Jerry Schenkman
William Kuntz Tim Spofford
Luba Lynch Philip Zuckerman
Sally Makacynas

»

We wish to thank volunteers from the following
agencies who helped us collect local data:

El Paso Sect&on, National Council of Tippecanoe County — Lafayette, Indiana Civil
Jewish Womern, El Paso, Texas Liberties Union

Maryland Public Affairs, NCJW West Lafayette, Indiana

Glen Burnie, Maryland N 5 5
David R. Eis, Area Director, Public Action in

Golumbus Section, NCIW Correctional Effort — North Manchester,
Columbus, Ohio Indiana

Indiana Public Affairs, NCJW David Stringer, AFL/CIO Education to
Indianapolis, Indiana 3 Action Project

Monroe County — Blooniington, ICLU National Council on Crime and Delinquency
Bloomington, Indiana Terre Haute, Indiana



136

Photo Credits
Susanne Anderson: pp. 10; 13; 54. The photographs in this book are for illustrative
The Filmi-makers, Inc.: pp. iv; x; 18; 23; 26; 34; purpases. They are meant to imply no direct
38; 46; 49; 65. relationship between any particular child and
Paul Margolis: pp. viii; 28; 31; 33; 61. the text.
Cover

Permission to use “Blue Face,”” by Paul Tsepe-
linsky,was givento us by Henry and Ludmilla
Shapiro. It comes from their collection of modern
Russian paintings.




137

Foreword

The Juvenile Justice Division of the Children’s
Defense Fund is concerned with the limitation
and fragmentation of services which are available
to help children in trouble. It has been over
three-quarters of a century since states began to
legislate that children should be treated as chil-
dren, with the unique capacity for responding to
appropriate care and treatment. Yet throughout
this long period, children have been denied
appropriate services.

Children in Adult Jails focuses on a large
number of children subjected to violation of
their rights and well-being thirough jail incar-

ceration. Children have been put in jails by

orders of the police, administrative agencies and
the juvenile courts. Children are jailed on charges
prior to trial, after adjudication, while awaiting

disposition, and even to serve sentences. Neither

federal court decisions nor legislative efforts
have proven effective to sop the jailing of chil-
dren, except in individual cases.

The jailing of children is notanew story. Ithas
beep intermittently condemned for nearly a
century The guestions raised by this study con-
front the disparity between the pretensions and
the realities of juvenile justice as it is adminis-
tered: Why, despite the vaunted management

and technical skills available, is it that juvenile ~

courts, correctional systems, state and federal
agencies have all failed to go behind statistical
data (whether accurate or not).to learn about the
children within the jurisdiction of juvenile courts
incarcerated in jails?

Inview of the justification or rationale offered
for the continuing and increasing use of jails to

21-782 O - 78 - 10

hold children — as a protection for the commun-
ity — CDF examined information (where avail-
able) on the offenses charged against children
held in jails at the time of our site visits. The facts
as we found them do not lend credence to the
assumption that the jailing of children is neces-
sary to protect the community. Few of the children
feund in adult jails had even been charged, let
alone convicted, of violent or serious offenses
against a person. Jails are used to hold children
inhaphazard fashion, sometimes for the conven-
ience of the arresting officer or a judge, some-
times to frighten a child, and, at times, because
there is *‘no other place for shelter,”

Before we undertook this study, we learned
that no federal agency had done any recent
studies on children in jail. We found that the
National Jail Census did not provide full or

‘accurate data on children ir jail. Despite official

pronouncements by representatives of the
Department of Justice against placing children
in jail. its Bureau of Prisons had contracts with
local jails in all but four states to hold children
charged with federal offenses. When questioned,
the Bureau acknowledged it could not teil how
many children were confined in jails under such

"“¢oniracts.

This study proves that even the question of
how many children are held in jail throughout
the country will not be truly answered until com-
munities, states and the federal government
become committed to finding out why children
arejailed, which children are placed behind bars,
and what happens to children in jails. Accurate
information is a necessary first step toward end-




ing the jail abuse of tens of thousands of children
within the juvenile justice system, including the
disproportionate number of non-white children.

In view of the vacuum of knowledge about
children held in jails, another question concerned
the conditions to which such children were sub-
jected. Weasked ourselves and others concerned
with the welfare of children, why more and more
children were held in such abominable condi-
tions. As in responses to the question about the
numbers of children held in jails, it became clear
that jail conditions would be corrected only as
the ignorance or indifference of citizens, com-
munity groups, professionals and government
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officials were transformed into concern,

advocacy and community action.

‘The absence of knowledge and the misconcep-
tions about children held in jail caused CDF to
seek to learn more about children whe were or
had been in jail. We have presented what we
learned in the words the children spoke. No sum-
maries or statistics could portray the depth of
anguish, fear and terror when children feel
abandoned, are subjected to abuse or fear of
abuse and are uncertain as to how long they will
be locked up or what will happén to them in jail,
These children found no adult to whom they
could turn during long hours of loneliness, bore-
dom and even terror. Many seemed especially
vulnerable, not only because of their immatur-
ity, but because of past hurts and their uncertainty
as to what might happen to them or whether
there was anyone who cared and would want to
help them.

The Children’s Defense Fund hopes that
Children in Adult Jails will lead from the exam-
ination of jail incarceration to a broader exam-
ination of the unmet needs of many children
within the juvenile justice system, since children

in jail represent a far larger group of children
who are denied the right to appropriate care and
treatment by reason of the devastating limita-
tion of services provided by local, state and
federal governments. For all these children, the
Children’s Defense Fund urges increased com-
munity concern and active child advocacy to cor-
rect the ongoing denials of justice, and presents
specific recommendations for action. The pre-
sent flawed juvenile jistice system canrot change
effectively without strong community support.

We also urge a more active role for bar and
bench to end jail abuse of children and youth
within the jurisdiction of the juvenile courts.

In these days when there is a sharp conflict
betiveen those seeking greater procedural pro-
tections for children, asprotection against harm-
ful governmental intervention, and those who
seek harsher punitive measures against chifldren,
communities must be helped to realize that tem-
porary andharmful jailincarceration of children
provides no answer. The children subjected to
jails will feturn to the same communities from
which they come, more hostile, more alienated
and more damaged.

Both the protection of children and services to
children are essential to rather than antagon-
istic to community protection. We are convinced
that a new beginning for éstablishing meaningful
preventive and substantive services for children
brought within the jurisdiction of the law (whe-
ther dependent, neglected, abused or delinguent)

. must be based on .the understanding that the

healthy future of children and the healthy future
of communities are indivisible.

Hon. Justine Wise Polier, Director
Juvenile Justice Division
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Intraduction

““This ain’t no place for a kid, man,” a 15-year-
old boy told one of our staff members visiting
him in an adult jail.’ And most of us, in prin-
ciple at least, agree. The juvenile justice system
created at the turn of this century is premised
on the notion that a totally separate set of
assumptions, institutions and procedures is
warranted when children break the law or need
to be detained. Many states have statutes pro-
hibiting the jailing of youths with adults, giving
further legal recognition to how dangerous such
a practice is. .

Yet welearned about what happensto children
in jail when we were asked to represent three
brothers, Billy, age 12, Brian, age 13 and Dan,
age 14, who were suspected of stealing some
coins from a local store.? The deputy sheriff
found the three boys at school, put them in his
car and drove to their father’s place of employ-
ment to inform him that he was taking the three
to jail. The deputy talked with the boys’ father
alone while they waited in the police car. After
a short time the deputy came out and took the
boys to the county jail, There he had a trusty*
place the three in a cell, one of four on the top
floor of the jail. It had four beds and three other

! For purposes of this report, a jail or a police lockup is
defined es a locked facility, administered by local law en-
fi and correctional cies, Its primary purpose is
to detain persons charged with violating the law who are
unable to post bail or are denied it by a court pending trial.
1t is also used to hold offenders convicted of crimes, who are
sentenced to serve sentences of usually less than one year.

In practice, jails have become catch-alls which confine
dangerous offenders, petty offenders, drunks, mentally ill,
mentally retarded adults, and persons who need a place to
stay. -

2The names of these three boys and other children de-
scribed throughout this report have been changed to protect
their confidentiality; all the facts and quotations are un-
changed.

' A trusty Is an inmate who is given extra responsibilities
while he is serving time in an institution, such as locking up
others, distributing meals, and so on, to aid the institution’s
staff.

"prisoners; one older boy and twe men. Billy

and Brian shared one bunk; Dan slept on a
mattress on the floor.

The first night, the men decided to have a
little fun. As Billy and Brian lay sleeping, the
raen placed matches between Billy’s toes and in
Brian’s hands, lit them, and watched them burn,
laughing as the boys awoke in pain and horror.
The second night, the boys, too afraid to fall
asleep, lay awake listening to the men talk about
how they hadn’t had a woman in a long time
and how these boys would do just fine. After
the lights were out in the jail, the men ordered
the boys to take off their clothes. When they
refused, the men attacked, punching Brian
when he struggled to fight back. The men tore
off the boys’ clothing and then, one by one,
each-of the men forcibly raped the three bro-
thers. Pointing to a long electric cord hanging
in the cell, one of the men warned the boys that
if they uttered a sound or told anyone what
had happened, he would choke them to death.
For emphasis, he threw one end of the cord
over the shower nozzle, wrapped the other
around Billy’s neck and pulled hard. The boys
obeyed the command and were silent.

Two nights later the abuse was repeated: the
men poured water on Dan’s mattress, filled
Billy’s and Brian’s mouth with shaving cream,
stripped the boys naked and raped them. Finally,
after five days of terror in jail, the boys were
brought before a judge. As the boys left their
cell on their way to court, one of the men threat-
ened menacingly, ““You tell the judge or any-
one about this and I'li kill you for sure.”

The judge allowed Dan to go home after the
court hearing. But Billy and Brian, awaiting.
transfer to the Department of Youth Services,
were sent back to the county jail. Upon their
return to the jail, the boys begged not to be put
back in a cell with adults. But the trusty ignored
their pleas and led them back to the same cell
they had been in before, where the same mep
waited to greet them.*



Were Billy, Brian and Dan’s nightmarish
experiences unusual, or were other children
running the same risks? How many children,
indeed, were held in adult jails? Was the jailing
of children a common practice or a measure of
last resort? Were other jails as lax about their
separation of children from adult inmates?
What were the laws about such things? What
were the prectices?

As we began to search for the answers to these
questions, we discovered that information was
difficult to find. Only bits and pieces existed.
For example, staté statutes could be scrutinized
for their language about jailing juveniles, but
did law enforcement officials know and heed the
laws? No one could say.

Finding out how many children were in jails
was further complicated by not being able to find
the jails themselves, There was no complete list-
ing of all the jails and police lockups in this coun-
try. Most studies of jails relied on the 1970
National Jail Census,* but the Census did not
include jails or lockups which report holding
persons for under 48 hours, nor did it list any
Jails in Connecticut, Rhode Island or Delaware
since they are state-operated. Individual states
had no more complete listings than did the
federal government about the jails and lockups
within their borders. Jails are local institutions.
They are scattered throughout cities, counties
and townships; there is no central agency to
which they report and no map on which to find
them all. Unlike the use of stocks in former days,
jails arehidden from public view — which makes
them and the human beings inside them a subject
of continuirg ignorance.

¢ CDF attorneys represented these three boys, and others
in South Carolina similarly situated, and recently entered
into a consent decree awarding damages to the three individ-
ual children. described here. Pending is a CDF motion to
enjoin future detention of juveniles in adult jails throughout
the state of South Carolina, Also pending is a damage claim
against officials in another South Carolina county where
two white truant boys were raped in an adult jail.

1 Conducted by U.S, Department of Justice, Law Enforce-
ment Assistance Administration (LEAA), National Criminal
Justice Information and Statistics Service, National Jail
Census, 1970: A Report on the Nation’s Jails and Type of
Inmates, Series SC-No. 1 (Washington, D.C,: U.S. Govern-
ment Printing Office, 1971).
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What about the children incarcerated in jails?
It was almost impossible to obtain any data
about them. We wrote to the Secretary of HEW
requesting information about the use of jails for
children. His response read: *

You inquired about studies of the use of
jail in place of detention facilities for
children.

TheDepartment of Justice and the Youth
Development and Delinquency Prevention

Administration (DHEW) inform me that
no studies have made on this matter
in recent years.

The Children’s Bureau has not conducted
a study on this matter either.*

Most studies about the detention of children
totally ignored the extent to which they were
jailed.” Those that raised the subject at all usual-
ly confined their inquiries to whether it was pos-
sible to separate juveniles from adults adequately
in jail facilities. The few studies which took the
problem of children in adult jails seriously stiil
had to rely on these inadequate sources of infor-
mation for their baseline statistics.?

¢ Letter from Caspar Weinberger, Secretary, U.S. Depart-
ment of Health, Education and Welfare, 17 April 1973,

7 For example, LEAA’s two major reports on children in
detention failed to mention the number of children in jail.
These reports were: U.S. Department of Justice, Law
Enforcement Assistance Administration, Children in
Custody: A Report on the Juvenile Defention and Correc- -
tional Facility Census of 1971 (Washington, D.C.: U.S,
Government Printing Office, 1974) and Ckildren in Ct.slcd,v'
Advance Report on the Juvenile Dy jon and C S
Facility Census of 1973-74 (Washington, D.C.: U.S, Gov-
emment Printing Office, 1975).

* See, for mmple. U. S Departmeut of Justice, Law
Enf The Nation’s
Jails (Washington, D.C.: U S. Government Printing Office,
1975), and U.S. General Accounting Office, Conditions in
Local Jails Remain Inadequate Despite Federal Funding
Jor Improvements: Report 1o the Cangress by the Comp-
troller General (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government
Printing Office, 1976).

* Among the more in-depth studies are Hans W, Mattick,
“The Contemporary Juils of the United States: An Un-
known and Neglected Area of Justice,” in Daniel Glaser,
ed., Handbook of Criminology (Chicago: Rand McNally
College Publishing Company, 1974), pp. 777-848, and
Rosemary C. Sarri, Under Lock and Xey: Juvenil&‘ in Jails
and Dx ion (Ann Arbor, Michi
of Juvenile Corrections, 1974).




Not regularly required to submit a summary or
individual numbers on their inmates to federal or
state agencies, the information kept by local jails
on detained children was scarce. In one state we
were told that no jail records were kept on juve-
niles, except if they ere waived to the criminal
justice system.'® In another state, not a single
state agency could supply us with even the num-
ber of children referred to the juvenile courts.
Gut of frustration, one of our staff called that
state’s agency for fish and game to sce if all
accounting systems were in similarly bad shape,
That agency told him, however, that it could
provide not only the number but the species of
fish found in every body of water in each county
of the state. it appeared, as the President’s
Crime Commission had noted, that especially
with regard to children, *‘. . .the United States is
today, in the era of the high speed computer,
trying to keep track of crime and criminals with
a system that was less than adequate in the days
of the horse and buggy,””"!

CDF’s Study

To obtain information about the number of
children held in adult jails and the conditions in
which they were confined we visited 449 jails in
126 counties and 9 independent cities, almost all
of which had a papulation of over 50,000, in'the
states of Florida, Georgia, Indiana, Maryland,
New Jersey, Qhio, South Carolina, Texas and
Virginiz.'? We asked basic identifying informa-
tion — including type of jail, the administrator
and the jurisdiction covered — of all 449 jails.
We also asked whether or not they held children.

' Letter from Shannon Ferguson, Jackson, Mississippi
office, Children’s Defense Fund, 10 October 1975,

" President’s Commi on Law E and
Administration of Justice, The Challenge of Crime in a
Free Society (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing
Office, 1967), p. 123,

Y Qur study was not meant to be a comprehensive survey
of the nation’s jails, but was shaped by our resdurces and
manpower. While we tried to cover areas with major popu-.
lation concentrations, we did not go to every jail in all the
counties and cities we visited. While no jait was intentionally
excluded, some jails were omitted beuause of time and the
unavailability of information about the location of all jails
and lock-ups. We did, however, visit 190 jails that were not
included in the 7970 National Jail Census, which leads us to
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If they answered ‘“‘yes,”” we asked additional
questions about the separation of children from
adult inmates; the medical services made avail-
able to the children; the number of children in
jail at the time of our visit;"? the type of offense
for which children were in jail; their length of
stay; their race, age and sex. We asked whether
the juvenile court sentenced children to jail.
Some children are waived to adult court, and we
asked how many of these were in jail; whether
they were in jail awaiting a hearing; awaiting
transfer to another facility; whether they were
serving their sentence in jail; and so on. In addi-
tion to our on-site appraisals of the physical
conditions of these jails, we analyzed the 1970
National Jail Census for information about the
jails and their programs in our study states. We
also talked to dozens of corrections officials
and sheriffs, child psychologists and criminal
corrections’ experts, concerned citizens, and
children who had been or were currently in jail.

Our Findings

First, we found that children are in adult jails
inevery state we visited.'* Of the 449 jails visited,
171 or 38.1 percent answered yes, they held chil-
dren regularly as a matter of policy. Of the 278
that answered no, 41 or 14.7 percent acknow-
ledged that they occasionally held children.
While the states varied in how commonly adult
jails were used to house children, no state was
immune from the practice.

Second, the overwhelming majority of chil-
dren we found in adult jails were not detained for
violent crimes and could not be considered a
threat to themselves or to the community, Only
11.7 percent were charged with serious offenses

believe that there are still other jails not included in this or
other studies of children in jaif, We believe that the number
of children we found in jails grossty understates the true
extent of the problem.

" All of our data on the numbers and characteristics of
children in jail therefore constitute a one-day *“‘stice” of the
picture and do not indicate the numbers of children passing
through these jails over the course of a year,

1 Juveniles were detained in adult jails in all but seven
states at the time of the most recent national survey. See,
National Jai! Census, 1970, p. 10,




against persons. The rest — 88.3 percent —
were charged with property or minor offenses.
What is most alarming is that 17.9 percent of
jailed children we found had committed ‘‘status
offenses,”” i.e., actions which-would not be
crimes if done by adults, such as running away or
truancy. And an additional 4.3 percent of the
jailed children had committed no offense at all.
One boy was being held because “‘he had no
place to go."” Another boy was fingerprinted and
held in jail because his mother had been hospi-
talized and there was no other adult at home.
One child was in jail for protection from her
father, who was accused of committing incest.
Some children were held because they were
mentally ill or retarded and there wereno appro-
priate mental facilities available."

Third, while the majority of jailed children
were white, a disproportionate number -~ 31,8
percent ~— were minority. Almost four out of
every five jailed childrerc were male. Most were
16 and 17 years old, but it is a mistake to think
that only older, tougher youths are julled;
34,2 percent were 14 and 15 years old and over
9 percent were 13 years old or younger.'®

Fourth, the length of time and the reason
children were in jail were often in violation of
state laws. The average length of stay on the day
of our visit had been 6 days, but almost 18 per-
cent of the children had been incarcerated for
more than 10 days cn the day of the CDF visit.
{Many states have statutes limiting the length of
time a child can remainin jail to48 hours or less.)
Children were jailed awaiting juvenile court
hearings, pending disposition, and serving their
time in jails (a practice prohibited by many
states).

Fifth, the conditions of most of the jails.in
which we found children are abysmal, subjecting
them to cruel and unusual punishment through
physical neglect and abuse, Most jails are old
and dirty, with insufficient sanitary, food or
medical facilities. Only 9.8 percent of the jails in

our study states had any educational facilities;

'3 For more discussion of the reasons why children were
in jail, sec Chapter 2 of this report.

** For further di of the ch
children, see Chapter 1.

istics of jailed
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only 12.4 percent reported any recreational
facilities,'” With insufficient, poorly trained and
poorly supervised staff, there is often no one
suitable to deal with children or to assess their
needs. Often adult inmates serving as trusties are
incontrol of jailed chi: ren. Often, too, the phy-
sical layout and size ot he jail makes it impos-
sible to separate children from adult inmates,
although such separation is required by most
state laws. Children regularly come into total, or
visual or aural contact with adult prisoners.
Even if a jailer is careful about obeying the law
requiring separation of children from adults,
the result can be equally terrifying. Solitary con-
finement or confinement in a dank basement or
closet-like cniclesure for the sole child in an adult
jail removes him or her from other inmates, but
also from the attention of caretakers and can
have severe traumatic effects on an already
troubled and frightened youngster,'*

Conciusions and Recommendations

The guiding principles which have shaped the
juvenile justice system are that: (1) children are
not set in their ways and their behavior can be
changed if proper attention is given them;
(2) therefore, when children misbehave, their
problems need to be assessed to determine the
causes; (3) because they have their whole lives in
front of them and because their personalities are
still forming, children,should be helped rather
than merely punished, so they will grow into
decent, responsible adults,

The guiding principles which have shaped
adult jails are: (1) they are temporary, secure
holding facilities for three kinds of prisoners:
thosetoo dangerous (o bereleased awaiting trial,
those awaiting transfer to more appropriate
facilities, and those needing only brief periods of
punishment for minor misdeeds; and (2) because
jail populations are temporary, good facilities,
quality services and remediation programs are
too costly and impractical to provide.

"t National Jail Census, 1970, pp. 18-19.
4 For further discussion of the conditions of jails holding
children, see Chapter 3.



Clearly these two sets of principles do not
‘match. Jails are totally inappropriate for chil-
dren. They canriot nor were they ever intended to
assess, understand or respond to the needs chil-
dren have. Despite the sensational headlines, few

, of the children in jail are dangerous; few warrant

such extreme conditions of security. Though
there are a small minority of children who need
secure detention, these few do not justify the
wholesale jailing of vouthful offenders. And
even the dangerous children may be harmed by
the fetid conditions and adult criminals they
encounter in jails. Jailing children is illegal.!*
It exposes children unnecessarily to threats and
harmsinflicted by adults against whom they can-
not possibly defend themselves. It leaves their
problems and their needs totally ignored, Fur-
ther, it intensifies whatever antisocial inclinations
children may have, making it even harder to
fulfill the long-term hopes we hold for them.

We therefore recofnmend that:?°

1. State legislatures should immediately and
completely prohibit the admission or holding of
any person under 18 years of age in adult jails.

2. Recognizing that there may be a brief
period of time for phasing in new laws which
completely prohibit jailing children, interim
action should be taken by state and local correc-
tional agencies to provide measures for com-
plete visual and aural separation of juveniles
from adults. Such measures, however, must not
permit the isolation of children or their removal
from continuing care and supervision by respon-
sible adults. So long as jails are used to hold
children, they must be required to provide clezn,
adequate facilities with decent educational,
medical, nutritional and recreational care.

3. Careful and regular reporting on the num-
ber of children detained in jails should be
required by state law, and these requirements
should be monitored and enforced by state agen-
cies. Such reports should include the age, sex,
race, length of detentios, the offense with which

# The Constitutional and supporting statutory evidence
for the illegality of jailing children is discussed more fully

in Chapter 4.
™ A more plete di of r dations for
federal, state and local ies, officials and ad is

found in Chapter 5.
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each child is charged, and the disposition of
every child detained.

Information should be collected through
regular inspection of the conditions in every jail,
including its age and physical condition, its staff-
ing, and its provision of medical, nutritional,
educational, and recreational services for chil
dren. Minimum state standards should be man-
dated, monitored, and enforced. Regular
reports based on jail inspections should be pub-
lished and made a matter of public record.

4. The federal government should prohibit
the use of jails by any state or federal agency,
including the Department of Justice, the Bureau
of Prisons, and the Bureau of Indian Affairs.
All federal law enforcement funds should be
withheld from states found to house juveniles
in adult jails,

5. Alternatives to jails should be funded and

-developed, Group homes and foster placements

must be found for those children who are not
dangerous but who, for a variety of reasuns,
cannot go home., The majority of youngsters
should be released into their parénts' or guar-
dians® supervision or placed in an appropriate
facility for young people. No child should be
placed with adult offenders; no child should
ever be institutionalized with offenders because
she or he “had no other place to go.” Secure
detention facilities holding no more than 25
youths each should be available for those
charged with violent delinquent acts. But these
facilities should be limited to holding .such
youths for a preliminary court hearing with
counsel within twenty-four hours to determine
whether further detention is needed pending a
trial, .

6. Parents and child advocates should chal-
lenge the continuing use of adult jails for children
as unconstitutional, as violating state laws, and
as violating constitutional requirements for
juvenile justice legislation. Damage actions
should be filed against adults responsible for
violating state laws requiring separation of
juveniles, for injurious conditions in the jails,
or for practices harmful to children when their
actions are intentional or the result of negligence.

7. Parents and citizen groups should inform
themselves about the use and conditions of jails
in their communities. They should visit jails



unannounced and inspect them. They should
take political and legal action to end the use of
jails for children and they should become an
effective force to support the establishment of
alternatives to jails and the provision of appro-
priate services for ali children who need care
outside their homes.

Until the public takes action on behalf of the
thousands of children in adult jails, it is unlikely
that their plight will change. Experts on the
causes of violence have long noted how inappro-
priate jails are for children:

Wit should benoted thatjails. . .areoftenthe
most 4 appalling shame in the criminal justice
system...Even more than the prisons, ]alIS
have been indicted as crime breeding insti-
tutions,?!

Many of the sheriffs and other law enforcement
officials we met regretted using their jails for
chiidren. They worried about their inability to
protect their young inmates, but felt they had no
alternatives. Shocking revelations of the destruc-
tion and self-destruction of children in jails have
been published. Yet, the population of children
17 years old and under in jails nearly doubled
from 1950 to 1960 and increased an additional
23.5 percent from 1969 to 1970.** Further,
juvenile arrests have increased from 466,174
persons under 18 in 1960 to 1,135,046 in 1973,
an increase of 144.1 percent.®® This increase in

* National Commission on the Causes and Prevention of
Violence, To Establish Justice, To Insure Domestic Tran-
quility (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing
Office, 1969), p. 152.

# See, U.S. Bureau of the Census, U,S. Census of Popu-
lation: 1950, Vol. 1V, Part 2, Chapter 6, *'Institutional
Population (Washington, D,C.: U.S. Government Print-
ing Office, 1950), pp, 15-17; U.S, Bureau of the Census,
U.S Census of Popula!mn 1960 Final Report PC(2)-8A,

of Instil D.C.: U.S. Gov-
ernment Printing Office, 1960), pp. 3-5, 7 and 12; U.S.
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juvenile arrests inevitably means that the number
of children detained in both juvenile detention
facilities and adult jails has grown substantially,
In 1965, the National Council on Crime and
Delinguency *‘estimated that 87,951 boys and
girls under juvenile court jurisdiction were held
in county jails and lock-ups.’’** In 1974, Rose-
mary Sarri estimated that up to half a million
children are held in adult jails each year.?* These
startling numbers and grim reports have .t
changed the reality of placement for the youth-
ful offender. No more investigations or com-
missions are warranted. The time has come to
end the jailing of children and ensure that alter-
natives exist for their care.

Chapter 1 of this report describes who the
children in jail are: both their raimbers and their
feelings. Chapter 2 examines why these children
werein jail: the reported, official reasons and the
myths justifying using jails for children. Chapter
3 poutrays for those who have never been in them
what jails are like: their general conditions and
specifically how they appear to children, Chap-
ters 4 and 5 are for advocates who want to end
this terrible abuse. Chapter 4 focuses on the
statutory and constitutional handles to end jailing
children and Chapter 5 addresses the broader
range of political and organizing efforts needed
to pressure officials to find better ways of treating
our youth.

Bureau of the Census, U.S. Census of Population: 1970,
Final Report PC(2)-E, *Persons in Institutions and Other
Group Quarters” (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government
Printing Office, 1970}, pp..2-3, 7, 11 and 21,

» Federai Bureau of Investigation, Uniform Cnme
Reports For the United States — 1973 (Washington, D.C.:
U.S. Government Printing Office, 1974), Table 26, p. 124.

 National Council on Crime and Delinquency, “Correc-
tions in the United States,” in Crime and Delinquency,
13 (January 1967),

3 Under Lock and Key: Juveniles in Jails and Detention,
p. 64,
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Chapter1

Who Are the Children in Jail and
What Does it Mean to Them?

The children we found in jail defy any neat
classifications or stereotypes about such young-
sters. Regardless of a state’s laws, correctional
policies or administrative practices, children
were found in its adult jails. No region of the
country was immune from the practice. Children
were found in jails in cities, medium size counties,
and sparsely populated rural areas. White, Black,
Chicano and Native American children were
found held in jail. So were upper-middle class
and dirt poor children. Academically motivated
and failing in school. Tough talking and helpless.
Adolescents or younger than 13 years old. On
serious charges and for no reason at all, Held by
police with no formal charges filed, awaiting a
juvenile court hearing, pending a court disposi-
tion, waiting to be transferred to a juvenile facil-
ity to serve a sentence or sérving their sentence in
jail — children with all these characteristics were
found in jail.t

¢ There are many points at which a child in trouble may
find him or hierself placed in a jail: (1) When picked up by the
patice, if the child is 1o be released into the custody of his or
parents, the child may be held in jail to await his or her par-
ents arrival, (2) If the police decide not to release the child to
his or her parents, the child may wait in jail until a probation
officer comes, (3) A child may spend several days pending
an initial appearance before a juvenile court judge. (4) If a
formal hearing is set at the initial appearance, the child may
remain in jail pending that hearing. (5) After a factfinding
hearing, the child may remain in jail pending a probation
investigation or a diagnostic study and until a dispositional
placement is ordered by the court. (6) In some instances, a
child may be sentenced to serve time in jail. (7) If at the hear-
ing, the juvenile court decides it does not have jurisdiction
or that it cannot provide appropriate services, and the child

Who Are the Chiidren?

We found 350 children in jail on the day of
the CDF site visits, Of these children, 93 had
been waived to criminal court jurisdiction,
While some information concerning the waived
children will be presented later in this report,
the following information relates only to the
257 children who were detained while under
the jurisdiction of the juvenile court.

Sex

The only information generally available on
children in jail was their sex. The sex of 245 (95.3
percent) of the 257 children in jail was known
from jail records: 200 (81.6 percent) were male
and 45 (18.4 percent) were female. This reflecss
the ratio of male and female children referred to
juvenile court.

is waived to adult court, the child may wait in jail for a hear-
ing in criminal coust. (Similarly, a juvenile who has come
before a criminal court, and who is asking to be treated as a
juvenile, may wait in jail while the court decides his or her
status.) (8) After disposition, a child may be transferred
cithertoaninstitution specifizd by the court or to the custedy
of another state agesicy such as the Division of Youth Ser-
vices or the Department of Welfare, Children may wait in jail
forsuch transfers to take place. (9) If placement of a juvenile
in another institution: does not work out for any number of
reasons, the child may be sent back to jail before another
placement is made or to finish serving the sentence in jail.
(10} Finally a child may again be returned to jail after a sen-
tence has been served (presumably in a juvenile facility) but
before being discharged. The child may be brought back to
court for a pre-release appearance and may wait in jail
pending this final hearing.



TABLE 1
Children Under Juvenile Court Jurisdiction

* In Jaii By Age and Sex
Dasy of CDF Visit . .
) Boys Girls Total

Age Grouping No. % No, % No. ‘%
10-11 1 N Q 1 B
12-13 1 7.6 ) 12.5 16 8.7
14-15 38 264 25 62.5 63 342
16-17 94 653 10 250 104568
Total Known' 144 100.0 40 100.0 184 1000

! Percentage totals may not add to 100.0% due to rounding.

Age

Since all state juvenile codes define court
jurisdiction by age, weassumed that law enforce-
ment officers would have asked the age of every
child they brought to jail. But jail personne}
could provide this information for only 184
(71.6 percent) of the 257 children under the juris-
diction of the juvenile court. They had no know-
ledge of the age of 73 (28.4 percent) of the chil-
dren in their jails at the time of our visit.

The majority of the 184 children whose ages
were known (56.5 percent) were 16 years of age
or older, but almost one-third of all the inmate
children were 14 or 15 years old, and over 9 per-
cent were 13 or younger, One child was 11 years
old. It is interesting that while most of the boys
found in jail were older (65.3 percent of them
were 16 or over), most of the girls found in jail
were younger (75,0 percent were 15 or yournger).
Little information was known about these gitls
or the reasons for their jail detention.

Race
Race was recorded for 217 (84.4 percent) of
the 257 children found in jail. The majority (86.2
percent) were white; 24.8 percent were Black and
7.0 percent were recorded as “‘other’ races.
Minority children therefore are over-represented
in the jail population, making up 31.8 percent
of the total juvenile inmate population, In a
number of communities, CDF staff observed a
. definite bias against the largest minority group
in thearea. Depending on the location of the jail,
Blacks, Native Americans or Chicanos were
disproportionately jailed.

Length of Stay
We learned that jails only had records on how

__ long 151 (58.6 percent) of the 257 children had

been in jail, Those in charge did not know how
jong almost haif the children in their custody
had been in jail. A little over half (54.9 percent)
of the 151 children for whom records had beeu
kept had been there 72 hours or less on the day of
our staff visit.? Sixty-eight children (45.1 percent)
had been in jail anywhere from 4 to 30 days or
more. Court dispositional delays and failure to
carry out court orders promptly often caused
extended jail incarceration. One boy who had
been found mentally ill had already spent over
six months in jail awaiting court-ordered admis-
sion to a statc mental hospital when CDF staff
visited the jail.

Even when we could discover during our site
visits how long a child had been in jail, the answer
did not tell us how long that child would remain
in jail or the average length of stay for children
held in that jail. For example, children reported
as having been in jail less than one day included
children who were arrested that day and who
would be detained a few hours until their famities
appeared, but also children who had just been

* A few police departments reported that when it was neces-
sary to hold children for brief periods (a few hours or less
than a day), they did not use the jail but placed children in
vacant offices in the juvenile or detective divisions of the
department. ‘This sensible practice was found in a dozen of
the police departments, including Dallas, some medium size
departments in Indiana and Ohio, and a few small depart-
ments in Georgia.




admitted to jail and would be held for much
fonger periods. Most jailers did not have records
on the amount of time all children remained in
jail, so that the average length of incarceration
could not be determined.* Only 7 jails out of 171
which reported holding children had mformatlon
about length of stay.

Seven jails is really too small a sample from
which to generalize, except on the woeful absence
of information. But when we caiculated the aver-
age length of stay from the actual number of
days 151 children had been detained on the day
of our visit (found in Table 2), we found the aver-

* ageto be 6 days. Unfortunately, this 6-day aver-

age tells us only how fong these children had
already been in jail, not how long some of them
would continue to be there.*

* It was inieresting that when we asked the jailers which did
not keep records on the length of stay for children inmates
1o estimate the length of stay for children, the jailers' esti-
mates were ¢onsistently lower than the numbers we got from
actual records. They estimated fewer children had been kept
long times, and the length of each stay was less than we found
from records. This may mean that for jailers — like most
citizens — children in jail aré out of sight and out of mind —
even for their caretakers who underestimate their existence
in jail,

* To calculate this average, we took the midpoint of each
of the categories and assumed 30 days for the over 30-day
category.
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TABLE 2 .
Length of Siay in Jail on Day of CDF Site Visit,
Where Known, by Length of Stay Groupings

Number of Percent

Length of Stay Children of Total
One Day or Less 47 314
Two to Three Days 36 23.8
Four Days 1 13
Five to Ten Days <30 19.9
Eleven to Twenty Days 19 12.6
Twenty-one to Thirty Days 5 3.3
Over Thirty Days ~ 3 2.0
Total 151 100.0

Location

Out of 449 jails in nine states that CDF staff
visited, 171 (38.1 percent) acknowledged holding
children as a matter of policy.* While these jails
were scattered throughout all the study states,
the incidence varied from state to state, As many
as 92.9 percent of the jails in Virginia, 87.2 per-
cent in South Carolina and 72.2 percent in
Maryland said they held children as a matter of
policy. Other states like Florida and New Jersey

1 Of the 276 jails which answered “no"’ to this question, 15
percent of them acknowledged that while it was not their
policy, they did occasionally hold children,

TABLE 3

Jails Visited by CDF Staff Answering Yes to the Question:
“‘ Are Children Held in This Facility?’? by Type of Facility,
State, Number and Percent

County Jails Holding City Jails Holding Total Jails Holding
Children Children Children

State Surveyed No. % Surveyed No. Yo Surveyed No. %o
Florida 15 4 26.7 52 1 19 67 5 7.5
Georgia i3 8 61.5 28 9 321 41 . 17 41.5
Indiana 20 17 85.0 i3 4 30,8 33 21 63.6
Maryland 9 7 71.8 9 6 66.7 18 13 722
New Jersey 1 ) 333 48 -5 10.4 60 9 15.0
Ohio 22 9 40.9 82 18 7 220 104 27 26.0
South Carolina 17 16 94,1 22 18 81.8 39 34 87.2
Texas 18 9 50.0 55 23 41.8 73 32 43.8
Virginia 5 4 800 895 100 T w4 13 929

Total 131 78 59.5 k1t ‘83 29 2 449 171 38.1
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had relatively few jails holding children: 7.5 dnd
15.0 percent, respectively. A greater number of
city jails we visited held children (93) than county
jails (78), but proportionately, a child is more
than twice as likely to be found in a county jail
(59.5 percent of them held children) than in a city
jail (29.2 percent).

Faces Behind Numbers —
Faces Behind Bars

Statistics cannot measure what being placed in
jail means toa child. Even if jails’ statistics were
accurate, as they often are not, they would only
give numbers and categories. They would not
tell what happens to children when they are thrust
behind bars, surrounded by aduit offenders.
From the moment children enter a jail, the way
they aretreated while being processed, the physi-
cal conditions of the cell in which they are locked,
the cellmates and contacts with other offenders
or jail personnel, how the days and nights are
spent — all these bacome the children’s world.
Since “‘the crippling idleness, anonymous bru-
tality and destructive impact'’® described as the
worst attributes of prisons are pervasive in jails,
children are forced to survive such conditions as
best they can. Some of them are resilient and
lucky: their stay may be brief; they may not be
abused; they may get out of jail without perma-
nent scars to their personality and emotional
development.

Many are not so fortunate, Theindifference of
controlling adults to their needs; their cries for
help that are not answered; the feeling of total
abandonment, helplessness; the rage; the terror
of isolation or abuse; the fear that their parents
can no longer help them; the disillusionment of
being unjustly treated by the justice system; the
influence of adult offenders; the utter despera-
tion that they could be left in their wretched cell
forever — all take their toll on youngsters and
make a mockery of any plans society may have
for helping them grow up into decent adults.

*¢ The National Advisory Commission on Criminal Justice
Standards and Goals, Corrections, The Criminal Justice
System (Washington, D,C.: Government Printing Office,
1973), Chapter |,
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What does it mean to a child to be in jail? Here
are some of their stories.”

GUMPY

Gumpy was arrested for burglary with two
older youths one week before his fifteenth birth-
day. The neighborhood police had first gotten to
know about him when he was nine. They consid-
ered him a follower who got into trouble. If
his friends stayed clean, he weuld stay clean, If
his friends decided to break the law, he would go
along with that too. Although Gumpy had once
been picked up by the police, he had never been
booked or fingerprinted. But now the arresting
officers listed Gumpy as an accessory to the
burglary. The older youths had prior police
records, No bail was set for any of the three. All
were placed in the same county jail pending their
appearance before a judge.

Onthe morning of histenth day in jail, Gumpy
was told the judge was ll, and that his case would
becontinued, but probably for nomore thantwo
weeks. He was still not released on bail. He wait-
ed a total of 41 days before trial.

Gumpy was bewildered, angry and scared. As
the dzys wore on, his terror and outrage mount-
ed. Several days before his trial finally took place
(atthat time he did not know that a date had been
set), he said to a CDF staff member, ‘‘Promise
one favor. Get me out of here. They’re driving me
crazy in here, man. I mean, nobody should be in
here; these guys are off the wall, man, They’re off
the wall. They ought to be in a hospital,

““They got this one guy in there, he really
thinks I am his son. Something happened to the
guy’s real son, I think. Anyway, the first week I
was here he decided I was his son. So he keeps
yelling at me. This other guy, he says I ought to
yell at him, teli him I’'m not his son, or walk past
him one day and kick him in the nuts. I can’t do
that, man, I just want out of here. If I’'m guilty
and have to go to prison, then let them send me
with guys my age.

‘“They got queers in here, man. Lot of ’em.

* All the facts and quotations in these vignettes were
obtained from intesviews by CDF staff with children who
had been in jail. The children’s names have been changed {o
protect their confidentiaiity.
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Guys must have been straight once but not now.
At night, everybody’s yelling, whispering. This
morning, a guy started to come at me frorm the
back. It was a little ugly guy. He must have been
70 years old. And he was standing there holding
on to himself looking up at me like I was some
chick. This guy wasready to pokeitinme, Ithink
that’s why they want me here. I think it turns
these guys on. They don’t havx: no women com-
ing to see them so they put some kids in there
like me. I'm the goddamn whore for this jail.

*““This ain't no place for a kid, man. This ain’t
no place foranybody but ananimal and 1 ain’t no
animal. I still like girls, man, [ ain’t ready yet
to have no guard molesting mie. You got to get
me out of here. Can’t you find out if there’s a
kid’s prison some place? I'd rather be in with
nine-year-old kids than have to go back in there
with those guys. You know damn well each per-
son has a breaking point, They’re going to break
me in there, man. There’s no one in there to
lock out for me.”’ :

When the case went to trial, the judge ruled
that Gumpy was guilty but suspended his sen-
tence. This, however, did not wipe out what
happened to Gumpy during his 41 days in jail.

FLOSSIE

Flossie is a small, black, 12-year-old child,
wide-eyed and shy. One day she, her 13-year-old
brother and some of his friends broke into a
washing machine at alocal laundromat and took
out some quarters and ‘dimes. The children were
arrested.

““My brothertold the judge I didn’t have noth-
ing 1o do with it. 1 told him too." But the judge
ordered that she and her brother be held in the
Youth Services Evaluation Center 60 miles away
for 30 days.

Flossie’s mother took her and her brother to
the county jail from which they were supposed to
be driven to the Youth Services facility. But as
soon as their mother left, the children were
locked up in the county jail. Flossie didn’t really
understand there was a difference between the
Youth Services Center and the jail, so ““I didn’t
ask them fiothing.

I thought they were letting me stay in jail for
30 days. It felt crazy to be locked up. I didn't
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want to get locked up. You couldn’t get out, It
was all locked and it had an iron door. That door
stayed closed.”

Flossie wanted someone to talk to, She was
afraid, fearful that someone might comeinto her
cell and bother her, and she wanted protection.
Finally, she went to sleep in the cell,

“‘In the morning, I got up feeling sick. My
arms hurt and my head hurt. ¥ get dizzy some-
tiines, when I stand too long. If I sit down I get
dizzy. Itold the tnan, did he have anything fora
headache? He didn’t answer."’ Flossie was sup-
posed to take some kind of ‘‘liquid medicine,”
but she did not have any in jail.

“‘Inthat jail, you stay in the room all day long.
You 